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 P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  This hearing 2 

will please come to order.  Good morning, ladies 3 

and gentlemen.  This is the July 19, 2011, Public 4 

Meeting for the Board of Zoning Adjustment for 5 

the District of Columbia. 6 

 My name is Meridith Moldenhauer, 7 

Chairperson.  Joining me today to my left is the 8 

Vice-Chair, Nicole Sorg, Mayoral Appointee.  To 9 

my far right is Jeffrey Hinkle, representative of 10 

the National Capital Planning Commission.  To my 11 

right is Lloyd Jordan, Mayoral Appointee.  To my 12 

far left is representative of the Zoning 13 

Commission, Michael Turnbull. 14 

 Copies of today's agenda are available to 15 

you and are located to my left in the wall bin 16 

near the door. 17 

 Please be advised this proceeding is 18 

being recorded by a court reporter and is also 19 

being webcast live.  Accordingly, I must ask you 20 

to refrain from any disturbing noise or actions 21 

in the hearing room. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  5 

 When presenting information to the Board, 1 

please turn on your microphone, first stating 2 

your name and home address.  When you are 3 

finished speaking, please turn off the 4 

microphone, so that the microphone is no longer 5 

picking up sounds or background noise. 6 

 All persons to testify either in favor or 7 

in opposition are to fill out two witness cards. 8 

 These cards are located to my left on the table 9 

near the door and on the witness tables in front 10 

of me.  Upon coming forward to speak to the 11 

Board, please give both cards to the court 12 

reporter sitting to my right. 13 

 The order of procedures for special 14 

exceptions and variances are as follows.  One, 15 

statement of the Applicant and Applicant's 16 

witnesses; two, parties and persons in support; 17 

three, parties and persons in opposition; four, 18 

government reports, including the Office of 19 

Planning; five, reports from the ANC; and six, 20 

rebuttal and closing statements from the 21 

Applicant. 22 
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 Pursuant to Section 3117.4 and 3117.5, 1 

the following time constraints will be 2 

maintained.  The Applicant, Appellant, and 3 

parties, except an ANC in support, including 4 

their witnesses, will be given 60 minutes 5 

collectively.  Appellees, persons, and parties, 6 

except an ANC in opposition, will be given 60 7 

minutes collectively.  Individuals will be given 8 

3 minutes, and organizations will be given 5. 9 

 These time restrictions do not include 10 

cross-examinations or questions from the Board.  11 

Cross-examination of witnesses is permitted by 12 

the Applicant or parties.  The ANC within which 13 

the property is located is automatically a party 14 

to a special exception or a variance case.  15 

Nothing prohibits the Board from placing 16 

reasonable restrictions on cross-examination, 17 

including time limitations or limitations of the 18 

scope of cross-examination. 19 

 The record will be closed at the 20 

conclusion of each case, except for any materials 21 

specifically requested by the Board.  The Board 22 
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and the staff will specify at the end of the 1 

hearing exactly what is expected and the date 2 

when the person must submit the evidence to the 3 

Office of Zoning.  After the record is closed, no 4 

other information will be accepted by the Board. 5 

 The Sunshine Act requires that a public 6 

hearing on each case be held in the open before 7 

the public.  Pursuant to Section 405(b) and 406 8 

of the Open Meeting Amendment Act of 2010, the 9 

Board may, consistent with the rules and 10 

procedures in the Open Meeting Amendment Act, 11 

enter into a closed meeting or closed emergency 12 

meeting on a case for purposes of seeking legal 13 

counsel on a case per Section 405(b)(4) and/or 14 

deliberating on a case pursuant to Section 15 

405(b)(13) of the law, but only after providing 16 

the necessary Public Notice and taking a roll 17 

call vote. 18 

 The decision of the Board in these 19 

contested cases must be based exclusively on the 20 

public record.  To avoid the appearance to the 21 

contrary, the Board requests that persons present 22 
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not engage members of the Board in conversation. 1 

 Please turn off all cell phones and 2 

beepers at this time, so as to not disturb these 3 

proceedings. 4 

 The Board will now consider any 5 

preliminary matters.  Preliminary matters are 6 

those which relate to whether a case will or 7 

should be heard today, such as requests for 8 

postponement, continuance, withdrawal, or whether 9 

proper adequate notice of a hearing has been 10 

given. 11 

 If you are not prepared to go forward 12 

today or if you believe that the Board should not 13 

proceed, now is the time to raise such a matter. 14 

 Mr. Secretary, do we have any preliminary 15 

matters? 16 

 MR. MOY:  No.  The staff is not aware of 17 

any major preliminary matters this morning, Madam 18 

Chair. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Wonderful.  20 

Then why don't we proceed with the agenda. 21 

 Before that, will all individuals wishing 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  9 

to testify, please stand, and the oath will be 1 

administered. 2 

 MR. MOY:  Do yo solemnly swear or affirm 3 

that the testimony you are about to present in 4 

this proceeding is the truth, the whole truth, 5 

and nothing but the truth? 6 

 [Witnesses sworn en masse.] 7 

 MR. MOY:  Ladies and gentlemen, you may 8 

consider yourself under oath. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you, Mr. 10 

Moy. 11 

 We can call the first case for the 12 

morning. 13 

 Application No. 18218 14 

 MR. MOY:  Yes.  Good morning, Madam 15 

Chairperson, Members of the Board. 16 

 That case is Application No. 18218.  This 17 

is the application of James Lisowski, pursuant to 18 

11 DCMR 3103.2, for a variance.  And I'm going to 19 

read you the application that was originally 20 

filed.  This was for variance for the lot 21 

occupancy (Section 403), court (Section 406), and 22 
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alley centerline setback (Subsection 2300.2), 1 

requirements to allow the construction of an 2 

accessory garage addition serving an existing 3 

road dwelling in the R-4 District at premises 4 

1426 K Street, S.E., property located in Square 5 

1605, Lot 42. 6 

 Madam Chair, the Applicant has submitted 7 

revised drawings and amended his application for 8 

a special exception relief under Section 223 and 9 

still retaining the variance relief from the 10 

alley centerline setback. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 12 

much, Mr. Moy. 13 

 At this point in time, we will turn to 14 

the Applicant to present their revised case. 15 

 MR. TEASS:  Good morning.  My name is 16 

Will Teass.  I'm the architect, here this morning 17 

with the Applicant.  My address is 515 N Street, 18 

S.E., Suite 116, Washington, D.C. 20003. 19 

 I see there are a couple of Board members 20 

who were not at the previous hearing, and I'd be 21 

happy to go through the project in more detail 22 
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for them, but the gist of the case here is the 1 

construction of a new private garage at 1426 K 2 

Street.  The size and shape of the lot 3 

necessitates basically variance, special 4 

exception relief and variance relief from the 5 

alley setback. 6 

 We came before the Board last month with 7 

a case that requested three variances, one for 8 

lot occupancy, one for alley line setback, and 9 

the third was for a rear yard.  At that time, the 10 

Board indicated that they would not support the 11 

application as it stood and recommended looking 12 

at ways in which to reduce the lot occupancy to 13 

get the lot occupancy below 70 percent, which 14 

would make it eligible for a special exception 15 

relief. 16 

 In addition, we also looked at 17 

eliminating the rear yard variance.  What I would 18 

like to do this morning is call your attention to 19 

Sheet 13, which should be part of your materials. 20 

 I also have a color xerox, I'd be happy to 21 

submit if it would be more helpful, but that is a 22 
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photograph of the existing second floor deck. 1 

that currently counts against the lot occupancy. 2 

 In working with the Office of Planning in 3 

ways in which to reduce the lot occupancy, we are 4 

proposing to remove the deck, remove the guard 5 

rail, convert an existing door to a French 6 

balcony, and replace the deck material with a 7 

2-by-4 and create a trellis from that deck.  In 8 

doing so, it allows us to reduce our lot 9 

occupancy to about 69 percent, which puts us in 10 

the eligibility for special exception relief. 11 

 Because that structure no longer counts 12 

against the lot occupancy, we no longer are 13 

seeking relief for the rear yard requirement.  14 

However, we are still seeking relief for the 15 

alley centerline setback. 16 

 The burden of proof for a special 17 

exception, the first is that granting will be 18 

consistent with the general intent and purpose of 19 

the Zoning Regulations, and we're contending that 20 

the R-4 zone does permit the use of a private 21 

garage.  There is a historical pattern of 22 
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development on the site -- within the square, 1 

rather, of garages, and then there was a former 2 

garage on the site which was taken down prior to 3 

the current Applicant's ownership. 4 

 The second element of the special 5 

exception relief is to demonstrate how allowing 6 

use will not adversely affect the use of 7 

neighboring properties.  We have reviewed the 8 

proposed projects several times with neighbors on 9 

both sides as well as across the alley.  We have 10 

included a letter of support from the file from 11 

all three of those neighbors.  We've also gone 12 

before the ANC several times and have received 13 

their unanimous approval and support of the 14 

project. 15 

 Additionally, we are providing what we 16 

feel is a benefit to the adjacent neighbors in 17 

that we're screening the parking space, so that 18 

outlines the burden of proof for the special 19 

exception. 20 

 For the variance, obviously it's a higher 21 

burden of proof.  The alleyway that's immediately 22 
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north of the project is only 10-feet wide, which 1 

we consider a unique question, and the Office of 2 

Planning concurs.  In their report, they felt 3 

that our seeking relief was something that they 4 

could support. 5 

 In addition to it only being 10 feet, 6 

there's basically been an effective widening of 7 

the right-of-way portion of the northern side to 8 

about 4-1/2 feet.  The fence line is actually set 9 

back from the property line, about 4-1/2 feet, so 10 

that 4-1/2 feet is now within the public realm, 11 

and it's basically not usable by the applicant. 12 

 If we were to put the structure the full 13 

12 feet back from the alley centerline, it puts 14 

it actually close to the adjacent structures, and 15 

it actually sets it back from the existing fence 16 

line about 2-1/2 feet, so we thought from a 17 

design perspective and from a usability 18 

perspective, it would be in our best interest to 19 

align the northern edge of the garage with the 20 

adjacent fence lines. 21 

 One other thing that we'd like to notice, 22 
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there is an existing traffic pattern on K Street 1 

where that's utilized by commuters existing the 2 

city to the east, and there's quite a bit of 3 

high-speed traffic.  Basically, the Applicant 4 

wishes to be able to park his car off the street, 5 

so it does not get damaged any further. 6 

 The second test is that the proposed 7 

garage will not be of substantial detriment to 8 

the public good.  The pattern of development with 9 

garages, the design is consistent with the 10 

pattern of garages on adjacent properties.  A 11 

strict application of the Zoning Code in this 12 

instance would create an awkward condition where 13 

the face of the garage would be set back from the 14 

fence line creating a niche in the alleyway, 15 

which would likely fill with trash and other 16 

refuse. 17 

 Then finally, the last test for the 18 

variance is that granting it will not be 19 

inconsistent with the general intent and purposes 20 

of the Zoning Regulations.  Again, the R-4 zone 21 

does permit private garages.  We feel like we are 22 
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meeting the general intent. 1 

 At this point, I'd like to open it up to 2 

any questions by any of the Board members. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 4 

much. 5 

 Do Board members have any questions for 6 

the Applicant at this time? 7 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Yes.  Thank you, Madam 8 

Chair.  Let me just kind of review since, as you 9 

say, a couple of us weren't on the case before. 10 

 To the east and west of the garage, are 11 

there existing garages, or what's next to the 12 

garages?  Is it just a yard, a parking space? 13 

 MR. TEASS:  Right now there are just 14 

yards on either side.  They are used for parking 15 

spaces.  There are garages on page 8 of the 16 

application.  There are two additional garages on 17 

that side that are one over or to the west, and 18 

then if you go further to the east, there are a 19 

couple of other garages further down the 20 

alleyway. 21 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Now, you're showing that 22 
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the right-of-way is 10 feet?  On page 5, you're 1 

showing another 10 feet.  You have a 10-foot, 2 

10-foot, and then you have a 4-foot-6 dimension. 3 

 I wonder if you could explain that drawing a bit 4 

more. 5 

 MR. TEASS:  Sure.  Actually, if I could 6 

call your attention to page 12 of the 7 

application, which is a photograph of the 8 

existing alleyway. 9 

 MR. TURNBULL:  I don't have that. 10 

 MR. TEASS:  Could I bring a copy up?  It 11 

was part of the original application. 12 

 MR. MOY:  Is that the drawings identified 13 

as Exhibit 24 dated May 26th? 14 

 MR. TEASS:  Yes.  I also have it up on 15 

the board. 16 

 MR. LISOWSKI:  Can I approach the bench? 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If you want to 18 

come up and actually speak, we'll have to have a 19 

microphone. 20 

 MR. LISOWSKI:  I was just going to give a 21 

copy to you. 22 
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 MR. TEASS:  Yeah, why don't you walk 1 

through that. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Again, if you 3 

are going to speak, you just need to be on a 4 

microphone.  We have a portable microphone that 5 

can be used that will help you. 6 

 Thank you. 7 

 MR. TEASS:  This is an existing image, a 8 

photograph of the alleyway, standing in the 9 

middle of the alleyway looking due west.  The 10 

property in question is here, this location.  You 11 

can see a joint in the concrete here and a joint 12 

in the concrete here that is approximately 10 13 

feet, which we think reflects the 10-foot 14 

right-of-way. 15 

 On the south side of the alleyway, the 16 

existing fence line and the adjacent garages have 17 

been set back about 4-1/2 feet, and what we're 18 

proposing to do would align with that fence line, 19 

so the new garage would be consistent with all 20 

the other fences and garages on the alley. 21 

 On the north side, it's not nearly as 22 
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regularized, and you see other portions of the 1 

curb and the fence that are closer to the 2 

right-of-way. 3 

 Immediately across from our site is a 4 

retaining wall that you can see kind of behind 5 

this trash can here and the distance from the 6 

joint to that, basically the retaining wall or 7 

fence there, is about 10 feet. 8 

 So, while the legal right-of-way is only 9 

10 feet, the effective right-of-way is more in 10 

the range of 24-1/2 feet, presumably because of 11 

getting there to access.  You can see where 12 

people place trash cans, and it also gets kind of 13 

narrow when you come in and out of the alleyway. 14 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  So you're basically 15 

trying to keep consistent with that line all the 16 

way down the alley? 17 

 MR. TEASS:  Yeah.  The idea was that if 18 

this were to meet the 12-foot setback from the 19 

centerline, you'd basically create this niche in 20 

the alleyway. 21 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Which is the 2-foot-4? 22 
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 MR. TEASS:  Correct. 1 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  Thank you. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can you provide 3 

us with a little more information regarding that 4 

there was previously a garage structure on the 5 

property that was then removed by the prior 6 

owner?  Can you just go through exactly what it 7 

was that was built there previously and then when 8 

it was removed? 9 

 MR. TEASS:  Yes.  In looking at page 8, 10 

there is an excerpt from the base map which shows 11 

a number of wood-frame garages along the 12 

alleyway. 13 

 In reviewing this site, on page 11 of the 14 

initial application, you can see what was, we 15 

think, the former foundation of the garage.  That 16 

measured approximately -- I think it was about 14 17 

feet by 16 feet or something -- I'm sorry.  Maybe 18 

it was about 10 by 14.  We had no idea when that 19 

structure was removed.  It was gone before the 20 

applicant took ownership of the property, about a 21 

year and a half or 2 years ago. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Thank 1 

you. 2 

 Any other questions from Board members? 3 

 MR. HINKLE:  Yeah.  Thank you, Madam 4 

Chair. 5 

 Just a quick question.  One of the 6 

conditions that's noted in your supplemental 7 

information in terms of exceptional condition on 8 

your property is the traffic on K Street.  That 9 

is limiting your ability to park on K Street? 10 

 MR. LISOWSKI:  Not necessarily the 11 

ability.  I as well as many other of my neighbors 12 

have had our vehicles hit because Pennsylvania 13 

becomes a traffic jam, and if you want the exact 14 

details, people go zipping through there to cut 15 

through K -- I'm sorry -- to cut off 16 

Pennsylvania.  You can pick it up at 11th Street 17 

where 295, because of the traffic pattern, having 18 

to get off of 295 to get back on Pennsylvania 19 

Bridge and continue going, I guess, north on 295, 20 

people avoid Pennsylvania, come flying through K 21 

Street, and the actual street width is only 30 22 
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feet. 1 

 It might be like 29 1/2.  So, by the time 2 

you park two cars and then try get four cars 3 

essentially passing at one time, people will 4 

sideswipe our cars, and if you look down that 5 

street, many of our cars -- my car personally has 6 

been hit three times, and nobody is ever stopping 7 

to leave a note, so it's just kind of a hassle. 8 

 MR. HINKLE:  In terms of the 9 

neighborhood, are there opportunities to park on 10 

the street elsewhere nearby on north-south 11 

streets or what have you? 12 

 MR. LISOWSKI:  Not always because of the 13 

occupancy of other vehicles, so many times there 14 

is no other parking in the neighborhood. 15 

 MR. HINKLE:  Okay.  Thank you. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other 17 

questions from Board Members? 18 

 [No response.] 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none at 20 

this time, then I'll look to the audience and see 21 

if there's any individuals in support or 22 
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opposition of this case. 1 

 [No response.] 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 3 

then we'll turn to the Office of Planning for 4 

their report. 5 

 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Good morning.  For the 6 

record, my name is Paul Goldstein with the Office 7 

of Planning. 8 

 The Office of Planning recommends 9 

approval of the revised application under Special 10 

Exception 223 for non-conforming lot occupancy 11 

and also area variance relief from the setback 12 

from the alley central line. 13 

 Previously, this case came up with three 14 

area variance requests for a lot occupancy at 15 

approximately 75 percent; a slight bit of rear 16 

yard relief, about a foot; and then also alley 17 

setback relief. 18 

 Based on discussions at the June 14th 19 

hearing, the Applicant decided to revise his 20 

plans and was able to eliminate two area variance 21 

relief requests and take it down to a special 22 
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exception at 69 percent. 1 

 OP's first submission said that we had 2 

difficulty with the lot occupancy request, but 3 

that we had no concerns with the rear yard or 4 

alley setback request.  In our recent 5 

supplemental submission, we support the lot 6 

occupancy, which is now at 69 percent in the 7 

special exception territory, and we continue to 8 

support the alley setback relief. 9 

 I'm now available for any questions that 10 

you may have. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 12 

 Do Board members have any questions of 13 

the Office of Planning? 14 

 [No response.] 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 16 

does the Applicant have any questions for the 17 

Office of Planning? 18 

 MR. TEASS:  Not at this time. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 20 

 Then at this point in time, we would 21 

return to any closing remarks from the Applicant. 22 
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 MR. TEASS:  I think that to conclude, we 1 

feel that we have met the burden of proof 2 

established by the special exception and the 3 

variance requirements.  We're encouraged by the 4 

Office of Planning support, and we feel like we 5 

have worked with the Board, with the neighbors 6 

and the ANC to develop a final design that meets 7 

the criteria for both the Board of Zoning 8 

Adjustment and the Office of Planning as well as 9 

the neighbors. 10 

 Thank you. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 12 

 At this point in time, I would like to 13 

see if anybody is present from ANC-6B in the 14 

audience. 15 

 [No response.] 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing that no 17 

one is present, I will indicate that we do have 18 

exhibits of support.  We have both a letter dated 19 

June 13th in support, our Exhibit No. 30 and our 20 

Exhibit No. 34.  Exhibit No. 34 is more recent 21 

and indicates that with a quorum present of six 22 
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members that the ANC voted unanimously 10 to zero 1 

to zero to support the application, and this was 2 

at a properly called and duly noticed meeting, so 3 

it would receive great weight. 4 

 That being said, I just have one last 5 

question for the Applicant.  We see the letter of 6 

the ANC, but had you in regards to the 223 relief 7 

-- did you talk with your neighbors?  This might 8 

have been mentioned at the last hearing, but can 9 

you describe what conversations you had with your 10 

neighbors? 11 

 MR. LISOWSKI:  I have discussed at great 12 

length with all of my neighbors, in addition to 13 

we should have letters provided to you with their 14 

unanimous approval of the project. 15 

 [Pause.] 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you.  We 17 

do have that from your prior application or 18 

submissions. 19 

 That being said, are there any final 20 

questions from Board members? 21 

 [No response.] 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 1 

then at this point in time, we'll conclude this 2 

case.  I appreciate your time today. 3 

 I think we can go directly into 4 

deliberation on this.  We have a case before us 5 

for 223 relief for lot occupancy.  The Applicant 6 

had initially revised its drawings to reduce the 7 

relief needed, so that the lot occupancy was at a 8 

69 percent proposal, which would be under the 78 9 

percent special exception threshold. 10 

 The Applicant has submitted 11 

documentation, as just noted.  They have a report 12 

from their neighbors in regards to any concern 13 

about light and air of the project affecting any 14 

neighbors.  They also have ANC support.  The 15 

privacy, there's no issues in regard to privacy, 16 

use, or enjoyment on the property.  As OP 17 

indicates, there's no concerns about visibility 18 

of the garage structure from the rear alley or 19 

from the main street, and I think there is really 20 

no aspect of this project that would have any 21 

issue with the Zoning Plan in that regard. 22 
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 The second relief that's being sought 1 

here is an area variance under 2300.2 for alley 2 

setback, and I think that, just to reference, OP 3 

in their initial report did indicate that they 4 

would support that relief. 5 

 I think that in this case, the question 6 

of what is the unique aspect of the property or 7 

the exceptional circumstance, I think that a 8 

10-foot-wide alley is unique, especially here 9 

where there is multiple different protrusions, 10 

and so it's not a straight alley in that regard. 11 

 I don't find persuasive the issue of K 12 

Street parking and things of that effect.  We 13 

really can't take into consideration any issue 14 

that is personally related such as a car being 15 

damaged or things like that, but I do think that 16 

the fact that there was a previous existing 17 

structure on the property being shown on the base 18 

atlas along with being shown by the pictures in 19 

Section 8 of our exhibits that were provided to 20 

us showing that there was a previously 21 

constructed concrete slab there, showing that 22 
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something was there previously, it does provide 1 

an exceptional circumstance. 2 

 And that as OP indicates that this does 3 

create a practical difficulty in the fact that if 4 

they were to actually conform with the 5 

requirements, the building would create an 6 

ineffective alley space that would be out of 7 

character with the neighboring properties. 8 

 That being said, I would be in support of 9 

both relief that is being requested, and I will 10 

ask for additional comments from Board members. 11 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 12 

 I agree with your analysis, and I think 13 

it's very thorough.  I don't have anything to add 14 

in that regard, except I would comment the 15 

Applicant for having gone back and looked at 16 

other options to be able to come back to the 17 

Board requesting reduced relief that I think I 18 

too can support. 19 

 MR. HINKLE:  Yes, Madam Chair.  I 20 

completely agree with Ms. Sorg there.  I think 21 

it's great that they were able to come back here 22 
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with lesser amounts of relief being requested, 1 

and I agree with your analysis in terms of the 2 

variance on the alley setback.  I don't think 3 

that traffic conditions should be taken into 4 

account in that analysis, and I certainly support 5 

your other discussions on that. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you both. 7 

 Is there any final comments from Board 8 

members? 9 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Madam Chair, I would just 10 

like to concur with the rest of you on this, and 11 

I commend the Applicant for going back and 12 

pursuing the special exception route. 13 

 As Mr. Goldstein said, they're at 69 14 

percent, which meets the special exception 15 

threshold, and I think the setback is really a de 16 

minimis one in keeping with the existing alley 17 

setback. 18 

 Yeah, I would vote in favor of this. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Wonderful.  20 

Then I appreciate everyone's comments, and I will 21 

submit a motion to approve Application No. 18218 22 
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pursuant to 11 DCMR for a special exception 1 

relief for lot occupancy and an area variance for 2 

the alley centerline setback under Subsection 3 

2300.2 for the requirements to allow a 4 

construction of an accessory garage addition 5 

serving an existing rowhouse at 1426 K Street, 6 

S.E. 7 

 A motion has been made.  Is there a 8 

second? 9 

 MS. SORG:  Second. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Motion has been 11 

made and seconded.  All those in favor, say  12 

"aye." 13 

 [Chorus of ayes.] 14 

 MR. MOY:  The staff would record the vote 15 

as 5 to 0 to 0.  This is on the motion of 16 

Chairperson Moldenhauer to approval the 17 

Application for special exception relief from 223 18 

not meeting lot occupancy requirements under 403 19 

and the variance relief from the alley centerline 20 

setback, 2300.2.  Second the motion, Ms. Sorg, 21 

the Vice-Chair.  Also in support of the motion, 22 
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Mr. Turnbull, Mr. Jordan, and Mr. Hinkle.  Again, 1 

the final vote is 5 to 0 to 0. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 3 

much, Mr. Moy. 4 

 There is no opposition in this case, and 5 

we have ANC and neighboring support.  We would 6 

like to waive our requirements and ask that a 7 

Summary Order be issued. 8 

 MR. MOY:  Yes.  Thank you, Madam Chair. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 10 

much. 11 

 Application No. 18235 12 

 MR. MOY:  The next application before the 13 

board is Application No. 18235.  This is the 14 

application of David Kay and Abigail Porter, 15 

pursuant to 11 DCMR 3104.1, for a special 16 

exception to allow an addition to an existing 17 

one-family dwelling under Section 223; not 18 

meeting the lot occupancy requirements under 19 

(Section 403), side yard (405), and 20 

non-conforming structure (Subsection 2001.3), 21 

requirements in the R-2 District at premises 3509 22 
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35th Street, N.W., property located at Square 1 

2065, Lot 113. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Good morning.  3 

If the parties can introduce themselves for the 4 

record. 5 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Good morning.  My name is 6 

Marty Sullivan with Sullivan, Styles & Barros. 7 

 MR. KAY:  David Kay, 3509 35th Street, 8 

N.W. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Sullivan? 10 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Yes. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If you'd like 12 

to present your case, I think that we have a 13 

fairly full record; however, if you'd like to 14 

present anything additional that's not in our 15 

record. 16 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  We're happy to stand on 17 

the record, if that's okay with the Board, and 18 

happy to answer any questions that you might 19 

have. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Wonderful.  I 21 

will turn to Board members to see if Board 22 
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members have any question of the Applicant at 1 

this time. 2 

 [Pause.] 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  My own question 4 

is in regards to the non-conforming structure 5 

relief that you're asking for, do you have any 6 

idea, I guess, of when the building was actually 7 

constructed, seeing that if we knew that it was 8 

constructed or existing before May 12th, 1958, no 9 

relief would be needed?  I'm not sure if that's 10 

something that maybe you're not aware of, and 11 

that's why you're asking for that relief, or if 12 

you are aware of that. 13 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  It was constructed before 14 

1958, yes, and my understanding was the relief 15 

was requested because we're extending an existing 16 

non-conforming side yard with the addition on the 17 

rear. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can you walk me 19 

through exactly how that's then extending the 20 

non-conformity just with the diagram, if you have 21 

a quick diagram before you, or if you can point 22 
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us to a specific page? 1 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Probably site plan, page 2 

No. 05, one dated 5/27. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mm-hmm. 4 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  It was filed later to 5 

replace the original page 5 because this had more 6 

detail on it regarding the adjacent house. 7 

 But the existing side yard is, I believe, 8 

7 feet, and the addition extends that out.  And 9 

then on the other side, the existing side yard, 10 

the shorter part of the side yard is 5 feet 3 11 

inches, and that was essentially filled in. 12 

 [Pause.] 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Sorry.  We were 14 

just debating whether or not this relief would be 15 

needed, and I think one think I'm looking at -- 16 

and I'll see if other Board members agree -- is 17 

that you're extending the existing line of the 18 

building, so you're not decreasing, and that's 19 

always had a minimum side yard of 5 feet 3 20 

inches.  And so you're extending that.  You're 21 

not decreasing it to now be 5 feet 2 inches. 22 
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 So, based on my reading since it is more 1 

than the minimum of 5 feet, which is 5 feet 3 2 

inches, and it's not actually decreasing that 3 

side yard, then no relief would be needed. 4 

 Do other Board members agree with the 5 

reading?  I am trying to look at the diagram and 6 

make sure, the drawings. 7 

 Mr. Sullivan? 8 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Well, that's fine with us 9 

as long as the approval is to build according to 10 

the plans and the footprint.  Obviously, we need 11 

the lot occupancy relief as well, anyway. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  Based on 13 

my reading again of Section 405.8 and I think 14 

other Board Members, I think that we're all in 15 

agreement that that relief would not be needed 16 

based on the diagram. 17 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Thank you. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That being 19 

said, is there any additional questions from 20 

Board members on this case? 21 

 [No response.] 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, at 1 

this point I'll look to see if there's anybody in 2 

the audience in support or in opposition of this 3 

case. 4 

 [No response.] 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing that 6 

there's no one in support or in opposition of 7 

this case, I will turn to the Office of Planning 8 

for their support. 9 

 MS. JACKSON:  Good morning, Chair and 10 

members of the Board.  For the record, my name is 11 

Arlova Jackson with the Office of Planning. 12 

 The Office of Planning recommends 13 

approval of the request and finds that it meets 14 

the standards for 223 relief. 15 

 I'm happy to stand on the record and take 16 

any questions that you have. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 18 

much, Ms. Jackson. 19 

 Does the Applicant have any questions for 20 

the Office of Planning? 21 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  No.  Thank you. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do any Board 1 

members have any questions for the Office of 2 

Planning? 3 

 [No response.] 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 5 

thank you. 6 

 MS. JACKSON:  Sure. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  At this point, 8 

I will see if there is anybody in the audience 9 

from ANC-3C. 10 

 [No response.] 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing nobody 12 

in the audience from ANC-3, I will indicate that 13 

we do have a resolution in our file.  It is 14 

Exhibit No. 23.  It indicates that they did 15 

review the application.  They go through the 16 

relief that's being requested.  They state that 17 

the proposed addition is small, the scale, that 18 

they have no objections to the proposed addition; 19 

however, they do not indicate what -- actually, 20 

I'm sorry.  Ata the bottom, this resolution was 21 

approved by a roll call of 5 to 0 on May 16th at 22 
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a regularly scheduled, noticed meeting, and a 1 

quorum was present at the meeting. 2 

 So this resolution would receive great 3 

weight, and we will move on to see if there's any 4 

closing remarks from the Applicant. 5 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Just one more point on the 6 

non-conforming side yard.  The porch on the south 7 

side of the building will be extended as well, 8 

and that's a covered porch, so I just want to 9 

make clear that that's what's approved, too.  I 10 

don't think that changes your analysis about the 11 

side yard, because there's an existing covered 12 

porch there now. 13 

 But a plat is probably a good reference 14 

for that.  It's currently a 5-foot porch.  It's 15 

going to be extended to 10 feet. 16 

 [Pause.] 17 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Again, but the porch was 18 

there before 1958 as well, too, so I don't think 19 

that should change the analysis. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But it's just a 21 

cover.  I'm trying to look at the diagram to see 22 
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if I can see exactly.  It's just a covered porch, 1 

and what's the rise on the decking?  I mean, it's 2 

 -- 3 

 MR. KAY:  David Kay. 4 

 If you look at the contextual photos on 5 

16, that's the view from the rear.  There's the 6 

existing image on the left and the proposed view 7 

on the right, and you can see that that's what 8 

we're talking about is that little covered 9 

entrance portico. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Unfortunately, 11 

my package goes from 12 to 18, so I think I have 12 

to go to the original package.  That's the 13 

revised. 14 

 So, in our Exhibit 10, which is the 15 

original submission with six exhibits, it's page 16 

16, you said? 17 

 MR. KAY:  Yes, that's correct. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 19 

 MR. KAY:  The intent is to extend that 20 

small arched porch back another 5 feet, and the 21 

proposed view is on the right.  It will look 22 
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almost identical.  Coverage, profile, everything 1 

will be identical. 2 

 [Pause.] 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'm actually 4 

going to turn to OP and ask.  Would the covered 5 

porch actually be considered a structure that 6 

would affect the side yard calculation? 7 

 MS. JACKSON:  I'd have to look at the 8 

regulations.  I don't know off the top of my 9 

head. 10 

 I was wondering if it affected the lot 11 

occupancy calculation, though. 12 

 MR. KAY:  We have included the side porch 13 

in the lot occupancy calculation. 14 

 MS. JACKSON:  Okay. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay, you have. 16 

 MR. KAY:  Just to be on the safe side. 17 

 MS. JACKSON:  Okay. 18 

 MR. KAY:  So our total numbers include 19 

that, both the existing and the proposed. 20 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Can I ask, on drawing -- 21 

on 06, sheet 06, the existing plans don't show 22 
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the porch, but the new plans on 10, on drawing 10 1 

do show it.  How different is it on 10 from 2 

what's there? 3 

 MR. KAY:  I apologize.  We resubmitted in 4 

that 5/27 package, updated 06 drawings that 5 

included that.  We noticed that that had been 6 

left off, too. 7 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Oh, I see.  You're right. 8 

 MR. KAY:  A layer problem and it was 9 

included.  So you can see it's extended straight 10 

back 5 feet. 11 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Oh, okay.  I see it. 12 

 [Pause.] 13 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Excuse me.  The porch 14 

structure does decrease the side yard, but that 15 

it was existing before 1958, so the addition 16 

doesn't change that.  It would be the same 17 

analysis for the side yards on both sides 18 

actually.  But at any rate, it's still part of 19 

the same -- 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But the 21 

difference is that then it's smaller.  The side 22 
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yard from the porch is less than 5 feet. 1 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Right.  Well, then it 2 

would match the original application and the 3 

requested relief. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And the 5 

requested relief at that point in time. 6 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Yeah. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'm just trying 8 

to -- 9 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Is the proposed little 10 

deck on the second floor by the master bedroom -- 11 

is that included in the lot occupancy as well? 12 

 MR. KAY:  Yes,sir. 13 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Actually, I 15 

will revise my comments, and I do think side yard 16 

relief would be required based not on the 17 

extension of the actual structure to the building 18 

but on the extension of the porch. 19 

 Since this is a self-certified 20 

application, there's no issue there.  We'll just 21 

obviously leave it as you initially had stated. 22 
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 Are there any additional comments from 1 

Board members? 2 

 [No response.] 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No?  Then is 4 

there any additional closing remarks from the 5 

Applicant? 6 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  No.  Just to thank you for 7 

your time, and we would appreciate an approval 8 

nad a summary order, please. 9 

 Thank you. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  At this point, 11 

then we will conclude the hearing, and we will 12 

enter into deliberation.  I think that this is 13 

fairly straightforward, other than the little 14 

nuance that we're going through, a case for 223 15 

relief for lot occupancy and for 405 side yard 16 

setback and non-conforming structure relief under 17 

Section 2001.3.  I think that this is a modest 18 

improvement.  In addition to that, I think that 19 

the lot occupancy relief that they're requesting 20 

is only to increase their proposal of 43.9 21 

percent, and they have ANC support.  They also 22 
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have letters of support from their neighbors, and 1 

OP is in support.  And I would actually just 2 

incorporate OP's analysis into my deliberation 3 

rather than walking through the 223 standard. 4 

 And I would see if there's any additional 5 

comments from Board members> 6 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Madam Chair, I just have 7 

one item, but I think it's -- I think I've 8 

answered it by looking at the picture on 18. 9 

 There was an existing tree just outside. 10 

 I think it's outside, going to be the outside 11 

footprint, because you're only going back 12 

8-foot-4 on the addition in the rear yard, so you 13 

should be clear of that tree.  You're not -- your 14 

intent is obviously not to remove that tree. 15 

 MR. KAY:  The intent is to remove the 16 

tree.  It's not in great shape, and the tree is 17 

damaging the existing structure of the house and 18 

the foundation currently. 19 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Oh, really? 20 

 MR. KAY:  Yes. 21 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  46 

 MR. KAY:  It's already destroyed the 1 

supports for the rear porch and the areaway 2 

underneath it, the existing porch.  So, when 3 

we've had an arborist look at it, he said do not 4 

plan around the tree.  It would continue to 5 

destroy the house. 6 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Oh, okay.  Well, thank you 7 

for clarifying that. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any additional 9 

questions from Board members?  I think we were at 10 

the deliberation point, and if anybody has any 11 

additional comments to add to the deliberation? 12 

 [No response.] 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 14 

then I'll submit a motion, a motion to approve 15 

Application 18235 pursuant to 11 DCMR 3104.1 for 16 

a special exception to allow an addition to an 17 

existing one-family dwelling under Section 223, 18 

not meeting the lot occupancy, side yard -- under 19 

403 and then side yard under 405 and 20 

non-conforming structure under Subsection 2001.3 21 

at the premises 3509 35th Street, N.W. 22 
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 The motion has been made.  Is there a 1 

second? 2 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Second. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Motion has been 4 

made and seconded.  All those in favor, say 5 

"aye." 6 

 [Chorus of ayes.] 7 

 MR. MOY:  The staff would record the vote 8 

at 5 to 0 to 0.  This is on the motion of 9 

Chairperson Moldenhauer to approve the 10 

application for special exception relief under 11 

Section 223, not meeting the lot occupancy, 12 

non-conforming structure, and side yard 13 

provisions, requirements.  Second the motion, Mr. 14 

Turnbull.  Also in support of the motion, Ms. 15 

Sorg, Mr. Jordan, and Mr. Hinkle.  Again, the 16 

final vote to approve is 5 to 0 to 0. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 18 

much, Mr. Moy. 19 

 Seeing that we have no opposition, 20 

letters of support from neighbors and ANC 21 

support, we would ask to waive our requirements 22 
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and ask that a Summary Order be issued. 1 

 MR. MOY:  Very good.  Thank you. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 3 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Thank you. 4 

 MR. KAY:  Thank you. 5 

 Application No. 18234 6 

 MR. MOY:  The next application before the 7 

Board is Application No. 18234.  This is the 8 

application of -- and I'm going to go and take a 9 

stab at the pronunciation, but I think it's Utku 10 

Aslanturk and Erin Gorman, pursuant to 11 DCMR 11 

3103.2, for a variance from the alley lot width 12 

and building requirements under Subsection 13 

2507.2.  This is to allow the construction of a 14 

one-family swelling on an alley lot in the R-4 15 

District at premises, the rear, 1300 block of D 16 

Street, S.E., property located Square 1042, Lot 17 

810. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Good morning.  19 

If you could introduce yourself for the record? 20 

 MS. FOWLER:  I'm Jennifer Fowler of 1819 21 

D Street, S.E. 22 
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 MS. TILGHMAN:  Casey Tilghman, 1819 D 1 

Street, S.E. 2 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  Utku Aslanturk, 1242 3 

Pennsylvania Avenue, S.E. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Ms. 5 

Fowler, if you would like to walk us through the 6 

application? 7 

 MS. FOWLER:  Okay.  Good morning, 8 

everybody. 9 

 So we're here to ask for support for a 10 

variance for alley width requirements to develop 11 

an alley lot on Capitol Hill.  Mr. Aslanturk 12 

purchased the property intending to develop it 13 

for his own family to live there, and he 14 

purchased it under the belief that we would be 15 

able to develop it as a single-family.  And so 16 

we're going through the process to get that 17 

approval. 18 

 I'll just go through the three prongs 19 

efficiently here.  I will start with the hardship 20 

aspect. 21 

 We believe that no other permanent use 22 
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provides a fair and reasonable return to the 1 

owner.  The first use, potential use would be an 2 

artist studio.  We've looked at comparables that 3 

show that artist studios sell for significantly 4 

less than single-family dwellings, and they're on 5 

the market for longer periods of time.  Also, the 6 

rents do not support the construction cost. 7 

 We brought a letter from a realtor that 8 

also kind of summarizes their opinion on the 9 

marketability of an artist studio versus a single 10 

family.  We're happy to provide that to you as 11 

well. 12 

 I don't know if you want to bring that 13 

up. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  You can 15 

provide that to Mr. Moy.  Do you have copies for 16 

everybody? 17 

 MS. FOWLER:  Yes, we do. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  All right.  19 

Thank you. 20 

 MS. FOWLER:  We talked to the Smith 21 

Brothers.  They sell thousands of houses on the 22 
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Hill.  They've been in business for many years, 1 

and their opinion was that it was -- the market 2 

rate for artist studios is not supporting the 3 

construction cost that we would have to put in to 4 

build this residence. 5 

 We also feel there's not a lot of demand 6 

for artist space in that area.  You have Kings 7 

Court artist studio is about three or four blocks 8 

away.  That's where we're kind of near, between 9 

14th and 15th Streets. 10 

 There are also artist spaces at Eastern 11 

Market, and the soon-to-be-open Hill Center is 12 

going to have space. 13 

 So there's not a lot of demand as far as 14 

we can tell, and even trying to find rentals, we 15 

didn't find much demand for that. 16 

 Another point is typically a lot of these 17 

things get approved or get permitted as artist 18 

studios.  Eventually, they end up selling as 19 

single family dwellings anyway.  If you look in 20 

the listings, you see there's many carriage 21 

houses that are being sold as single family that 22 
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were not approved as official single family. 1 

 So Mr. Aslanturk was trying to do this 2 

the right way and go about it up and up and make 3 

sure we have the proper permits for that. 4 

 Another use that would be permitted on 5 

that lot would be parking.  Again, we don't feel 6 

like there's a demand for parking in this area.  7 

There's plenty of street parking.  It's not 8 

really that close to the Metro.  It's a few 9 

blocks from the Metro, so I don't think there 10 

would be any demand for paid parking in that 11 

location. 12 

 You also have on that alley, he's 13 

sandwiched between the International Graduate 14 

University, which has surface parking already, 15 

and then the Safeway, which has plenty of surface 16 

parking, so we didn't feel like there was much of 17 

a financial reason to create parking in that 18 

area. 19 

 Then as far as storage, again, we didn't 20 

feel like there was a demand for that.  It's not 21 

anywhere near the owner's property where he lives 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  53 

currently or would live, and it would be a very 1 

expensive construction for storage space. 2 

 In terms of the uniqueness of this 3 

property, it's an unusually large lot.  It's 4 

2,448 square feet, so it's well above the minimum 5 

1,800 for your typical single-family property.  6 

There's no street frontage.  It sits on a 30-foot 7 

alley, which if the alley were continuous to the 8 

street, we'd be able to build a residence; 9 

however, the alley narrows to 16 feet.  There are 10 

two feeder alleys of 16-feet wide from E Street 11 

and D Street. 12 

 As I said before, it's an unusual square. 13 

  It's a unique situation because you're 14 

sandwiched between the International Graduate 15 

University, which is a large non-profit 16 

structure, and the Safeway, and there are a few 17 

actual single-family dwellings on that square as 18 

well.  And you have the Peter Bug Shoe Repair.  19 

There's other commercial uses on that space. 20 

 The alley is heavily used by trucks and 21 

cars.  You already have a lot of traffic going 22 
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through there, pedestrian trucks for the safety, 1 

people coming to the university to park in the 2 

alley lot back beyond there, so it's definitely a 3 

unique alley when you look at it.  It's a 4 

residential alley, a residential square that's 5 

really not residential in nature anymore because 6 

of the developments that have happened on it. 7 

 There was also evidence -- we have 8 

evidence of previous dwellings back in the 1800s 9 

when there was a brewery on the site before the 10 

Safeway.  There were actually four alley 11 

dwellings on this lot as well as others in the 12 

area, and those were existing in the late 1800s 13 

or early 1900s.  And we have an Exhibit B that 14 

shows four dwellings that were on there as well 15 

as photographs.  You can see a photograph of the 16 

houses. 17 

 So we think it's a unique situation, that 18 

it was once a thriving community on the alley 19 

there, with residences and people that lived in 20 

the alley and worked at the brewery, which later 21 

became an ice cream factory. 22 
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 As far as the Zone Plan is concerned, 1 

again, the evidence of the four dwellings on the 2 

lot in the 1800s is, I think, a strong argument 3 

that they're -- I think it's a unique case that 4 

that was there before. 5 

 Again, the commercial aspect of the 6 

alley, we feel that the impact is going to be 7 

very minimal on the square, on the houses, the 8 

residents that are on the alley right now. 9 

 We also feel that the residence will have 10 

less of an impact on the Zone Plan and the 11 

neighbors than an artist studio because you're 12 

going to have fewer people and less traffic. 13 

 If you look at the allowable occupancy 14 

for an artist studio, 450 square feet is required 15 

for each artist, and each artist can have an 16 

appendices.  With our square footage, that would 17 

allow for 6 artists and 6 apprentices, 12 people 18 

that could come and go throughout the day on the 19 

site.  So what we're proposing is a 20 

single-family, which would be a three-bedroom, so 21 

we're looking at four or five people, one single 22 
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family living in that space. 1 

 In terms of the neighborhood, the 2 

immediate neighbors, the impact, we feel like the 3 

single-family, where it's a similar-size 4 

structure to an artist studio, would have less of 5 

an impact on the surrounding areas. 6 

 We have complete support.  We've gone to 7 

the ANC and have full unanimous support from 8 

them.  Capitol Hill Restoration Society Zoning 9 

Committee has approved the application as well, 10 

support it.  And we also met with neighbors and 11 

the local ANC commissioner on July 5th, and 12 

everyone was on board and have no opposition to 13 

this application. 14 

 We feel like it's going to be a vast 15 

improvement to this lot.  Right now it's an 16 

overgrown lot with a fence around it, and it's 17 

not contributing anything to the neighborhood.  18 

This is going to be a positive change, and it 19 

will also increase tax base for the City as well. 20 

 So that's my remarks. 21 

 Would you like to say anything? 22 
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 MR. ASLANTURK:  Well, no. 1 

 MS. FOWLER:  Okay.  We'll open it up to 2 

questions.  Thank you so much. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 4 

 I think that we've had some of these 5 

other alley-road-dwelling cases where there's 6 

nothing there and then the desire to potentially 7 

build a single-family home.  Unfortunately, the 8 

regs are very strict as they are currently 9 

written in regards to not permitting 10 

single-family homes to be built in alleys, 11 

especially those that have less than 30-foot 12 

width, which is the case here. 13 

 I don't really feel right now that the 14 

information we have before us is sufficient to 15 

overcome the high burden.  The letter that you 16 

provided to us from Mr. Smith simply states that 17 

a single-family home would be the best use of the 18 

property, but it doesn't really go into any 19 

specific economic hardship or the details of that 20 

to provide us more, I would think, sufficient 21 

evidence to talk about what would an artist 22 
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studio produce, what would the sale price be, how 1 

does that really make to unreasonable as the 2 

first option. 3 

 Obviously, we always have to potentially 4 

see if the permitted use in the spot is not a 5 

feasible use, and I think that, obviously, you 6 

know, anyone would say that, obviously, a primary 7 

single-family home would maybe do better than an 8 

artist studio financially, but we need to know 9 

that an artist studio would not be feasible.  And 10 

I just don't feel like I have that information 11 

currently. 12 

 You also indicated that there wouldn't be 13 

much need for parking.  Well, where is the facts 14 

to support that?  Have you actually done anything 15 

research to confirm?  I understand the different 16 

information that you're providing is that there 17 

is the parking at Safeway, but with the baseball 18 

stadium pretty close and other different uses 19 

nearby, is there absolutely no need for parking? 20 

 Have you really pursued that with an agent that 21 

says, "No, this is not going to be useful.  We 22 
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wouldn't really pay that much money," to confirm 1 

that you actually discounted that as an option? 2 

 In that same regard, the storage, have 3 

you run the numbers?  I think I would really be 4 

looking at maybe kind of seeing some more 5 

information on the numbers in that regard. 6 

 I've kind of throw out a couple different 7 

things.  I'll give you an opportunity to maybe 8 

respond if you have a response now and see if 9 

there's also additional comment from Board 10 

members. 11 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  Musa Aslanturk.  I live 12 

very close by for the property that we are trying 13 

to build a house, and if you look at the city, 14 

each block has approximately 40, 50 homes.  In 15 

this location, there is a safety and the graduate 16 

school.  The streets are pretty much open, and 17 

there's a lot of parking spaces.  I drive by that 18 

location at least five times a day, and there is 19 

no need for the parking. 20 

 And I did speak with the International 21 

Graduate School owner currently renting some of 22 
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the parking spaces.  There is one store on 11 and 1 

Pennsylvania, and the only rent he is getting is 2 

$250 per month for 8 cars.  And I can get a 3 

letter from him that is providing them. 4 

 The other thing, if we build a garage 5 

over there, if we bring electric or the water, 6 

the cost for electric and water is around 7 

$150,000, and if you rent each garage over there, 8 

which there are currently some garages around, 9 

they charge $100 to $125 per month.  If we can 10 

have 10 garages over there, which you make it 11 

like full, and if you rent it, you will only get 12 

$1,000 a month if all the spaces are full.  In a 13 

year, you will get $12,000 if you spend $150,000 14 

for just electric.  We will need 15 years to 15 

cover just the electric plus maybe another 10 16 

years to cover the structure itself. 17 

 My brother is doing a construction 18 

business, and I do have some numbers from him 19 

building artist studio versus the home.  Between 20 

the two buildings, the only cost difference is 21 

$96,000, and I do also have with me the 22 
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competitions around that location versus the 1 

artist studios, which they well it as a carriage 2 

house versus the regular homes. 3 

 The regular homes in that area sell, 4 

let's say, 7 to 10 days.  I do have the listings, 5 

and the carriage house, some of them goes 500 6 

days, which is 3 years.  My intention is not to 7 

build something and sell, but I am looking also 8 

in the future, let's say, 5 years, 10 years from 9 

now if I sell that property, if it will take me 3 10 

years to sell. 11 

 And I do have those with me, if I can 12 

bring it up to you? 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes, please.  14 

Thank you. 15 

 [Pause.] 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other 17 

questions from Board members? 18 

 MR. JORDAN:  If I may, Madam Chair. 19 

 Prior to you buying this property, were 20 

you aware of the restrictions on the use? 21 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  Well, when we purchased 22 
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the property, the MRIS definitely saying I can 1 

bring in that one as well.  It says "buildable 2 

lot," and versus there are another three or four 3 

lots next to this lot, and those lots, it says 4 

"unbuildable."  Like this one says "buildable." 5 

 When I purchased the property, I thought 6 

we are going to build over there a house without 7 

getting any variance from City. 8 

 MR. JORDAN:  When did you learn of the -- 9 

when did your examiner learn of the Zoning 10 

Regulations in that area? 11 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  Well, we purchase the lot 12 

April 1st, 2010, and 15, 20 days later, I went to 13 

the DCRA and asking what I can build.  And they 14 

say, "Well, this is in the alley.  You might not 15 

able to build a house, so you have to check with 16 

the Zoning." 17 

 And then I start checking with the real 18 

estate agent which I purchase this lot together 19 

-- I mean lot from him, and he say, "Well, this 20 

is, you have -- we have a lot of samples, this 21 

kind of houses behind the alleys.  Maybe they 22 
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might require variance, but you might get that 1 

one," so it's like a half-and-half. 2 

 When I purchased, I thought we are 3 

building something, but 15 days later, I learned 4 

that I have to get the variance. 5 

 MR. JORDAN:  So you didn't know what 6 

"buildable" meant? 7 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  Well, see, when it says 8 

"buildable," I thought it's buildable, and it's 9 

on R-4 zoning.  Like if you look at the map, that 10 

says R-4, and I look at what R-4 means.  It's 11 

like I'm not doing this business, and it's very 12 

difficult to find that kind of information.  It 13 

says R-4.  Okay.  What's the definition of R-4?  14 

It's residential. 15 

 Then somewhere in the book, it says 2.8, 16 

1, 2, 3, if you are less than this one, square 17 

feet, or you are less than 16 feet on the alley, 18 

you cannot build a dwelling. 19 

 MR. JORDAN:  So you knew prior to 20 

purchasing, it was R-4? 21 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  Yes. 22 
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 MR. JORDAN:  Okay. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other 2 

questions from Board members at this time? 3 

 [No response.] 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  There may be 5 

some questions later on. 6 

 Is there any further presentation from 7 

the Applicant? 8 

 MS. FOWLER:  No, thank you. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Then at this 10 

point in time, we will look to see if there's any 11 

individuals in the audience in support or in 12 

opposition to this case. 13 

 [No response.] 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 15 

then we'll look to the Office of Planning for 16 

their report. 17 

 MS. BROWN-ROBERTS:  Good morning, Madam 18 

Chairman and members of the Board.  Maxine 19 

Brown-Roberts from the Office of Planning. 20 

 I think you have stated some of the 21 

concerns that we had and that I outlined in my 22 
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report. 1 

 First of all, this is a use variance, and 2 

as you stated, that the burden of proof is pretty 3 

high.  The Applicant has in their submission for 4 

the uniqueness -- has stated that it cannot be 5 

used as an artist studio and storage. 6 

 I also stated in my application and told 7 

the Applicant's representative that additional 8 

information needed to be provided, because the 9 

comparison, the information that they provided to 10 

me was just the comparison of the single-family 11 

house versus an artist studio.  And the 12 

information that I got, I did not think that that 13 

was sufficient to make the case. 14 

 In addition to that, they highlighted 15 

that the alley is not located to the owners' 16 

property, which makes it difficult for the owners 17 

to utilize it in conjunction with their own 18 

property.  Of course, I certainly didn't think 19 

that that was one of the tests, and that arose to 20 

a unique situation. 21 

 They also quoted the regulations in 22 
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saying that an alley structure or residence is an 1 

allowed use, except for the fact that it has to 2 

have a 30-feet-wide alley that connects to the 3 

main roadway.  Again, I don't believe that the 4 

regulations can be quoted as a unique situation. 5 

 In demonstrating their -- that the 6 

uniqueness would result in an exceptional 7 

situation, they identified that there is an 8 

additional artist studio in the vicinity of the 9 

site, and therefore, there was no -- or little 10 

room in the market for additional studio space.  11 

Again, on information was provided to us as to 12 

demonstrate that this was the case. 13 

 We do believe that the granting of the 14 

special exception as it is demonstrated by the 15 

Applicant at this time would result in 16 

substantial detriment to the public good and 17 

would impair the intent and purpose of the 18 

integrity of the Zone Plan. 19 

 The Applicant states that there is some 20 

activities from the school and from the adjacent 21 

Safeway.  That, we believe in this case would 22 
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impact the residential use, and therefore, we -- 1 

based on the analysis that was provided by the 2 

Applicant and their demonstration of how they 3 

would meet the test, we do not support the 4 

application. 5 

 And I'm available for questions. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 7 

much. 8 

 At first, before I think any Board 9 

members have questions, I'd like to turn to the 10 

Applicant to kind of provide any questions and 11 

also to respond to, I guess, some of the comments 12 

that Office of Planning is making along with some 13 

of my prior comments to see why there is not more 14 

information supplementing your previous 15 

submission to kind of answer those questions OP 16 

was asking. 17 

 MS. FOWLER:  We did have a very hard time 18 

locating information on artist studios because 19 

there's just not much out there.  So we would 20 

probably have to do a little more searching to 21 

find specific information on that. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  68 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Did you contact 1 

any of the commercial brokers that maybe deal 2 

with leasing of artist studios in the area? 3 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  Yes, I did.  I did speak 4 

with Smith Brothers, and Smith Brothers are the 5 

team, that they do work on Capitol Hill. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But do they do 7 

-- Smith Brothers, do they do commercial? 8 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  They do commercial and 9 

residential. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And 11 

residential, okay. 12 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  And they do license to 13 

sell commercial and residential in the area, and 14 

there is currently only one artist studio in 15 

Capitol Hill.  And there is not much. 16 

 The papers that I provide yo, there are 17 

at least like 12 or 13 of them in the past, past 18 

10 years, has been sold or currently on the 19 

market as a carriage house, and none of those 20 

addresses have 30 feet alley or close to 16 feet 21 

alleys. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  But it 1 

is not a matter of the alley with.  It's a matter 2 

of would an artist studio, if built, because 3 

that's something that's going to be built as a 4 

matter of right, provide a feasible return or 5 

reasonable return based on the zoning regs, 6 

because obviously you go out and you buy a 7 

property, you can't build anything, and if you 8 

can build something that would be reasonable for 9 

a reasonable return that is in conformity with 10 

the zoning regs, then obviously relief would not 11 

be proper. 12 

 And so what we're trying to understand 13 

is, is an artist studio -- obviously, you may 14 

want to sell it in the future, but right now we 15 

want to know is it not feasible to even build an 16 

artist studio and then at least lease that for a 17 

long period of time and have it provide a 18 

sufficient return. 19 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  Yeah.  Well, as I say, 20 

I've been trying to find any artist studio in 21 

Capitol Hill area to see how much that will worth 22 
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if I buy or the property owner sell, or I also 1 

tried to find any artist studio, what's on the 2 

market, like as a rental place, but there is none 3 

at the moment. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But maybe you 5 

need to expand.  One, that tells me, 6 

unfortunately, that maybe there is a market for 7 

it if there's nothing right now.  You're telling 8 

me there's nothing.  There might be, then, a 9 

market for it. 10 

 Two, that maybe you need to go into other 11 

areas.  There's a lot of artist studios in the 12 

Gallery Place area that might provide you with 13 

some comps.  There are some other artist studios 14 

now off 9th Street, kind of that's in conjunction 15 

with some residential areas, right near a 16 

Safeway. 17 

 So, looking at some of those options that 18 

are in a similar kind of mix, 19 

residential/commercial area, and tell us, well, 20 

this is what they'd be getting for rent if we 21 

built this structure to this -- you know, you did 22 
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provide and I looked through the package that you 1 

just submitted to us -- and we'll have to have 2 

these marked, but the last document in there 3 

shows Option A, artist studio, and you provided 4 

us the cost for building one of $240,000, and 5 

then you show that compared to a residential 6 

project, which is just an additional 96,000, as 7 

you were making comments earlier. 8 

 But my question, then, is if you build an 9 

artist studio for that value, how can you show us 10 

that it's not going to provide a sufficient 11 

return in regards to renting that out?  What 12 

would you get per month for rental?  We heard 13 

testimony already from Ms. Fuller about the 14 

number of artists, apprentices that you would be 15 

able to get in the location.  It seems like you'd 16 

be able to get a lot of them in there.  The 17 

question then is, well, what type of return would 18 

there be, and is that not reasonable in regards 19 

to the evaluation we have to apply to this test. 20 

 Sorry.  We're kind of getting off kilter 21 

here, because I think the reality is we will 22 
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probably ask you to come back with some more 1 

information, but do Board members have any 2 

questions for the Office of Planning? 3 

 MS. SORG:  Madam Chair, I don't have a 4 

question for the Office of Planning, but I wanted 5 

to build a little bit on your comments to the 6 

Applicant. 7 

 You know, I don't think that we want to 8 

tell you how to prosecute this case here, but I 9 

will say that the comments that you've made in 10 

your testimony as well as from my sort of brief 11 

looking over what you've submitted today, it's 12 

not a question of can you do better building a 13 

house, a single-family residence on this square. 14 

 It's a very high standard of, you know, relief 15 

here. 16 

 And I think what the Chair is saying is 17 

that we need to be able to see some documentation 18 

of, I think, actual efforts that have been made 19 

to put this property to permitted use or could be 20 

made or -- and real documentation instead of I 21 

talked to this person, I talked to this person. 22 
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 I think it may -- this isn't the first 1 

new alley dwelling we've seen, and it may, I 2 

think, if I can make this suggestion, be 3 

instructive for you to try and understand what it 4 

is that this Board has required and the standard 5 

of evidence that we're expecting for this high 6 

degree of relief. 7 

 Thank you. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That being 9 

said, we will just finish the procedural aspect 10 

to see if there's anybody present from the ANC, 11 

ANC-6B present today. 12 

 I do commend you for going out and 13 

getting letters of recommendation from the 14 

Capitol Hill Restoration Society and the ANC.  15 

ANC's letter would receive great weight as our 16 

Exhibit No. 23. 17 

 I think, though, based on some of the 18 

comments, what we probably will have to do is 19 

we'll have to postpone this case to another date. 20 

 In addition to that, a procedure issue 21 

that I didn't bring up earlier, which I should 22 
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have, is I don't see in our record -- and I 1 

actually got the full record from Mr. Moy.  I 2 

don't see a posting of this case.  Did you post 3 

this case?  We don't have an Affidavit of Posting 4 

in our record.  Is that something -- 5 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  Well, it's currently 6 

posted on the fence on the property. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  All right.  Did 8 

you sign an affidavit and bring it back to this 9 

office, I guess -- what is it? -- 14, 15 days 10 

ago? 11 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  No. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No? 13 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  Well, my wife, she picked 14 

them up from here. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 16 

 MR. ASLANTURK:  I don't know if she 17 

signed anything over here, and I just put them on 18 

the fence. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  What's 20 

obligated is that we have a picture of that.  If 21 

you take a picture of the fact that you did post 22 
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it and then you signed an affidavit saying that 1 

you did post it, the date that you posted it. 2 

 So what we're going to do is, I think, 3 

I'll open it up for additional kind of comments 4 

from Board members to talk about maybe what they 5 

are looking for, but what we'll do is we'll 6 

reschedule this case, to continue this case.  At 7 

the next date, we will be looking for some 8 

additional submissions on this issue of economic 9 

hardship and the inability for the Applicant to 10 

maybe actually build something that would be as a 11 

matter of right; in addition to that, to make 12 

sure that we get a copy of an Affidavit of 13 

Posting identifying the date that that was 14 

posted. 15 

 But that being said, let me open up the 16 

floor to any additional comments from Board 17 

members.  That way, we can make sure the 18 

Applicant knows exactly what we're looking for, 19 

if there's anything additional that hasn't 20 

already been commented on. 21 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Madam Chair, I just have 22 
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maybe one or two questions for Ms. Brown-Roberts. 1 

 If the 16-foot alley had been 30 feet, 2 

you have no issue, then?  It goes away?y 3 

 MS. BROWN-ROBERTS:  No, no.  Because it 4 

would meet the requirements. 5 

 MR. TURNBULL:  And it would be a matter 6 

of right? 7 

 MS. BROWN-ROBERTS:  Yes, it would be. 8 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Right. 9 

 The six houses that are to the south, are 10 

they residential, or are they commerce?  Are they 11 

converted? 12 

 MS. FOWLER:  They're residential. 13 

 MR. TURNBULL:  They are residential. 14 

 And the homes by the Safeway, are those 15 

commercial, or are they residential? 16 

 MS. FOWLER:  Everything is residential, 17 

with the exception of the Safeway, the 18 

International Graduate University, and there's a 19 

small building along E.  I'm not sure if that's 20 

on the same property, but there's a shoe repair. 21 

 MR. TURNBULL:  It looks like there is a 22 
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lot that goes back to the 30-foot.  I'm looking 1 

at your Sheet C-3. 2 

 MS. FOWLER:  Yeah.  There's a little 3 

corner lot at 13th and E that's a separate lot, 4 

that that's also commercial, but all of the 5 

dwellings facing E are single family as well as 6 

the one facing D Street. 7 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  Thank you. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can I just jump 9 

on that?  But there's no other property that 10 

faced the alley? 11 

 MS. FOWLER:  There are other alley lots 12 

but nothing that has been built. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Nothing that's 14 

been built.  Okay.  So there's no other 15 

residential alley structures? 16 

 MS. FOWLER:  Correct. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other 18 

questions from Board members? 19 

 [No response.] 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Then I think 21 

what we'll do is we'll postpone this case to -- 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  78 

let's see if we can get you in.  Unfortunately, 1 

we only have an afternoon left in July, and we've 2 

already got a fairly full calendar.  So what we 3 

can do is we'll put you in the morning of 4 

September 13th. 5 

 MR. MOY:  Madam Chair, just to remind 6 

you, the morning of September 13th is a Public 7 

Meeting session.  You can add this after that, if 8 

you wish, but I would suggest perhaps maybe the 9 

afternoon of September 13th. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay, yeah. 11 

 MR. MOY:  Because you want to add more 12 

decision cases in the morning of the 13th. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That probably 14 

is what will happen, so let's do that.  I 15 

appreciate that.  Thank you. 16 

 So it will be one o'clock in the 17 

afternoon session. 18 

 MS. FOWLER:  On the 13th of September? 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  On the 13th, 20 

yes. 21 

 Thank you very much for coming down 22 
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today. 1 

 MS. FOWLER:  Thank you. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We'll look 3 

forward to seeing you on the 13th. 4 

 [Pause.] 5 

 Application No. 18233 6 

 MR. MOY:  The next and final application 7 

for the morning session is Application No. 18233. 8 

 This is the application of the Protestant 9 

Episcopal Cathedral Foundation, for the benefit 10 

of the Cathedral -- rather, the National 11 

Cathedral School, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3104.1, for 12 

a special exception to increase the number of 13 

faculty and staff.  This is for a private school 14 

under Section 206 in the R-1-B/R-5-D Districts, 15 

at premises 3600 and 3609 Woodley Road, N.W., 16 

property located in Square 1922, Lots 17, and 17 

Square 1944, Lot 25. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Good morning.  19 

How are you going?  Introduce yourself. 20 

 MS. BROWN:  Good morning, Madam Chair.  21 

How are you? 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Good. 1 

 Introduce yourselves for the record, 2 

please. 3 

 MS. BROWN:  Yes.  For the record, my name 4 

is Carolyn Brown with the law firm of Holland & 5 

Knight.  To my left is Joe Smolskis from the 6 

Protestant Episcopal Cathedral Foundation.  To my 7 

right is Faye Ferguson from the National 8 

Cathedral School, and to her right is Erwin 9 

Andres from Gorove/Slade Associates. 10 

 If you're ready, we can proceed right 11 

into our presentation. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Please do.  13 

Thank you. 14 

 MS. BROWN:  We are here today to seek a 15 

minor increase in the number of faculty and staff 16 

for the National Cathedral School from 150 to 17 

165.  I believe the record is fairly full and 18 

complete in this case, but I'd like to highlight 19 

a couple points for you. 20 

 First is the de minimis nature of this 21 

case.  It's only an increase of 15 22 
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full-time-equivalent employees, and in fact, they 1 

will be full time.  And it's not a split among 30 2 

people half time.  It's 15 full-time employees. 3 

 Second, we have unanimous support from 4 

the ANC, and this is fairly rare in this case.  5 

In fact, it went on their consent calendar as a 6 

non-discussion item, so we're very pleased about 7 

that. 8 

 Third, we've read the Office of Planning 9 

report and are in full agreement with it and its 10 

conditions. 11 

 Fourth, the record establishes that we 12 

have met the test for special exception relief in 13 

that there are no objectionable conditions 14 

created by the increase in the full-time 15 

employees. 16 

 Fifth, DDOT does not disagree with the 17 

special exception request.  We note that DDOT has 18 

some additional recommendations, but we believe 19 

they are beyond the scope of the application 20 

because there's no nexus between any 21 

objectionable conditions by the increase in the 22 
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request for some additional TDM mitigation 1 

measures.  Having said that, the school has an 2 

exceptional list of TDM mitigation measures that 3 

it does institute. 4 

 So, with that, we believe we have met the 5 

standard for special exception relief, and we can 6 

proceed with a very short presentation, if you're 7 

so inclined. 8 

 [Pause.] 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think based 10 

on a poll of our Board members, I don't think a 11 

full presentation will be necessary, so I think 12 

what we can do is we can proceed and see if 13 

there's any questions from the Board members at 14 

this time. 15 

 MS. BROWN:  Very good.  Thank you, Madam 16 

Chair. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So what I'll do 18 

is I'll open this up and see if we have any 19 

specific questions from Board members. 20 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 21 

 I think you referenced the DDOT letter in 22 
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your introduction, but I think it may be 1 

worthwhile, since we're just asking questions 2 

instead of doing a longer presentation, to just 3 

sort of go through some of the points that they 4 

make in a little more specificity. 5 

 Personally, I kind of think that it's -- 6 

we've gotten this recently in the past where they 7 

say, "We've got no objection, but A through M," 8 

you know, and so forth. 9 

 MS. BROWN:  Why don't I turn it over to 10 

Mr. Andres, then, to address the DDOT report. 11 

 MR. ANDRES:  Good morning, Chair 12 

Moldenhauer, members of the Board.  My name is 13 

Erwin Andres, principal of Gorove/Slade 14 

Associates. 15 

 What we had done in working with NCS and 16 

the Foundation is identify what the traffic and 17 

parking impact is as well as coordinate with 18 

DDOT. 19 

 With respect to what NCS currently does 20 

today, there is an extensive program that they 21 

have incorporated that manages their 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  84 

transportation elements.  This program currently 1 

consists of participating in a shuttle that takes 2 

staff to and from the Woodley Park Metro Station. 3 

 They provide a $100-a-year bicycle credit, so 4 

that if you decide to bike to and from NCS, you 5 

do get a credit of $100 that will allow you to 6 

maintain your bike. 7 

 In addition to that, there are commuter 8 

rewards currently that are available for transit 9 

users of the staff, and it's well received by the 10 

community. 11 

 In addition to that, they also 12 

accommodate all their parking on site with some 13 

additional reserve capacity that would be 14 

available for any of the staff, any of these 15 

additional 15 FTEs that have been identified to 16 

be accommodated on site.  So, with respect to the 17 

parking impact, there is none with respect to the 18 

available public parking on the nearby 19 

residential streets. 20 

 In addition to that, a significant 21 

improvement from the last time that this 22 
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application was before this board was that they 1 

moved the car pool operations that previously 2 

occurred on Woodley Road onto the campus.  So 3 

what that did is that freed up the circulation 4 

along Woodley Road which in essence provided 5 

significant benefit to the neighboring residents, 6 

and again, that was also well received by the 7 

community. 8 

 Now, in addition to these measures that 9 

have currently been implemented, NCS is also 10 

looking to implement two additional measures in 11 

September of this year.  They haven't been 12 

implemented yet, but they will likely have a very 13 

advantageous impact on the current situation. 14 

 These two measures include the creation 15 

of Car Pool Corner.  It's a forum where car pools 16 

can be formed, so that students who do live in 17 

certain parts of town that are clustered 18 

together, they can coordinate themselves, so that 19 

they can car pool to school. 20 

 In addition to that, as I mentioned 21 

earlier, there is a commuter rewards program, 22 
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which is currently $30 a month.  That's going to 1 

be increased to $100 a month. 2 

 So, in essence, we are bolstering the 3 

existing transportation management plan elements 4 

that are currently supporting this application. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I guess I would 6 

just look to Ms. Ferguson.  Exactly when do you 7 

anticipate implementing that new program with the 8 

Car Pool Corner? 9 

 MS. FERGUSON:  We developed it last 10 

spring, the actual program.  It's in 11 

password-protected portion of our website, and 12 

it's intended when students come back, when they 13 

get their August mailing, they're going to be 14 

able to go online, sign up at that point, and 15 

it's a self-selecting group.  If they're 16 

interested in doing that, then they go in, sign 17 

up, and then locate others who live near them, so 18 

that would be effective with the start of school. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 20 

 Are there any other questions for Mr. 21 

Andres regarding the parking issue? 22 
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 [No response.] 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 2 

are there any other comments from Board members? 3 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Just a couple comments.  I 4 

think the Applicant is to be commended for 5 

helping the economy, since they're actually 6 

hiring people.  I think that's a big plus in a 7 

downturn like this. 8 

 I just was amazed.  I also commend you on 9 

going to $100-a-month incentive.  That's a 10 

significant amount. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other 12 

comments or questions? 13 

 [No response.] 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 15 

thank you very much. 16 

 I think, as was said earlier, this is a 17 

very small relief, and it's also a very full 18 

record. 19 

 At this point in time, we will turn it to 20 

see if there's any individuals in the audience in 21 

support or in opposition to this case. 22 
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 [No response.] 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 2 

then we'll turn to the Office of Planning for 3 

their report. 4 

 MS. THOMAS:  Good morning, Madam Chair, 5 

members of the Board.  Karen Thomas with the 6 

Office of Planning. 7 

 We would stand on the record of our 8 

report.  We are recommending approval of this 9 

application, as we see it's a minimal increase in 10 

the staff that's being requested, and we are 11 

satisfied that the Applicant has made efforts to 12 

improve on the existing traffic management plans 13 

and including their TDM measures. 14 

 Thank you. 15 

 I'd also like to mention that we have 16 

DDOT here to answer any traffic-related or TDM 17 

impact questions that you may have. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 19 

much. 20 

 Do Board members have any questions for 21 

the Office of Planning? 22 
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 [No response.] 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do the 2 

Applicants have any questions with the Office of 3 

Planning? 4 

 MS. BROWN:  No, Madam Chair. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I just would 6 

like to ask the Applicant, in the Office of 7 

Planning's report, just to kind of address this 8 

at this point in time, the outline recommended, I 9 

guess, improvements to the different conditions 10 

laid out in the prior order.  Does the Applicant 11 

have any concerns or comments on how they lay out 12 

the revisions to Conditions 1 through 9? 13 

 MS. BROWN:  No, Madam Chair.  I think it 14 

is simply two changes.  One was from 150 to 165, 15 

and I think in Condition No. 9, instead of 16 

"establish," it changes the word to "maintain," 17 

so we're in full agreement with the OP report. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 19 

much. 20 

 Does DDOT have any additional comments 21 

that they'd like to add to the record, or would 22 
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they like to rest on your report as well? 1 

 MR. JENNINGS:  Good morning, Madam Chair. 2 

 Thank you for the opportunity. 3 

 For the record, my name is Jeff Jennings, 4 

I work for the District Department of 5 

Transportation.  I'm being joined by my 6 

colleague, Turnesha Fish. 7 

 We didn't necessarily get the opportunity 8 

to sit down and meet with the Applicant.  We had 9 

a number of instances where we communicated via 10 

electronic correspondence and touched base via 11 

phone.  We do applaud them for trying to remove 12 

the traffic off of Woodley Road.  That's to be 13 

commended.  Fantastic! 14 

 What we, I think, were taken by was just 15 

the overall lack of use of any kind of 16 

transportation demand management, real 17 

transportation demand management measures.  What 18 

we heard from the Applicant was, "We're doing 19 

better with our parking."  That's not what we 20 

want to hear at DDOT, and I think that's not what 21 

we want to hear as a city. 22 
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 We do want to hear that, "We're using 1 

sustainable modes of transportation.  We have," 2 

hypothetically, "a number of faculty that are now 3 

using mass transit.  We have a number of faculty 4 

that are, you know, locking bikes up every day.  5 

 Come on over, DDOT.  Take a look at this.  This 6 

is fantastic.  We have photographic evidence."  7 

We didn't get that with this case, and I think 8 

that's why -- we want to be supportive, but 9 

overall, it doesn't necessarily give us the 10 

feeling of confidence going forward.  And I think 11 

that's why we're looking for a more rigorous 12 

approach with this particular application. 13 

 I was here 3 years ago to testify at the 14 

National Cathedral School BZA hearing before this 15 

-- not this particular body but before the Board 16 

of Zone Adjustment.  After a couple of field 17 

visits, it became very much a stark reality to me 18 

as somebody who reviews our land use applications 19 

inside of DDOT that this is not a transportation 20 

demand management environment or at least not one 21 

that is putting forth a really solid effort for 22 
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us, and I think that's why you saw the comments 1 

that we delivered the way that we did. 2 

 I do have, I think, some reservations, 3 

and I do have some hope as far as -- you know, 4 

this Car Pool Corner sounds fantastic, commuter 5 

awards program being increased, as Commissioner 6 

Turnbull noted, being increased by $100.  It's 7 

great to offer those things, but what happens 8 

when no one uses them?  I think that's the bigger 9 

question, and I think that's where we are with 10 

reviewing the numbers that we saw. 11 

 We got a very, very brief snapshot via 12 

e-mail of the multi-modal split being used by the 13 

faculty, and 82 or 83 percent of the entire 14 

faculty driving most likely -- I don't know for 15 

sure -- single-occupancy vehicles, that to me -- 16 

that says that even though you don't see the 17 

traffic, as the ANC most likely is not, you're 18 

not seeing the traffic impacts on Woodley Road, 19 

they're most likely going somewhere else.  And 20 

even though it's over a staggered period of time, 21 

it's an accumulation of traffic, and I think for 22 
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anybody who lives in the city, I don't 1 

necessarily need to get into much more detail. 2 

 Thanks. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 4 

much, Mr. Jennings.  I appreciate you coming down 5 

and commenting on that.  I think it's always 6 

important.  We appreciate when DDOT not only 7 

provides a written report but also takes the time 8 

to come down and meet with us. 9 

 So I'll turn back to the Applicant now to 10 

maybe touch a little more upon how the Applicant 11 

and NCS is going to be working to maybe implement 12 

a transportation management plan or whatever they 13 

can maybe take to address some of the concerns 14 

brought up by DDOT. 15 

 MS. BROWN:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 16 

 First, I think everybody is in favor of 17 

sustainable transportation features in any 18 

program. 19 

 That being said, the BZA standard, of 20 

course, is whether or not there are any 21 

objectionable conditions, not whether or not we 22 
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have implemented the DDOT policies on sustainable 1 

goals that frankly are not even written anywhere, 2 

so that's threshold question No. 1. 3 

 But secondly, I think that we have 4 

demonstrated that the school does have many 5 

sustainable features and TDM measures that it 6 

incorporates into its plan, and I think there are 7 

another two things that we need to be mindful of. 8 

 This is not at a location that is close to any 9 

Metro station.  That's why they have to have a 10 

shuttle bus to go back and forth to the Metros. 11 

 It is also located on St. Albans Hill.  I 12 

mean, it is the highest point in the District, so 13 

it's not the easiest if you're coming up from 14 

Mass Avenue to bike for some people, so it may 15 

not be the best choice for everybody. 16 

 A third item to keep in mind is that at a 17 

great expense to the Foundation, they built a 18 

$23-million garage to alleviate the parking 19 

problems in the neighborhood and in particular 20 

getting the busses off of Wisconsin Avenue, and 21 

that was in full support and cooperation with 22 
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DDOT.  And that was a major accomplishment for 1 

the City and for the Foundation. 2 

 So it's ironic now that we're being told 3 

that you're not supposed to use the garage, that 4 

you're supposed to reduce the demand for this 5 

feature that was a major expense that the 6 

community wants and believes has been very 7 

helpful in keeping cars off the road. 8 

 So those are our global comments, and if 9 

you want us to respond more specifically, I would 10 

turn back to Mr. Andres, but I think that covers 11 

our response for DDOT. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do Board 13 

members have any additional questions or like any 14 

additional specifics? 15 

 [No response.] 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 17 

much. 18 

 At this point in time, I'd like to see if 19 

there's anybody in the audience from ANC-3C. 20 

 [No response.] 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:   Seeing no 22 
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one, I'll indicate that we do have a letter from 1 

ANC-3C indicating that they had a duly called and 2 

properly noticed meeting on June 20th, 2011, at 3 

which a quorum was present of a minimum of nine 4 

-- five of nine commissioners, and that they 5 

voted to identify that they have no objections to 6 

the approval of the special exception to solely 7 

allow NCS increase faculty and staff to 15 8 

full-time persons. 9 

 That being said, at this point in time 10 

I'll turn back to the Applicant for any 11 

additional comments. 12 

 MS. BROWN:  We have no additional 13 

comments, other than we would request your 14 

approval of this application and, if appropriate, 15 

issue a Bench Decision and Summary Order. 16 

 Thank you very much. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 18 

 At this point in time, then if there are 19 

any final questions from Board members before we 20 

enter into deliberation? 21 

 [No response.] 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 1 

thank you, and we'll conclude the hearing at this 2 

time.  We will enter into deliberation of this 3 

case. 4 

 What we have before us is we have a case 5 

for special exception for a 206 relief under a 6 

3104.1 to increase the FTE staff from 150 to 165. 7 

 In this case, I think one of the comments or one 8 

of the concerns here initially was is the 15 9 

FTEs, 20 FTEs, or how does it work out person to 10 

person, and I think that that was addressed by 11 

the Applicant at the initial comments indicating 12 

these are just 15 people, not more people, and 13 

that also provided some clarification in regards 14 

to the traffic report done by Gorove/Slade, so 15 

there were less kind of complicated questions in 16 

that regard, looking at that. 17 

 I think that seeing the support from the 18 

ANC, we've had other -- I've been involved in 19 

other closed -- in the closed and other groups' 20 

cases where there's been a lot of back-and-forth 21 

between ANC, and it is nice to see that they do 22 
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support that. 1 

 I think that some of the only kind of 2 

concerns here are the concerns that were brought 3 

up by DDOT.  It is positive to hear about the Car 4 

Pool Corner.  I think that we would just simply 5 

encourage the Applicant maybe to do something 6 

else and just simply say, "Here it is," you know, 7 

to the students and to the staff, "Use it as you 8 

see fit," but to provide maybe some more 9 

benefits.  And I think that that was something 10 

that even Mr. Turnbull -- encouraging that the 11 

increase is very positive to that effect. 12 

 I was kind of dismayed to hear about the 13 

82 percent, all single-occupancy vehicles for the 14 

staff.  That is a large number.  I do see the 15 

Catch-22 brought up by the Applicant in regards 16 

to satisfying parking requirements on site, but 17 

then at the same time, I think it's also just 18 

encouraged in general to try to with different 19 

agencies, and we do have -- our job is to review 20 

different agency recommendations, and we are 21 

hearing some concerns, obviously, from DDOT.  And 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  99 

that is part of our review in regard to the OP 1 

report. 2 

 So I think right now with only 15, a 15 3 

number increase, I don't think that that's 4 

actually applicable at this point in time, but in 5 

the future, I think any additional increases, 6 

that will be a major issue, I think, that 7 

hopefully the Board will take a look at in 8 

considering approval. 9 

 But that being said, I would incorporate 10 

OP's comments, and I would also have -- I see no 11 

issue to kind of go through and itemize them one 12 

at a time, but I would incorporate in a motion 13 

any of the comments and the revisions made by OP 14 

in regard to the conditions laid out in their 15 

report for this order. 16 

 That being said, is there any additional 17 

comments from Board members? 18 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Madam Chair, just to make 19 

-- we're looking at basically 9 conditions -- 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mm-hmm. 21 

 MR. TURNBULL:  -- in the OP report, which 22 
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is a deletion of 3 from the original 12, then. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes, exactly.  2 

So there was 12, but then I would simply 3 

incorporate OP's revisions, which was 9, deleting 4 

the original Condition 1, deletion the original 5 

Condition 2, and deleting the original Condition 6 

8, which was in the approval of 17759. 7 

 [Pause.] 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any further 9 

comments from Board members? 10 

 MS. SORG:  Just a quick comment, Madam 11 

Chair.  In the revised Condition No. 4 in which 12 

it talks about the parking demand management 13 

activities that are sponsored by the school and 14 

the Foundation, I don't -- whether we want to 15 

include the new measures that have been put 16 

forward and are going to be enacted by the school 17 

this coming fall, I'm not necessarily married to 18 

the idea, but I thought I'd bring up the 19 

suggestion. 20 

 MR. JORDAN:  Madam Chair, I would suggest 21 

that we leave it as is.  It gives them more 22 
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leeway to some other things which might come up 1 

that might even be better. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other 3 

comments on potentially editing Section -- 4 

Comment No. 4 -- or Condition -- sorry -- 5 

Condition No. 4 of the Revised Order? 6 

 [No response.] 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No? 8 

 Ms. Sorg, are you -- 9 

 MS. SORG:  I'm satisfied.  That's all 10 

right with me. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  It's all right 12 

with you the way it is? 13 

 MS. SORG:  Yeah. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think that 15 

right now, it's not yet implemented, so I would 16 

have a hard time putting it into the order until 17 

implemented, especially concerning the type of 18 

phraseology would then maybe create some 19 

challenges, because it's not going to be 20 

implemented till September, and this order will 21 

probably be issued before then. 22 
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 MS. SORG:  Well, as I said, Madam Chair, 1 

I think that in re-reading it, these are sort of 2 

more general measures that are included in the 3 

Condition No. 4, so it's fine with me that the 4 

more specific measures that the Applicant 5 

suggested today not be specifically included. 6 

 But I do think that often in orders, we, 7 

you know -- we indicate the Applicant should 8 

establish X, Y, or Z, but as I mentioned, I'm not 9 

married to the idea of including them, and so I 10 

would be perfectly satisfied with the condition 11 

as it is stated in the OP report. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any final 13 

comment? 14 

 MR. TURNBULL:  I just had one question 15 

for OP. 16 

 On the previous No. 12, it was more 17 

lengthy, but I think that had to do with -- was 18 

that with the garage being built or renovations 19 

at the time?  It talked about landscaping.  This 20 

thing just talks about modifying its parking 21 

policy, but the original, in the original order, 22 
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it had a longer -- is that done then, completed 1 

then?  Are we saying we're done with that? 2 

 MS. THOMAS:  Just let me check and see. 3 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay. 4 

 [Pause.] 5 

 MR. TURNBULL:  I think it relates to the 6 

garage in the previous landscaping. 7 

 MS. BROWN:  If I may respond to the 8 

question?  There are the two conditions that NCS 9 

shall install interior windows, coverings, 10 

shades, draperies or the equivalent on the new 11 

windows on the north side of Procter Hall that 12 

faces Lowell Street, and the second condition is 13 

NCS shall enhance the landscaping or install 14 

other screening elements on Lowell Street, et 15 

cetera, so those are the first two conditions 16 

that are deleted from what OP has suggested. 17 

 The construction is being finished up, so 18 

once the construction is completed, those two 19 

conditions will be implemented and finalized. 20 

 MS. THOMAS:  And the last part, to answer 21 

your question, in No. 12, it's related to that, 22 
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so -- 1 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  Well, that's what I 2 

thought.  I just wanted to confirm that. 3 

 MS. THOMAS:  Yes. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any final 5 

questions or comments? 6 

 [No response.] 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 8 

then at this point in time, we will conclude our 9 

deliberation, and I will submit a motion, a 10 

motion to approve Application 18233 pursuant to 11 

11 DCMR 3404.1 for a special exception to 12 

increase the number of faculty and staff for a 13 

private school under Section 206 at premises 3600 14 

and 3609 Woodley Road, N.W., with the conditions 15 

to be modified as provided in the OP report. 16 

 Motion has been made.  Is there a second? 17 

 MS. SORG:  Second. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Motion has been 19 

made and seconded.  All those in favor, say  20 

"aye." 21 

 [Chorus of ayes.] 22 
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 MR. MOY:  The staff would record the vote 1 

at 5 to 0 to 0.  This is on the motion of 2 

Chairperson Moldenhauer to approve the 3 

application for special exception relief under 4 

Section 206 with conditions.  The ninth condition 5 

is as represented on the page 4 and page 5 of the 6 

Office of Planning Report, Exhibit No. 26.  7 

Seconded motion, Vice-Chairperson Sorg.  Also in 8 

support of the motion, Mr. Turnbull, Mr. Jordan, 9 

and Mr. Hinkle.  So, again, the vote to approve 10 

is 5 to 0 to 0. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 12 

much, Mr. Moy. 13 

 Seeing that we have ANC support and no 14 

parties in opposition, we'd like to waive our 15 

requirements and ask that a Summary Order be 16 

issued. 17 

 MR. MOY:  Very good.  Thank you, Madam 18 

Chair. 19 

 MS. BROWN:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 21 

 [Luncheon recess taken from 11:38 a.m. to 22 
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1:11 p.m.] 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  This hearing 2 

will please come to order.  Good afternoon, 3 

ladies and gentlemen.  This is the July 19th, 4 

2011, Public Hearing of the Board of Zoning 5 

Adjustment.  My name is Meridith Moldenhauer, 6 

Chairperson.  Joining me today, to my left, is 7 

Vice-Chairperson Nicole Sorg, Mayoral Appointee. 8 

 To my far right is Jeffrey Hinkle, 9 

representative of the National Capital Planning 10 

Commission.  To my right is Lloyd Jordan, Mayoral 11 

Appointee.  To my left, my far left, is Michael 12 

Turnbull, representative of the Zoning 13 

Commission. 14 

 Copies of today's agenda are available to 15 

you and are located to my left in the war bin 16 

near the door.  Please be advised this proceeding 17 

is being recorded by a court reporter and is also 18 

being webcast live.  Accordingly, you must 19 

refrain from any disturbing noise or actions in 20 

the hearing room. 21 

 When presenting information to the Board, 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  107 

please turn on the microphone first, stating your 1 

name and home address.  When you have finished 2 

speaking, please turn off your microphones, so 3 

that your microphone is no longer picking up 4 

sounds or background noise. 5 

 All persons planning to testify either in 6 

favor or in opposition are to fill out two 7 

witness cards.  These cards are located to my 8 

left in the wall bin near the door and on the 9 

witness tables in front of me.  Upon coming 10 

forward to speak to the Board, please provide 11 

both witness cards to the court reporting sitting 12 

to my right. 13 

 The order of procedures for special 14 

exceptions and variances are as follows.  One, 15 

statement of the Applicant and Applicant's 16 

witnesses; two, persons and parties in support 17 

and persons and parties in opposition; next, 18 

government reports, including the Office of 19 

Planning, Department of Transportation; five, 20 

reports from the ANC; and six, rebuttal and 21 

closing comments from the Applicant. 22 
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 Pursuant to Section 3117.4 and 3117.5, 1 

the following time constraints will be 2 

maintained.  The Applicant, Appellant, persons 3 

and parties, except an ANC in support, including 4 

witnesses will be given 60 minutes collectively. 5 

 Appellees, persons, and parties, except an ANC 6 

in opposition, will be given 60 minutes 7 

collectively.  Individuals will be given 3 8 

minutes, and organizations will be given 5. 9 

 These time restrictions do not include 10 

cross-examinations or questions from the Board.  11 

Cross-examination of witnesses is permitted by 12 

the Applicant or party.  The ANC within which the 13 

property is located is automatically a party to a 14 

special exception or a variance case.  Nothing 15 

prohibits the Board from placing reasonable 16 

restrictions on cross-examination, including the 17 

time limitations or limitations on the scope of 18 

cross-examination. 19 

 The record will be closed at the 20 

conclusion of each case, except for any materials 21 

specifically requested by the Board.  The Board 22 
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and staff will specify at the end of the case and 1 

the hearing exactly what is expected and the date 2 

when the person must submit the needed 3 

information to the Office of Zoning.  After the 4 

record is closed, no other information will be 5 

accepted by the Board. 6 

 The Sunshine Act requires that the public 7 

hearing on each case be held in the open before 8 

the public.  Pursuant to Section 405(b) and 406 9 

of the Open Meeting Amendment Act of 2010, the 10 

Board may, consistent with the rules and 11 

procedures in the Open Meeting Amendment Act, 12 

enter into closed meeting or closed emergency 13 

meeting on a case for purposes of seeking legal 14 

counsel on a case per Section 405(b)(4) and/or 15 

deliberating on the case pursuant to Section 16 

405(b)(13) of the law, but only after providing 17 

the necessary Public Notice and taking a roll 18 

call vote. 19 

 The decision on the Board in these 20 

contested cases must be based exclusively on the 21 

public record.  To avoid the appearance to the 22 
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contrary, we ask that you refrain from any 1 

conversations with the Board members. 2 

 Please turn off all beepers and cell 3 

phones at this time, as to not disturb these 4 

proceedings. 5 

 The Board will now consider preliminary 6 

matters.  Preliminary matters are whether a case 7 

will or should be heard today, such as requests 8 

for postponement, continuance, withdrawal, or 9 

whether proper adequate notice of a case has been 10 

given. 11 

 If you are not prepared to go forward 12 

today or you believe that the Board should not 13 

proceed, now is the time to raise such a matter. 14 

 Mr. Secretary, do we have any preliminary 15 

matters? 16 

 MR. MOY:  Madam Chair, there are multiple 17 

motions attendant to Application No. 18240.  The 18 

staff would suggest that the Board address those 19 

motions when the case is called. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 21 

 Then, if all individuals wishing to 22 
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testify this afternoon, if you will please stand, 1 

and the oath will be administered. 2 

 MR. MOY:  Do you solemnly swear or affirm 3 

that the testimony you're about to present in 4 

this proceeding is the truth, the whole truth, 5 

and nothing but the truth? 6 

 [Witnesses sworn en masse.] 7 

 MR. MOY:  Ladies and gentlemen, you may 8 

consider yourself under oath. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  A couple of 10 

preliminary things.  One, I'm going to ask to try 11 

to figure out an assessment of the time for this 12 

afternoon with these different cases.  If you are 13 

here involved in the Case 18238, Streetsense, you 14 

can just stand. 15 

 Okay.  And are you all the Applicants? 16 

 ATTENDEES:  [Speaking off mic.] 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You all are 18 

applicants. 19 

 Is there anybody in the audience that is 20 

either in support? 21 

 ATTENDEE:  [Speaking off mic.] 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You're not?  1 

Oh, ANC. 2 

 Is there anybody in the audience that's 3 

either in support or in opposition of this case 4 

that's going to be presenting? 5 

 [No response.] 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I see no one.  7 

Thank you. 8 

 And then is there anybody in the case for 9 

the Blessed Sacrament, 18236, those individuals? 10 

 ATTENDEES:  [Speaking off mic.] 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  And 12 

raise your hand if you're part of the Applicant's 13 

group. 14 

 [Show of hands.] 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  And then 16 

raise your hand if you're here to testify in 17 

support or in opposition? 18 

 [Show of hands.] 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  And then 20 

if you are a part of the Public Library case? 21 

 [Show of hands.] 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  113 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I know that 1 

we're having support and opposition in that case, 2 

so I'm not going to ask for all the detail there. 3 

 Then I think what we're going to do is -- 4 

 [Pause.] 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  What 6 

we're going to do is we'll first call the 7 

Streetsense Applicant, so if I can have all the 8 

tables in front of me cleared for that case. 9 

 And just a comment, I know we have two 10 

interpreters for the D.C. Public Library case.  I 11 

don't believe you'll have to actually -- once 12 

that case starts, we'll let you know, so you can 13 

then start your interpretation process at that 14 

case specifically, but I don't want you to get 15 

tired by interpreting for cases that you're not 16 

being requested for. 17 

 So, again, we'll clear the tables for 18 

just the application for Streetsense, and we can 19 

call that case. 20 

 Application No. 18238 21 

 MR. MOY:  Yes.  Thank you.  Madam Chair, 22 
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good afternoon, also members of the Board. 1 

 Application No. 18238.  This is the 2 

application of Streetsense, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3 

3104.1 and 1570.1 for a special exception to 4 

allow a fast food restaurant, Chipotle Mexican 5 

Grill, under Section 733 in the CHC/C-2-A 6 

District.  This is at premises 413 through -- 7 

well, 413, I believe, 8th Street, S.E., Square 8 

902, Lot 828. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 10 

much, Mr. Moy. 11 

 And if the parties can introduce 12 

themselves for the record for me? 13 

 You need to turn on the microphone. 14 

 MR. SILVERMAN:  I'm Guy Silverman with 15 

Streetsense, the owner of the property. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 17 

 MR. WELKER:  Jason Welker, Red 18 

Architecture and Planning, representing Chipotle. 19 

 MS. GLICK:  I'm Neil Glick, Chair of 20 

ANC-6B. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 22 
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much. 1 

 I'll now turn to the Applicant and to Red 2 

Architecture and Planning.  I think the record is 3 

fairly fill.  It's a fairly straightforward 4 

special exception application.  If there's 5 

anything additional that you wish to add that's 6 

not already in the application, this is an 7 

opportunity to.  If you'd like to rest on the 8 

record, you can do so as well. 9 

 MR. WELCKER:  I have a revised section 10 

for 733 outlining revisions to 733.4.7 and .11 as 11 

based upon the wants and needs of ANC-6B. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Thank 13 

you.  I was just kind of taking a quick chance to 14 

go through, and I appreciate you for bolding 15 

those new sections.  That was helpful. 16 

 Is there anything else that you would 17 

like to add? 18 

 MR. WELKER:  In addition to that packet, 19 

there's a slight modification to the rear yard 20 

plan, which is what I attached, and that's the 21 

only thing that changed per the meetings with the 22 
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ANC-6B, so it's just a relocation of the trash 1 

enclosure and a couple pieces of equipment back 2 

there. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 4 

 Do Board members have any questions for 5 

this Applicant? 6 

 [No response.] 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none -- 8 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Well, Madam Chair, I just 9 

had a question.  There's been some in the ANC, a 10 

letter about the special exception being limited 11 

just to Chipotle at this address.  I think that 12 

by its nature, an Applicant applying for a 13 

special exception is automatically limited to 14 

that Applicant at that address, isn't it? 15 

 I mean, maybe OAG can clarify it. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well, if OAG 17 

wants to, do you want to jump in?  I don't know. 18 

 My opinion is I think you're right.  This 19 

is a specific application especially for a fast 20 

food restaurant for 733.  A new use would have to 21 

apply for the same special exception. 22 
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 MR. TURNBULL:  And I think the fear was 1 

that anybody -- then if Chipotle moved out, 2 

somebody could come in and automatically have the 3 

special exception, but they can't. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  The only 5 

question is would it then be the same if you have 6 

a C of O and then it's the same use, it's not a 7 

change of use in a prior C of O, so then maybe -- 8 

so they maybe could, then. 9 

 MR. TURNBULL:  So they could? 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If it's the 11 

same use. 12 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Same use. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I mean, the 14 

only question is the conditions were then met in 15 

a different manner, so if all of a sudden a new 16 

use wanted to have a -- the use would -- 17 

 [Pause.] 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well, maybe 19 

when we go to the condition section, maybe we can 20 

add a condition that might -- 21 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Are there any 1 

other questions for the Applicant from Board 2 

members? 3 

 [No response.] 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No?  There's no 5 

further questions. 6 

 Then at this point in time, I'll look to 7 

the audience that I had already previously 8 

polled, but I'll see again.  Is anybody in 9 

support or in opposition of this case? 10 

 [No response.] 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 12 

then we'll turn to the Office of Planning for 13 

their report. 14 

 MR. MORDFIN:  Good afternoon.  I'm 15 

Stephen with the Office of Planning. 16 

 This application is in conformance with 17 

the criteria for the granting of a special 18 

exception to permit a fast food restaurant.  19 

However, to ensure that it is in conformance with 20 

Section 73310, the DDOT has recommended that 21 

loading only be from the front, as this property 22 
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only -- does not have any alley access, and that 1 

this loading only take place between 10 a.m. and 2 

4 p.m., Monday through Friday, to coincide with 3 

the low traffic volume part of the day, as 4 

recommended by DDOT. 5 

 So, with that condition, the Office of 6 

Planning recommends that the Board approve the 7 

application subject to that one condition. 8 

 Thank you. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 10 

 Does the Applicant have any questions for 11 

the Office of Planning?  If you can just say that 12 

for the record. 13 

 MR. WELKER:  No, I do not. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 15 

 Do any Board members have any questions 16 

for the Office of Planning? 17 

 [No response.] 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I just had a 19 

clarification on the OP report.  It says 20 

deliveries to the site are restricted from Monday 21 

through Friday from 10 to 4 p.m.  That's in 22 
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regards to the food deliveries and any other 1 

types of trucks, but what about in regards to 2 

trash pickup?  I know that you said that you 3 

wanted to do certain limitations, but do you 4 

limit the time frames as well? 5 

 MR. MORDFIN:  Well, for trash pickup, 6 

that also has to be from the front, because there 7 

is no alley access, and I had only discussed 8 

loading for the site with DDOT.  I hadn't 9 

discussed the trash collections. 10 

 That would be the slowest part of the 11 

day, if they could do it during that time again, 12 

because to not interfere with trash -- to not 13 

interfere with traffic, because that was the 14 

whole idea of limiting it was to do it during -- 15 

when traffic is less. 16 

 If we could make the trash collections 17 

also during that time of day, I think it would 18 

probably facilitate traffic movement through the 19 

neighborhood or on the street. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 21 

 Does the Applicant have any questions for 22 
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the Office of Planning? 1 

 MR. WELKER:  If that included trash 2 

collections, would that also only be Monday 3 

through Friday, not possible to do it on Saturday 4 

or Sunday? 5 

 MR. MORDFIN:  Yeah.  That's the issue 6 

with -- if they need to collect the trash on the 7 

weekends, I wouldn't want to not collect the 8 

trash from a fast food restaurant because of 9 

that. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I don't think 11 

the community would be very happy with that, that 12 

limitation. 13 

 I think we can work with that condition 14 

as we further discuss that with the Board. 15 

 Thank you. 16 

 Any other questions from Board members of 17 

the Office of Planning? 18 

 [No response.] 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 20 

then at this point in time, I'll turn it to the 21 

ANC-6B. 22 
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 MR. GLICK:  Thank you very much, Madam 1 

Chair. 2 

 Basically, ANC-6B, we voted to support 3 

this unanimously on July 12th, and the big issue 4 

that we have -- and I just want to say for the 5 

record, Chipotle was extremely accommodating to 6 

the neighbors.  They came to some very good 7 

middle ground.  We're happy to have them come to 8 

Capitol Hill to Barracks Row, and we realize our 9 

request is going to be a little bit different.  10 

It's a little out of the ordinary, but we really 11 

do ask that this be limited, this special 12 

exception just be limited to Chipotle at that 13 

address. 14 

 So, my personal experience with C of O's, 15 

as long as you don't have a change of use, the C 16 

of O just stays with the address indefinitely, 17 

and so we would want to make sure that that only 18 

stays with Chipotle in this case and doesn't go 19 

to Joe's Pizzeria or something. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I guess, 21 

can you explain to me why in just regards to the 22 
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fact that we don't typically limit such approvals 1 

in that manner, you know, what the reasons are 2 

maybe as they relate to some of the zoning 3 

concerns? 4 

 MR. GLICK:  The reasons are we have a 5 

Barracks Row -- and when you're in the Historic 6 

District -- and ANC-6B has a long history of 7 

opposing fast food restaurants.  We have -- 8 

that's been since before I was a commissioner.  9 

I've been on the Commission for 11 years, and 10 

that was a very old policy opposing fast food on 11 

the Hill. 12 

 We want to be a neighborhood that's more 13 

about a -- we are a neighborhood.  We're a 14 

community.  We don't want to be just, you know, 15 

come in there, grab a burger, and then leave.  We 16 

want to attract people, keep people on the street 17 

on Barracks Row.  It's about being really a 18 

community amenity. 19 

 There's also one other thing I just want 20 

to touch on, Madam Chair, is that we would like 21 

to emphasize that in taking this position, it was 22 
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presented with and supports the landlord's 1 

request to retire the special exception for the 2 

other half of the property, which is 415 8th 3 

Street, at such a time that the current occupant 4 

China Wall ends their occupancy. 5 

 We found the history.  The development of 6 

8th Street, you might be familiar with over the 7 

last 10 years.  It was, you know, a real -- it 8 

was a run-down place 10, 12, 15 years ago and 9 

more, and there were very low-end fast food 10 

establishments behind heavy, thick plexiglass, 11 

and the neighborhood has changed dramatically.  12 

We've got award-winning restaurants.  We've got 13 

-- yo know, it's really about the community, and 14 

we want to continue that positive development. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 16 

much.  I appreciate you taking your time to come 17 

down here and present along with -- 18 

 MR. GLICK:  Thank you. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well, I just 20 

want to make sure that we see -- obviously, your 21 

testimony will also be given great weight, but 22 
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that we have a letter, which is our Exhibit No. 1 

29.  We also have a revised letter which does not 2 

have an exhibit yet, but we just received today. 3 

 Both indicate that on a duly called 4 

meeting on July 12th, 2011, a quorum was present, 5 

and that the ANC-6B voted 10 to 0 to 0 6 

unanimously to support the application for a 7 

special exception, and in the more revised 8 

document, we have these additional comments which 9 

you've added in regards to the concern that the 10 

landlord had presented a testimony that would 11 

obviously retire the special exception use for 12 

its neighboring property, 415 8th Street, S.E., 13 

at the time the current occupant ends their 14 

occupancy. 15 

 Do Board members have any questions for 16 

Mr. Glick?  17 

 Is that correct, "Mr, Glick"? 18 

 [No response.] 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none.  20 

Seeing none, thank you very much. 21 

 And then at this point in time, we would 22 
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return to the Applicant for any closing remarks. 1 

 MR. WELKER:  I would just like to ask if 2 

it would be possible, especially on trash 3 

collections, if we could have more of a window 4 

and an earlier time.  Since all pickups will be 5 

done through the front of the restaurant and they 6 

can't be done through an alley, that only leaves 7 

one hour for deliveries and trash pickup before 8 

the hours of operation open every day.  That's 9 

the only thing. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So I'm just 11 

trying to find it in the report.  What time will 12 

the restaurant be opening?  At 11? 13 

 MR. WELKER:  The restaurant opens at 11, 14 

and it's open until 10 p.m. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Would the ANC 16 

-- just in regards to speaking on behalf of the 17 

residents, would they oppose 9 a.m. to 11 a.m. 18 

pickup time frame? 19 

 MR. GLICK:  I don't think so.  It would 20 

be a bigger issue if it was on an alley, frankly. 21 

 This is on 8th Street.  It's a commercial 22 
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corridor.  I don't see that as being a real 1 

issue. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And then I'll 3 

turn now to the Planning.  Is there any concern 4 

about traffic from a Planning perspective in 5 

regards to pickup from that time frame? 6 

 MR. MORDFIN:  No, I don't see an issue 7 

with that.  I think it's more important to 8 

collect the trash from the site during those 9 

hours. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do Board 11 

members have any final questions for the 12 

Applicant before we conclude this hearing? 13 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Well, how many times a 14 

week do you think you'll be picking up trash?  Is 15 

this a daily or every other day? 16 

 MR. WELKER:  It's generally every other 17 

day. 18 

 MR. TURNBULL:  So about 3 days a week? 19 

 MR. WELKER:  Three days a week, same for 20 

food deliveries. 21 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  So Tuesday, 22 
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Wednesday -- Tuesday, Thursday, Saturday are out 1 

at least for garbage or trash? 2 

 MR. WELKER:  Yes. 3 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  I don't know if 4 

that -- how does the ANC feel? 5 

 MR. GLICK:  You know, we're anti-trash at 6 

ANC-6B.  Please get it out of the neighborhood. 7 

 [Laughter.] 8 

 MR. TURNBULL:  So a Saturday trash pickup 9 

is fine, then.  Okay. 10 

 MR. GLICK:  Well, how about this?  ANC-6B 11 

has no opinion on a Saturday trash pickup or 12 

delivery, officially. 13 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay. 14 

 MS. SORG:  Madam Chair, just one question 15 

for the Office of Planning. 16 

 Just on this, you made remarks on DDOT's 17 

comment about deliveries to this site being 18 

restricted.  My understanding, my reading of your 19 

report and the condition that you generated from 20 

DDOT's comments, I didn't read it to include 21 

trash pickup.  Do you? 22 
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 MR. MORDFIN:  No.  That was for 1 

deliveries only. 2 

 MS. SORG:  Okay. 3 

 MR. MORDFIN:  That was the intent of 4 

that. 5 

 MS. SORG:  That's what I thought. 6 

 MR. MORDFIN:  That the Board had 7 

requested. 8 

 MS. SORG:  Because it seems to me like 9 

actually everybody is in agreement on the trash 10 

issue. 11 

 Okay.  Thank you. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Then if there's 13 

no further comments, we'll conclude this hearing 14 

at this time.  We'll enter into deliberation. 15 

 I think that what I'll indicate is that 16 

we have, I think, a fairly straightforward case. 17 

 We have OP's recommendation for approval under 18 

Section 733 and 3104.1 to establish a fast food 19 

restaurant. 20 

 There are the multiple-pronged tests.  21 

I'm not going to go through all the different 22 
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aspects of it, but I will incorporate OP's 1 

analysis for my deliberation, and I will indicate 2 

that ANC-6B and their Chair actually was present 3 

here today and indicated their support for 4 

Chipotle.  They also indicated that they would 5 

prefer to have this application or this special 6 

exception limited to the specific tenant, and 7 

that they had reached this agreement upon 8 

landlord's concession that they would not request 9 

a -- or they would retire their special exception 10 

for the other property at 415 8th Street, S.E. 11 

 That being said, I don't think that we 12 

can actually put a condition on this in regards 13 

to conditioning another parcel of land; however, 14 

I do think that obviously the owner's statements 15 

are in writing.  They are a part of this record. 16 

 I think that obviously the ANC should expect 17 

those promises to be kept; however, we cannot as 18 

a Board condition one parcel's approvement upon 19 

another parcel's limitation or certain actions in 20 

the future. 21 

 That being said, I do think that what we 22 
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can do is we could -- in regards to limiting this 1 

to just the specific tenant, I think that we can, 2 

unless OAG tells me otherwise -- 3 

 MS. NAGLEHOUT:  I would recommend against 4 

it, because it's considered regulation of 5 

business conduct.  It's a special exception for a 6 

use. 7 

 So, if Chipotle did go away and another 8 

entity took over the special exception, they 9 

would have to operate under the exact same 10 

conditions and in compliance with 733 and subject 11 

to whatever conditions you adopt in this Order. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well, it's 13 

something, I guess, the Board members, we'll all 14 

have to discuss as to whether or not, you know, 15 

the Board would want to -- I think that, 16 

obviously, OAG is recommending that we don't 17 

limit this, and I think that's something the 18 

Board members, we should all discuss as something 19 

in regards to how we would like to deliberate, 20 

seeing that that might -- in viewing the ANC's 21 

approval, it might actually view it more as 22 
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typically an approval upon certain conditions; 1 

thus, their approval really is then not 2 

specifically presented here before us. 3 

 That being said, I'll kind of open it up 4 

to discussion in regards to that issue. 5 

 MS. SORG:  Madam Chair, thank you. 6 

 I agree with your analysis, and with 7 

regard to the question of whether we can or 8 

should limit the -- or condition the approval on 9 

this specific business use, I think I'm sensitive 10 

to the ANC's opinion here.  I mean, I personally 11 

think I can see a pretty stark difference 12 

between, you know, a Chipotle and the way that, 13 

you know -- I think over time, we've seen that 14 

these particular businesses, though they fall 15 

under the definition of fast food restaurants, 16 

don't operate in a way that we understand the 17 

negative connotations of fast food, as it were, 18 

to have. 19 

 On the other hand, I would -- I 20 

understand, and I would sort of defer to what 21 

OAG's recommendations are as to it being outside 22 
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of our purview and also outside of conditions 1 

meant to mitigate possible adverse effects of 2 

this use to do something, include a condition 3 

that might sort of try to regulate business uses. 4 

 Also, it does seem to me that, as you 5 

mentioned, the owner of the property and of the 6 

neighboring property has made clear 7 

representations to the ANC, and I think clearly 8 

they're organized and have leadership enough to 9 

hold these owners to their -- you know, as best 10 

they can to their word. 11 

 Perhaps there is another way through a 12 

different type of condition that we can help to 13 

mitigate what the ANC and the neighbors are 14 

worried about.  Perhaps limiting a term for a 15 

condition, perhaps if we can require interaction 16 

with the community at certain intervals, that 17 

might go to helping to mitigate the same 18 

concerns. 19 

 Thank you, Madam Chair. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any further 21 

comments? 22 
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 MR. JORDAN:  Madam Chair, I just wanted 1 

to go on record to say that this body doesn't 2 

have the authority to limit the variance, and 3 

that the variance does run with the land in 4 

accordance with the research I not only pulled 5 

up, but I knew before.  And in fact, as OAG has 6 

indicated, that it would be impermissible for us 7 

to regulate business conduct of owner.  The case 8 

law is pretty substantial on that. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you.  I 10 

appreciate that. 11 

 Is there any other comments?  I would 12 

just maybe want to throw out one thing that we've 13 

 done in the past to continue to allow the ANC 14 

and the community involvement to evaluate and 15 

ensure that a specific special exception is not 16 

going to create any future detriment that may not 17 

be visible today would be to put a term on it.  18 

It would be a way to just simply ensure that if 19 

there were any changes that occurred in the 20 

future, that it would provide an opportunity to 21 

come back before the Board and before the 22 
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community to evaluate those. 1 

 Would Board members like to consider 2 

that, or is that something that we should throw 3 

out in a discussion? 4 

 MS. SORG:  Madam Chair, thank you. 5 

 That was one of the things that I 6 

mentioned in my previous comments, and I think 7 

that I could be supportive of that. 8 

 MR. TURNBULL:  How long of a term? 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We can fill 10 

that out, 5 years, 10 years.  We typically do, I 11 

think, like 5-year increments.  Either 5, 10, or 12 

15, I would say.   What would you -- what would 13 

be your recommendation? 14 

 MR. TURNBULL:  I have a feeling that -- 15 

I'm not sure what they needed for -- well, I 16 

mean, Chipotle has got to finance.  They've got 17 

their own cash.  They're not going to have to 18 

worry.  But, I mean, I'm sure they might be 19 

looking for a 5-year or a 10-year time limit, I 20 

would think.  Maybe 10.  I don't know. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other 22 
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comments? 1 

 MR. HINKLE:  Madam Chair, I would be 2 

supportive of a term, potentially 5 years.  I 3 

think there's still some questions here from the 4 

ANC in terms of how this would operate.  It seems 5 

like a little bit of uncertainty, and I think 6 

that's where that request that only Chipotle 7 

would run with this special exception. 8 

 So I would certainly be supportive of a 9 

term limit that did bring them back in 5 years as 10 

a checkup to see if there aren't any negative 11 

impacts upon the neighborhood. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Is there any 13 

final deliberation, then, before maybe a motion 14 

is being presented? 15 

 MS. SORG:  Madam Chair, if we are 16 

thinking about limiting a term here, I think 17 

because we're talking about a business use, we 18 

might want to get comment from the Applicant, 19 

because I think that it may impact their lease 20 

and so forth. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I think 22 
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that's a great recommendation, Ms. Sorg.  Why 1 

don't we then jump out of the deliberation 2 

portion and go back into the hearing, and then 3 

I'll turn to the Applicant to see if you have any 4 

comments or concerns about placing a term on this 5 

approval -- or potential approval. 6 

 MR. SILVERMAN:  If I may jump in as 7 

landlord, this lease is a 10-year least with two 8 

5-year options, so I'm not sure -- 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So would you 10 

need more? 11 

 MR. SILVERMAN:  I'm new at this, so I 12 

don't know what the process is.  It seems like it 13 

would be problematic lease-wise if this is now 14 

just approved for 5 years, and it can be then 15 

pulled away from the tenant. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Would you then 17 

be more, I guess, willing to accept a 10-year 18 

term? 19 

 MR. SILVERMAN:  From my perspective -- 20 

and again, the ANC chairperson can chime in.  21 

Through all of the deliberation and speaking and 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  138 

negotiations, et cetera, that we've had, the 1 

concern is not with Chipotle.  The concern is 2 

they want it to end with Chipotle.  3 

 So, if there's a term limit and you're 4 

saying that you don't have the -- or it's 5 

advisable not to have it just end with Chipotle, 6 

if you are looking to try to accommodate that 7 

need -- and I'm in agreement with -- then if you 8 

put a -- and you can't say someone else can't 9 

come in, but if you put a term limit on the next 10 

one, that would virtually prohibit doing a lease 11 

with another person.  You can make that term 12 

limit 3 years. 13 

 I'm not interested in -- like I said, I'm 14 

open to go ahead and have the special exception 15 

end with Chipotle, but having the -- we have a 16 

lease with a 10- and two 5-year options.  This 17 

deal doesn't happen if it's a 10-year lease. 18 

 And again, I don't think ANC -- and you 19 

can speak yourself -- is the ANC doesn't have a 20 

problem with Chipotle.  We vetted that out.  But 21 

they don't want somebody else other than 22 
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Chipotle. 1 

 So, if there's a way of putting something 2 

in there that ties the hands or you feel legally 3 

what you can do, then I'm okay with that, or I 4 

feel that works better, but I think that from a 5 

business perspective, it becomes problematic.  6 

And I don't think that's what the ANC is looking 7 

to do. 8 

 [Pause.] 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you.  I 10 

appreciate you providing us with your perspective 11 

on that, so that we can make a final decision. 12 

 That being said, I think we can throw out 13 

our final deliberation and make a vote.  I would 14 

be fine with a 10-year term.  I think that it 15 

does not limit any business issues in regards to 16 

potentially having a lease.  I think it also 17 

addresses the concerns of the ANC and also does 18 

not put us in an awkward position where the Board 19 

is doing something where a case law prohibits us 20 

from limiting specific business uses. 21 

 That being said, I will submit a motion, 22 
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a motion to approve Application 18238 pursuant to 1 

11 DCMR 3104.1 and 1570.1 for a special exception 2 

to allow a fast food restaurant under Section 733 3 

at premises 413 8th Street, S.E., with the 4 

following conditions.  That the condition that 5 

deliveries to the site are restricted to Monday 6 

through Friday between 10 a.m. and 4 p.m.  That 7 

trash pickup will not sit on the street for 8 

pickup and will be taken through the space for a 9 

street pickup, and that this shall have a 10-year 10 

term. 11 

 So my motion is for approval on those 12 

three conditions. 13 

 MR. TURNBULL:  I would second.  The only 14 

thing on the trash is that they have Monday 15 

through Saturday. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I wasn't going 17 

to give a specific -- 18 

 MR. TURNBULL:  You're not going to give a 19 

specific -- 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- time frame. 21 

 That way, they could pick up, you know -- 22 
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 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- whenever 2 

needed. 3 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay. 4 

 [Laughter.] 5 

 MR. TURNBULL:  I'll still second it, 6 

then. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Motion 8 

has been made and seconded.  All those in favor, 9 

say "aye." 10 

 [Chorus of ayes.] 11 

 MR. MOY:  The staff would record the vote 12 

as 5 to 0 to 0.  This is on the motion of 13 

Chairperson Moldenhauer to approve the 14 

application for special exception relief under 15 

Section 733 with the conditions, 10-year term, 16 

deliveries Monday through Friday, 10 a.m. through 17 

4 p.m., and I believe trash pickup at the street. 18 

 Also, second the motion, Mr. Turnbull.  In 19 

support of the motion, Ms. Sorg, Mr. Jordan, and 20 

Mr. Hinkle. 21 

 Again, the vote is to approve on the vote 22 
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of 5 to 0 to 0. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing that 2 

there is no opposition in this case and the ANC 3 

is in support, we would like to waive our 4 

requirements and ask for the Summary Order be 5 

issued. 6 

 MR. MOY:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 8 

 [Pause.] 9 

 Application No. 18240 10 

 MR. MOY:  The next application before the 11 

Board is Application No. 18240.  This is the 12 

application of the District of Columbia Public 13 

Library, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3103.2, for a 14 

variance from the rear yard requirements under 15 

Section 404.  This is to allow an addition to the 16 

existing Mount Pleasant Library in the R-5-D 17 

District at premises 3160 16th Street, N.W., 18 

property located in Square 2595, Lot 830. 19 

 MS. BRAY:  Madam Chair, if we could just 20 

have a moment to set up a computer for our 21 

presentation? 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Is there any 1 

way that you guys can present that or set that up 2 

while we start with the basic introductions? 3 

 [Pause.]  4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  The 5 

parties can please introduce themselves. 6 

 MS. BRAY:  Good afternoon, Madam Chair 7 

and members of the Board.  I'm Kinley Bray with 8 

Arent Fox on behalf of the Applicant, the 9 

District of Columbia Public Library. 10 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  Jeff Bonvechio, Director 11 

of the D.C. Public Library's Capital Projects 12 

Office. 13 

 MR. STEWART:  Dale Stewart, CORE 14 

Architecture. 15 

 MS. McCARTHY:  Ellen McCarthy, expert 16 

witness in planning and zoning. 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I'm Commissioner Gregg 18 

Edwards, Chair of the Mount Pleasant Advisory 19 

Neighborhood Commission 1D and their designated 20 

representative. 21 

 MR. OTTEN:  My name is Chris Otten, and I 22 
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am here today to represent several parties for 1 

surrounding neighbors.  If I can get that 2 

standing today, I'm a community activist with the 3 

Ward 1 Library Coalition and former commissioner 4 

in 1C in 2009 and 2010. 5 

 Thank you. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  We have 7 

preliminary motions in this case to address, and 8 

that will be what we address first. 9 

 The first motion that we have is a motion 10 

for postponement filed by ANC-1D in our Exhibit 11 

No. 29.  We also have a filed opposition to the 12 

request for postponement in Exhibit No. 34 filed 13 

by Ms. Bray.  So we'll address that first. 14 

 Then we'll address the party status 15 

request of Mr. Otten and the opposition to the 16 

party status request that was filed. 17 

 I believe, unless anybody tells me 18 

otherwise, those are all of our preliminary 19 

motions. 20 

 MS. BRAY:  We also have a preliminary 21 

motion to strike one of ANC-1D's supplemental 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  145 

materials and motion in limine to limit testimony 1 

related to issues that are outside of the 2 

jurisdiction of the Board. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  So, 4 

first, we'll address the motion for postponement. 5 

 We have a written request, as I indicated, 6 

stating that ANC-1D needed more time. 7 

 Commissioner Edwards, are you still 8 

submitting a request for postponement, or is that 9 

withdrawn? 10 

 DR. EDWARDS:  It's not withdrawn.  I 11 

submitted yesterday a response, a two-page 12 

response, including a suggested compromise.  I 13 

hope you will find that as part of your record. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Yes, we 15 

have that. 16 

 [Pause.] 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Mr. 18 

Edwards, we have that documentation.  The Board 19 

has reviewed that.  Is there anything else that 20 

you would like to add? 21 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Just simply that -- to 22 
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reiterate that I didn't know that I was going to 1 

be handling this case for sure until late 2 

Wednesday night, and there are many complicated 3 

issues that have arisen.  I have been going 4 

essentially without adequate sleep for sometime, 5 

and I think that the case is so important, with 6 

so many potential lives and property at stake, 7 

that it merits at least some accommodation to the 8 

need for us to have time to prepare for the 9 

issues that are arising. 10 

 The counsel has argued that we should 11 

know about all of this because it's been going on 12 

for a long time, but the particular issues in 13 

this case are different than the ones before.  14 

There are a lot of new statements that have been 15 

made that I think should be addressed that I have 16 

not had time to process, because it's only a 17 

limited amount of time, and we do not have yet 18 

the findings of the previous BZA case, so there 19 

are a lot of issues that we have not gotten. 20 

 I think that the interest of justice 21 

should permit us to have -- to proceed, so that 22 
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DCPL can present their case today, and then we 1 

could pick up our case next week, so that we 2 

would have a little more time to prepare. 3 

 I assume that we're not going to see the 4 

Board's rulings before next week. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'm not privy 6 

to that information.  I don't know when the 7 

Board's rulings will be completed or finalized, 8 

so I don't think that that actually has any 9 

merits as to this case before us. 10 

 Obviously, the cases are on the same 11 

facts; however, this case does stand alone, and 12 

we cannot wait really for the Appeal Order in 13 

regards to move forward on this case.  We have to 14 

move forward on this case. 15 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I understand, because 16 

actually I was making much the same argument that 17 

because this case is different and different 18 

grounds and different arguments, that it is only 19 

a matter of a few statements of fact and clearing 20 

up some ambiguities that would be helped by that. 21 

 But the fact remains that there is a 22 
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limit to how much can be expected for an unpaid 1 

volunteer, and I'm at that limit. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Thank 3 

you for that statement. 4 

 I'll just turn to Ms. Bray.  If you have 5 

anything that is not already in maybe your 6 

opposition that you'd like to add in regards to 7 

the opposition for postponement? 8 

 MS. BRAY:  I would just add briefly that 9 

it's absolutely uncontroverted that this case has 10 

been pending.  This particular case has been 11 

pending since April, and the ANC has known since 12 

at least June 21st that this case would be going 13 

forward, so there's been actually over a month or 14 

just under a month -- I'm sorry -- to prepare for 15 

this matter, and that the library and its team 16 

has had to devote the time as well and arrange 17 

schedules to be here.  And its construction 18 

remains in question until this matter is 19 

resolved. 20 

 So we believe that the interests of 21 

justice are served best by moving forward and 22 
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completing this case as quickly as possible. 1 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Just one small thing.  We 2 

di don't have a copy of their case, of their 3 

presentation, until after the ANC meeting about a 4 

week ago, so we could not proceed with our 5 

discussions until essentially Wednesday night, 6 

late Wednesday night, so we have had very little 7 

time. 8 

 A lot of this is forced upon us by the 9 

law that says that ANCs must have -- give 7 days 10 

notice before they can meet, and we cannot 11 

conclude anything outside of that, so we did not 12 

line up what the commissioners felt and who 13 

should be representing them finally until just a 14 

few, a couple of days ago. 15 

 MS. BRAY:  Madam Chair, if I may.  That's 16 

absolutely not true.  The ANC has met three times 17 

in the last month on this matter, on June 21st, 18 

that evening, on July 5th, and again on July 19 

13th.  And a copy of the prehearing statement in 20 

addition to the copy of the application itself 21 

was delivered not only through the Office of 22 
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Zoning but personally by the -- or I'm sorry.  It 1 

was delivered by mail and electronically by the 2 

Applicant in this case. 3 

 And there are no new factual matters 4 

provided in the Applicant's prehearing statement 5 

that differed significantly from the application 6 

documents, which were provided to the ANC in 7 

April. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I think 9 

that we've heard enough on the specific 10 

preliminary motion in regards to postponement. 11 

 I am now going to turn.  We won't take 12 

any additional comments on that issue from any of 13 

the parties.  I'm not going to turn to the Board 14 

members, and we'll deliberate on this specific 15 

issue. 16 

 Based on the multiple written submissions 17 

and the brief oral statements that we heard 18 

today, I am inclined to move forward with this 19 

case today.  I find that the application is very 20 

full.  We have certain cases where an application 21 

is submitted where the ANC doesn't get a lot of 22 
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information on what's going to be before them, 1 

but our Exhibit 1 and 3 is the application which 2 

was dated April 22nd, and it provided a lengthy 3 

description of what was going to be presented in 4 

regard to the variance case. 5 

 I don't think that the ANC having known 6 

about the general facts of this case for a long 7 

time needed to wait until the prehearing 8 

statement in order to determine certain things, 9 

and I think that Commissioner Edwards is more 10 

than capable of presenting today.  I find him to 11 

be very eloquent in knowing the facts of this 12 

case and being able to address those issues. 13 

 We've already received multiple 14 

submissions from both parties, and I see that the 15 

ANC would not have any major concerns in going 16 

forward on the merits of the case based on the 17 

submissions that we have before us. 18 

 That being said, I'll see if Board 19 

members agree with that.  Are Board members in 20 

agreement? 21 

 MR. SILVERMAN:  Madam Chair, I absolutely 22 
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agree with you, and I agree that -- I believe 1 

that we have received many submissions from the 2 

ANC in this case, and it seems to me that the 3 

Applicant has met their filing deadlines.  They 4 

may not be seamlessly coordinated with all of the 5 

sort of various, you know, tangents and 6 

organizations involved in BZA cases, but it seems 7 

to me that they've met their burden here. 8 

 MR. HINKLE:  Yeah, Madam Chair.  I'll 9 

agree with your assessment as well. 10 

 Besides the issues that you pointed out, 11 

I just want to note that the Office of Planning 12 

did send a notice of the filing in late April as 13 

well, so that again is notification of what's 14 

coming up here. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 16 

 Then based on unanimous consent, seeing 17 

other Board members nodding their heads, the 18 

motion to postpone is then denied, and we move 19 

forward on the merits today. 20 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Let me put in a small note 21 

that I have to leave before 6:00 because we have 22 
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an ANC meeting tonight. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We have every 2 

intention of trying to address this case as 3 

diligently and as efficiently as possible. 4 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Thank you. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  However, if the 6 

case continues on, we obviously will have to 7 

address that at that point in time. 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Thank you. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That being 10 

said, we now move to our second preliminary 11 

matter, second out of four, which is party status 12 

request.  We have a party status request which is 13 

our -- I don't actually see an exhibit number on 14 

this, but it's a party status request from Chris 15 

Otten, who is here today. 16 

 I'm sorry.  Exhibit No. 28, our Exhibit 17 

No. 28. 18 

 And we also then have a written 19 

opposition to the party status, which is our 20 

Exhibit No. 35, which the Board members have in 21 

their file and have reviewed. 22 
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 That being said, I'm just going to jump 1 

in here and ask a couple questions for 2 

clarification in order for the Board to make an 3 

adequate determination on this. 4 

 Just to make another comment, we received 5 

a lengthy filing from the party status individual 6 

this morning, so that's something that we had to 7 

review just this morning. 8 

 One question I have for Mr. Otten is, can 9 

you clarify who you are requesting a party status 10 

for?  Is this for yourself? 11 

 MR. OTTEN:  There are several documents. 12 

 I tried to get this in Friday, but the e-mail, 13 

there's a 10-page limit on the e-mail, and the 14 

affidavit is very long.  So there's three 15 

affidavits from -- 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can you just 17 

answer my question?  Is this for yourself? 18 

 MR. OTTEN:  It's for at least eight 19 

neighbors in the lots directly next to the 20 

library lot. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So it's not for 22 
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yourself; it's your representing eight neighbors. 1 

 I just want to make sure this is very clear. 2 

 MR. OTTEN:  I am authorized by these 3 

neighbors to present a case. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But I'm asking, 5 

are you individually claiming party status, or 6 

are you only claiming party status as an agent or 7 

representative of eight other people? 8 

 MR. OTTEN:  I would like to include 9 

myself in the lot of eight, but most importantly, 10 

since they're directly impacted, that's who I'm 11 

attempting to represent. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So you're 13 

saying that -- because I have a question about 14 

whether you are directly impacted yourself.  So 15 

are you then kind of admitting that maybe you are 16 

not directly impacted? 17 

 MR. OTTEN:  Well, it depends on the 18 

issue.  Air and light, no.  Fire safety concerns, 19 

no.  But this is my Ward 1 library.  This was the 20 

library that my constituents would go to, that 21 

still go to.  Since it's in my commission, it's 22 
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the only library in the entire ward. 1 

 MS. BRAY:  Objection. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We're just 3 

trying to get to these issues. 4 

 Mr. Otten, I hear what you're saying, but 5 

based on how we have to apply the party status, 6 

you're making comments that are staying that 7 

you're affected as the general public would be 8 

affected, and you have to show a distinction as 9 

to how you would be affected individually. 10 

 And based on your comments right now 11 

before the Board, I would not find that you would 12 

actually qualify for party status because your 13 

concerns are not of an individual or a specific 14 

instance.  They're more of general concern to the 15 

public, and so you'd be able to testify as a 16 

three-minute party opponent but not as a party 17 

status. 18 

 So that, I think, is a decision made that 19 

you are representing -- your being a party 20 

status.  So the second question then is you have 21 

affidavits where you would be representing other 22 
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parties? 1 

 MR. OTTEN:  Yes.  So, in the letters that 2 

you have before you -- and I actually have -- 3 

yesterday, I received three additional owners of 4 

properties just next to the library that I can 5 

give to you as well. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Now, again, 7 

these are -- 8 

 MR. OTTEN:  The last paragraph refers to 9 

"authorizing Chris Otten to represent us with 10 

regard to the proceedings before the D.C. Board 11 

of Zoning Adjustment concerning the 12 

above-referenced application and the fire and 13 

safety and life concerns in this matter." 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And my question 15 

back to you again would be in the same context.  16 

I'm seeing -- there's multiple.  I've got -- 17 

let's see here, one, two -- five different 18 

letters that are from individuals at 3151 Mount 19 

Pleasant and 3169 Mount Pleasant, but they're all 20 

pretty much referencing the same concern. 21 

 How then is that a distinctive or a 22 
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unique concern and not a concern of the public?  1 

Again, you could -- I don't see how this would 2 

qualify you as having a unique concern that is 3 

different from the general public's concern, 4 

considering especially the fact that you have so 5 

many different people that are expressing the 6 

exact same concern as each other. 7 

 MR. OTTEN:  Well, all of these people, 8 

their back windows look directly onto the back 9 

lot of the library.  They will be looking at a 10 

45-foot-high wall, literally 20 feet from their 11 

windows, so they are directly impacted. 12 

 Unlike me and unlike the general public, 13 

these neighbors are particularly impacted by this 14 

project as they live literally right there next 15 

to the library, and Lot 200, the owner of Pollo 16 

Sabroso, which is Lot 802 -- and I have that 17 

letter here -- and there's also a tenant letter 18 

in my hand from Lot 634.  So all of these lots 19 

are neighboring lots that separate out them from 20 

the general public in the sense of being directly 21 

impacted by this project. 22 
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 They may have similar concerns.  That's 1 

why we wanted to lump them together.  I actually 2 

was trying to do this to expedite the case. 3 

 Each one of these people might have come 4 

forward here and try to get their own party 5 

status, but they felt that I could represent 6 

them, and it could streamline the case, so that I 7 

get 60 minutes as a total instead of each one of 8 

these folks writing their own letter and 9 

presenting their own case. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'll get back 11 

to that, but thank you for answering that 12 

question. 13 

 My next question is addressing the issue 14 

of timeliness, the fact that your request for 15 

party status was untimely. 16 

 MR. OTTEN:  Yeah.  I was under the 17 

impression -- I faxed this, I believe, the 18 

Wednesday, which I thought counted in the days.  19 

You know, Wednesday would be the day I faxed it, 20 

and that would count as one day towards the 14 21 

days. 22 
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 So, apparently, the opposition says 1 

that's not correct or the Applicant believes 2 

that's not correct, meaning that all of these 3 

people who -- you know, I did put the Applicant 4 

on notice that I was attempting to get party 5 

status at least for a few of these neighboring 6 

residents, and that since the ANC meeting on the 7 

13th, the word has gotten out about this to other 8 

neighbors.  And those neighbors found out about 9 

me, either contacting me or I contacted them 10 

because I had been in touch with them on prior 11 

occasions on this work. 12 

 So, I mean, there's just -- obviously, 13 

with the number of letters you're seeing before 14 

you, there's obviously a serious concern, 15 

overwhelming concern about this project, and they 16 

want to be represented here before the Board to 17 

deal with these concerns. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And I 19 

appreciate that.  We welcome people to come down; 20 

however, there are procedures. 21 

 You actually raise a point that I was 22 
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just thinking about.  This new submission that 1 

you supplemented actually now is even later.  So, 2 

with all these new documents, all these new 3 

individuals that you're representing, that's even 4 

later than the 14 days.  This would be what we 5 

got this morning.  So that -- 6 

 MR. OTTEN:  I guess what I was trying to 7 

show is a piling on here.  These folks, they just 8 

heard about it. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I know, but the 10 

process for that, then, is that each of those 11 

individuals are to come down and have 3 minutes 12 

to present, and that way, we as a Board get to 13 

hear from four or five different individuals that 14 

can express to us, and we can see them and hear 15 

them and understand their questions and their 16 

concerns and ask questions to them about each of 17 

their individual things but not to have, at the 18 

last minute, someone attempt to try to do a party 19 

status where they're adding on representations 20 

rather than actually having those individuals 21 

present before us, so that we can inquire as to 22 
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the specific view from their window or however it 1 

might affect them. 2 

 That's where your request kind of 3 

diverges from a typical situation or circumstance 4 

that we typically have. 5 

 MR. OTTEN:  I'm not seeing that. 6 

 I thought I got it in on the 14-day 7 

notice that I wanted to be a party representing 8 

neighbors directly impacted by this project.  At 9 

the time, there was three of them. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But the date 11 

that it was late, it didn't even have specific 12 

authorization. 13 

 MR. OTTEN:  That was in the affidavits. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Those are in 15 

the affidavits that we got this morning, not in 16 

the affidavits -- the affidavits that were 17 

attached to your initial party status request 18 

don't specifically state this current case 19 

number, nor do they state that they were asking 20 

you to represent them as a party status. 21 

 MR. OTTEN:  Well, I have the original 22 
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affidavits here. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If you can 2 

point me to a specific section that says, "I'm 3 

requesting party status, and Mr. Otten is to 4 

represent me in that regard" -- 5 

 MR. OTTEN:  Well, on -- 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I don't see 7 

that in -- 8 

 MR. OTTEN:  -- second page of the 9 

affidavits, in the third and fourth paragraphs, 10 

that's where they speak to that. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  There's no 12 

paragraphs.  There's bullet points. 13 

 MR. OTTEN:  That's the cover page, but in 14 

the second and -- these affidavits have several 15 

pages to them. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  All I have that 17 

was faxed in is -- let's do this, so we're all on 18 

the same.  We're on Exhibit 28 in our record, 19 

which is your party status application, and it's 20 

a fax that says one of four pages, so I only have 21 

four pages.  It says one of four. 22 
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 And I have affidavits which are pages 3 1 

of 4 and 4 of 4.  Are those the full affidavits? 2 

 MR. OTTEN:  I don't -- that doesn't sound 3 

right because each affidavit has like four pages 4 

to each one. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  This 6 

single-paged affidavit which has someone's 7 

signature on it and the notary, which to me 8 

indicates the end of an affidavit, if the notary 9 

seal is at the end of an affidavit, it doesn't 10 

indicate that there's any additional portions of 11 

the affidavit.  You're saying it's not the full 12 

affidavit?  I'm just trying to see where on here 13 

in regards to the bullet points it says that they 14 

are authorizing you to request party status in 15 

regards to this BZA case. 16 

 MR. OTTEN:  Well, I don't see that in the 17 

bullet points either, but I do see it in the 18 

substance of the affidavits. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  What do you 20 

mean by "in the substance of the affidavits"? 21 

 MR. OTTEN:  I can hand these originals to 22 
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you if you'd like to see them. 1 

 MS. BRAY:  Madam Chair, I object to that. 2 

 That's not what's been filed in this case with a 3 

request for party status, and it's not what's 4 

been supplemented in the record, which none of 5 

these actually include any additional 6 

information.  Although what was filed today, 7 

significantly later, indicates that Mr. Otten is 8 

authorized to speak for some of these people, we 9 

have questions about the veracity of that based 10 

on the fact that we have organizations, and we 11 

have no evidence that the organizations have 12 

authorized or clarity as to whether the 13 

organization or the individual. 14 

 I also note that one of the affidavits is 15 

from Yasmin Romero-Castillo, who was actually a 16 

member of ANC-1D, and another is from Ms. Scott, 17 

who is also a commissioner on ANC-1D.  I think at 18 

this point, these are duplicative and redundant. 19 

 And in addition, these affidavits 20 

actually relate directly to the case in 18152 and 21 

date back to January of 2011. 22 
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 MR. OTTEN:  That's actually in correct. 1 

 These affidavits, the ones that I sent in 2 

originally, speak to representation before any 3 

D.C. commissions.  It's right there in writing, 4 

black and white, and I'll read it directly again 5 

into the record. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I'm not 7 

going to allow the back-and-forth between the 8 

parties.  This is to speak to the Board. 9 

 The additional documentation that Mr. 10 

Otten just provided us, which is the original of 11 

the affidavits, it actually has a letter which 12 

was then provided with the submissions this 13 

morning; however, those letters were dated 14 

February 7th, and they reference the appeal of 15 

the building permit.  And they represent the BZA 16 

Appeal Case 18152, not this current case for the 17 

variance relief. 18 

 So, Mr. Otten, I am not going -- that was 19 

what you just provided me in the original.  Okay? 20 

 So -- 21 

 MR. OTTEN:  Yeah.  Where does that say 22 
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that?  I'm sorry.  I actually am seeing something 1 

quite different. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  On the second 3 

page that you just provided me as an original. 4 

 MR. OTTEN:  Right. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'm holding the 6 

original. 7 

 MR. OTTEN:  Of which affidavit? 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Of Garcia.  It 9 

says on -- I don't know.  The first paragraph 10 

along with the -- one, two, three, four, five, 11 

six -- seventh paragraph, it talks about the 12 

appeal for Case 18152 and does not specifically 13 

indicate that this is in regards to the special 14 

exception case before us. 15 

 MR. OTTEN:  However, however, it does 16 

speak in the third paragraph.  It's very clear.  17 

"This affidavit serves as notice of concern to be 18 

conveyed to D.C. commissions, boards, panels, and 19 

courts that the" -- 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But this is -- 21 

this is regarding -- 22 
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 MR. OTTEN:  And this is the narrative. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- the appeal. 2 

 MR. OTTEN:  No, it's not regarding the 3 

appeal. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But this is not 5 

-- 6 

 MR. OTTEN:  It's regarding -- 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  This woman is 8 

not before us today, and I have to base it on a 9 

written documentation that she's giving you 10 

authorization to represent her.  And I can't do 11 

that based on what we have before us, and so 12 

that's -- 13 

 MR. OTTEN:  I don't know what else -- 14 

there is, well -- 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If she were 16 

here today -- 17 

 MR. OTTEN:  Okay.  That's one affidavit 18 

of the three.  What about the other two 19 

affidavits?  The other two affidavits -- I mean, 20 

these are the narrative.  It says, "See attached 21 

exhibit for narrative." 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And again, 1 

these are also dated January 7, 2011, when this 2 

appeal -- 3 

 MR. OTTEN:  That's how long these people 4 

have been involved in this. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- was not -- 6 

when this variance case was not even yet in 7 

existence.  So how could somebody authorize you 8 

to represent them for a case that hadn't yet been 9 

filed, Mr. Otten?  I don't see how we can allow 10 

you to sit here and say -- 11 

 MR. OTTEN:  It's the same issue. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But this is a 13 

new case, and I can't sit here and allow you to 14 

say that you're representing somebody when I 15 

don't have a written statement indicating that 16 

you're representing them, especially when it's 17 

dated January 2011, and this case wasn't even 18 

filed until April 2011. 19 

 MR. OTTEN:  Let me ask you this, then.  20 

So, if you sign an affidavit saying please 21 

represent me regarding this project to any board, 22 
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any commission, any group of people that are 1 

listening to it, then doesn't that apply across 2 

the board in terms of any complaint, any case 3 

that comes forward? 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No, it doesn't. 5 

 We have very specific requirements where we ask 6 

that we have authorization.  We ask that if 7 

you're even just a basic -- an architect that's 8 

coming before our Board and saying, "I'm an 9 

architect representing this Applicant."  We'd ask 10 

the architect to go back and get specific 11 

authorization, so they can say that they 12 

represent that Applicant, or if it's a landlord, 13 

we'd ask them to go back and say make sure that 14 

you give your tenant specific authorization 15 

before this case, so that we know that you're 16 

representing them. 17 

 That being said, I think that we've heard 18 

enough.  We've read all of the submissions we 19 

have before us.  I think that at this point in 20 

time, the Board is prepared to make a decision on 21 

the request for party status. 22 
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 Based on the documentation before us, the 1 

standard that we have to apply in regards to does 2 

the individual present a case which presents 3 

significant or distinctive or unique aspects of a 4 

character which are not those that relate to the 5 

general public and does -- in this case, you 6 

know, was this timely filed, and also in regards 7 

to did these individuals or do these 8 

organizations provide Mr. Otten with specific 9 

authority to present them as party status request 10 

here before us on this variance case, I am 11 

inclined to determine that they do not. 12 

 And that these requests for party status 13 

-- and I will say "these" because I believe that 14 

it's not just really one.  Really, it's more, a 15 

multiple, a multiple cases of party status where 16 

Mr. Otten is submitting them on behalf of many 17 

individuals to create a group, I don't think that 18 

those were timely filed, nor were the submissions 19 

that were filed on June 6th sufficient in and of 20 

themselves in regards to the four-page party 21 

status request to satisfy it. 22 
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 And even providing the requesting party 1 

great latitude in reviewing the additional 2 

submissions that were then very lately, timely 3 

filed this morning -- or rather received 4 

yesterday, which we received this morning, I 5 

think even looking at that documentation, it's 6 

insufficient to satisfy the requirements for 7 

party status. 8 

 That is my opinion.  I'll see if other 9 

Board members are in agreement with me or would 10 

like to provide any additional comments. 11 

 MR. OTTEN:  I gave Mr. Moy the additional 12 

affidavits or authorization letters that I got 13 

yesterday. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Otten, at 15 

this point in time, we're in deliberation, so I 16 

-- sorry.  Oh, you submitted here? 17 

 MR. MOY:  Mr. Otten just handed me these 18 

just now. 19 

 MR. OTTEN:  Additional. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  They're 21 

additional documentation? 22 
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 MS. BRAY:  For the record, we don't have 1 

a copy of those. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yeah.  I mean, 3 

we can't -- 4 

 MR. OTTEN:  It just shows the 5 

overwhelming support for this.  These people need 6 

to be represented. 7 

 MR. JORDAN:  Madam Chair, I would agree 8 

with your assessment.  I would have been 9 

generally willing to take the late submission; 10 

however, those dates on those documents indicate, 11 

clearly indicate that that's for the first case 12 

which is the appeal, so I would be real 13 

hard-pressed to stretch that way. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And just for 15 

the record, I indicated earlier that they are 16 

very, very -- and I wanted to say very, very 17 

untimely.  If I might have said "timely," I 18 

wanted to just make sure for the record that that 19 

is clear, that they were very untimely. 20 

 Any additional comments, please? 21 

 MR. SILVERMAN:  Yes, Madam Chair. 22 
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 I just wanted to add one further comment. 1 

 I agree with you and Mr. Jordan.  I don't 2 

believe that Mr. Otten is legally authorized to 3 

represent these individuals for this particular 4 

case, as you mentioned and Mr. Jordan mentioned. 5 

 Also, I think as an individual, he's not 6 

more greatly affected than the general public. 7 

 And I would also note that disallowing 8 

party status doesn't quell a voice of the 9 

individuals in question here.  They are more than 10 

welcome, as is any member of the public, to come 11 

down and testify as individuals should they be 12 

effective and concerned in this case. 13 

 Thank you. 14 

 MR. OTTEN:  They work. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other 16 

comments from Board members? 17 

 MR. TURNBULL:  No.  I would agree with 18 

both.  I would agree with Mr. Jordan's comments 19 

about that.  The late submission, we could easily 20 

waive our regs to accept them, but I think some 21 

of the way the -- it's just the paperwork is 22 
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sloppy, and I don't think we could accept that. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  That 2 

being said, I think that we're all in agreement, 3 

and we are then rejecting the request or denying 4 

the request for party status for Mr. Otten and 5 

the individuals with which he presented is 6 

representing. 7 

 As Ms. Sorg indicated, we will during the 8 

process of this hearing open the floor to 9 

3-minute statements.  We are typically willing to 10 

provide some latitude in that regard, and we will 11 

do so here.  And we will open up the floor and 12 

allow Mr. Otten to come back at that point in 13 

time. 14 

 That decision -- 15 

 MR. OTTEN:  Well, you just 16 

disenfranchised -- 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- is now made 18 

and final. 19 

 MR. OTTEN:  -- many voices of the 20 

neighbors that live around this library that had 21 

a chance for -- 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Otten, you 1 

will get -- 2 

 MR. OTTEN:  -- 60 minutes. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- an 4 

opportunity to speak at a later point in time.  5 

 MR. OTTEN:  This is really a dismissal of 6 

the people's voices.  There's been -- 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Otten -- 8 

 MR. OTTEN:  -- now 12 -- 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- ANC-1D 10 

represents the voices of the people, and they are 11 

a party to this case. 12 

 MR. OTTEN:  Mm-hmm. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  This is going 14 

to be a long case.  I want to make sure we get to 15 

everything.  I appreciate your comments, but this 16 

is not the time. 17 

 MR. OTTEN:  These people had different 18 

issues than the ANC. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  At this point 20 

in time, this is over. 21 

 MR. OTTEN:  That's the problem. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I've asked you 1 

to step back, please, to take a seat in the 2 

audience. 3 

 MR. OTTEN:  I'm assisting Gregg. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If you are 5 

going to be assisting Commissioner Edwards, then 6 

you can stay there, or being a witness, that is 7 

fine; however, Mr. Edwards, you will be the 8 

individual that is represented by the ANC to 9 

speak on the case.  So, if you turn to Mr. Otten 10 

as a witness, that is fine, but, however, we will 11 

be looking to you to be presenting this case, 12 

unless we have anything otherwise written from 13 

the ANC-1D, but I think everything indicates that 14 

you are their representative. 15 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes.  The resolution that 16 

you have before you specifies that former 17 

Commissioner Otten and current Commissioner 18 

Yasmin Romero are authorized to assist me. 19 

 MS. BRAY:  Madam Chair, we object to Mr. 20 

Otten being characterized as former commissioner 21 

of ANC-1D.  He's no longer an ANC commissioner.  22 
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He was never an ANC commissioner of ANC-1D.  He 1 

doesn't represent this neighborhood, nor has he. 2 

 If the ANC wanted to designate a person 3 

to represent them, I think that would be fine, 4 

although, again, we object to Mr. Otten, as 5 

noted, coming in individually, but as far as his 6 

work on behalf of the ANC, I'd like to note for 7 

the record, he's not an ANC commissioner 8 

currently anywhere in the difference or has he 9 

ever been in ANC-1D. 10 

 DR. EDWARDS:  May I answer quickly? 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We're not going 12 

to get into semantics here.  I'm allowing Ms. 13 

Bray to note that for the record. 14 

 You can -- if you want to take up your 60 15 

minutes and make a comment there, you can, but at 16 

this point in time, I don't think it -- 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  She made some false 18 

statements. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You can 20 

obviously clarify that at your point.  If you 21 

would like to refer to Mr. Otten, however, you 22 
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may.  You can.  Ms. Bray has made her comments on 1 

the record. 2 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Thank you. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think it's 4 

time for us to move forward.  We still have some 5 

more preliminary matters to address. 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I appreciate that.  Thank 7 

you. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  The next 9 

preliminary matter is a request to strike. 10 

 Ms. Bray, can you actually just address 11 

this?  You had a motion to strike? 12 

 MS. BRAY:  Yes, Madam Chair.  We move to 13 

strike Exhibit 36 in the record, which is the 14 

ANC's supplemental materials entitled "Life 15 

Safety Concerns Urgent Alternative to DCPL's 16 

Plans to Renovate the Mount Pleasant Library."  17 

It's a report by B. Fenton & Associates Fire/Life 18 

Safety Services & Consulting, commissioned by 19 

Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1D May 2010, 20 

revised July 2011. 21 

 And we move to strike on the basis that 22 
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it was not filed in a timely manner.  1 

Insufficient copies were provided to the Board.  2 

The Board's rules require an original and 20 3 

copies of any report a party wishes to rely on in 4 

front of this Board. 5 

 My understanding is that they filed only 6 

a few copies, and in fact, the first time that -- 7 

no service copy was provided to the Applicant, 8 

and the first time the library had a chance to 9 

even see the document, although they didn't 10 

obtain a copy at that time, was at the ANC 11 

meeting on July the 13th. 12 

 The service copy that was eventually 13 

provided to counsel was delivered personally in 14 

electronic format to my office at 6 p.m. on 15 

Friday evening.  This is a 254 -- I'm sorry -- 16 

234-page document with over 200 footnotes. 17 

 I believe Mr. Edwards said in his request 18 

for postponement that there's a limit to how much 19 

information someone can get through, and 20 

particularly in light of the fact that it was 21 

delivered, arguably, after business hours on 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  181 

Friday, one business day before a hearing, it's 1 

untimely, and it prejudices the Applicant in 2 

terms of having to deal with it, all of this 3 

information coming into the record. 4 

 Moreover, the report addresses Fire Code 5 

and ADA accessibility issues, which are not 6 

within the Board of Zoning Adjustment's 7 

jurisdiction.  We don't believe it's relevant to 8 

the proceedings before the Board today, which are 9 

limited to the consideration of a variance from 10 

the rear yard setback requirements of the Zoning 11 

Regulations. 12 

 It cites to portions of the International 13 

Fire Code that have not been adopted in the 14 

District of Columbia and/or do not apply to this 15 

project.  Specifically, 12(a) DCMR 101.4.6 states 16 

that the 2006 version of the International Fire 17 

Code is adopted along with the supplements and 18 

deletions found in Title 12(h) of the DCMR, the 19 

D.C. Fire Prevention Code, and unless 20 

specifically adopted, the appendices to the 21 

International Fire Code do not apply in the 22 
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District of Columbia.  Throughout the report, the 1 

author cites to appendices of the International 2 

Fire Code that have not specifically been in 3 

adopted in the District of Columbia. 4 

 And moreover, I ask the Board to take 5 

administrative notice of its record in BZA Case 6 

No. 18152 and submit that it's -- first, that the 7 

Board does not have jurisdiction over these 8 

issues.  It limited testimony in that case on 9 

these issues. 10 

 And secondly, that we are here and this 11 

case flows directly out of an issuance of a 12 

building permit by the District of Columbia 13 

Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs 14 

authorizing the construction proposed and 15 

detailed in the instant case, appealed in Case 16 

No. 18152. 17 

 And while the Board considered whether 18 

that permit complied with the Zoning Regulations, 19 

no one has challenged in an appropriate venue 20 

before a body authorized to review the actions of 21 

the other reviewing disciplines of DCRA in 22 
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issuing the permit, specifically Fire Code, Life 1 

Safety Code, and ADA accessibility. 2 

 Allowing 200 pages of extensively 3 

footnoted material at this late hour is really 4 

unwarranted -- 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 6 

 MS. BRAY:  -- and confuses the record. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  May I answer? 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Commissioner 10 

Edwards, yes.  You have an opportunity to 11 

respond. 12 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay.  In the resolution 13 

that was submitted after the meeting on the 13th, 14 

it explicitly authorizes.  It says that we 15 

include as part of the resolution, the prior 16 

materials, all prior materials that were 17 

submitted as part of the case in the preceding 18 

operation. 19 

 The library had copies of this document 20 

without minor updates for a very long time. 21 

 I did try to work with the staff in 22 
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getting adequate copies for the Board, and so let 1 

me just say so they had most of this material for 2 

sometime, and it was incorporated explicitly 3 

within the ANC resolution. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Other than the 5 

fact that they had copies, can you address how 6 

this relates to the variance standards and how 7 

it's relevant before this Board? 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes.  Let me address that. 9 

 Fire and ADA issues were explicitly 10 

mentioned in their prehearing document, and they 11 

are a part of the issues that they raised, and 12 

they're certainly part of the issues that we -- 13 

that 1D has raised.  And it contains much of the 14 

evidence for the arguments. 15 

 The International Fire Code sets best 16 

practice standards.  The concept of best practice 17 

standards is a critical part of the DCPL case, 18 

and so, if they're going to raise the issue, we 19 

can address best practices, because we do not say 20 

that this is part of the Code that they must 21 

satisfy. 22 
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 What it is part of is the argument that 1 

in terms of best practices and international 2 

consensus, that these are the standards that you 3 

need if you're going to avoid serious harm to 4 

people; therefore, the issue today, the three 5 

prongs, do not speak to the Code compliance.  6 

They speak to the impacts on uniqueness and in 7 

particular to harm and the intents of the Zoning 8 

Code. 9 

 Plus, documents that deal with and help 10 

articulate what are the standards that should be 11 

applied, what are the bench marks that should be 12 

provided if you're going to include community 13 

standards or best practice standards, 14 

international standards, these address that. 15 

 So we did not make any statement along 16 

the lines that counsel has said.  Instead, our 17 

argument is quite different.  Our argument has 18 

been mischaracterized. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I'm just 20 

trying to understand.  So you're stating that 21 

this is being submitted to respond to comments in 22 
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the Applicant's submission and to address the 1 

issue of whether this impairs the intent, 2 

purpose, and integrity of the Zoning Regulations? 3 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes.  And also substantial 4 

harm. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  And 6 

substantial -- there's no substantial harms. 7 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Detriment to the public 8 

good. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  All right, to 10 

the public good. 11 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So there are a plethora of 12 

reasons for that, that where we need to introduce 13 

specific examples. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you, 15 

Commissioner Edwards. 16 

 I think that while there are some 17 

concerns here, I think that we should admit this 18 

for a very limited purpose of addressing 19 

substantial detriment to the public good.  I'll 20 

turn to Board members to see if Board members are 21 

in agreement on that. 22 
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 DR. EDWARDS:  May I ask also intent? 1 

 MR. JORDAN:  I would agree with you, 2 

Madam Chair, and I think that each Board member 3 

would weight it as is necessary as the evidence 4 

is determined. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I agree, and I 6 

think that that's also always a good point, that 7 

the Board will obviously weigh things as 8 

appropriate based on the evaluation of the regs 9 

as we see appropriate. 10 

 Any other comments from Board members in 11 

regards to -- 12 

 [No response.] 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So, in that 14 

regard, we will deny the motion to strike.  We 15 

will admit Exhibit No. 38, but we'll admit it for 16 

the sole purpose of addressing prong 3 on the 17 

variance test.  Prong 3 on the variance test. 18 

 DR. EDWARDS:  It also addresses 2, prong 19 

2. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Prong 2 has to 21 

do with how the extraordinary situation would 22 
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provide a practical difficulty to the Applicant. 1 

 Prong 2. 2 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Are there four prongs?  I 3 

thought one of them was -- 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No, there's 5 

just three prongs.  The third prong is -- 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  -- substantial detriment. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- combining 8 

the public, the public good, detriment to the 9 

public good, and integrity to the Zoning Regs, so 10 

that's all prong 3.  It's a three-prong test. 11 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Thank you for that 12 

correction.  I thought they were separate. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  It's a 14 

three-prong test. 15 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So, Ms. Bray, 17 

you had another preliminary motion in limine, I 18 

believe? 19 

 MS. BRAY:  Yes.  We would like to move in 20 

limine the testimony regarding compliance with 21 

ADA, Fire/Safety Codes, Life Safety Codes, 22 
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compliance with the Building Codes generally 1 

referred to as the "construction code supplement 2 

of the District of Columbia," it be limited 3 

entirely. 4 

 It's uncontroverted that DCRA thoroughly 5 

reviewed this permit, and while the Board has 6 

reversed the decision of the Zoning Administrator 7 

on zoning grounds, there has been on challenge to 8 

the other reviews that have taken place with 9 

regard to the Mount Pleasant Library.  And in 10 

fact, this case has been pending for quite 11 

sometime. 12 

 I think that allowing testimony with 13 

respect to whether the case -- whether the 14 

proposed development meets the requirements of 15 

any of these codes along the lines of our prior 16 

motion would confuse the administrator of record, 17 

and it's not relevant to the Board's review. 18 

 I also note for the record that, again, 19 

in Case No. 18152, you make clear that matters of 20 

Code compliance weren't within the Board's 21 

jurisdiction. 22 
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 So, with respect to your ruling on the 1 

prior motion, I think we note our objection for 2 

the record that we haven't had time to digest the 3 

report that was filed late, and that it appears 4 

to address issues of codes which are not relevant 5 

in this case and appears to be provided by 6 

somebody who isn't available for 7 

cross-examination in this case, hasn't been 8 

identified as a witness. 9 

 So, for all those reasons, we would 10 

respectfully request that testimony be limited to 11 

whether this project complies with the Zoning 12 

Regulations, and to the extent any issues of 13 

fire, safety, ADA compliance come up, they be 14 

only addressed to the third prong of the variance 15 

case, which is how the Applicant raised this in 16 

their materials as well. 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  May I answer? 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Ms. Bray 19 

included some, I think, comments for the record 20 

on a prior decision, so I'd just like you to 21 

respond to simply her initial motion in regards 22 
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to limiting Building Code references and any 1 

comments in regards to our limitation on 2 

questioning the current building construction. 3 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So I've already addressed 4 

time to digest, that this is 99-percent -- 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes. 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  -- already available. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Exhibit 35 is 8 

admitted. 9 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  Let me just 10 

address those. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  The question 12 

now is -- 13 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I will accept instructions 14 

from you, but let me present our logic. 15 

 In the ANC law, pursuant to the Charter, 16 

as ANC as Charter institutions and great weight, 17 

appeals courts have clarified that ANCs deserve 18 

great weight for two circumstances:  first, as 19 

local experts, because we live and we go through 20 

a lot of hearings and so on; and secondly, to the 21 

degree that we can present evidence-based 22 
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arguments. 1 

 Therefore, when the ANC makes points, in 2 

our resolution that was conveyed to you, we have 3 

something on the order of about 100 points.  We 4 

have to, in order to earn our great weight, 5 

present evidence for much of that, so we are 6 

challenging, in fact, the ability of the library. 7 

 We say that they have not yet borne the 8 

burden of proof that there will not be 9 

substantial detriments in terms of the fire 10 

issues and so on. 11 

 Now, we point out -- and the opinion of 12 

an expert, I can understand why you may not want 13 

to include that, but it is part of the basis why 14 

the ANC's challenges -- and says that, in fact, 15 

we do doubt whether there was adequate thorough 16 

consideration, and we challenge DCPL to come up 17 

and to do and to demonstrate the kind of thorough 18 

examination of fire impacts that a 20-year 19 

veteran of that department says were commonly 20 

done but apparently and almost uniquely in this 21 

particular case was not done. 22 
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 And unless that is done, because it is 1 

part of normal administrative procedure which 2 

apparently was not done, then we will not have 3 

the evidence to show that they have, in fact, 4 

thoroughly vetted this, and they can present this 5 

to demonstrate with their burden of proof that 6 

there will not be these substantial harms.  That 7 

is the nature of our logic.  It derives from our 8 

legal responsibilities to present evidence. 9 

 And back to our challenge and attempt to 10 

set the bar, our attempt in this hearing is to 11 

say that you can't wave your arms about whether 12 

you've met the test of the prongs.  Case law in 13 

case after case says that it must -- any 14 

conclusion must derive rationally, which is a 15 

matter of ratios, from specific findings and 16 

specific facts and not waving your arms. 17 

 Thus, it is important to establish what 18 

are the standards for satisfying a burden of 19 

proof, and that is what we're addressing, because 20 

without standards for what is burden of proof, 21 

then the Zoning Regs do not make any sense.  22 
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They're just a matter of whatever the rhetoric of 1 

the moment is. 2 

 Thank you. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 4 

 We've heard testimony from both parties 5 

in regards to the motion in limine, and I would 6 

determine that given that this is a case for 7 

simple rear yard zoning relief, we are not going 8 

to take any testimony or hear any discussion in 9 

regards to whether or not a building permit or 10 

the building plans were done to code or not to 11 

code.  We will deem that those have been done 12 

appropriately, other than the specific rear yard 13 

relief which we are hearing today.  We will not 14 

hear testimony about any challenges to that 15 

issue. 16 

 So, again, we're limiting any testimony 17 

simply to the rear yard issue.  If there is any 18 

questions about code compliance or things of that 19 

effect which have to do with life safety, those 20 

can brought up in regards to prong 3, but if they 21 

go beyond that, we'll look to the parties to 22 
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potentially object.  And we'll address those as 1 

they are brought up. 2 

 However, we will limit and deem that if 3 

there's a building permit issues, any enforcement 4 

or challenges of the validity of a building 5 

permit, this is not the proper forum to address 6 

whether a building permit was issued properly for 7 

fire/safety, for ADA compliance.  We are only 8 

here to address the issue of rear yard relief.  9 

If there is a challenge in regards to the 10 

validity of a building permit for other reasons, 11 

this is not the proper forum to address those. 12 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I think I agree. 13 

 May I make a brief statement, so you can 14 

instruct me whether I've understood or not? 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes. 16 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Thank you. 17 

 So our argument is not whether the codes 18 

were properly vetted.  Our argument is about 19 

whether what is the burden -- what is the 20 

standard for the burden of proof to show that 21 

there will not be substantial detriments.  That's 22 
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the nature of our argument. 1 

 And the other part -- 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  ANC-1D has the 3 

ability -- 4 

 DR. EDWARDS:  -- are not within -- 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- to argue. 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  -- this forum. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  ANC-1D has the 8 

ability to argue that the Applicant's 9 

presentation in regards to rear yard only, not in 10 

regards to the entire building but in regards to 11 

the rear yard relief, is going to create a 12 

detriment to the public good. 13 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And that can be 15 

presented, but again, we will not take testimony 16 

in regards that the public good is being impacted 17 

by the way in which the building was built or if 18 

there was any potential challenge to how the 19 

building permits were issued, because that's not 20 

before us. 21 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Agreed.  That's a matter 22 
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before the Superior Court. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If that's 2 

before the Superior Court, it's not before us. 3 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Thank you. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I 5 

believe that addresses all the preliminary 6 

matters at this time; is that correct? 7 

 [No audible response.] 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can I get a -- 9 

 MS. BRAY:  Yes. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you.  On 11 

the record, I appreciate that. 12 

 Okay.  Then at this point in time, we 13 

will turn to the Applicant to present their case. 14 

 I'm going to ask the Applicant to provide an 15 

estimate of how long they're going to take their 16 

full 30 minutes or if they believe that they may 17 

need less time -- 60 minutes, thank you -- if 18 

they will need less time. 19 

 MS. BRAY:  A moment and the Board's 20 

indulgence. 21 

 [Pause.] 22 
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 MS. BRAY:  Madam Chair, I think our 1 

original estimate of time in terms of presenting 2 

our case was 30 to 45 minutes, and we will do our 3 

best to stick to that. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  5 

Wonderful.  Then I will ask Mr. Moy to put 30 6 

minutes on the clock, and we'll see if we can 7 

stick to that. 8 

 Okay.  So, if you can start your case, 9 

that would be great. 10 

 MS. BRAY:  Okay.  Thank you very much, 11 

Madam Chair. 12 

 With me today -- I'm, again, Kinley Bray 13 

with the law firm of Arent Fox.  With me today, 14 

to my immediate right, is Jeff Bonvechio, the 15 

Director of Capital Construction for DCPL.  16 

Behind Jeff is Chris Wright, the Project Manager 17 

for DCPL, and Archie Williams, the 18 

Intergovernmental Affairs Officer for the 19 

District of Columbia Public Library. 20 

 To my far right is Dale Stewart, the 21 

architect on the project.  We would ask that -- 22 
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we've provided Mr. Stewart's CV with our 1 

prehearing statement, and we would ask that Mr. 2 

Stewart be designated as an expert in 3 

architecture, building renovation, and adaptive 4 

reuse of historic buildings, based on his 5 

specific experience with historic projects in the 6 

District of Columbia. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We have it in 8 

the record.  We have no objections.  Are there 9 

any objections from ANC-1D? 10 

 DR. EDWARDS:  No. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Then 12 

both -- 13 

 DR. EDWARDS:  We hope to be cooperative. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Then your 15 

experts are both qualified. 16 

 MS. BRAY:  Okay.  Thank you. 17 

 And to my left is Ellen McCarthy. 18 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Oh, excuse me.  I will say 19 

that I personally do not understand how that -- 20 

just like they gabbled about the scope of things, 21 

and reading the résumés of the people, I don't 22 
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see that they are necessarily experts; and 1 

secondly, that they are both employees of the 2 

DCPL, and os they have substantial -- they're not 3 

independent experts.  They have substantial 4 

conflicts of interest for their financial good, 5 

and therefore, I think that -- 6 

 Furthermore in the case of former 7 

Director Ellen McCarthy, while I see that she has 8 

had many cases on her résumé that are very 9 

impressive, I do not see cases in which she has 10 

had peer-challenged arrangements for this 11 

particular kind of case.  Perhaps I am wrong, and 12 

thus, I think for these and much the same for the 13 

architect -- thus, I suggest that their testimony 14 

cannot be accorded the same kind of standing as 15 

someone that is a disinterested third party and 16 

that has specific experience in this particular 17 

range of issues. 18 

 Therefore, I beg the Board to use its 19 

discretion in hearing their testimony.  I'm not 20 

challenging their right to put in information, 21 

but only that their statements should not be 22 
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taken purely at face value, and it should be 1 

considered that they are hired guns to come in to 2 

talk about things for which they do not 3 

necessarily have direct experience. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Commissioner 5 

Edwards, right now what we're doing is we're 6 

trying to determine whether they should be 7 

qualified as experts.  Experts are always brought 8 

in from one side or another to present that side 9 

of the case's perspective in regards to expert 10 

opinion, and so we as a Board obviously will view 11 

them in the light of them presenting evidence on 12 

behalf of the Applicant.  We understand that. 13 

 The question is do we consider them to be 14 

qualified as experts.  I heard it first that you 15 

said that you didn't challenge them, and then 16 

after your statement -- 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I misunderstood. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- it sounds 19 

that you are challenging whether or not they 20 

qualify as experts. 21 

 I hear your presentation, and I 22 
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appreciate that.  Based on my review of both of 1 

their résumés, which are a part of our record 2 

which we received, we have given -- we have 3 

determined that Ms. McCarthy is an expert in 4 

other cases, and I think that in regards to the 5 

variance standard, which is before us today, she 6 

has qualified, and we will continue to qualify 7 

her as an expert in that regard. 8 

 And we have reviewed the architect's, Mr. 9 

Stewart's résumé, and have determined that he is 10 

qualified in regards to providing architectural 11 

perspectives in regards to this standard as well 12 

and regards to -- I think he's provided for 13 

zoning issues, but he's being presented in 14 

regards to architectural expertise. 15 

 MS. BRAY:  And particularly historical 16 

building renovations. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Based on that, 18 

we will grant the expert request, and we will 19 

move forward.  Thank you. 20 

 MS. BRAY:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 21 

 Given the Board's limited time this 22 
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afternoon and our limited time, I will briefly 1 

run through our argument in this case.  I think 2 

that we have addressed quite fully all of the 3 

standards that are required to grant a variance, 4 

but -- in our papers, but I particularly want to 5 

direct the Board's attention to the standard for 6 

granting a variance to public service and 7 

government agency uses under the Monaco case. 8 

 Under that case, a public service entity 9 

requesting an area variance, which a rear yard 10 

variance is, must demonstrate that its design 11 

constitutes an institutional necessity and how 12 

its features result in the need for the variance 13 

sought. 14 

 The uniqueness in the case, to address 15 

the first prong of the variance test, is based on 16 

a confluence of factors, including the 17 

programmatic requirements of the library, which 18 

constitute an institutional necessary, the 19 

exceptionally small size of the property relative 20 

to other library properties, the unique shape of 21 

the lot and the building and its orientation on 22 
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that lot, the determination of this Board in Case 1 

No. 18152 -- we recognize that's a preliminary 2 

determination at this point -- that the rear yard 3 

is not as the Zoning Administrator determined it 4 

was to be in the building permit issued for the 5 

construction that is currently underway in this 6 

case, and the historic nature and highly 7 

symmetrical which is character-defining of the 8 

building. 9 

 The library, based on this confluence of 10 

factors, experiences a great deal of practical 11 

difficulty in complying with the Zoning 12 

Regulations strictly. 13 

 First of all -- and you'll hear this from 14 

the District of Columbia Public Library -- it is 15 

impossible to accommodate the library's program 16 

within the existing footprint of the building.  17 

An addition is required in order to meet the 18 

programmatic requirements of the library. 19 

 There's limited area on the lot in which 20 

to place an addition to the building.  The odd 21 

shape makes it difficult to determine the rear 22 
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yard.  In fact, you heard that issue fully in 1 

Case No. 18152, but in any case, there is no 2 

interpretation other than the one this Board 3 

rejected in Case 18152 under which an addition to 4 

the rear accommodates the programmatic 5 

requirements of the library can be constructed as 6 

a matter of right. 7 

 Expansion of the library is required to 8 

ensure the viability of this neighborhood branch, 9 

and finally, there is no adverse impact in 10 

granting the variance.  And Ms. McCarthy, Mr. 11 

Stewart, and Mr. Bonvechio will all address those 12 

issues in full. 13 

 So, with that, I'd like to turn to Jeff 14 

Bonvechio who is representing the library in this 15 

matter. 16 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  Good afternoon, members 17 

of the Board.  My name is Jeff Bonvechio, and I 18 

am the director of the library's Capital 19 

Construction Office. 20 

 The library began the renovation and 21 

transformation of its neighborhood libraries in 22 
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the fall of 2007.  To date, we've opened 10 new 1 

or renovated award-winning LEED Silver-rated 2 

library recollection, with three more nearing the 3 

end of their respective -- 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Could I just 5 

ask you to focus on this case specifically? 6 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  Sure. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 8 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I was getting to the 9 

point where this process has developed a unique 10 

building program that's uniform across all of our 11 

neighborhood libraries.  This is based on the 12 

system, best practices, for modern libraries 13 

throughout the U.S. and result in extensive work 14 

from the library's professional staff. 15 

 They have developed a comprehensive 16 

80-page document outlining the requirements, 17 

which has guided the design of all the library 18 

projects. 19 

 Of some of those standards that are 20 

included, which are actually part of our 21 

application materials, reader seating for 200 22 
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people, space for 80,000 books and other 1 

materials, updating the properties to all modern 2 

fire/safety and life safety code issues, ADA 3 

accessibility, and dedicated spaces for teen, 4 

children, as well as accommodate a 100-person 5 

meeting room, community room.  These spaces are 6 

used for numerous activities, and the library 7 

considers all of these program standards to be 8 

institutional necessities, and that they are 9 

required to deliver the programs and services the 10 

library is charged with providing to the citizens 11 

of the District of Columbia. 12 

 Implementing the programs that are in our 13 

existing historic library spaces has been 14 

challenging.  At Georgetown, additional program 15 

space was found by extending into the rear yard 16 

of the building with a newly constructed reading 17 

terrace, which created space for the children's 18 

program.  At Petworth, additional space was found 19 

by converting an existing garage into the meeting 20 

room.  Other library cases have -- or library 21 

projects have actually been brand-new 22 
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constructions in order to accommodate our 1 

program. 2 

 The original Mount Pleasant Library is 3 

approximately 15,500 gross square feet.  This is 4 

approximately 3,000 to 4,000 square feet smaller 5 

than our other library projects.  The library 6 

standard building program calls for 22,500 gross 7 

square feet.  By adding the addition to this 8 

building, the gross square footage is now 21,900, 9 

which does allow us to accommodate our program. 10 

 So that's the basis of the library's 11 

building program.  I would also just like to 12 

briefly recap where we've been in this process.  13 

We started this process in early December by 14 

providing Commissioner Edwards with copies of the 15 

AE proposals for this project.  He was a member 16 

of the AE Selection Committee. 17 

 Throughout the design process, the 18 

library has hosted six community meetings from 19 

March of 2008 through August of 2009.  We've also 20 

participated in five meetings that were organized 21 

by Councilmember Graham regarding these issues.  22 
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We've attended, during the design process, four 1 

ANC meetings.  We've met five times with HPO and 2 

CFA staff regarding this project.  We met on two 3 

occasions with Historic Mount Pleasant.  We've 4 

also had subsequent meetings with the D.C. Office 5 

of Disability Rights as well as the U.S. 6 

Department of Justice regarding ADA compliance. 7 

 We've also generated seven different 8 

designs based on numerous points and concerns the 9 

community and approving agencies have had.  The 10 

scheme that is under construction now best meets 11 

the library's programmatic needs while being 12 

responsive to the community and other District 13 

agencies. 14 

 MS. BRAY:  Mr. Bonvechio, has the 15 

Commission of Fine Arts reviewed this project? 16 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  Yes, they have. 17 

 MS. BRAY:  And does the    proposal in 18 

the instant case reflect approval by the CFA? 19 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  Yes.  We do have CFA 20 

approval for the design that is under 21 

construction. 22 
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 MS. BRAY:  With respect to the meeting 1 

room that is included in the programmatic 2 

requirements, can you describe the library's 3 

requirements for that specific space? 4 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  We require the space to 5 

be flexible.  We also consider it a multipurpose 6 

room.  It has to be able to accommodate numerous 7 

programs and events, such as hosting ANC 8 

meetings, community association meetings.  We 9 

also see the AARP utilize the meeting room.  It's 10 

regularly used as a place where the GED practice 11 

tests are administered.  Tax preparation, yoga, 12 

ESL classes, that sort of thing take place in our 13 

meeting rooms. 14 

 MS. BRAY:  And all those activities take 15 

place during regular library hours? 16 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  The majority of them do, 17 

yes, but we also try to accommodate and/or design 18 

the ability that that meeting room can be a 19 

separate entity among itself in case a meeting 20 

does run past library operational hours. 21 

 MS. BRAY:  I think that's all the 22 
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questions I have fro you, Mr. Bonvechio. 1 

 Madam Chair, would you like us to proceed 2 

through our entire presentation, saving 3 

cross-examination or questions from the Board 4 

until the end, or would you like to question 5 

after each witness? 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think it's 7 

actually best for timewise to go through all 8 

three witnesses. 9 

 Commissioner Edwards, you'll have an 10 

opportunity then to cross-examine all three 11 

witnesses at the conclusion of their 12 

presentation.  Okay? 13 

 DR. EDWARDS:  A big tax on my memory. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I mean, if 15 

there's anything, you know, obviously that you 16 

need, we'll try to accommodate you, but I think 17 

that that will be the most time-efficient manner. 18 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I want to cooperate. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 20 

much. 21 

 DR. EDWARDS:  But I'm glad you recognize 22 
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that I have limitations, especially with little 1 

or no sleep. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think we have 3 

only about 20 minutes left, so you should be 4 

good. 5 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Mr. Stewart, I understand y 6 

ou have a PowerPoint presentation. 7 

 MR. STEWART:  Yes, I do. 8 

 MS. BRAY:  If we could get the lights? 9 

 MR. STEWART:  We have a quick 10 

presentation to just go through and make the 11 

Board aware of the issues associated with the 12 

rear yard requirements. 13 

 This first slide shows -- 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Can I get a light, so I can 15 

take notes? 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You have a 17 

light actually on your -- it's right in front of 18 

you.  If you turn it on, you can just twist it.  19 

Everyone has that. 20 

 And I think we can probably see the 21 

PowerPoint screen just fine without the lights 22 
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off, so why don't we at least just try to 1 

proceed. 2 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Excuse my incompetence, but 3 

I don't know how to -- 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think we are 5 

going to proceed with the lights on anyway. 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So I think the 8 

PowerPoint slide, I think, should be sufficient. 9 

 So, if you want to go ahead and proceed 10 

with the lights on? 11 

 MR. STEWART:  Okay.  This first slide, I 12 

would like to begin with to just give you 13 

orientation to the existing conditions of the 14 

site. 15 

 This first slide is a view of the library 16 

taken from the corner of 16th and Lamont Street, 17 

which shows the location of the front entrance 18 

and the two symmetrical wings to the building. 19 

 The image on the left is the right side 20 

of the library.  It shows the Children's Stair, 21 

the current location of the dumpsters, and the 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  214 

apartment buildings that are beside and behind 1 

the building. 2 

 The slide on the right is from the rear 3 

of the building looking back at the same location 4 

toward Lamont Street that shows the rear of the 5 

building and the adjacent dumpster location. 6 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Mr. Stewart, could I 7 

interrupt you just for one minute? 8 

 MR. STEWART:  Sure. 9 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Just for clarification for 10 

everybody, which way are we looking?  North?  11 

South?  Could you just give us -- 12 

 MR. STEWART:  The slide on the right, we 13 

are looking north toward Lamont.  The slide on 14 

the left is kind of looking southeast -- 15 

southwest?  Yeah, southwest.  Sorry. 16 

 The next slide will help clarify this a 17 

little bit. 18 

 So the slide that we are talking about 19 

before that was on the left was looking from here 20 

down that direction.  The second slide view was 21 

from here back that way. 22 
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 So you can see that this is a drawing 1 

that represents the difference or the distances 2 

between the property lines and the library and 3 

the adjacent buildings.  You can see that there's 4 

22 feet from the property line here to this 5 

building.  There's 24 feet-plus at that location, 6 

and then at this location over here from the 7 

existing building to the existing apartment 8 

building is 20 feet and inches. 9 

 You can see that the property line along 10 

the south side is directly adjacent to this 11 

apartment building here, and that if we were 12 

extending into that side yard, all of the windows 13 

along here become at risk, and this becomes a 14 

very tight window well at this point of this 15 

building. 16 

 The greatest separation if we were to 17 

build to any property line is created by this 18 

22-foot difference at this location, so I wanted 19 

to give you an orientation to where the buildings 20 

were. 21 

 This also shows that between these 22 
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buildings, these existing buildings, there's 11 1 

feet at that location and approximately 12 feet 2 

between these buildings, to give you a sense of 3 

what's happening in the neighborhood with the 4 

buildings. 5 

 MR. JORDAN:  Madam Chair? 6 

 Before you leave that page, at the end, 7 

is that where it says No. 8155 Mount Pleasant, up 8 

in the corner above Lot 802? 9 

 MR. STEWART:  Up here? 10 

 MR. JORDAN:  Yeah.  Do the buildings 11 

touch there or close to -- 12 

 MR. STEWART:  That building actually 13 

encroaches on our property.  The buildings do not 14 

touch, no. 15 

 At this location, this is a site wall, 16 

and that's another site wall, so we kept the 17 

building away from that, so as to not to have to 18 

deal with the encroaching building. 19 

 What comes next is a series of slides 20 

showing potential rear yard locations.  As 21 

everyone here is well aware, the determination of 22 
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where the rear yard on this side has been very 1 

contentious and has a lot of interpretations. 2 

 This first slide shows what the location 3 

would be if the rear yard was determined to be 4 

along the south side with a 15-foot dimension for 5 

the site for the rear yard. 6 

 This slide shows that if it's along the 7 

west side, what a 15-foot rear yard would look 8 

like. 9 

 This slide shows what the rear yard would 10 

look like if it was determined to be 11 

perpendicular to the 90-degree angle as 12 

determined by the bisection of the entrance of 13 

the front facade at a 15-foot average, and this 14 

is if it was determined to be a 15-foot depth at 15 

its shortest point. 16 

 When we initially did the concept design 17 

for this library, the idea was that we would 18 

build to the west side of the library and leaving 19 

the existing sun room at the rear of the yard 20 

intact.  This allowed us to put all of the 21 

expansion space to the side of the library, 22 
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accommodate an ADA ramp, access ramp that ran 1 

from this point to this side, and it came back 2 

across the front to gain access to the main 3 

entry. 4 

 The purpose of this was to give equal 5 

access to the handicapped to the main entry as 6 

well as equal access to everyone. 7 

 In going through the process with CFA, 8 

reviewing with Historic Mount Pleasant and other 9 

groups, it was determined that the objection to 10 

this was that it detrimentally affected the 11 

balance and symmetry of the exterior of the 12 

building, both in terms of the ADA ramp that was 13 

necessary to go into this location as well as 14 

adding mass to the side of the building, even 15 

though you can see in this example that it was 16 

distinctly dissimilar from the architectural 17 

style of the existing building and in guidance 18 

with the Secretary of the Interior's guidelines. 19 

 MS. BRAY:  Mr. Stewart, did CFA give the 20 

library anything in writing explaining their 21 

findings with respect to that design you were 22 
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just discussing? 1 

 MR. STEWART:  They did give us a written 2 

response that said that they were not in favor of 3 

the library being on this side of the -- of the 4 

addition being on this side of the library, and 5 

that we should explore alternatives, including at 6 

the rear of the building. 7 

 MR. TURNBULL:  You've just said at the 8 

rear of the building? 9 

 MR. STEWART:  I'm sorry? 10 

 MR. TURNBULL:  You just said at the rear 11 

of the building?  So the CFA must have had some 12 

view on what was the rear of the building? 13 

 MR. STEWART:  The rear of the building -- 14 

 MR. TURNBULL:  You don't have to answer. 15 

 I'm just throw that comment out. 16 

 [Laughter.] 17 

 MR. STEWART:  The rear of the building -- 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Turnbull -- 19 

 [Laughter.] 20 

 MR. STEWART:  -- as opposed to this side 21 

of the building. 22 
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 MR. TURNBULL:  All right. 1 

 MR. STEWART:  They did not define nor did 2 

they suggest what a rear yard would be. 3 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  I won't -- I didn't 4 

mean to get into it.  I just saw an opportunity, 5 

and I thought I'd take it. 6 

 [Laughter.] 7 

 MS. BRAY:  Madam Chair, I'd like to 8 

introduce for the record the letter provided by 9 

the Commission of Fine Arts on that design. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can you make 11 

sure to provide a copy to Commissioner Edwards 12 

first? 13 

 MS. BRAY:  Okay. 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Thank you. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Please 16 

continue. 17 

 MR. STEWART:  This slide shows a plan of 18 

how that configuration was to be accomplished, 19 

and you can see from the slide that the main 20 

meeting room for 100 persons was located to the 21 

west of the existing building and eliminated the 22 
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side yard of that location. 1 

 On the ground floor, you had the men's 2 

and women's rooms.  We also had some service 3 

areas, and the existing sun room, which was in 4 

this location, was maintained. 5 

 This was going off the premise that the 6 

rear yard was determined by a line perpendicular 7 

to the 90 degrees established by the front of the 8 

building, the entrance front of the building. 9 

 So that was the premise under this 10 

scenario we were using as the definition of rear 11 

yard, but as we previously mentioned, it was 12 

determined by CFA that this was not an acceptable 13 

solution. 14 

 Based on the need to go back to the 15 

drawing boards, we went and met with, as everyone 16 

knows, the Zoning Commissioner for a 17 

determination as to the rear yard, and based on 18 

his determination, we developed this concept 19 

which established the southern side of the four 20 

scenarios as the location of the rear yard, which 21 

made this a side yard, which does not require a 22 
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setback. 1 

 And then we utilized the western side of 2 

the building as an entry plaza to accommodate the 3 

ADA access ramp and to provide equal and 4 

equivalent access, so that everyone comes up to 5 

this location and enters at the upper level into 6 

the lobby at this location.  So everyone comes up 7 

and enters in here either by the ramp or by use 8 

of the existing historic Children's Stair, which 9 

is located at the side of the building there, and 10 

that brings you up to this upper level with 11 

direct access in, to the circulation desk that's 12 

located over at this point. 13 

 We did consider alternatives such as 14 

bringing the handicap accessibility into the 15 

basement level, but the limitations on existing 16 

ceiling heights there would have meant we would 17 

have had an 8-foot-or-less ceiling height at that 18 

location.  It would also have meant that we'd 19 

have had to have multiple control points for 20 

access.  It would have meant that we would not 21 

have had after-hours accessibility to the meeting 22 
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room, and it actually created a longer travel 1 

distance for people entering the building to get 2 

to the circulation desk than the current solution 3 

desk. 4 

 This is the upper level.  Then you can 5 

see in this perspective the addition to the rear 6 

of the building and the accessibility ramp, which 7 

is located over here, which brings you up to that 8 

access point as well as the entrance access 9 

through here to the Children's Stair, which takes 10 

you to that same level. 11 

 This is the rear of the addition.  You 12 

can see there are very limited windows on this, 13 

only where necessary for staff offices. 14 

 Back up here for a second.  You can also 15 

see that we've maintained separation from this 16 

existing apartment building to give them the 17 

maximal light and air, and this is a good image 18 

that shows not only have we maintained maximum 19 

light and air at this location, but we've also 20 

maximized light and air on the western side 21 

adjacent to those buildings as well. 22 
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 So part of the reason for siting the 1 

building where it was is because we're able to 2 

set back an equivalent distance from existing 3 

buildings on all sides, giving everyone as much 4 

light and air as possible. 5 

 Street-level view of the entrance plaza. 6 

 A closer look up where you can see here 7 

is the entrance to the Children's Stair, which 8 

takes you up to a plaza up here for gaining 9 

access into the main entry, with the handicap 10 

ramp to the side.  The handicap ramp is 93 feet 3 11 

inches in length and rises 6 foot 6 inches. 12 

 And this is a view from the plaza back 13 

down into the entry plaza with the Children's 14 

Stair on the right, and you can see how access is 15 

gained at that location. 16 

 And then this is the southern separation 17 

between the existing building and the library.  18 

These trees have been determined that we're not 19 

going to be planting these trees at this time. 20 

 MS. BRAY:  Was that in response to a 21 

particular request? 22 
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 MR. STEWART:  That was in response to the 1 

request from the ANC. 2 

 MS. BRAY:  Okay.  And can you just walk 3 

very briefly -- 4 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Would you repeat that, 5 

please?  I didn't get that. 6 

 MR. STEWART:  At the request of the ANC, 7 

we have determined that we will eliminate the 8 

planting of the trees on that side. 9 

 MS. BRAY:  And can you just walk through 10 

very briefly the materials used on the exterior 11 

addition, exterior of the addition? 12 

 MR. STEWART:  The exterior of the 13 

addition has a series of terracotta tile panels 14 

that make up the exterior wall.  The wall itself 15 

is a 1-hour-rated wall providing fire separation 16 

for both any fire that would be generated in the 17 

building, preventing it for at least an hour from 18 

getting out. 19 

 The building is also fully sprinklered, 20 

both the historic building as well as the new 21 

addition, suppressing any fires that might occur. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  226 

 It also provides protection for the 1 

building from any fires generated outside of the 2 

building. 3 

 MS. BRAY:  And you said that you had 4 

included windows only where needed for staff 5 

offices.  What level are those on? 6 

 MR. STEWART:  The staff offices are on 7 

the top level, up here, so there are four windows 8 

for the staff offices.  There are also two 9 

windows down here at the end of the meeting room. 10 

 MS. BRAY:  Thank you, Mr. Stewart. 11 

 Ms. McCarthy. 12 

 MS. McCARTHY:  Good afternoon, Madam 13 

Chair and members of the Board of Zoning 14 

Adjustment.  I may need slightly more than 6 15 

minutes and 41 seconds for this, but I'll go as 16 

fast as I can. 17 

 Today, I will address how in my 18 

professional -- oh. 19 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Ah, thank you. 20 

 MS. McCARTHY:  -- how in my professional 21 

opinion the application by the D.C. Public 22 
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Library meets the standards for zoning relief. 1 

 As the Board is aware, as we have already 2 

discussed, there are three prongs to the test:  3 

that the property is unique, that those unique 4 

characteristics create a serious practical 5 

difficulty, and that the requested relief can be 6 

granted without impairing the purpose and intent 7 

of the Zone Plan or without adverse impact on 8 

neighboring property. 9 

 So, first, let's deal with uniqueness.  10 

As the Office of Planning notes in its report, 11 

the site area of the library at 16,000 feet is 12 

extremely small compared to most other library 13 

sites, severely constraining the options for 14 

where to put the addition, which is essential 15 

given the substandard size of the existing 16 

facility. 17 

 In addition, the site is very oddly 18 

shaped with five sides of several unequal 19 

lengths.  The corner of the parcel where 16th and 20 

Lamont meet is an obtuse angle, approximately 130 21 

degrees, and the entrance of the building is 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  228 

located at that apex, making it, as the Board 1 

discovered in its 3-to-2 vote on the appeal 2 

related to the rear yard, difficult to even 3 

determine where the rear yard is, let alone to 4 

set it aside. 5 

 A review of the D.C. Zoning Map and D.C. 6 

Property Quest has not located any other site 7 

that is configured as this one is. 8 

 Other factors that help to establish 9 

uniqueness are the designation of the building, 10 

which is an original Carnegie Library, as a 11 

contributing building in the Mount Pleasant 12 

Historic District.  This place has serious 13 

constraints on where an addition can be placed. 14 

 Additionally, as a D.C. Government 15 

construction project and as we have discussed 16 

already, the Mount Pleasant Library had to be 17 

approved by the Commission of Fine Arts, which 18 

rejected a previous alternative to put the 19 

addition on the eastern side of the building, 20 

which would not have necessitated rear yard 21 

relief. 22 
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 Last, there is a seven-story apartment 1 

building, the Park Marconi, which is located with 2 

one side of the building immediately on the 3 

property line shared with the library, putting 4 

all of its windows at risk.  The location of that 5 

building along with the encroachment of the Mount 6 

Pleasant apartment building over the library's 7 

property line contribute to the uniqueness of the 8 

property and severely constrain the options for 9 

locating the addition. 10 

 The second test for the variance is to 11 

demonstrate the unique characteristics of the 12 

property that they create a serious practical 13 

difficulty in adhering to the strict application 14 

of the Zoning Regulations. 15 

 As I indicated, one practical difficulty 16 

is, given the unique characteristics of the site, 17 

it's difficult to even determine where the rear 18 

yard is, let alone provide a conforming one. 19 

 In addition, the very small size of the 20 

site makes it quite difficult to fit the adopted 21 

program for the D.C. Public Library.  As you 22 
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heard from Mr. Bonvechio, that includes a meeting 1 

room for 100 people, a total facility of 2 

approximately 20,000 to 22,000 feet.  Programs at 3 

the Mount Pleasant Library, especially story 4 

hours for children which are held in English and 5 

Spanish, are very popular and draw a large crowd, 6 

providing further justification for a meeting 7 

room that size. 8 

 In addition, because a number of the 9 

residents of Mount Pleasant do not have 10 

computers, it was essential to enhance the 11 

library's technology availability and the space 12 

available for that.  As noted in our prehearing 13 

statement, as a public service, the library is 14 

subject to somewhat reduced scrutiny in 15 

demonstrating the requirements for a variance. 16 

 The public service entity needs to show 17 

that its design constitutes an institutional 18 

necessity and indicate how that necessity results 19 

in the need for a variance. 20 

 As the library's witness and the 21 

architects have shown today, the program for 22 
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DCPL's Modernization Initiative was based on 1 

national models, best practice, recommendations 2 

of a recognized library consultant, and the 3 

extensive experience of DCPL staff.  And it was 4 

officially adopted by the D.C. Public Library 5 

Board of Library Trustees. 6 

 The program, which includes 80,000 books, 7 

an extensive array of computers and other 8 

technology, activity space for children and 9 

youth, and the meeting room, preferably with a 10 

separate entrance so it can function even when 11 

the library is not open, although I must say as 12 

someone who has spent a lot of time in ANC 13 

meetings held in libraries, I have frequently 14 

been really glad that they had to end at 9:00 15 

because the library was closing, but that cuts 16 

both ways, I guess. 17 

 This is the program which has guided the 18 

10 branch libraries that have been completed and 19 

those under construction.  Not only is it 20 

designed to meet the general public's need, but 21 

the additional spaces and elements are 22 
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particularly needed at this site.  And the 1 

library has an obligation to treat all 2 

neighborhoods approximately equally with respect 3 

to the services and the quality of the facilities 4 

provided. 5 

 I might add when looking at the library 6 

site and looking at the programs that are offered 7 

in these large rooms in various libraries across 8 

the city this week in doing my testimony, I 9 

noticed that in addition to the kinds of meetings 10 

that Mr. Bonvechio talked about, there are 11 

crochet classes, author talks, hand dancing, book 12 

clubs, all of the things -- well, with the 13 

possible exception of hand dancing -- that one 14 

would typically think of as institutional 15 

necessities or as something that are important to 16 

the mission of the library. 17 

 Now, due to the symmetry of the building, 18 

the CFA and HPRB precluded putting the addition 19 

on the western side, as you saw in Mr. Stewart's 20 

rendering; however, the Park Marconi apartment 21 

building is right on the property line to the 22 
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east.  So, if the library placed the addition on 1 

that side, the residents there would have no 2 

light and air; therefore, it was necessary to 3 

keep the setback from the Park Marconi.  That was 4 

an important consideration when the library 5 

originally defined that side of the building as 6 

the rear yard. 7 

 However, with that space unable to house 8 

the addition and the space on the western side of 9 

the library unable to be used because of CFA and 10 

Preservation objections, that meant the proposed 11 

location is the only possibility. 12 

 Further compounding the practical 13 

difficulty of strict adherence to the regs is the 14 

need for the access ramp, which given the height 15 

of the first floor of the library and the fact 16 

that ADA regulations reduce the slope or keep the 17 

slope minimal for the ramp means that you need 18 

the kind of length that you could get only in the 19 

longer portion of the property of the library. 20 

 So, clearly, all of these factors, the 21 

institutional necessity of following the 22 
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library's adopted program, the small lot, the odd 1 

configuration, the at-risk windows, the historic 2 

character of the structure, the CFA prohibition 3 

on locating the addition on the western side of 4 

the building combined to create a serious 5 

practical difficulty for the library in locating 6 

the addition in any location other than where it 7 

is currently proposed, and therefore, these 8 

justify the relief requested. 9 

 The final test is whether the variance 10 

can be granted without substantial detriment to 11 

the public good and without substantially 12 

impairing the intent, purpose, and integrity of 13 

the Zone Plan. 14 

 Relieving the library of the rear lot 15 

requirement will not cause any detriment to the 16 

public good for several reasons.  First of all, 17 

the library itself and its proposed addition is 18 

clearly a public good in and of itself, and the 19 

proposed addition will provide substantial public 20 

benefits in terms of increased space and 21 

amenities. 22 
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 Also, the current placement of the 1 

addition will not adversely affect the 2 

neighboring properties.  All of the neighboring 3 

properties will continue to enjoy light and air 4 

because of the distance from the building area of 5 

the library to their building faces. 6 

 And I'm not sure that it was totally 7 

clear in Mr. Stewart's PowerPoint because of the 8 

coloring of the formerly rear yard, now side 9 

yard, of the building, but everything that is 10 

striped in this rendering which comes from No. 3 11 

of the handout you received with a PowerPoint 12 

slide, everything here is open space.  So you can 13 

see that there is light and air in open space 14 

provided to all of the buildings in the vicinity 15 

of the library. 16 

 And in fact, even the one that encroaches 17 

in the library space, because of the slant where 18 

the windows are located in that building, the 19 

windows still get light and air because there's 20 

nothing on the point of that and because the 21 

library setback, and this is a low area which is 22 
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lower than the windows of the building that 1 

encroaches on the library's property line. 2 

 So not only will all of the structures 3 

around there continue to enjoy light and air, in 4 

fact, the relief sought will allow the addition 5 

to be placed where it will least impact the 6 

property with the at-risk windows.  It sits 7 

directly on the shared property line. 8 

 The opponents of the library's expansion 9 

have repeatedly raised the specter of a public 10 

safety risk from fire.  This issue has been 11 

directly addressed by the former Chief of D.C. 12 

Fire and Emergency Services as well as the Fire 13 

Marshal, the officials specifically charged with 14 

protecting the public from fire danger. 15 

 The D.C. FEMS official were well aware of 16 

the arguments raised by the opponents.  They have 17 

been discussed with FEMS numerous times, but they 18 

determined there was no reason to object to the 19 

library's design when they approved it as part of 20 

the permitting process after a lengthy and 21 

careful study. 22 
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 The jeopardy that the opponents predict 1 

is based on observations about fire in general 2 

and continued reference to fire codes that are 3 

not used by the District of Columbia and not to 4 

any specific circumstances dealing with this 5 

particular site and design. 6 

 Whether or not the library has a rear 7 

yard has no impact on fire safety for surrounding 8 

buildings, as was corroborated by the Chief of 9 

D.C. Fire and Emergency Medical Services. 10 

 In an e-mail to Councilmember Graham on 11 

June 2nd, 2010, former Chief Rubin stated, "I 12 

visited the library site along with the Fire 13 

Marshal last evening to supplement the plan's 14 

review process and to consider the concerns 15 

expressed by the external consultants" -- I 16 

believe those were the consultants that Mr. 17 

Edwards hired -- "discussing the need for an 18 

access road to the rear of the building.  I do 19 

not see the need nor can I support this 20 

suggestion as improving the fire operations and 21 

life safety requirements for any of the buildings 22 
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that are adjacent to the library.  The very small 1 

area that would be added will not allow for 2 

placement of fire and emergency apparatus.  3 

Supportable ladders will be required if elevated 4 

rescues are needed from these buildings.  By 5 

fully sprinkling the library building, the risk 6 

of it becoming a significant hazard is reduced 7 

dramatically." 8 

 And you heard from Mr. Stewart, in 9 

addition to the sprinkling reducing the risk, 10 

there is also the one-hour rating terracotta 11 

material on the outside of the library. 12 

 So the library itself is sprinklered, 13 

covered with fireproof material.  There's no 14 

danger to library patrons, and there's no danger 15 

that the library will have a fire which could 16 

spread to other buildings. 17 

 The multifamily buildings, which are 18 

located on Mount Pleasant Street and do not have 19 

fire suppression equipment installed, are not in 20 

conformity with the Building Code.  So, as they 21 

are renovated, they will be required to have fire 22 
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suppression equipment per the code. 1 

 FEMS has specifically stated they do not 2 

fight fires with trucks at the rear of buildings, 3 

and as long as they can get hoses to the rear, if 4 

necessary, that is sufficient.  And you can see 5 

from the striped blue areas and the additional 6 

areas in between all of these buildings, there 7 

are numerous locations from which the Fire 8 

Department could move hoses from trucks to get to 9 

the rear of any of these buildings, even with the 10 

proposed addition to the library. 11 

 It should be noted that the fire that 12 

affected the Deauville occurred when there was no 13 

addition to the library in place.  Therefore, 14 

it's not logical to argue, as the opponents have, 15 

that past fires show that any addition will 16 

constitute a fire danger over the present 17 

situation.  Indeed, past fires show that the 18 

presence of rear access is irrelevant. 19 

 At its core, the argument of the 20 

opponents is absurd.  It suggests that whenever 21 

there is an unsprinklered building without rear 22 
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alley access, anybody building on neighboring 1 

property should be forced to leave open space on 2 

its own lot merely to compensate for the lack of 3 

investment by the owner of the older property, 4 

despite the fact that that obsolete building will 5 

be required to install modern fire control 6 

whenever it is renovated. 7 

 And with regard to the ANC issue in the 8 

Fenton report, let me just mention, as we've 9 

pointed out, the International Fire Code is 10 

different in some respects from the D.C. Code. 11 

 Mr. Edwards has indicated he wants to use 12 

that differentness to argue that, therefore, it's 13 

a higher and better level of fire protection, and 14 

the fact that we aren't following it means that 15 

three's something wrong with or some danger 16 

attached to the library situation. 17 

 First of all, many of you are probably 18 

familiar with the process by which the District 19 

adopts a new Building Code which includes a Fire 20 

Code.  Our former Director of the Office of 21 

Zoning, Jerrily Kress, used to be the Chair of 22 
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that committee, was heavily involved.  It 1 

involves countless meetings, lengthy periods of 2 

time by experts in a wide variety of subject 3 

matters to review any proposed changes to the 4 

Code.  It is detailed and thorough, so I don't 5 

think there should be any automatic assumption 6 

that there's something wrong with the District's 7 

Building Code because it may be different in some 8 

respects from another code. 9 

 Secondly, the report never specifically 10 

connects to specific harms by specific features 11 

of the library.  It just generally describes a 12 

fire code and whether or not some elements of 13 

that code are present or absent in the situation 14 

in front of us. 15 

 Lastly, Fire and Emergency Medical 16 

Services reviewed this very carefully based on 17 

the current codes, and as we discussed earlier, 18 

no one has alleged that the code review and the 19 

issuance of the building permit was not properly 20 

done.  There has been no appeal of that. 21 

 Last, the proposed zoning relief will not 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  242 

impair the intent, purpose, or integrity of the 1 

Zone Plan.  The regulations specifically note 2 

with respect to the R-5-D zone in which the 3 

library is located that the R-5 districts permit 4 

institutional and public buildings compatible 5 

with residential uses. 6 

 The zone itself doesn't require any side 7 

yard, nor does the zone for the adjacent 8 

buildings along Mount Pleasant Street, which is 9 

C-2-A.  There are a number of zone districts in 10 

the Zoning Regulations which only restrict lot 11 

occupancy for residential uses.  Several 12 

commercial zones and several zones such as CR and 13 

W only require rear yards above a plain where the 14 

residential uses begin at 20 feet or so above the 15 

ground, meaning that the Zoning Regulations, 16 

which do not consider the lack of a rear yard or 17 

side yard as inconsistent with the requirement of 18 

the Zoning Regulations to protect the public 19 

health, safety, and general welfare, clearly 20 

limited relief from rear yard requirement is not 21 

then inconsistent with the Zone Plan. 22 
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 The purposes for rear yards in R-5-D 1 

zones, which are primarily light and air, are 2 

being met under the current design for the 3 

library.  And as I pointed out before, not only 4 

are we not impairing that light and air, but this 5 

gives us the ability to include the 15-foot 6 

setback on the library side to deal with what 7 

would be the only instance where an addition on 8 

that side of the building would have affected the 9 

light and air for neighboring property. 10 

 So, in sum, in my professional opinion, 11 

the application before you meets all the 12 

requirements of the Zoning Regulations for 13 

granting relief from the rear yard.  The property 14 

is unique because of a confluence of factors 15 

relating to its small size, odd shape, historic 16 

designation, prohibition of the location of the 17 

addition on the west side of the building by the 18 

Commission of Fine Arts, and the need for a 19 

substantial distance for the access ramp and the 20 

need to set back from the neighboring building on 21 

the east with windows on the property line. 22 
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 These factors create practical 1 

difficulties in meeting the programmatic needs of 2 

the D.C. Public Library were the Zoning 3 

Regulations to be applied strictly, and relief 4 

can be granted without impairing the public good 5 

or the integrity of the Zone Plan. 6 

 Thank you. 7 

 MS. BRAY:  That concludes the Applicant's 8 

case.  I would reserve any additional time.  I 9 

know we're already over at the time we estimated 10 

for rebuttal, but at this point, we have no 11 

further evidence to submit to the record. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 13 

 Then at this point in time, I'll turn to 14 

Mr. Edwards to provide any cross-examination.  15 

Commissioner Edwards. 16 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Commissioner Edwards is 17 

only partially ready because almost every 18 

statement that was made by the witnesses has 19 

significant problems, and I'm not able to write 20 

them all down.  So I will attempt a first cut. 21 

 Who was the first witness?  Please remind 22 
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me. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  The first 2 

witness was Mr. Bonvechio. 3 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Bonvechio? 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes. 5 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay.  He -- "Jeff," may I 6 

call you?  We're on a first-name basis.  You call 7 

me "Gregg." 8 

 You mentioned that I was a member of the 9 

original Selection Committee.  I did record those 10 

meetings, so I think my memory is buttressed by a 11 

physical record. 12 

 As I recall, we recommended some very 13 

different configurations as a way to approach the 14 

library, and I believe we recommended a different 15 

architect. 16 

 As I recall, we got the word back that 17 

none of the recommendations of that committee 18 

were accepted, and the Director had her own ideas 19 

about how to proceed.  In particular, we were 20 

going to, as I recall -- and I'm asking for your 21 

emendations -- to dig out some of the ground 22 
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floor, to put in more steel, so that it would be 1 

a flexible space, to put modular stuff -- 2 

 MS. BRAY:  I object.  Is there a 3 

question? 4 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes.  The question was  5 

what was the recommendation of the original group 6 

and am I right in saying that those 7 

recommendations were completely thrown out. 8 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  The Architectural 9 

Selection Committee did not make a determination 10 

on any sort of design type at that point.  It was 11 

a selection of the architect who would design the 12 

building.  The Evaluation Committee made a 13 

recommendation to the Chief Procurement Officer 14 

to select core architects for the project. 15 

 I believe -- and I would have to 16 

double-check the record.  I believe you abstained 17 

from any sort of vote or acknowledgement of the 18 

actual selection process, but at no time was any 19 

design ever talked about in terms of that 20 

architectural selection process back in December 21 

of 2007. 22 
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 DR. EDWARDS:  My recollection is quite 1 

different, and it goes to the point about where 2 

there is a -- you cited a large number of 3 

instances in which there was consultation. 4 

 In the prehearing final presentation, it 5 

says that there was a very large meeting.  There 6 

was a presentation by the architects on what 7 

their plans were, and that the participants in a 8 

straw poll voted for approval of that 9 

presentation. 10 

 Didn't the participants include about 15 11 

members of the library staff and -- 12 

 MS. BRAY:  Objection.  I don't believe 13 

Mr. Bonvechio testified about a specific meeting 14 

or -- 15 

 DR. EDWARDS:  But he was there. 16 

 MS. BRAY:  -- straw poll in his direct 17 

testimony. 18 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So I am restricted?  Please 19 

clarify.  Am I restricted to the -- 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes, you are 21 

restricted in cross-examination to the scope of 22 
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the direct examination. 1 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Oh, all right. 2 

 Is the previous -- am I wrong in stating 3 

that the previous room handled crowds of more 4 

than 100 people? 5 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I believe there were 6 

meetings of 100 or more people in the existing 7 

meeting room.  You're referring to the building 8 

in its original configuration? 9 

 DR. EDWARDS:  That's right. 10 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  Yes, I believe that that 11 

room did host meetings of that size. 12 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Therefore, the 13 

institutional need to change is not the only way 14 

to have done it, would you say? 15 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  The -- I'm not sure I 16 

understand your question. 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Well, I'm getting at 18 

whether there is, in fact, an institutional 19 

necessity in this because most of the 20 

requirements could have been met as we, in fact, 21 

in my recollection did discuss at the original 22 
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meeting. 1 

 It has to do with the institutional 2 

necessity. 3 

 Well, I don't remember.  My notes were 4 

not good enough to take down all the statements, 5 

but I wish I could have a list of them to be able 6 

to respond, so -- 7 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  Are you referring to if 8 

the program could fit within the existing 9 

building? 10 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Much of the critical 11 

elements of it, perhaps decor. 12 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  We did, in fact.  That 13 

was one of -- I mentioned the seven design 14 

schemes that we looked at, and one of those 15 

schemes was utilizing the existing building with 16 

no addition. 17 

 As I said, 22,500 is approximately the 18 

square footage we need.  Utilizing the existing 19 

building, you're only at that 15,000 square feet 20 

that the building is, the ability to actually 21 

find that space to meet all the program needs. 22 
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 Now, whether or not that means you can't 1 

have the meeting room or there's parts of the 2 

program that just can't be provided in the full 3 

way that they're provided at other locations, we 4 

would come up 5,000 square feet short, if not 5 

more, in terms of programmatic space. 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Where did the -- you state 7 

that the library needs this, but that assumes 8 

that the plan demonstrates that.  Do you have any 9 

studies that you can introduce to show how this 10 

would comply with the case law that you must 11 

provide a rational chain from specific facts to 12 

the determination of this conclusion? 13 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I'm not familiar with any 14 

case law.  I do know the program was developed by 15 

librarians with over 50 years of library program 16 

experience as well as nationally known library 17 

consultants that developed this program based on 18 

a model that's being used not only in D.C. but 19 

also throughout the country, and in fact, our 20 

library program was just recently requested by 21 

the chief librarians that head the libraries that 22 
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are associated with the Council of Governments 1 

here around the area, so I think it is a 2 

recognizable document. 3 

 DR. EDWARDS:  But again, it has to do -- 4 

my question goes to the requirements here if a 5 

rational chain of discussion, not as a 6 

compilation of opinion, but from specific 7 

findings. 8 

 Let's go to Takoma Park.  As I recall, 9 

that has 11,500 square feet in final form.  Why 10 

was that -- that is significantly different.  It 11 

is half of what you say is needed in this case.  12 

How is it that Takoma Park gets by with half? 13 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  It's unfortunate that 14 

Takoma Park does get by with half.  There is no 15 

room to expand on the Takoma Park Library site. 16 

 DR. EDWARDS:  There's no way possible of 17 

moving up or other ways? 18 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  No, I think that -- 19 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Seeking a variance? 20 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  We haven't looked at that 21 

option with the Takoma Park renovation. 22 
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 DR. EDWARDS:  So would it be fair to say, 1 

then, this institutional need is conditioned upon 2 

local circumstances rather than being a force of 3 

nature? 4 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I think it's looked at 5 

based on the specific sites that each library 6 

project has and then the budgets assigned to 7 

those particular projects. 8 

 The Takoma Park has a budget of just 9 

under $2 million, whereas the Mount Pleasant 10 

Library has a budget of 10-point to $11.5 11 

million. 12 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So your plan is adaptable 13 

depending upon the local circumstances.  You're 14 

perhaps aware that by attending all these 15 

meetings, that District law, including the 16 

Charter, the Constitution of the District, it 17 

stipulates that ANC must have a very significant 18 

role in all of this.  Does your plan include 19 

obeying the law, which is that -- 20 

 MS. BRAY:  Objection.  The obeyance with 21 

other laws outside of the Zoning Regulations 22 
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aren't relevant to the consideration before the 1 

Board today. 2 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I'm just trying to get at 3 

the issue of -- he stated that there is this 4 

institutional need, and I am now trying to get a 5 

what is the nature of this institutional need.  6 

He has answered, well, it depends upon local 7 

circumstances.  Well, local circumstances would 8 

include not only the zoning laws but other 9 

elements in this, and of course, the zoning 10 

variances depend upon the ANCs and thus some kind 11 

of collaboration. 12 

 In the development of this need, since 13 

this gets to the issue of institutional need, 14 

you're perhaps aware that the Superior Court in 15 

the Benning case, which was fought as one of -- 16 

as I think more than a dozen ANCs that fought 17 

your plans, ruled that you need in developing 18 

your plans, as soon as you begin to formulate 19 

them, then you need to come into the local -- 20 

 MS. BRAY:  Objection. 21 

 DR. EDWARDS:  To the local -- 22 
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 MS. BRAY:  This is not relevant to the 1 

consideration before the Board. 2 

 DR. EDWARDS:  To the local ANCs in 3 

development. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Commissioner, 5 

Commissioner Edwards, I do have to say that I 6 

think that your questions are complex, 7 

compounded, and are not specifically pointing to 8 

any specific testimony we heard on direct. 9 

 I had asked that if you can, you know, 10 

shorten your questions and ask specific questions 11 

of any of the witnesses regarding their 12 

testimony, that would be better.  If you have 13 

points that you want to make in regards to case 14 

law or your argument in general, that's obviously 15 

where you are given your time to argue your case. 16 

 I feel that you're trying to argue your 17 

case in each question that you're presenting, and 18 

I'm just going to ask if you can ask more direct, 19 

clear questions. 20 

 DR. EDWARDS:  By the way, Chairman, I 21 

appreciate you addressing me by my title, since 22 
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that seems to be the protocol here, and I 1 

appreciate your advice.  I think it's good 2 

advice, but when a witness comes in and makes 3 

statements, flat statements, I think I have the 4 

right to ask where is the source of those 5 

statements and what is the nature of those 6 

statements. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And I have a 8 

right to limit cross-examination based on the 9 

scope that I deem appropriate, and I am 10 

indicating to you that I am limiting the scope as 11 

I deem appropriate and trying to make sure that 12 

we move this case on in an efficient and 13 

productive manner, and so -- 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I was not intending to 15 

rebel.  I just was trying to clarify how much 16 

scope do I have because, as I say, I think there 17 

is a misleading impression that is being given in 18 

much of this, and the only way I know to get at 19 

it is some of the principals involved to be able 20 

to answer questions, is there a rational basis 21 

behind their statement, and what is that rational 22 
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basis. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And I think 2 

that you've brought that question up, and I think 3 

it's probably percolating in all the heads of the 4 

Board members, and I think you can now proceed 5 

on. 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Thank you for that 9 

assurance.  I don't want to waste anyone's time. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 11 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So let me turn my 12 

attention, then -- because, I'm sorry I don't 13 

remember a lot of the other statements that you 14 

made -- to the architect. 15 

 In the document which was presented, the 16 

main entry is stated as the only one possible.  17 

You were involved in the consideration of Scheme 18 

G, which is the one that the ANC has been wanting 19 

to -- has been suggesting in somewhat of a 20 

changed way. 21 

 As I recall, there's a statement that as 22 
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an expert witness, you perhaps can address, that 1 

the reason for Scheme G not being adopted is that 2 

it did not fulfill the hopes of the library, as 3 

stated in its program.  Is that correct? 4 

 MR. STEWART:  Can you clarify for me 5 

exactly which is Scheme G? 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Scheme G has an entrance, 7 

allows there to be the side access route that has 8 

been there for perhaps 100 years and approaches 9 

the library -- 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Commissioner 11 

Edwards, can I just ask that -- I know you were 12 

given this package that was the presentation 13 

given by Mr. Stewart, correct? 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  No. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Ms. Bray, can 16 

you please make sure -- or Mr. Moy, somebody? 17 

 Okay.  That was the presentation, and 18 

that was the scope of his presentation.  So, if 19 

you're going to refer to a diagram in 20 

cross-examination, it would be best if you 21 

actually reference one of the pages.  Then Mr. 22 
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Stewart can reference them, the Board, and our 1 

transcript can properly then address that. 2 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Is Scheme G listed here? 3 

 MR. STEWART:  Not that I'm aware of. 4 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  Then let me 5 

then -- since I'm restricted to only addressing 6 

the things that he said and with my weak memory, 7 

you said that you took out the trees at the 8 

suggestion of the ANC.  I believe it was just one 9 

commissioner that raised that as a potential 10 

issue to answer the claim that a fire truck, a 11 

ladder truck, couldn't get back through the south 12 

entrance. 13 

 I see that in this, you have a well, a 14 

stairwell on the south side of the library, and 15 

in your -- and in an earlier diagram, which I 16 

don't see here, that I did get a copy ahead of 17 

time, it said relative sizes, and there was about 18 

a 20-foot-9-inch distance between the wall of the 19 

library and the Marconi apartment building 20 

immediately to the south. 21 

 As I took a ruler to this, the question 22 
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is, is the actual space in which a truck could 1 

get through actually less than 11 feet? 2 

 MS. BRAY:  I don't believe Mr. Stewart 3 

testified about trucks driving through any space. 4 

 Is the question what is the distance? 5 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes. 6 

 MR. STEWART:  The question is what is the 7 

distance between the paved retaining wall and the 8 

adjacent building? 9 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes. 10 

 MR. STEWART:  I don't know exactly.  It 11 

looks like it's 12 feet.  I don't know offhand 12 

what it is. 13 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  I'm just trying 14 

to get, while I have you here, some of the 15 

suggestions.  You said that the actual length of 16 

the ramp now is 93 feet.  Many people are saying 17 

that actually when they have taken a ruler to it 18 

and added up the various elements, including the 19 

approach, it's over 120 feet.  What is the real 20 

figure? 21 

 MR. STEWART:  Ninety-three feet, 3 22 
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inches. 1 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Is there an intermediate 2 

stage, or is it all in one? 3 

 MR. STEWART:  There are two landings. 4 

 DR. EDWARDS:  There are two landings.  5 

Okay. 6 

 If the variance is not granted, it 7 

wouldn't mean tearing down the whole building.  8 

It would only be a slice of the building in which 9 

you're building on that slice for what appears to 10 

be the rear yard.  How much square foot would be 11 

lost through that?  Because it appears that this 12 

is a -- let me ask you just -- and what essential 13 

functions or functions you consider to be 14 

essential would be lost? 15 

 MR. STEWART:  All of it. 16 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So I'm trying to get at the 17 

impact of -- 18 

 MR. STEWART:  The impact of not granting 19 

the rear yard variance? 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Stewart, 21 

are you on your microphone now? 22 
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 MR. STEWART:  I think so. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Make 2 

sure that it's on. 3 

 MR. STEWART:  The green light is on. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  Thank 5 

you. 6 

 MR. STEWART:  The implication of not 7 

granting the rear yard request, variance request, 8 

is that the entire addition would have to be 9 

demolished, and we would be starting from scratch 10 

with a completely new design.  You can't just 11 

shave 15 feet off of this building and have the 12 

function that's necessary.  It affects the 13 

meeting rooms.  It affects the building 14 

mechanical spaces.  It affects the offices.  It 15 

affects everything. 16 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So your answer is that not 17 

-- you're not answering my direction question, 18 

which is how many square feet would be lost from 19 

the building if that were -- if you do not get 20 

the variance.  You are then moving, as I 21 

understand it, to the question and saying that 22 
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assuming that the library's wish list is a force 1 

of nature that cannot be altered, that then you 2 

would have to demolish everything in order to 3 

fulfill your wish list. 4 

 MR. STEWART:  I'm saying that -- 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Edwards, 6 

just for the record, I do believe that you're 7 

inaccurately rephrasing what Mr. Stewart was 8 

saying earlier, and if you can just make sure if 9 

you're going to ask a question, that you're just 10 

asking a specific question. 11 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay.  My question is how 12 

many square feet would be -- would be lost of the 13 

building if it were shaved off if you don't get 14 

the variance. 15 

 MR. STEWART:  I'm not sure what the 16 

length of the building is along that western 17 

elevation, but whatever that length is times 15 18 

feet times 3 stories.  So I don't know what the 19 

length of that building is off the top of my 20 

head. 21 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So it might be 2,000 square 22 
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feet? 1 

 MR. STEWART:  I'm not going to speculate. 2 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Because a good part of it 3 

is at an angle, an impact and acute angle. 4 

 MS. BRAY:  I believe the question has 5 

been answered. 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Well, I think as an expert 7 

architect, the respondent is fully capable of 8 

making a quick guess on that and answering my 9 

question of the approximate size. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Stewart 11 

answered the question.  If you don't like his 12 

answer, there's obviously nothing -- he provided 13 

his answer to his knowledge currently.  You can 14 

obviously question or present information that 15 

might make the Board question the validity of Mr. 16 

Stewart's answer; however, that is his answer, 17 

and we have to move forward. 18 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  Moving to 19 

Director McCarthy. 20 

 Much of her -- I would like to move 21 

directly to the final part in which she said that 22 
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her understanding of our arguments was not 1 

logical and absurd.  Where do you get your 2 

understanding of what the arguments of ANC-1D are 3 

on the fire lanes -- or the emergency access 4 

space? 5 

 MS. McCARTHY:  From the numerous 6 

documents that I've read over the course of this 7 

project that indicated that the ANC-1D wanted to 8 

have a fire lane installed in the back of the 9 

library in order to provide fire truck access to 10 

the rear of the buildings at Mount Pleasant 11 

Street, is that not correct? 12 

 DR. EDWARDS:  No. 13 

 MS. McCARTHY:  Okay. 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  We wanted to maintain a 15 

space that has been there before, and ANC cites 16 

also the possible use as -- a recovery of this 17 

use as a muse for economic development, for 18 

recreation, because this is the way that it had 19 

historically been accessed.  And we cannot, of 20 

course, predict, but of course, there is, as 21 

we've discovered, the necessity, we think, of 22 
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reaching several hundred people that are above 1 

the level that can be reached by portable 2 

ladders. 3 

 MS. McCARTHY:  I think I addressed both 4 

of those possibilities in my testimony by 5 

pointing out that even with the present 6 

configuration, it had no impact on the fire at 7 

the Deauville, so changing that configuration is 8 

not something that -- 9 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Are you aware that the 10 

current configuration only lacks a couple 11 

thousand dollars of being able to sustain a fire 12 

truck that can move, a ladder truck that can move 13 

down, because it's only constrained by a -- 14 

 MS. BRAY:  Objection. 15 

 DR. EDWARDS:  -- wall? 16 

 MS. BRAY:  This is argument that is 17 

appropriately reserved for the ANC's 18 

presentation.  I don't believe there was ever any 19 

testimony about the costs of altering plans to 20 

address specific hypothetical situations. 21 

 DR. EDWARDS:  My point is that she's 22 
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taking a -- I was asking her to reconsider 1 

because it's minor obstacle, and to condemn it as 2 

absurd and illogical when there is only a minor 3 

obstacle seems like a far-fetched categorization 4 

and -- 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Commissioner 6 

Edwards, I don't know if you're going to change 7 

Ms. McCarthy's expert testimony or her opinion in 8 

that regard. 9 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Maybe just 11 

focus on asking if you have any other questions 12 

for her. 13 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right. 14 

 When you say that the lot is unique, have 15 

you compared it to the other lots in the same 16 

block to see how many of them are irregular? 17 

 And since there's a case law that says 18 

that a regular lot, even a similar regular lot 19 

even a block away is not sufficient for a 20 

variance.  When you testify as an expert that 21 

this is unique, what is the scope of your 22 
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examination?  Compared to what?  Ratios are 1 

always about -- I mean rationality is about 2 

ratios, so it's always compared to what?  Have 3 

you looked at what the alternative, at the others 4 

to be able to say what is unique? 5 

 MS. McCARTHY:  I believe I indicated in 6 

my testimony that I looked extensively in the 7 

D.C. Zoning Map and the D.C. Property Quest Maps 8 

to find another site that had the same confluence 9 

of factors that make this site unique, and I've 10 

gone into what those factors are in the testimony 11 

pretty extensively.  And I could find not other 12 

site that had that same combination of factors. 13 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Later, I'll present a 14 

compilation to show that it's -- 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  That 16 

obviously will be in your testimony. 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Ms. McCarthy is 19 

going on the record to her statement. 20 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  You say that 21 

the fire issues have been the result of lengthy 22 
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studies, and I suppose that's in counter 1 

distinction to my earlier statement that these 2 

are just opinions and that it would fall under 3 

the logical fallacy of argument for authority 4 

rather than rational. 5 

 Do you have access or have you seen, is 6 

there someplace where we can get access to the 7 

results of these studies? 8 

 MS. McCARTHY:  I'm sorry.  I don't know 9 

what studies you're talking about. 10 

 DR. EDWARDS:  You say the fire issues 11 

have been the result of lengthy studies.  What -- 12 

 MS. McCARTHY:  I said when the City 13 

adopts a new Building Code, which includes a Fire 14 

Code, it is a lengthy process of committee 15 

meetings, discussions, consultation with experts. 16 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Oh, for the Code.  I 17 

thought it was for this particular property.  Do 18 

you know of any lengthy studies on this property? 19 

 MS. McCARTHY:  No. 20 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  Good.  I'm glad 21 

to get that clarified. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any follow-on 1 

questions?  Any more questions? 2 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Well, I want to be 3 

respectful of your authority, ma'am, Madam Chair, 4 

to curtail these questions, and I believe I have 5 

reached the limit of your patience.  And I 6 

apologize for having pushed it to that degree. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'm just asking 8 

if you have any follow -- any form -- any -- 9 

sorry -- any more questions for any of the 10 

witnesses. 11 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Well, in your -- one more. 12 

 In your expert opinion, if it turns out 13 

that Chief Rubin did say that he would like to 14 

get fire ladders, fire ladder trucks in, and it 15 

turns out that there are hundreds of people that 16 

cannot be reached by portable ladders, what is 17 

the -- in your opinion, what is the detriment, 18 

the scale of the detriment of leaving potentially 19 

hundreds of people without fire stairs in a fire? 20 

 Is that a substantial detriment? 21 

 MS. McCARTHY:  I am qualified as an 22 
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expert in zoning.  I am not an expert in fire 1 

prevention.  I was citing what Chief Rubin had 2 

said, which was that he did not think it was 3 

reasonable to impose a requirement for the 4 

library to provide for rear access to the 5 

buildings on Mount Pleasant, that it was possible 6 

to fight those fires in another way. 7 

 I'm not commenting whether that's -- 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right. 9 

 MS. McCARTHY:  -- anything about that's 10 

statement.  That's just what the Fire Chief said. 11 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I'm following your lead to 12 

say that I can't follow up on that, so thank you. 13 

 I'm at the end of this, and I'm afraid I 14 

did not hardly begin to address what I consider 15 

to be many misinterpretations. 16 

 Thank you. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Commissioner 18 

Edwards, I want to make sure that you have an 19 

opportunity to ask questions, so there is nothing 20 

that I am doing that is limiting your ability to 21 

ask questions.  If you have more questions, then 22 
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we'll figure out -- we'll take a break, and you 1 

can go into more questions, but there are certain 2 

procedural limitations on scope. 3 

 You made a comment as though I was 4 

limiting your ability to ask any further 5 

questions that you felt might have been relevant. 6 

 Have you asked all of the questions that you 7 

feel are relevant? 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Here is the -- no, I have 9 

not, and the situation is, I described it as I 10 

don't have the memory to keep in mind complicated 11 

issues raised by three different witnesses.  If 12 

we had done it the other way where I could then 13 

ask it at the end of each one, then my short-term 14 

memory would have allowed me to handle that. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Well -- 16 

 DR. EDWARDS:  In this case, I'm not able 17 

to do so. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You did not 19 

specifically object when I indicated that was the 20 

process we were going to go through, and I am now 21 

just making sure that you have asked all the 22 
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questions that you currently -- 1 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I have an assistant. 2 

 Do you have a question that you'd like to 3 

suggest to me I ask? 4 

 MR. OTTEN:  I have several. 5 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  Let me see 6 

them. 7 

 May I ask him as my assistant?  It is 8 

easier for him to state them than to read. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Please take -- 10 

 DR. EDWARDS:  And I will let him state 11 

them, and then I will -- then let me say whether 12 

I agree with the questions or rephrase them. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Why don't you 14 

consult for a few seconds with Mr. Otten and we 15 

will -- 16 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  Thank you for 17 

your suggestion. 18 

 [Pause.] 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Edwards, 20 

are you prepared? 21 

 DR. EDWARDS:  There's one more question. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 1 

 [Pause.] 2 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  Please 4 

proceed. 5 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay. 6 

 I'd like to ask the architect what is the 7 

size and square footage of the old meeting room 8 

and with and without the addition of the second 9 

room outside of the large double doors and the 10 

size of the new -- the proposed new meeting room. 11 

 MR. STEWART:  I don't recall the size of 12 

the original or the existing meeting room.  It 13 

was problematic from a lot of standpoints, other 14 

than just size. 15 

 DR. EDWARDS:  You're not answering my 16 

question, but -- 17 

 MR. STEWART:  The answer is I don't 18 

recall what the size of -- 19 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  The -- because 20 

it appears in the documentation that they are 21 

essentially the same, slightly bigger for the new 22 
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one but not considering the adjunct space that 1 

could have been involved. 2 

 You say you need 6,000 feet more to 3 

achieve your programmatic goals.  How much space 4 

in the old structure was underutilized?  Like the 5 

mezzanine stacks and -- 6 

 MR. STEWART:  The old structure was 7 

approximately 65-percent usable for functional 8 

space.  It was a very inefficient building. 9 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So 65 percent, and what was 10 

the total size of the previous -- of the current 11 

building? 12 

 MR. STEWART:  Approximately 15,000 feet. 13 

 DR. EDWARDS:  15,000 square feet.  So 14 

there was at least 5,000 square feet, on the 15 

order of 5,000 square feet, that was not 16 

effectively utilized. 17 

 MR. STEWART:  Correct. 18 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  So much of that 19 

space could have been reprogrammed for any other 20 

needs. 21 

 Does the rapid change in the nature of 22 
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libraries, including electronic versions, make 1 

any -- which has revolutionized almost all of the 2 

media, does that make any difference in the 3 

projected future needs of the program? 4 

 MR. STEWART:  It means that when we're 5 

designing a library, currently, we need to 6 

maximize flexibility in terms of the space that's 7 

being designed. 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  When you say 9 

that all libraries are required to meet your wish 10 

list, and I gave as an example of Takoma Park 11 

which is about half, does Takoma Park have 12 

100-person meeting room? 13 

 MR. STEWART:  I was not involved in 14 

Takoma Park. 15 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay.  Do you know about 16 

any of the other libraries, how are they meeting 17 

this requirement? 18 

 MR. STEWART:  Not in any detail, no. 19 

 DR. EDWARDS:  How about Jeff?  Can I ask 20 

the same questions of Jeff? 21 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  Can you repeat the 22 
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question? 1 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay.  The first question 2 

is, how many square feet with and without the 3 

adjunct space is the current building's meeting 4 

room? 5 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I don't know. 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay.  Would you disagree 7 

that according to the plans, they look about the 8 

same? 9 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I can't tell since the 10 

plans aren't scalable. 11 

 MS. BRAY:  Also, I'd like to object to 12 

this line of questioning because I don't believe 13 

that there are plans for the -- floor plans for 14 

the existing library that contain any of those 15 

details in the record before this case.  So, if 16 

we're referring to plans, I'd like to know which 17 

exhibit I should direct the witness to look at. 18 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Is this the old?  No.  19 

Okay. 20 

 Well, since they have testified 21 

repeatedly that the old -- that the old library, 22 
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it was insufficient and therefore they have a 1 

strong institutional need, the question comes, 2 

can they detail why in this library they need 3 

this space, given the apparent availability of a 4 

meeting room and 5,000 square feet of space that 5 

could have been reprogrammed in this without 6 

moving to -- asking for a variance. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think that 8 

that's a valid question.  Jeff, can you provide a 9 

response --  I'm sorry -- Mr. Bonvechio? 10 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I believe in response to 11 

his question, looking at utilizing the existing 12 

building and given its historic nature and that 13 

the components of it were not up to the Building 14 

Codes, which we would have to bring it up to, to 15 

say of that 65 percent that it all could be 16 

reused for library programming space is just not 17 

true. 18 

 The need to upgrade the elevators and 19 

provide emergency egress in terms of fire stairs 20 

eats into that square footage; therefore, you're 21 

not able to utilize what appear to be 5,000, what 22 
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I'll call, "free square footage."  It has to go 1 

to other -- there's still going to be the need 2 

for a mechanical room.  There will still be the 3 

need for emergency egress out of that building. 4 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Do you recall, as I do, the 5 

initial discussions of the library staff and two 6 

community activists that said we could easily 7 

handle that by modularizing and putting in one 8 

unit, the mechanicals? 9 

 MS. BRAY:  Objection.  This is argument, 10 

not a question.  He's recalling testimony from 11 

another event.  If there's a question -- 12 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  Then let me 13 

move on.  Let me finish this. 14 

 You're aware of -- the testimony has been 15 

that all libraries are required to meet these new 16 

standards, and you have familiarity in your very 17 

responsible and challenging position of the 18 

library construction across the District.  How is 19 

this played out?  There are many local -- 20 

apparently, it's been testified there are many 21 

local circumstances that constrain things, and so 22 
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you adjust to them. 1 

 How many are you able to -- how many of 2 

these libraries did you have to adjust with 3 

significantly fewer square feet and reduced 4 

facilities, and why? 5 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I'm not entirely sure I 6 

understand your question. 7 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  Let me explain 8 

my motivation behind the question. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think you 10 

just need to ask a clear question, so try to 11 

rephrase the question, please. 12 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right. 13 

 In terms of the -- in terms of the 14 

driving force behind this, which is the DCPL's 15 

wish list -- 16 

 MS. BRAY:  Again, I'm sorry to keep 17 

objecting, but I object to the characterization 18 

of a building program as a "wish list."  It's 19 

included in the materials that were submitted 20 

with the prehearing statement.  It's a building 21 

program.  It's not a wish list. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think, 1 

Commissioner Edwards, you're referring to the 2 

wish list as the programmatic needs that have 3 

been presented by the Applicant; is that correct? 4 

 DR. EDWARDS:  They are stated as needs.  5 

The real question is that ANC-1D has challenged 6 

over a number of years -- 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But let's -- 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  -- and we have been unable 9 

-- they have illegally not answered our 10 

resolutions, and here is the case to finally, to 11 

finally get them when the case law suggests that 12 

they must in order to meet their burden of proof 13 

show a rational sequence from specific findings 14 

to the conclusion.  It is at the essence of what 15 

we must do to see if they can't produce that 16 

rational chain of arguments to the conclusions.  17 

They have -- 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I believe that 19 

you're talking -- you're asking again of the 20 

programmatic needs, and it's been asked and 21 

answered.  Mr. Bonvechio has explained the manner 22 
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in which the public schools -- I'm sorry -- the 1 

public libraries have come up with this 2 

programmatic program, and that the different 3 

libraries and the national application of it and 4 

who the experts that have formed that 5 

programmatic need, and obviously, on argument, 6 

you can argue that there is no rational 7 

explanation.  If you like, you have your time to 8 

argue that during your case. 9 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  May I conclude 10 

then? 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  Well, 12 

there's no conclusion.  Do you have any other 13 

questions for any of the witnesses? 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Because I think that this 15 

is at the essence of the argument -- 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay, but -- 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  -- and their experts, what 18 

I wanted to see is can -- since we've been unable 19 

to get a the logic and the rational chain for 20 

this -- for the proposed program, here we have 21 

experts, and it is part of this hearing. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  But if 1 

you're not happy with an answer, you're not happy 2 

with an answer, but that doesn't mean that 3 

there's no actual information. 4 

 Again, if you have a specific question 5 

for Mr. Bonvechio, feel free to ask it, but if 6 

it's already been asked and answered, we're not 7 

going to -- 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So my specific question is, 9 

can he provide the rational causal chain from 10 

specific findings to why in this case for Mount 11 

Pleasant, adjusted for the circumstances of Mount 12 

Pleasant, the proposed program is a necessity? 13 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I believe we've provided 14 

the building program to you.  We've also provided 15 

as part of our meetings a one-page summary of 16 

what those needs are as part of the program, and 17 

again, as I stated, the building program is 18 

developed from a national model that's adapted, 19 

you know, to the various areas. 20 

 I'm not following the case law rationale 21 

line. 22 
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 DR. EDWARDS:  May I conclude, then, that 1 

you cannot provide a study or refer to a study or 2 

to outline what the study is for the rational 3 

means other than a collection of opinions about 4 

what you would like to have? 5 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I mean, I know where the 6 

complex software was developed from.  There's 7 

definitely information that went into the basis 8 

and the design of the computer program that's 9 

used to develop the program that was based out of 10 

the State of California. 11 

 I'm sure if there's a detailed list of 12 

what he's looking for, we could provide that, but 13 

again, I am having trouble following exactly what 14 

it is you're asking for.  But I'm sure there's -- 15 

if he wants why the program we used is nationally 16 

accepted, I'm sure we can find that and provide 17 

it, if that's what he's looking for.  But again, 18 

I'm having trouble understanding what it is 19 

exactly he's looking for. 20 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Essentially, as has been 21 

pointed out in the case of International Fire 22 
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Code, one has to go to specific circumstances 1 

here, and the question is do you meet the burden 2 

of proof to show the logical, rational chain, 3 

causal chain for institutional necessity in this 4 

case. 5 

 And I conclude that I'm not going to be 6 

able to get that from these witnesses.  Thank 7 

you. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 9 

 I think that that concludes all 10 

questions, then, and what we'll do is we are 11 

going to take a break at this time.  We will 12 

reconvene to do any Board questions of the 13 

Applicant's witnesses, and then we'll turn to the 14 

opposition, the ANC-1D, for their presentation of 15 

their case. 16 

 How many witnesses is ANC-1D going to 17 

have? 18 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Given the limited time, I 19 

was unable to get any particular witnesses, 20 

except I can call Chris Otten. 21 

 Do you know if any of the local residents 22 
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who told me they would be busy at work -- are 1 

they here?  How many? 2 

 Well, this would cut into my presentation 3 

time, or is it better to use it with their 3 4 

minutes? 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You only have 6 

60 minutes as a presentation time. 7 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  So -- 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If there are 9 

individuals that wish to testify, they can 10 

testify as 3-minute witnesses, or they can be 11 

your witnesses.  I don't know how you -- I can't 12 

determine how you should organize your -- 13 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right.  Let me say, 14 

then, that because I have not conferred with them 15 

ahead of time about what they are going to say 16 

and I don't know how it will support the ANC's 17 

case to call them at this point, so they can 18 

speak during the 3 minutes. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So, again, the 20 

question is, how many witnesses -- 21 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Except for Chris Otten. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- are you 1 

going to have?  You are going to have one witness 2 

with Mr. Otten? 3 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Then 5 

what we're going to do is we're going to take a 6 

20-minute break, and we'll reconvene at quarter 7 

to 5:00. 8 

 I am going to ask that while this case 9 

breaks, if you guys will take a break on this 10 

case, you guys can step away from the bench, I am 11 

going to call up just for procedural purposes -- 12 

 ATTENDEE:  I can't hear you. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I am speaking 14 

into the microphone. 15 

 We are going to take a break, so the 16 

library case is now on a break until quarter to 17 

5:00.  So, if all wanted to step away from the 18 

bench, we are now going to call and just for 19 

procedural purposes ask for parties Case 18236 20 

for the Most Blessed Sacrament, if they can step 21 

forward. 22 
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 DR. EDWARDS:  May I leave my materials 1 

here? 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No.  If you can 3 

actually take those with you, thank you. 4 

 We are coming back at a quarter to 5:00 5 

to continue this case, so we will take testimony 6 

at that point in time, and we are continuing this 7 

case. 8 

 [Recess taken from 4:22 to 4:24 p.m.] 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Freeman, 10 

hi.  I appreciate you hanging in here.  Our court 11 

reporter needs to take a break.  I know everyone 12 

is -- I know it's late, and I appreciate it.  I 13 

know that we're still trying to balance 14 

everything. 15 

 What I'd like to do, I want to try to 16 

take an assessment.  I know that we have two 17 

party status requests, and I want to take an 18 

assessment of this case to determine how we can 19 

best handle this timewise, and so I'm going to 20 

turn to you, Mr. Freeman.  And I appreciate you 21 

guys waiting. 22 
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 So let me just see kind of what your 1 

recommendation is or where you guys stand.  Thank 2 

you. 3 

 MR. FREEMAN:  On a party status request, 4 

Madam Chair, we will not be opposing a party, so 5 

we're happy to have them as parties, because I 6 

understand that they participated three years 7 

ago, first of all.  Second of all, I understand 8 

that at least one may be in support, so we're 9 

happy for that. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 11 

 MR. FREEMAN:  Secondly, in terms of our 12 

entire presentation, what we'll do is I will just 13 

do a quick opening statement that will take 2 to 14 

3 minutes.  Then we can let the parties, and then 15 

we can have Father John or Mr. Molloy answer any 16 

questions. 17 

 So I think this entire panel can be done 18 

in 10 minutes. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Now, let 20 

me look at the party status individuals.  If 21 

there is no opposition and the party statuses are 22 
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granted, there are some party statuses that are 1 

in opposition, I believe, based on noise; is that 2 

correct? 3 

 MR. FREEMAN:  That's correct. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  All right.  5 

Let's do this.  If we can hold off for a few 6 

minutes, let's just do a quick introduction for a 7 

procedural.  We can call the case very quickly.  8 

It's like bam, bam, bam.  Let's see if we can't 9 

-- 10 

 Application No. 18236 11 

 MR. MOY:  That would be for the record 12 

Application No. 18236.  This is the application 13 

of the Archdiocese of Washington, on behalf of 14 

the Shrine of the Most Blessed Sacrament, 15 

pursuant to 11 DCMR 3104.1, for a special 16 

exception for a continuation of a recreational 17 

playing field to serve an existing private school 18 

under Section 206 in the R-1-B District at 19 

premises 3637 Patterson Street, N.W., property 20 

located in Square 1863, Lots 824, 825, and 826. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 22 
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much, Mr. Moy. 1 

 If the parties could please introduce 2 

themselves? 3 

 MR. FREEMAN:  Good afternoon.  Kyrus 4 

Freeman with the law firm of Holland & Knight.  5 

To my immediate right is Father John Enzler, and 6 

far right is Jim Molloy, both of whom would be 7 

testifying on behalf of the Applicant. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And, Mr. and 9 

Mrs. Wellborn? 10 

 MR. WELLBORN:  We are the co-trustees of 11 

the family trust that jointly owns 5829 Chevy 12 

Chase Parkway, which is sandwiched between 13 

Blessed Sacrament School and the playing field. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  And you 15 

are requesting party status in opposition of this 16 

case? 17 

 MR. WELLBORN:  That's correct. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  And, Ms. 19 

MacColl?  Is that correct? 20 

 MS. MacCOLL:  Yes.  My name is Gail 21 

MacColl.  I live at 3623 Patterson Street, which 22 
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is adjacent to the subject property on the east. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  And you 2 

are here -- it says that you're here in support, 3 

but then you raised some concerns about noise.  4 

So are you in support or in opposition of the 5 

case? 6 

 MS. MacCOLL:  I'm in support, but there 7 

are still -- it's a work in progress, but I'm 8 

sufficiently -- 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 10 

 MS. MacCOLL:  I'm still in support. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  So then 12 

what we'll do is, Mr. Freeman, why don't you 13 

present your case, and maybe just addressing if 14 

you already are aware of the specific concerns of 15 

the parties in opposition, you can address those. 16 

 MR. FREEMAN:  We are.  Again, Kyrus 17 

Freeman of the law firm of Holland & Knight. 18 

 I have a handout for Mr. Moy which would 19 

be helpful to kind of make sure we are all clear 20 

in terms of orientation and where the site is, 21 

but attached to that -- and some letters of 22 
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support.  Attached to that handout are four -- 1 

and I'm sharing them with the parties as well, so 2 

that everyone can have a copy of it. 3 

 Potentially, that handout are -- one, 4 

two, three -- four letters of support.  I'm just 5 

going through the handout in terms of the order 6 

of the materials.  Four letters of support from 7 

additional neighbors to the site indicating that 8 

they support the playing field, the field.  You 9 

know, there are non-unreasonable level of sound 10 

emanating from students that use the recreational 11 

playing field. 12 

 Also attached are some photos of the site 13 

just looking from different angles, and this will 14 

help to give you an idea of where folks are. 15 

 The first photo is looking north.  The 16 

second photo on page 2 is looking northeast, and 17 

you can see all of the landscape and buffer 18 

there. 19 

 The third photo, Photo 3, was installed 20 

recently in response to -- I believe one of the 21 

requests for party status referred to 22 
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unauthorized use of the field.  So what the 1 

Applicant did recently within the past couple of 2 

months -- and I can get Mr. Molloy to testify in 3 

more detail to that -- is installed a huge sign 4 

that you can't miss, that lets folks know they're 5 

trespassing. 6 

 Number 4 is another view, so, again, just 7 

multiple views of the site. 8 

 Six shows a view.  On the right, you can 9 

see the Wellborns' home. 10 

 In View 7, on the left, you can see Ms. 11 

MacColl's house.  I should point out in this case 12 

that -- and again, Mr. Molloy or Father John can 13 

speak to this in more detail, but one of the 14 

concerns Ms. MacColl had was about balls flying 15 

over the fence. 16 

 So what we recently installed is this 17 

10-foot net in order to keep balls from falling, 18 

flying over the fence.  19 

 All that is to say that they have taken 20 

steps in order to address the issues that have 21 

been raised by the neighbors. 22 
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 The Office of Planning's report mentioned 1 

two things, one, that we needed to install some 2 

additional landscaping and, two, that they would 3 

support a 3-year term. 4 

 With respect to one, we had some 5 

confusion about what could and could not be 6 

planted, but the front part of the site along 7 

Patterson Street is actually public space.  It's 8 

not private space. 9 

 And we recently filed -- the last page of 10 

this handout, we recently filed just on Friday a 11 

public space permit to complete the landscaping 12 

on Patterson Street.  Those permits are filed via 13 

computer, so we don't have like a hard copy, but 14 

if you look at the second page, you'll see that 15 

an e-mail was generated confirming that the 16 

permit was filed to install the additional 17 

landscape in public space. 18 

 So I think, Madam Chair, just to -- in 19 

summary, I obviously have a longer statement, but 20 

just to summarize it very quickly, the field has 21 

been there since 2008.  It serves a vital need 22 
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for the school.  Father John can speak about the 1 

need for it.  It is the only green space for the 2 

students to play.  Otherwise, they would be 3 

playing in a parking lot/blacktop area, which is 4 

why it was approved in 2008. 5 

 The church has continued to be good 6 

neighbors.  There are children playing there.  7 

Again, the letters of support all say -- I 8 

particularly want to point out the letter dated 9 

July 17th from John Duffy who talks about the, 10 

quote/unquote, "noise" actually being a good sign 11 

of liveliness in the neighborhood.  I found that 12 

pretty amusing. 13 

 So we continue to work with our 14 

neighbors.  We hopefully can allow to feel to 15 

remain.  We would ask for two things.  The school 16 

is not in the business coming to the BZA every 3 17 

years, so we would ask for a 10-year term in 18 

order to establish the playing field. 19 

 Did I miss anything, Father John? 20 

 And the starting time would be nine 21 

o'clock, from 10:00 to 9:00, to be more 22 
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consistent with the school's hours, and that's 1 

the time frame included in the Office of Planning 2 

condition, which OP supported. 3 

 So I think that pretty much covers 4 

everything, again, in short what we wanted to 5 

say, and to the extent there are any questions or 6 

responses to anything from Ms. MacColl or the 7 

Wellborns, we'll have Father John or Mr. Molloy 8 

answer those. 9 

 Thank you for accommodating us, by the 10 

way. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 12 

much, and thank you for waiting. 13 

 At this point, then are there any 14 

questions from Board members of the Applicant? 15 

 [No response.] 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 17 

I'll turn to Mr. Wellborn to present your 18 

concerns or comments. 19 

 MR. WELLBORN:  Thank you, Madam Chairman. 20 

 We have a very special relationship with 21 

this site.  As you can see on the site plan that 22 
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the Applicants provided, our house is sandwiched 1 

between the school on the west and the playing 2 

field on the east.  The entire house is designed 3 

so that it's opened toward the playing field. 4 

 That means that our only opportunity to 5 

enjoy the benefits of our house are with regard 6 

to its orientation in that direction where there 7 

used to be a house. 8 

 The playing field operates now between 9 

10:00 in the morning and 4:30 in the afternoon.  10 

It imposes an especially disruptive noise burden 11 

on us.  It's unlike the noise burden to the 12 

people on the north side, because they have the 13 

barriers of garages and the things that put them 14 

in an acoustical shadow. 15 

 Ms. MacColl and her household are 16 

subjected to noise as well.  I suspect that it 17 

might not be quite as severe as it is for us, and 18 

I'll let her comment on that, of course. 19 

 Our residence is in a unique situation, 20 

and we are most profoundly affected by the noise. 21 

 As a result, in anticipation of all this back 22 
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when Blessed Sacrament was applying earlier, we 1 

entered into an agreement with Blessed Sacrament, 2 

and a copy of that agreement was submitted at the 3 

time, and I presume it's already in the record.  4 

 If it's not, I have copies of it which I 5 

am happy to provide to you. 6 

 Basically, what that agreement provides 7 

is that to give us some relief from the noise, 8 

which exists between 10:00 in the morning and 9 

4:30 in the afternoon, that we would be 10 

protected.  We would be given relief on weekends 11 

and after normal school hours and during the 12 

summer months, so that even though Blessed 13 

Sacrament would like to use those spaces, they 14 

recognize that it imposed an enormous cost on us. 15 

 And so we reached this compromise, so 16 

that we could be cooperative with our neighbors, 17 

about which I would like to say they have become 18 

good neighbors over recent years.  That wasn't 19 

always the case, but they've been pretty good 20 

neighbors so far.  But we do object to the nine 21 

o'clock proposal for opening time, and we would 22 
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ask that they make a recommitment to the 1 

agreement that we signed with them earlier, which 2 

does provide for their access and also provides 3 

us with protection during some parts of a day and 4 

during some parts of the year and some parts of 5 

the week. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 7 

much, Mr. Wellborn. 8 

 I'll just look to Mr. Freeman.  Is that 9 

something that the Applicant has agreed to do? 10 

 MR. FREEMAN:  If I understand correctly, 11 

we are currently in the process of talking to the 12 

Wellborns about how to address their issues, 13 

which could either include updating the agreement 14 

executed already or some other form of agreement 15 

in order to address their concern.  So we will -- 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Does the 17 

agreement terminate?  Is it terminated on the 18 

terms of the initial special exception, or is it 19 

still valid if this special exception is 20 

continued? 21 

 MR. WELLBORN:  It was permanent.  As a 22 
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matter -- 1 

 MR. MOLLOY:  It is still valid, and one 2 

of the things -- one of the things we, Blessed 3 

Sacrament, is committed to do is to get a more 4 

structured management of the field. 5 

 I mean, obviously, when you're picking up 6 

something that's been new to a school that's been 7 

there since 1923, it's an adjustment period, and 8 

what we've had to do is instruct all the teachers 9 

the proper way.  There always has to be a parent 10 

down there, no loud noises, no whistles, et 11 

cetera.  We had temporary signage up.  Now 12 

there's permanent signage because, obviously, 13 

with Gail and Al living next door and then Clay 14 

and Edna, we had to comply with what they see and 15 

live with every day.  And I think we've done an 16 

okay job of it.  What we have to do is do a 17 

better job of it, and that's the commitment that 18 

we're making to both parties, obviously. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So, I  mean, my 20 

understanding is that there's a site agreement in 21 

place.  That site agreement, if there's no 22 
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expiration date, is still valid, especially if 1 

it's contingent upon a special exception, and the 2 

special exception is then continued. 3 

 MR. WELLBORN:  That's correct. 4 

 MR. MOLLOY:  The agreement is in place. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I hope 6 

that that then addresses some of the concerns, 7 

the concerns that you brought up. 8 

 MR. WELLBORN:  Well, yes, it does with 9 

regard to the time. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  But you 11 

still have some overall concerns about the noise? 12 

 MR. WELLBORN:  Well, yes.  Basically, 13 

there is some flexibility built into the 14 

agreement, and that, as Mr. Molloy has pointed 15 

out, was based in part on this was a very unknown 16 

situation to us and to them.  And we wanted -- we 17 

wanted to work it out, so that many of the 18 

school's needs could be met, and that our needs 19 

would also be met.  So there is some area for 20 

experimentation. 21 

 Ultimately, though, the way the agreement 22 
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is written, although there's a possibility for 1 

renegotiation, until that happens, the things 2 

that were flexible need to be discussed, and then 3 

basically it's up to us to agree to say yes, go 4 

ahead with that, with that proposal. 5 

 And may I also add that we try to be as 6 

accommodating as possible, and by and large, I 7 

think that our provisions are working pretty 8 

well.  There has been one rather egregious 9 

violation on the part of Blessed Sacrament, and I 10 

don't think it was the result of ill will.  I 11 

think it was just not paying attention. 12 

 One of the provisions requires that if 13 

there's a special event planned for over weekends 14 

or outside the normal school hours, outside the 15 

normal school year, that we be given a certain 16 

amount of advanced notice, and so we can talk 17 

about it.  And if this presents us with a 18 

problem, then basically the agreement allows us 19 

to say, "No.  We would prefer that you not do 20 

that." 21 

 In most instances, I had anticipated that 22 
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there would never be any problem.  Not one 1 

instance where a major event was planned long in 2 

stance, we were not told about it, and we found 3 

out, because we got a very nice e-mail inviting 4 

us to come participate in it.  And it was the day 5 

after we had sat around the table over at Blessed 6 

Sacrament and had talked about the future of the 7 

agreement. 8 

 So this was sort of alarming, but I have 9 

to say that I think, as I say, it was not the 10 

result of ill will.  It was just not -- it was 11 

the institution just not paying attention to its 12 

neighbor. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 14 

 MR. FREEMAN:  Let me just add one thing. 15 

 Mr. Molloy is a volunteer, and he's a field 16 

manager for the playing field, so he can talk a 17 

little bit about more what his role is and how -- 18 

 MR. MOLLOY:  Actually, I am more the 19 

field liaison between the neighbors -- 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 21 

 MR. MOLLOY:  -- and Father John -- 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 1 

 MR. MOLLOY:  -- as well as making sure we 2 

adhere to the policy, even though I'm not at 3 

Blessed Sacrament.  I'm a parent.  I grew up in 4 

the neighborhood, lived there all my life, so I 5 

sort of fall in between. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Well, 7 

why don't we hear from Ms. MacColl next.  Thank 8 

you. 9 

 You need to make sure that you're on the 10 

microphone.  Thank you. 11 

 MS. MacCOLL:  I would like to say that 12 

there have been days when the field has given me 13 

great joy, particularly the day when the boys are 14 

out with the kites that they've just made and 15 

it's breezy, and they're all trying to fly the 16 

kites.  And it's really wonderful to watch.  I do 17 

wonder why the girls don't get to make kites, 18 

also. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Uh-oh. 20 

 MS. MacCOLL:  But that's another matter. 21 

 [Laughter.] 22 
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 MS. MacCOLL:  It can be noisy, 1 

particularly in the noon when all of the kids are 2 

trying to outscream each other during their 3 

noontime.  The only time when the noise has been 4 

a particular bother to us has been when they have 5 

a field day, and there were four different events 6 

going on at the field at the same time.  And that 7 

means that there were eight bunches of students 8 

cheering their own team on simultaneously, and 9 

that is a really different level of noise than 10 

just what would go on during a normal recess or a 11 

PE class. 12 

 And that's the kind of thing that I agree 13 

with the Wellborns.  It would be very useful to 14 

the neighbors if we could get advanced notice 15 

when something like that is going to happen, 16 

because we could plan to do our shopping or some 17 

other thing and not be impacted by that noise. 18 

 I think Blessed Sacrament has learned 19 

that a 5-foot fence is not enough to keep balls 20 

in, and it's not enough to keep kids out when 21 

they shouldn't be there.  It took a long time to 22 
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get the sign, and you would be surprised how a 1 

sign that says "No Trespassing" and gives hours 2 

and a locked gate somehow do not convey to 3 

certain segments of the population that they 4 

should not climb over the fence and be in the 5 

field.  And since we are the ones who see when 6 

that happens, you know, we become the police on 7 

that. 8 

 But I do think that Jim has been very 9 

responsive in getting us help with these things. 10 

 I would also say that there's been more of a 11 

program with the after-school people, because 12 

I've seen the coaches climb over the fence as 13 

well as the kids, and when I see that, I don't 14 

know whether this is a legitimate B.S., Blessed 15 

Sacrament, activity or whether these are just 16 

some people that are seeing a big field there and 17 

decided that they can climb over and have a nice 18 

soccer game. 19 

 So I think that the stronger management 20 

that Jim is talking about would be a big help.  I 21 

think that it is an asset in many ways and if we 22 
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can just straighten out some of these wrinkles 1 

that still need to be fixed up. 2 

 And then if we could solve the other 3 

problem of getting the sidewalk fixed in front of 4 

it and the retaining wall, which are City 5 

responsibilities, that's another thing that the 6 

neighbors would very much like to see happen, but 7 

that's not within this arena. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 9 

much for your comments.  I appreciate that. 10 

 Let me turn now to Office of Planning for 11 

their report. 12 

 MR. MORDFIN:  Good afternoon.  I'm 13 

Stephen Mordfin with the Office of Planning. 14 

 The subject application is in conformance 15 

with the criteria for the granting of a special 16 

exception to permit the playing field in 17 

association with the private school, because it 18 

should not become objectionable, provided the 19 

remainder of the landscaping approved as part of 20 

the previous application is installed. 21 

 And the time change in the field may be 22 
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-- the change in time, the field may be used, 1 

from 10 a.m. to 9 a.m., is late enough in the 2 

morning that it shouldn't have it in for -- 3 

adverse impact on the neighborhood, and we also 4 

find that adequate parking is provided. 5 

 So, therefore, we recommend that the 6 

request for the continuation of the playing field 7 

be approved, subject to the conditions of the 8 

previous application with the following changes: 9 

 to change Condition No. 1 that the operation 10 

shall be from 9 a.m. to 6:30 p.m.; and No. 3, 11 

that the field shall be landscaped in accordance 12 

with the illustrative site plan submitted with 13 

the subject application. 14 

 And the Office of Planning continues to 15 

recommend that the time limit be continued to 16 

ensure that the landscaping is installed. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 18 

 Do any parties have any questions for the 19 

Office of Planning? 20 

 MR. WELLBORN:  Actually, just a brief 21 

comment. 22 
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 Generally, over the long haul, I 1 

understand that Blessed Sacrament has an interest 2 

in not having to come back to the BZA, and I 3 

understand that.  And I'm sympathetic with it. 4 

 And I understand why they're asking for 5 

the time change for the long haul; however, the 6 

terms of our site agreement, I think, are there 7 

for a reason to protect us from the noise that we 8 

find so difficult to deal with and to provide us 9 

with periods of relief.  It's a balance.  It's a 10 

trade-off.  We've giving something, and they're 11 

giving something. 12 

 From my perspective, it's important that 13 

we have a recommitment to the site agreement, and 14 

that we live with that until they and we 15 

renegotiate the terms of that.  And if the ruling 16 

of the Board applies over the long haul, well, 17 

that's fine, but over the period that we are a 18 

resident there, I'm very much against the change 19 

in times, both at the beginning and the end. 20 

 MRS. WELLBORN:  We do need a relief.  You 21 

know, the summer is the summer.  We have no 22 
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relief.  We have winter.  In the winter, the 1 

windows are closed; it's easier.  During the 2 

summer, it's very difficult.  It's really 3 

extremely difficult, because we are not talking 4 

15 children.  We are talking, as Gail said -- and 5 

that during lunch, it is very difficult. 6 

 4:30 is fine.  Then you have after 7 

school.  After school, it goes to 6:30.  Okay? 8 

 Then you have summer programs.  Then you 9 

have this, then you have that, and it really -- 10 

we are adjacent, you know.  We are totally 11 

adjacent.  Nine o'clock will be fine if there is 12 

an agreement whereabouts we have some relief, you 13 

know.  It's a school, and we have been as willing 14 

to be friends as possible. 15 

 On the other hand, the field -- and this 16 

is a comfortable adjustment -- the doors have not 17 

been locked.  For one time, there were for 2 18 

days, the gate was completely open, and I do 19 

resent that we are the ones who keep calling Jim 20 

and say, "You know, there's people on the 21 

playground.  It's seven o'clock," and there is 22 
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this, and there is that. 1 

 I mean, an agreement has been made.  2 

That's all we have to say. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Thank 4 

you. 5 

 At this point in time, we'd ask if 6 

anybody is present from ANC-3 -- 4-G. 7 

 [No response.] 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing no one, 9 

we have a report in our record indicating that 10 

proper notice was given in ANC meeting on 9/05/11 11 

-- occurred -- actually on 5/9/11, occurred and 12 

voted 7 to 0 to support the application. 13 

 That being said, that would be given 14 

great weight. 15 

 What I'm going to recommend, that instead 16 

of concluding this case and going into 17 

deliberation, it would be that it seems that 18 

there's still some discussion that needs to be 19 

had, and that this is a very specific relief 20 

regarding adjacent property owners and noise as a 21 

factor.  And before we deliberate on it, I think 22 
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that there are some potential discussions that 1 

need to be had. 2 

 It seems that you guys have a good 3 

working relationship, but that it's just a matter 4 

of maybe solidifying some site agreements, so 5 

that maybe everybody is in agreement, and that 6 

maybe we can have some withdrawing opposition 7 

before we make a decision, maybe if everybody can 8 

work on this together, which it sounds like the 9 

parties are willing to do.  That maybe the 10 

opposition could be withdrawn prior to our final 11 

decision, and we can have a case that can be 12 

easily determined on this. 13 

 So what we'll do is the next decision 14 

case -- next decision public meeting for our 15 

schedule would be September 13th.  What we'll do 16 

is we'll leave the record open until the Friday 17 

before that, which is what?  September 9th?  Is 18 

my math correct? 19 

 MS. SORG:  Yeah. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  September 9th. 21 

 And that will give time for the 22 
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Applicant, for Blessed Sacrament, for B.S. to 1 

work with the opposition parties and to hopefully 2 

come to a final agreement on the site agreements 3 

and such forth, so that way, we can maybe come 4 

back and either have the opposing parties 5 

withdraw their status, if that's what is 6 

appropriate at the time.  If it's not 7 

appropriate, you can simply just supplement the 8 

record and let us know kind of where the parties 9 

are and hopefully maybe reaching an agreement and 10 

addressing some of these, I think, important 11 

issues on noise, especially for this type of 12 

relief that is being granted. 13 

 So I think based on that, if there's any 14 

final closing remarks? 15 

 MR. ENZLER:  Just one clarification.  I 16 

think one of the questions we have, the school 17 

year obviously starts in September, and until you 18 

have a hearing again, I'm asking if we can 19 

continue to use the field at that point when the 20 

school start. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Freeman, 22 
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remind me what time.  When does this condition 1 

expire? 2 

 MR. FREEMAN:  We would need a 3 

determination sooner rather than later. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But when does 5 

it expire? 6 

 MR. FREEMAN:  The order was effective in 7 

March of 2008 for a 3-year term. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So it's already 9 

expired? 10 

 MR. FREEMAN:  Right.  But file the 11 

application -- 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  File the 13 

application prior to the -- so it's tolled.  So I 14 

would just simply say that it's in our power to 15 

indicate that this -- that we're tolling any 16 

potential expiration until the September 17 

decision.  So, obviously, if in September we 18 

determine to deny the application, then it's 19 

denied.  If at that point in time, we have 20 

additional information and we make a decision 21 

then, it will be determined from that point 22 
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forward.  Any term would be determined from that 1 

point forward. 2 

 MR. MOLLOY:  And then, additionally, when 3 

we're talking nine o'clock versus ten o'clock, 4 

obviously the school has to set the schedule.  5 

We're limited by law. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You have to 7 

stick with the current schedule as it is now.  8 

You cannot -- 9 

 MR. MOLLOY:  No, we haven't done anything 10 

yet, but, you know, per the agreement, we're 11 

limited as to number of kids that can use it, and 12 

one of the reasons we're trying to get nine 13 

o'clock start is so that all the children get the 14 

benefit of this field. 15 

 Currently, you only have two classes out 16 

there, which typically is 50 to 60 kids, because 17 

we're limited.  You can't go to -- 90 is the 18 

maximum. 19 

 And then at lunchtime, you have kids on 20 

the field and kids on the blacktop.  So what we 21 

want to do is obviously maximize the use for the 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  316 

kids, let everyone have the benefit of playing on 1 

green space rather than tearing up their pants on 2 

the blacktop like I did, so that's it. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And again, I 4 

just have to make sure that right now until we 5 

make a decision on this case, you have to 6 

obviously stick with the current limitations that 7 

are on the condition, the special exception that 8 

had been previously granted. 9 

 And then what we'll allow is we'll allow 10 

any additional submissions.  So, if there's any 11 

additional comments, then hopefully, based on 12 

some future discussion, hopefully with the 13 

Applicant, you can submit any additional comments 14 

up until September 9th. 15 

 MR. WELLBORN:  May I ask a quick 16 

question? 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Sure. 18 

 MR. WELLBORN:  May I presume then that 19 

our site agreement would prevail until Blessed 20 

Sacrament and we chose to change it? 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  And 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  317 

obviously, our Board cannot determine or cannot 1 

enforce a site agreement, but based from what I 2 

understand and from the statements of Mr. 3 

Freeman, that it's still in force. 4 

 MR. FREEMAN:  I think the answer is yes, 5 

and if there were a dispute, the conditions of 6 

the actual BZA order, most of those conditions 7 

were placed in the agreement, but if there were a 8 

despite, I'd say the BZA order conditions 9 

prevailed. 10 

 MR. WELLBORN:  I would question that.  11 

That's a question of law, and I can't answer it, 12 

but I don't know that that's the case. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well, obviously 14 

any conditions do prevail in regards to a special 15 

exception.  The BZA order, if it has specific 16 

conditions, those prevail over any additional 17 

documentation.  That is the case. 18 

 MR. FREEMAN:  But between now and 19 

September, I'm not imagining a dispute on any of 20 

those, the operation of it. 21 

 MR. WELLBORN:  Not between now and then, 22 
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but over the longer haul, there might be some 1 

serious question. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And that's 3 

obviously, you know -- I'm hoping -- what I'm 4 

doing is I'm giving you all, the three of you, 5 

time to hopefully work through those issues, 6 

because as I'm telling the Applicant, I think 7 

it's going to be hard to grant such a term in my 8 

view -- I don't know about the other Board 9 

members' view -- without seeing some sort of 10 

resolution to some of these concerns and making 11 

sure that the adjacent neighbors have some 12 

resolution to the concerns that they presented 13 

today. 14 

 So that being said, this will be 15 

adjourned and decided on September 13th, but 16 

we'll leave the record open to hopefully receive 17 

some positive news of inner workings amongst the 18 

community and neighbors by the 9th. 19 

 MR. FREEMAN:  Thank you, Madam Chair and 20 

members of the Board. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 22 
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much. 1 

 MR. WELLBORN:  Thank you very much. 2 

 MR. MOLLOY:  Thank you. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Seeing 4 

that the recorder has still not received a break 5 

yet, because we had to take another case, I'm 6 

just letting the audience know -- or the Board, 7 

and the Board Chair really needs a break for 8 

personal reasons, we will still take another 9 

15-minute break, and we will reconvene at 5:15. 10 

 MR. MOY:  Madam Chair, before you take 11 

the break, so just again for the record -- 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Oh, yes.  Thank 13 

you, Mr. -- 14 

 MR. MOY:  -- the decision is set for 15 

September 13th. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mm-hmm. 17 

 MR. MOY:  Filings due by Friday, 18 

September the 9th, and the staff is understanding 19 

that both parties were granted party status by 20 

consensus. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  Thank 22 
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you, Mr. Moy, for clarifying all of that for the 1 

record.  I appreciate it.  Thank you. 2 

 And we will reconvene in 15 minutes.  3 

Thank you. 4 

 [Recess taken from 4:56 to 5:13 p.m.] 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We are back on 6 

the record.  I know that we are limited with 7 

time, so if everybody can take a seat. 8 

 [Pause.] 9 

 Application No. 18240 (continued) 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  At this 11 

point in time, we are going to turn to Mr. 12 

Edwards -- I'm sorry -- Commissioner Edwards to 13 

present ANC-1D's case. 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Before, you said that you 15 

would go to Board questions first. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well, I believe 17 

that you indicated that you had a limitation on 18 

time, so I'm turning to you to present your case, 19 

and the Board will ask their questions at a later 20 

time. 21 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Thank you for your 22 
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courtesy. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You have 60 2 

minutes.  Are you going to need the full 60 3 

minutes? 4 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I thought it was 60. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I just said 60, 6 

60 minutes. 7 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay.  Excuse me. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Are you going 9 

to use the full 60 minutes? 10 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Then if 12 

we can please get the clock for 60 minutes, and, 13 

Commissioner Edwards, you can begin. 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Today, 1-D will present 15 

evidence that DCPL's proposed expansion program 16 

imposes big harms on Mount Pleasant and Ward 1, 17 

and that, therefore, DCPL simply cannot fulfill 18 

their burden of proof. 19 

 DCPL is caught in a basic double bind.  20 

First, they argue that their institutional 21 

imperative requires uniformity of program, and 22 
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second, that they argue that the Mount Pleasant 1 

property, which I'll refer to as "Lot 830" or 2 

"830" for short, which is held in trust for the 3 

people of D.C. is unique. 4 

 The basic problem is the DCPL is 5 

attempting to impose a one-size-fits-all. 6 

 To take the first prong, we see that 7 

there's harm from false or weak uniqueness.  I 8 

hope that you have had distributed to you an 9 

exhibit, which I have also given to the library's 10 

counsel, that this lot is not unique in many 11 

ways. 12 

 I understand that by Capitol Hill II and 13 

other cases that uniqueness can be argued from a 14 

confluence of factors; however, Capitol Hill II 15 

also said that the critical point is that the 16 

extraordinary exceptional condition must affect a 17 

single property, not a class of properties. 18 

 Case law, another case law, which is 19 

Myrick -- Richard Myrick vs. BZA -- has rejected 20 

uniqueness when there was a similar property a 21 

block away. 22 
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 In this very block, 31 or 44 lots have 1 

many or most of the same problems, as many as 10 2 

or 11 sides, highly irregular geometry; 3 

therefore, this is a condition of non-uniqueness 4 

that we can do much harm from if a precedent is 5 

established which allows others, other property 6 

owners to come in and argue under the equal 7 

protection clause of the Constitution that they 8 

must be granted similar precedence. 9 

 Further, if an owner's wish list is to be 10 

grounds for a variance, then Katy bar the door 11 

for others demanding equal justice protection 12 

clause variances.  If an institution and this -- 13 

so, therefore, there must be really strong 14 

barriers. 15 

 If institutions -- let's address the 16 

issue of institutional imperatives.  An 17 

institution here is defined in this case as a 18 

government entity, which can perhaps work to 19 

establish institutional imperatives when it 20 

operates within the accordance of law.  There is 21 

an executive order, and the ANC law that says 22 
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they must, in establishing their plans, work 1 

closely and engage with the ANC. 2 

 Specifically, I believe it was in the 3 

Takoma Park -- excuse me -- the Benning Road 4 

case, a Superior Court judge decided that the law 5 

requires any agency that is developing plans, as 6 

soon as they start to develop those plans, must 7 

go to the impacted ANCs and certainly no later 8 

than the time when they have their first public 9 

hearing on our discussion on this.  This was not 10 

done. 11 

 So, if institutions can say "damn the 12 

torpedoes" and evade legal requirements for 13 

consultation to reach a preordained result, then 14 

the Zoning Regs will not actually hold for D.C. 15 

agencies. 16 

 In this case, I'd like to draw your 17 

attention to one of the appendices which is the 18 

quote.  It's an extract from the transcript with 19 

Jenny Cooper in which she says that essentially 20 

that they had no intent -- 21 

 MS. BRAY:  Objection.  This transcript 22 
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that is included in this document -- this is one 1 

of the reasons why we objected to the document 2 

coming in, in the first place -- relates to 3 

testimony given in an oversight hearing before 4 

the D.C. Council on budgeting matters, I believe. 5 

 They are not relevant to matters relating to 6 

planning and zoning or the instant case. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  For 8 

clarification, before I hear an objection, I 9 

don't really know what document nor what page -- 10 

 DR. EDWARDS:  All right. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- Commissioner 12 

Edwards, you are referring to. 13 

 DR. EDWARDS:  It's Appendix S on page 14 

128. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So hold on.  16 

Let's see.  We're talking about our Exhibit 36, 17 

which is this. 18 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So our Exhibit 20 

36, Appendix S. 21 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 1 

 [Pause.] 2 

 MS. BRAY:  I also note for the record 3 

that this is not actually a transcript.  This is 4 

someone's minutes of what took place at a 5 

meeting, so I object to -- 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  That's not the case. 7 

 MS. BRAY:  -- it being called the 8 

"transcript." 9 

 DR. EDWARDS:  That's not the case.  It's 10 

from a physical recording of that, of that event. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I do have to 12 

agree that there are some problems with 13 

identifying this.  There's no way that I can.  I 14 

know that, Commissioner Edwards, you are 15 

testifying that this is an actual transcript, but 16 

there's no way for me to confirm that from what 17 

I'm looking at because it's not as though you 18 

cut-and-paste a transcript form of a document and 19 

put it in here and I can see that it says, you 20 

know, page 5 of, you know, 500 or whatever it is. 21 

 This is an actual summary sheet of -- or a 22 
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typed-up version of a transcript, so there's no 1 

way for me to confirm that this is accurate. 2 

 However, what I'll -- 3 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Can I submit that later? 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You can submit 5 

that later, and what we'll do, I think, based on 6 

the objection, we will just -- we will admit 7 

this, and we will weigh it based on the Board's 8 

evaluation of the facts, but I do think that 9 

there are some -- I don't really know what 10 

hearing this was a part of.  There's really no 11 

context for me to view any of these statements. 12 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay.  Well, she was asked 13 

is there anything that you would do differently, 14 

and I should perhaps explain the logic of this. 15 

 You may remember that I was recounting 16 

some facts, which is that there are -- there's 17 

the D.C. Charter, the ANC law, and an executive 18 

order requiring the library in particular -- and 19 

also Superior Court ruling -- requiring the 20 

library to work with the impacted ANCs. 21 

 ANC-1D has developed a long series of 22 
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resolution, which have been duly served on the 1 

library over many years.  A compilation of all 2 

those is in an appendix of this document. 3 

 They are required to address each point 4 

in particularity and to show why or why not with 5 

evidence they -- this is not -- is or is not 6 

persuasive. 7 

 The library in fact has essentially never 8 

fulfilled that obligation, and to understand why 9 

that could be the case, we go to a statement of 10 

policy, a report of policy by the director of the 11 

library. 12 

 So this calls into question whether the 13 

institutional imperative being addressed by the 14 

library is in fact legitimate, because to be 15 

legitimate, it must be formed in conformance with 16 

the laws of D.C. 17 

 MS. BRAY:  I continue to maintain my 18 

objection that compliance with the ANC law with 19 

respect to deciding on a library program is not 20 

something that's properly before this Board.  I 21 

think there are other venues to determine whether 22 
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the library has complied with the ANC law. 1 

 The question before this venue is whether 2 

this proposed design meets the requirements of 3 

the Zoning Regulations and particularly the test 4 

for variance. 5 

 I renew the motion, I guess, or expand on 6 

my prior motion, which the Board granted, to 7 

limit testimony, so that we can finish this 8 

matter.  You know, testimony that relates to 9 

other laws that are not properly within the 10 

jurisdiction of this Board is really just a 11 

dilatory tactic. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Commissioner 13 

Edwards, I have to say that I would allow you, if 14 

you want, to talk about those things.  I don't 15 

think that they are going to be persuasive.  I 16 

don't think that the Board -- they are not 17 

discussing the three prongs of the test. 18 

 If you want to talk about the 19 

programmatic needs and the institutional -- 20 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I will. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- imperatives, 22 
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but I'm just trying to say you have 60 minutes.  1 

You have 51 minutes and 41 seconds.  However you 2 

choose to use your time is your choice. 3 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Fine. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But I do think 5 

that if you want to focus on the zoning issues -- 6 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Do repeated objections come 7 

out of my time, too? 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  They are -- the 9 

time is stopped.  If you see, the time is stopped 10 

right now.  So, when the objections occur, our 11 

timer stops the time -- 12 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Thank you for that. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- and then 14 

we'll continue.  So any of this Board discussion 15 

is not taken out of your time. 16 

 DR. EDWARDS:  They have placed -- the 17 

opening discussion of the library was that based 18 

upon case law where they say that institutional 19 

imperatives is -- justifies their case; thus, if 20 

this is a central piece of their case of what is 21 

an institutional imperative and whether that has 22 
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been properly formed, this addresses the issue of 1 

whether there is a rational linkage between 2 

arguments and observations with the results of 3 

the case.  And this is an attempt to say that you 4 

cannot have a legitimate institutional imperative 5 

unless it was formed according to law. 6 

 And so I am addressing a central fact or 7 

feature of their argument, the main spar of their 8 

argument, but there are plenty of others to go 9 

on, so let me continue. 10 

 You will see in the document that was 11 

presented that this, in just the present block, 12 

there are many lots, in fact most lots, that are 13 

highly irregular.  Indeed, within Ward 1, there 14 

are large numbers of this because of the 15 

operation. 16 

 They have also said that when they don't 17 

have a large lot, well, then they will adjust 18 

their program, so that it is not, in fact, an 19 

institutional imperative.  It is something that 20 

they will try to get. 21 

 Next, there is -- so we believe that 22 
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there is not an institutional imperative.  It did 1 

not go through a local consultation, and it was 2 

based upon opinion, collected opinion.  They have 3 

not brought up the basis by which they have 4 

derived this institutional imperative. 5 

 And next, we have said, we have pointed 6 

out that their specific programmatic needs, they 7 

have not addressed in other libraries, that it 8 

was not needed -- there is good question about 9 

whether it was needed here because we had a 10 

meeting room that could hold at times more than 11 

100.  There is plenty of space for extra books.  12 

There is plenty of space for extra programs. 13 

 So there is not an institutional need for 14 

the rear ramp.  We have demonstrated by our 15 

attachments that reasonable architects have found 16 

that there are alternatives, and they are listed. 17 

 In their presentation, they say that the 18 

reason that they rejected Scheme G is because it 19 

did not afford them the full amount of square 20 

feet that they needed by their institutional -- 21 

that they felt they wanted by their institutional 22 
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imperative. 1 

 So we have a closed argument here that 2 

leaves them without being able to satisfy what 3 

case law seems to suggest is, that they must show 4 

a rational causal determination, and they have 5 

the burden of proof.  And they cannot do so by 6 

simply aggregating opinion. 7 

 The substantial harm detriment to public 8 

good, building up to the property line blocks 9 

access to an open space that has existed for a 10 

very long time, and it provides many valuable 11 

source. 12 

 1D resolutions have highlighted several, 13 

which have been all ignored by the library, I 14 

believe contrary to law.  Historically, at least 15 

until the crack cocaine epidemic, there's been a 16 

corridor behind the densely populated apartment 17 

buildings in this block.  As a de facto muse and 18 

community space away from the noise and pollution 19 

of the auto-clogged streets, 1D has advised DCPL 20 

to allow this great source to reassert itself, 21 

and if it is closed off at its natural approach, 22 
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then it could -- this piece will be foreclosed, 1 

and the light and air, recreation, perhaps even 2 

economic development uses of it that 1D has 3 

proposed would not be available. 4 

 So the foreclosing of these futures is a 5 

substantial detriment, because the loss of 6 

quality of life of these factors is worth perhaps 7 

many tens of millions of dollars. 8 

 The corridor could serve as emergency 9 

access.  Informal talks with most property owners 10 

indicate that the kind of easement the Fire 11 

Service says is desirable could be provided 12 

relatively quickly at a little cost.  Nobody can 13 

predict the future, but we're fools not to learn 14 

from the past and prepare. 15 

 The Fire Service has advised -- see the 16 

transcript in Appendix Q -- that they would love 17 

to be able to drive a ladder truck to behind the 18 

tall buildings. 19 

 In the past 3 years, we have learned some 20 

important new lessons.  In the neighboring 21 

buildings, one, fires spread rapidly, doubling in 22 
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size every few minutes.  This is something we did 1 

not know until 3 years ago.  This has drawn our 2 

attention to the fact that hundreds live above 3 

the level where hand-carried ladders can reach.  4 

Population estimates that are quite low are 5 

included in the appendix. 6 

 Without fire stairs, many are likely to 7 

be caught and be seriously injured or die, as in 8 

fact has already happened.  In a few minutes, 9 

fires can leap from building to building, so that 10 

the whole block is endangered.  The cost of 11 

installing effective fire defense, which has been 12 

mentioned, as a practical -- presents a practical 13 

difficulty, unlikely to be solved any time soon. 14 

 Just to do an order of magnitude 15 

estimate, if it typically cost about $100,000 -- 16 

and I think that's a low figure -- per person to 17 

provide, to build a rehab space -- and we know 18 

that putting in sprinklers and fire stairs would 19 

get rid of the grandfathering and require massive 20 

investments for modernization.  With well more 21 

than 1,000 people at $100,000 a piece, this is 22 
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going to be on the order of $100 million, which 1 

presents a tremendous practical difficulty. 2 

 The term "practical difficulty" has been 3 

discussed in case law, and it is something that 4 

doubles the cost.  It essentially doubles the 5 

cost of being able to satisfy the needs is not 6 

even that has been adjudicated to be a practical 7 

difficulty.  So the figure of $100 million in 8 

order to replace the accessibility of the ladder 9 

truck, which we have heard from the Fire Marshal 10 

and the former Chief, is very desirable, because 11 

it's really the only way that these people can be 12 

reached. 13 

 The testimony has been said that without 14 

this access route, all they can do is to carry 15 

handheld ladders, which would leave hundreds of 16 

people to suffer the fate that already several 17 

people have seen, and as a guess, who knows what 18 

are the threats in our increasingly challenging 19 

world? 20 

 Thus, while unique in some respects, in 21 

most ways, this lot if a convex corner lot with 22 
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two convex-angled rear lines.  We have proposed 1 

before and continue that it has two rear property 2 

lines.  If you look at the lots in this block -- 3 

and you can see that in some of the diagrams we 4 

just handed out -- this is a very ample lot. 5 

 So the problem with uniqueness, as has 6 

been stated, is that you have to show that there 7 

are real practical difficulties inherent in this 8 

unique lot, and the standard has been set that a 9 

practical difficulty is certainly more than 10 

doubling the costs of alternatives. 11 

 ANC-1D has presented in its resolutions, 12 

that have not been answered, alternatives to 13 

providing the space, and we point out that much 14 

space could be gained by accepting much of the 15 

building they have already built and simply 16 

cutting off the 15 feet that violates for which 17 

they need a variance. 18 

 Like other lots in this block laid out in 19 

1885, there is no alley, which means that the 20 

building up to the property line would destroy 21 

the buffer behind the building.  If this lot is 22 
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found to be unique, the other developments, which 1 

share similar problems of irregularity and extra 2 

size, might use this as a precedent. 3 

 Indeed, we already have tonight before 4 

the ANC a proposal to build to the property line 5 

from a developer that is using what they feel is 6 

the likelihood that the variance will be given as 7 

an example of why they should be allowed to do 8 

this, and given the cost of land in this area, 9 

there would be a land rush to do this. 10 

 1D advises that DCPL has not met its 11 

burden of proof for an area variance because 12 

there are no particular exceptional practical 13 

difficulties.  The lot is not exceptionally, 14 

oddly shaped compared to others with special 15 

circumstances, because it is flat, broad, deep, 16 

and convex, rather than narrow or shallow with 17 

unusual topography. 18 

 There is nothing about this other than it 19 

does not meet the program wish that the library 20 

has come up with without a rational basis, and so 21 

that seems to skew everything.  And yet case law 22 
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and the regulations seem to say that you cannot 1 

essentially base everything on this one issue of 2 

a presumed institutional imperative. 3 

 They have argued that historic 4 

designation in lot size provides little room for 5 

expansion.  A precedent of offering variance 6 

simply because of the desire to expand because of 7 

historical designation is contrary to the plain 8 

statement of the law as in Gilmartin notes:  9 

Requests by other owners similarly situated would 10 

have to be granted as a matter of equal 11 

production under the due process clause. 12 

 The Court of Appeals in Myrick versus 13 

D.C. BZA determined that even a 12-foot-wide 14 

house is not a sufficient hardship to merit a 15 

variance when the owner wants to expand -- and 16 

you can understand why -- particularly 17 

considering that there was another narrow 18 

property about a block away. 19 

 Therefore, the claim, as we've shown in 20 

our exhibits, the claim of a uniqueness has not 21 

been established. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  340 

 The claim requires rational derivation 1 

from findings.  The Court of Appeals quotes 2 

approvingly Patrick Rohan, Zoning and Land Use 3 

Controls, that the power to grant variances 4 

should be exercised sparingly as the power to 5 

exempt, if used often can destroy the zoning 6 

scheme. 7 

 And we believe that the granting of this 8 

variance would then provide great harm because 9 

many people would want it, and we would bereft to 10 

the benefits of zoning protection. 11 

 As Gilmartin continues, to support a 12 

variance, it is fundamental that the difficulties 13 

or hardships due to unique circumstances be 14 

particular to the Applicant's property and not to 15 

the general conditions. 16 

 And many of these, we have the general 17 

conditions, except for this one factor.  They 18 

claim a confluence of actors, but all of them 19 

really lead back to just this one, which is their 20 

institutional imperative, which they themselves 21 

do not respect in many of the other libraries, so 22 
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they have a precedence that they do not need to 1 

do this simply because they have arrived at this 2 

alternative. 3 

 DCPL's plan deserves no particular 4 

deference.  The plan was launched without 5 

consultation, contrary to law.  It proposed to 6 

implement a plan largely the same for all 7 

neighborhoods without considering such matters as 8 

special needs. 9 

 The ANC-1D asked them to cooperate with 10 

us in a needs assessment, because the testimony 11 

that we had heard in many of our hearings was 12 

that there are far better ways.  We consulted 13 

with a number of library experts and found that 14 

there are ways that are a factor of 10 more 15 

effective using best practices that people in the 16 

library business know about, and they would not 17 

address our work with this on this issue. 18 

 So the claim that this is the only way 19 

that they can address the needs of the library 20 

needs to be shown.  We have tried to work with 21 

them in bringing better practices.  They have 22 
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refused to do so, and therefore, I think they 1 

have a very strong burden of proof to overcome. 2 

 It is true that in one substantial 3 

change, which in our resolutions we call the 4 

"askew."  They did adjust, but the unanimous 5 

votes in subsequent large meetings -- imagine 6 

getting 60 to 80 people together in a series of 7 

meetings in which everybody votes unanimously to 8 

oppose and from all parts of the neighborhood.  9 

It is really quite unusual in Mount Pleasant to 10 

have everyone come together. 11 

 It is true, as I mentioned, that they had 12 

one meeting in which there was a straw poll of 26 13 

to 19 among participants, but the participants 14 

included about 15 of their own people, so the 15 

poll for residents where they are able to present 16 

only their side of the case and we were not able 17 

to present our side of the case was really 19 to 18 

11 opposed to what they were doing. 19 

 ANC-1D advises that, thus, the meeting 20 

held and cited by DCPL does not demonstrate the 21 

need for the proposed expansion plan, and they 22 
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appear to be skirting the law here. 1 

 ANC-1D advises BZA that plain observation 2 

shows that the wishes of a developer of a 3 

property, even after a million dollars in 4 

presentation, does not count as exceptional 5 

practical difficulty. 6 

 To go along with this would render the 7 

plain words of the Code essentially without 8 

limits.  We would like to think what would happen 9 

if they actually followed the law and engaged 10 

with us in a mutual search for better programs 11 

and to consider the alternatives, which our 12 

experts said are better practices and not the 13 

only one-way approach. 14 

 We could have had a much better library, 15 

but much of this, they have cited delays over the 16 

year, the million dollars, all the other 17 

difficulties they built, where the Chair of this 18 

body advised them that they're building at risk. 19 

 They are now using, "Well, we've already done 20 

it.  We've gotten away from it."  If they had 21 

followed the law rather than the strict dictates 22 
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of their supposed institutional imperative, then 1 

we would not be in this situation, and I think 2 

that that must speak to the lack of care and 3 

difficulty of their formulation of their 4 

institutional imperative. 5 

 The plans of the library can be met 6 

without a variance and indeed without much 7 

change.  As we said, there is already a meeting 8 

room that could have been used and expanded.  One 9 

of the architects that was engaged by ANC-1C -- 10 

and you'll find resolutions from three ANCs that 11 

are nearest to the library opposing this plan -- 12 

observed that with rerouting of the ducts, the 13 

ground floor could have an extra 3 feet of 14 

headroom and would be quite suitable to overcome 15 

one of their objections. 16 

 We have shown how in fact the former 17 

ground floor entrance of the front of the 18 

building could be widened and put at a diagonal, 19 

provide a gentler slope, and it's a small change 20 

in Alternative G. 21 

 There's on need for a second story 22 
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entrance in the side with a long ramp. 1 

 So the assertion that their design is the 2 

only one possible is not proven, and in fact, 3 

from the experts that we've found, we believe 4 

provides to be suboptimal sometimes by a factor 5 

of 2 and in some cases as much as 10. 6 

 Now, the International Fire Code has been 7 

attacked.  Actually, it was the Fire Marshal that 8 

in visiting the area told me about it and helped 9 

me find copies of the International Fire Code, 10 

and because we are left with the stubborn fact, 11 

that is that several hundred people live above 12 

the level that portable ladders can reach if 13 

ladder trucks access were not given. 14 

 In the transcript, you see that former 15 

Chief Rubin and the Fire Marshall both say that 16 

they can get a fire truck in, in as little as 10 17 

feet, so long as they have access.  Now, they 18 

prefer 12, the usual minimum, but to save lives, 19 

they will drive through 10 feet.  They prefer 20 20 

or 30, of course, but the need to reach people 21 

who are actually in danger and the fact that 22 
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there are so many people in danger, that we could 1 

see that there is a strong likelihood of 2 

continued fires must be taken into balance 3 

because a rational approach is about ratios, and 4 

the slight benefits of their plan compared to the 5 

alternatives against all these other costs must 6 

be considered in what is the value of all these 7 

lives. 8 

 MS. SORG:  Commissioner Edwards, I'm 9 

sorry to interrupt.  I just want to interject 10 

with a quick clarification, so that I can 11 

understand your testimony better. 12 

 Is there currently fire truck access to 13 

the rear of the buildings, not taking into 14 

account the halfway constructed addition?  Just 15 

you can say "yes" or "no," so that I can keep 16 

going with you. 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  We went through this -- 18 

 MS. SORG:  That's right. 19 

 DR. EDWARDS:  -- a couple of months ago. 20 

 MS. SORG:  Yeah, that's true. 21 

 DR. EDWARDS:  And there is a 3-foot area 22 
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that would need to be filled in at a cost -- 1 

 MS. SORG:  Okay.  So it does not 2 

currently have access? 3 

 DR. EDWARDS:  But the access is almost 4 

there. 5 

 MS. SORG:  Almost there, okay.  Thank 6 

you. 7 

 DR. EDWARDS:  It is almost there. 8 

 MS. SORG:  Thanks.  Appreciate it. 9 

 DR. EDWARDS:  And to say that it's absurd 10 

and illogical because it is not completely there, 11 

I don't think really pays attention to the 12 

severity of the threat -- 13 

 MS. SORG:  Okay.  Thank you. 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  -- of hundreds of people 15 

that need to have a ladder truck access. 16 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you for that.  Please 17 

continue. 18 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So the variance would be 19 

substantially impairing the intent, purpose, and 20 

integrity of the Zone Plan.  I'm reading from the 21 

ANC resolution. 22 
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 The argument along with that of ANC-1A 1 

and B was document in the previous BZA case, 2 

which the resolution asks to be included in toto 3 

by reference.  4 

 It would reduce light and air, a major 5 

motivation, and as Schoenberger, a case of the 6 

Court of Appeals notes, to shrink the envelope of 7 

light and air available to neighbors would not 8 

promote the zoning goals providing adequate light 9 

and air or preventing overcrowding. 10 

 Thus, so far we can see that this lot is 11 

not unique except that it is a target for the 12 

institutional imperative, that the institutional 13 

imperative was not properly formed.  It's formed 14 

by illegal means.  That it is not based, we are 15 

unable to get what Appeals Court say they must do 16 

to meet the burden of proof is a rational chain 17 

from observable facts and consideration of 18 

alternatives to show that this to be an 19 

imperative must be the only way to go, and we 20 

have been pointing out many of the alternatives. 21 

 So it is not actually an imperative.  It 22 
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is imply their choice of one way to go, and they 1 

are willing to make compromises in many, in 2 

several other places.  That there are many 3 

specific harms that could be got that would be 4 

occasioned. 5 

 In particular, we have the present threat 6 

of old buildings that where the rooms razed, so 7 

that there is a chimney effect between the walls, 8 

and fires spread extremely rapidly.  The argument 9 

that the Fire Department can get to some of these 10 

places by dragging hoses is belied by the fact 11 

that in two recent fires, the Fire Department was 12 

not able to get there, and in fact, one of the 13 

neighbors just a couple of days ago told me that 14 

the person jumped before the Fire Department 15 

could get there because the fire spread so 16 

rapidly. 17 

 The National Fire Prevention Code has 18 

specified -- 19 

 MS. BRAY:  Objection.  That's not a code 20 

that's adopted in the District of Columbia, and 21 

that is going to a Code requirement, a specific 22 
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Code relationship. 1 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I don't mean it as a Code 2 

requirement.  I mean it as an expression of what 3 

are the reasonable standards for fire safety that 4 

should be respected, and the standards are that 5 

you be able to pull a laddered truck to all 6 

significant sides of the building within 5 7 

minutes, leaving 1 minute for the call to be made 8 

and received.  And 90 -- 9 

 MS. BRAY:  Objection.  That's not a 10 

standard that is applicable -- 11 

 DR. EDWARDS:  In 90 percent of -- 12 

 MS. BRAY:  -- in the District of 13 

Columbia. 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  In 90 percent of the time 15 

-- 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think that 17 

what we'll do is we will permit Commissioner 18 

Edwards to make that argument; however, I think 19 

that we will obviously take notice that there's 20 

been an objection that it's not an applicable 21 

standard in the District, but permit Commissioner 22 
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Edwards to continue in his argument. 1 

 Thank you. 2 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Well, the case law shows 3 

that the BZA has been frequently overturned when 4 

it tries to argue that simply checking off a list 5 

of specifics is all that is necessary and 6 

ignoring the larger intents of the Zoning Code.  7 

The Zoning Code intents are part of the Zoning 8 

Code, just like the -- 9 

 Quite a few people have been dismissed 10 

from office when they did not look at their code 11 

of contact or their oath of office, which is much 12 

more general.  So the argument that you're 13 

working to code, you're working to book is 14 

frequently in labor relations, certainly, 15 

rejected as being a sufficient argument.  So I'm 16 

trying to address the intents, the statement of 17 

the intents as a prong. 18 

 And the prongs have not been -- I could 19 

find no case law saying that you can show that 20 

you're corresponding to the intents of the Zoning 21 

Code by simply checking off a number of other 22 
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codes. 1 

 Indeed, the Zoning Code says explicitly 2 

that the intent of the Code is to go beyond all 3 

other codes.  It's only when the other codes are 4 

more stringent that the Zoning Code must take a 5 

back seat, and I am now addressing the intent 6 

element.  And that is supposed to be, according 7 

to the Zoning Code, to the Zoning Regulations, 8 

more stringent, and therefore, simply arguing 9 

that there are other codes that are less 10 

stringent or less controlling is contrary to, I 11 

think, the explicit statement of the Code. 12 

 So, to conclude, the National Fire 13 

Prevention Guidelines are that you be able to 14 

reach the sides of the building in 9 minutes, 90 15 

percent of the time, and we can see how that is 16 

needed in this case because of hundreds of people 17 

that live above the floors, above where ladders 18 

can be reached, and the only way to really save 19 

them is by a ladder truck access. 20 

 And on a rational grounds, even if we 21 

only take $5 million a life, with several hundred 22 
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people, we're talking -- we're now meaning a net 1 

value to be weighed in balance of a very large 2 

amount, far more than any of the benefits 3 

supposedly gotten by this, and therefore, I 4 

propose that a rational derivation would show 5 

that the library has not met its burden of proof 6 

to show how on rational grounds their conclusion 7 

derives from this. 8 

 At this point, I would like to go to my 9 

assistant, a former commissioner -- and I never 10 

claimed it was a falsehood to say that I claimed 11 

that he was a commissioner in 1D --  Chris Otten 12 

to discuss one of the prongs. 13 

 MR. OTTEN:  Okay.  Let me pass this over 14 

to Ms. Bray. 15 

 Okay.  That's my witness statement, and I 16 

gave that to the Secretary earlier. 17 

 So we don't have much time here.  I was 18 

hoping to get to some concrete issues for this 19 

Board to chew on for real and get past some of 20 

the theory, which is very important, because the 21 

library here has asserted a lot of things that 22 
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has not been backed up with evidence.  Okay? 1 

 So what I want to do -- 2 

 MS. BRAY:  Objection.  Just for 3 

clarification and point of order, is Mr. Otten 4 

speaking on behalf of the ANC at this point, or 5 

is he offered as a separate witness? 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I believe he 7 

has been offered as a witness. 8 

 MR. OTTEN:  Yes. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And now he's 10 

presenting his testimony as a witness. 11 

 MR. OTTEN:  Okay. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Is that 13 

correct? 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Correct. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Please 16 

continue. 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  And we were following the 18 

example of witnesses for the library. 19 

 MS. BRAY:  So, for clarification, he is 20 

being offered as a lay witness, based on -- 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I have not 22 
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heard a request for expert testimony, and he's a 1 

lay witness, so please continue. 2 

 MS. BRAY:  Okay.  Thank you. 3 

 MR. OTTEN:  As a lay witness, I'm just 4 

going to try to get to some concrete issues here, 5 

and I want to try to use the prehearing statement 6 

brought by the Applicant as much as possible to 7 

prove that they have not met their burden of 8 

proof. 9 

 Of course, the burden of proof is 10 

understood by them, by the Applicant on page 8 of 11 

their prehearing statement, which alludes that a 12 

public service entity -- in this case, the 13 

library -- requesting an area variance must 14 

demonstrate that its design consistent -- 15 

constitutes an institutional necessity in how its 16 

features result in the need for the variance 17 

sought.  And that's per Draude versus BZA in 18 

1987. 19 

 So this sets up the framework for the 20 

major thrust to our opposition to the variance.  21 

When I say "our," I'm talking about all the 22 
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people who did sign these authorization letters 1 

to see that I was a party here today, and I think 2 

I saw some of them come in, hopefully to testify 3 

later.  I'm sorry I couldn't get party status, 4 

but -- 5 

 MS. BRAY:  Objection.  Mr. Otten is not a 6 

party.  Mr. Otten is representing the ANC who is 7 

a party. 8 

 MR. OTTEN:  I'm referring to earlier, the 9 

decision earlier. 10 

 Anyway, the point of this is that the 11 

burden of proof, as the Applicant has said -- and 12 

if I could continue without being interrupted -- 13 

that you're requesting an area variance -- 14 

demonstrate that its design constitutes an 15 

institutional necessity, and this expansion 16 

project is not an institutional necessity. 17 

 In the prehearing statement, the 18 

Applicant explains that the request for an area 19 

variance is driven by their desire to meet 20 

certain, quote/quote, "program standards," as 21 

listed in Exhibit B, which I have up on the 22 
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screen. 1 

 And like some of those standards are 2 

apparently libraries that are 20- to 22,000 3 

square feet, that's the second bullet point.  4 

Public entrance, single public entrance, highly 5 

visible at the street level.  80,000 books, I 6 

think is in here.  So there's some numbers to 7 

crunch on. 8 

 Now, are these requirements, and are 9 

these institutional necessities?  Are these 10 

required as institutional necessities?  So the 11 

questions I would have had if I was a party would 12 

be what legal authority would be enforcing such 13 

requirements.  Will DCPL be fined or otherwise 14 

disciplined if it doesn't meet these so-called 15 

"requirements"? 16 

 So, to call them "requirements," it's 17 

probably not entirely accurate.  I think it would 18 

be more fair to say that these changes or this 19 

list is not a requirement in any legal sense but 20 

merely a list of desires developed and produced 21 

by DCPL itself. 22 
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 Now, as I referred to here earlier, I 1 

mean, you know, when you're requiring your son to 2 

hold your hand before you cross the street, that 3 

is a requirement.  You're telling your son, "You 4 

can't cross the street without holding my hand.  5 

Do not go until it's green."  That discussion 6 

isn't preliminary, and that discussion isn't 7 

going to be modified at the corner of the street. 8 

 Yet at the header of this so-called 9 

"required building program," it clearly states -- 10 

and this is in their exhibit, page 43 in the 11 

prehearing statement, that the program is 12 

preliminary, the library building program is 13 

preliminary, and will be modified by information 14 

from and about the community that will be served. 15 

 So "preliminary," "modified," are these 16 

requirements?  Who is holding them to these legal 17 

requirements?  Is a 20,000-square-foot library an 18 

institutional necessity?  Is a single entrance an 19 

institutional necessity?  Are 80,000 books an 20 

institutional necessity? 21 

 In fact, if you look at the libraries 22 
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around the District right now, you'll see many 1 

that don't meet these so-called "requirements."  2 

For example, Northwest 1, that's less than 20,000 3 

square feet, and it doesn't have its own 100-seat 4 

meeting room.  Parklands-Turner in Southeast, 5 

less than 20,000 square feet, no meeting rooms.  6 

Southeast, that's less than 20,000 square feet, 7 

and it has two entrances, although this 8 

supposedly requires a single entrance.  Takoma, 9 

Takoma Park, less than 20,000 square feet, also 10 

two entrances.  Deanwood, less than 20,000 square 11 

feet.  Benning has 20,000 square feet, but it has 12 

two entrances.  Anacostia has two entrances. 13 

 So, clearly, these are not requirements. 14 

 These are not institutional necessities, and 15 

that they're just saying that they're mandated.  16 

They are required to put -- shoehorn this in on 17 

this, as the OP report says, unusually small lot. 18 

 So they're just squeezing in what they're saying 19 

is required into an unusually small lot, when we 20 

really know that this is not requirements.  These 21 

are just a list of desires, and that is 22 
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predicated by the header on this fact sheet, 1 

building program. 2 

 Further, I still want to get a sense of, 3 

you know, the OP reports that the DCPL is 4 

mandating a broad program.  How does one agency 5 

mandate itself to do something? 6 

 For example, I've mandated a program to 7 

stop drinking and smoking, but that hasn't worked 8 

on the weekends.  If there was a legal authority 9 

to help me do that, then, yes, that may be.  My 10 

mom when I was a teenager could have helped me 11 

stop smoking and drinking on the weekends, but 12 

how does one agency mandate itself to do 13 

something? 14 

 Better yet, I mandated that my house is 15 

required to be larger; therefore, I'm entitled to 16 

exceed the lot occupancy percentage on my lot.  17 

It's a really silly concept. 18 

 "Mandate" is defined as an official 19 

command or instruction from an authority.  Does 20 

DCPL have such official command from itself?  21 

From what authority?  So it's really not a 22 
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mandate.  It's really just a wish list of sorts, 1 

right?  This is what I would have asked the 2 

Applicant. 3 

 I want to get more into the -- some of 4 

the matters actually at the library spot now. 5 

 Mount Pleasant Library.  Tab A of the 6 

Applicant's prehearing statement has put the 7 

Zoning Regulations regarding the rear yard 8 

setback requirements into visual context as 9 

several options.  One of them, the closest to 10 

reality, is rear yard Option 4 under Tab A.  The 11 

other options, including the exhibits, really 12 

don't have any merit in light of D.C. Zoning 13 

Regulations or glossary. 14 

 But if you really want to see the rear 15 

yard, because I understand that this Board is 16 

supposed to be looking at this variance through 17 

the prism that nothing has been built yet, that 18 

they're coming at this brand-new with the 19 

existing library.  Unfortunately, all of their 20 

exhibits do not show the historic sun room that 21 

was existing in the original building, and I 22 
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think that askewed some of their rear yard 1 

options. 2 

 In fact, on page -- Exhibit No. 7 in the 3 

handout I just gave you, that's the actual rear 4 

yard, but either way, we can try to set a 5 

baseline where rear yard Option 4 or the one I've 6 

put in here in Exhibit No. 7. 7 

 And what it shows is it depicts the need 8 

for a variance to build two structures.  The 9 

ramp, the ramp is in the rear yard.  It's a 10 

7-foot-high ramp.  It's a massive ramp.  It's a 11 

structure in the rear yard as well as the rear 12 

yard expansion. 13 

 Now, the people who authorized me to come 14 

represent them today and -- 15 

 DR. EDWARDS:  No. 16 

 MR. OTTEN:  Right now I'm speaking -- 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  No. 18 

 MR. OTTEN:  -- as a witness. 19 

 DR. EDWARDS:  But you're not -- you're 20 

not addressing the issues that both -- 21 

 MR. OTTEN:  Okay. 22 
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 DR. EDWARDS:  -- the Board and I have 1 

requested. 2 

 MR. OTTEN:  Okay.  Let me get to this, 3 

then. 4 

 So the expansion project is not an 5 

institutional necessity. 6 

 The Mount Pleasant Library is an historic 7 

library which was long scheduled to be renovated. 8 

It already had an exterior restoration in 2007.  9 

No one involved had ever publicly spoken of 10 

imposing on this existing historic building with 11 

an expansion shoehorned into the limited land 12 

around it. 13 

 In other instances where DCPL undertook 14 

all new construction, completely demolishing and 15 

rebuilding from the ground up, like Anacostia, 16 

Benning, Shaw, Tenley, Washington Highlands, 17 

Francis Gregory, the building program could fully 18 

be accommodated by all the new designs.  Their 19 

wish list could be accommodated. 20 

 It's not necessarily the case with 21 

historic libraries in limited sites.  For 22 
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example, the Office of Planning report highlights 1 

on page 2 under Section 6 that the lot is already 2 

unusually small for its intended purpose, and 3 

that other libraries where DCPL's program desires 4 

were applied have larger lots. 5 

 Exhibit B is a printed page from D.C. 6 

Public Library's website showing key components 7 

of a new D.C. Public Library. 8 

 Let's see.  So that's their wish list.  9 

It's a list of general quotas for library 10 

materials, 80,000 books and these sort of things, 11 

and they are considered preliminarily modified.  12 

I already covered that.  I'm sorry. 13 

 But here's really the meat of the matter. 14 

The hundred-person meeting room, this is the 15 

permanent program standard that's referred to in 16 

the Applicant's prehearing statement.  The 17 

meeting room prevails as the Applicant's driving 18 

institutional need for a variance and referred to 19 

in the Applicant's hearing statement at least 20 

five times, on pages 4, 5, 9, 10, 13, and to a 21 

lesser extent on page 14.  It is the major reason 22 
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quoted by the Applicant to build a 1 

6,000-square-foot, three-story addition on the 2 

back of the historic building sitting on this 3 

unusually small lot. 4 

 First, it can be shown that the existing 5 

library already had two meeting spaces, both able 6 

to seat close to, if not 100 people -- and we 7 

heard today from Mr. Bonvechio that actually the 8 

one downstairs did seat 100 people. 9 

 The Applicant held design meetings 10 

regarding the expansion of the project in the 11 

third floor children's room.  One design meeting 12 

has notes which show that 80 people attended.  13 

See Applicant's pretrial hearing statement, 14 

Exhibit C, dated March 26, 2009.  They had 80 15 

people there.  That was upstairs. 16 

 Of course, the Applicant would argue that 17 

using the children's space cuts into other 18 

programmatic use, children's services, even 19 

though most children are home eating or going to 20 

bed by the time any of these late night meetings 21 

started. 22 
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 But more surprisingly and more 1 

importantly, the Applicant did not attempt to 2 

conduct their public design meetings using that 3 

designated meeting room on the terrace level of 4 

the existing library space.  This meeting room 5 

could hold close to 100 people and is similar in 6 

size to the much needed 100-person meeting room 7 

proposed in the expansion plans. 8 

 And if you will for a moment -- and I 9 

just tested this out -- Exhibits 14 and 15 of my 10 

witness statement has the plats from CORE 11 

Architects.  This was what they submitted to the 12 

CFA on September 3rd, 2009.  It's the existing 13 

terrace level where the meeting room is.  You can 14 

see in the bottom left-hand corner.  And then the 15 

other page, Exhibit 15, is the proposed first 16 

floor where the meeting room would be in the new 17 

rear expansion. 18 

 Now, if you bring the two pages on top of 19 

each other as closely aligned as possible, you 20 

will see that everything lines up.  The stairwell 21 

lines up, so this is all scaled accurately.  And 22 
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you can hold it up to the light, and you'll see 1 

that the meeting room in the existing building is 2 

indeed, if not equal in size, maybe a little bit 3 

smaller than the one that they're saying is a 4 

requirement institutional necessary and that's 5 

driving this 6,000-square-foot, three-story 6 

expansion. 7 

 You can just fold it.  You can bring it 8 

up over and see that for yourself. 9 

 In fact, with perhaps just a slight 10 

expansion of the terrace level or just some 11 

internal space manipulation, the already existing 12 

and dedicated meeting room space can be even 13 

bigger than the 100-person meeting room they are 14 

proposing, yet the Applicant contends -- 15 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Wrap it up. 16 

 MR. OTTEN:  -- that a large community 17 

meeting room cannot be accommodated within the 18 

existing footprint. 19 

 I'm being told to wrap it up, so I want 20 

to get to -- I want to get to some of the adverse 21 

impacts real quick, and this is quote important. 22 
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 Light and air.  To the great detriment of 1 

the neighbors living along the rear property line 2 

of the library lot, Lots 802, 206, 34, they have 3 

been given little to no consideration when it 4 

comes to how the proposed responsibility addition 5 

will affect their air and light and how it will 6 

overcrowd this neck of Square 2595. 7 

 On page 15 of the Applicant's prehearing 8 

statement, the Applicant paints the picture of a 9 

"modest," quote/unquote, addition at only 2.5 10 

stories tall.  Meanwhile, the building permit 11 

clearly shows that the top most point of this 12 

addition wall will be 45 feet 6 inches.  That's 13 

about four stories tall. 14 

 The Applicant claims that the addition 15 

will have no impact, no impact on the 16 

availability of light and air to the neighboring 17 

properties. 18 

 Simultaneously, on page 2 of the 19 

prehearing statement, Applicant admits that the 20 

way in which the existing building is arranged on 21 

Lot 830, it creates a large open space on the 22 
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southwest corner of the lot.  Well, that large 1 

open space will almost be completely eradicated 2 

by this proposed addition, that it goes all the 3 

way to the rear property line. 4 

 Residents at 3151 Mount Pleasant Street, 5 

Lot 200, had been living with between 40 to 60 6 

feet of space between the back of their building 7 

and the back of the parts of the library 8 

building, including just that 1.5-story historic 9 

sun room that was destroyed by DCPL. 10 

 This longitudinal measurement is 11 

effectively cut in half or as much as two-thirds 12 

by this addition and devours serious air space 13 

right up to the property line. 14 

 So we have the Applicant and also the 15 

Office of Planning not considering these 16 

apartment buildings at all where the actual 17 

library expansion is going to.  They only 18 

consider Lots 829 or the Park Marconi, which is 19 

at the south side.  They do not take into 20 

consideration at all these lots that are right 21 

there. 22 
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 And finally, I want to conclude on the 1 

emergency access and fire safety.  Currently, 2 

there are only light chain-link fences separating 3 

emergency officials from Lamont Street to the 4 

residential corridor, and there is an alternative 5 

plan that people were looking at.  And I can show 6 

right here. 7 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Wrap up.  It's 5 minutes, 8 

so -- 9 

 MR. OTTEN:  Can I finish this? 10 

 DR. EDWARDS:  One more. 11 

 MR. OTTEN:  Okay. 12 

 DR. EDWARDS:  One more -- sentences. 13 

 MR. OTTEN:  Okay. 14 

 You'll see in the exhibits in this 15 

witness statement, there's a hydrant map.  That 16 

hydrant map is located directly across the 17 

street, directly across Lamont Street to where 18 

they are proposing to put this ramp.  That ramp 19 

goes up 7-feet high here, and there's going to be 20 

a wall here where the supposed new entrance will 21 

be. 22 
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 This completely blocks access from the 1 

most closest hydrant to all of these people.  2 

This alternative plan was produced and shown to 3 

DCPL but dismissed by them without any meaningful 4 

discussion. 5 

 Jim Graham offered an alternative plan, 6 

Scheme G.  That was referred to earlier.  That 7 

also would have allowed access back here. 8 

 This has not been considered by DCPL, and 9 

there is nothing in writing.  We learned that 10 

from the appeal case.  We've learned that from 11 

the Office of Planning, and we learn that today. 12 

 There is nothing in writing other than this 13 

simple e-mail, but nothing statistical showing 14 

science, facts about how the fire is going to -- 15 

how the Fire Department and emergency officials 16 

are going to respond given this design they are 17 

proposing. 18 

 And that's really serious because there's 19 

been three fires over here for the last 3 years. 20 

 So, to conclude, the Applicant has failed 21 

on many levels to meet the burden of proof 22 
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showing they deserve a variance to build their 1 

addition and entrance ramp into the required rear 2 

yard setback for this property. 3 

 Our position seeks to oppose a variance 4 

for the aforementioned reasons. 5 

 DR. EDWARDS:  You're way over the time 6 

that I asked you. 7 

 MR. OTTEN:  Okay.  Thank you. 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I am hoping to wrap up a 9 

little early.  I can see everybody is tired. 10 

 To conclude the ANC's case, we have 11 

sought to demonstrate, and the ANC's resolution 12 

specifies, that number one, the library has not 13 

fulfilled their burden of proof to offer a 14 

rational basis and a causal chain from specific 15 

findings to the necessity of their conclusions. 16 

 The lot is not unique even from the 17 

perspective of their list of their institutional 18 

program of desires. 19 

 It shared many of the problems with the 20 

lot -- is that its size, shape, irregularities 21 

are shared with many other properties immediately 22 
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even in the same block, much less all over. 1 

 The institutional requirements that they 2 

are saying are not requirements because they are 3 

adjusted to other lots, which they claim they 4 

don't want to do here.  So it has shown that 5 

their institutional requirements are not 6 

requirements. 7 

 Furthermore, they have not offered any 8 

rational basis for arriving at their rational -- 9 

at their institutional requirements. 10 

 So the basis on which they are claiming a 11 

confluence of factors gets down to essentially 12 

one, and that one is not based on rational 13 

grounds. 14 

 Practical difficulty, appeals courts have 15 

stipulated that you must show for area variances 16 

a factor-of-two increase if you are going to be 17 

able to achieve reasonable usage of the property, 18 

and we have demonstrated that we have provided 19 

them with ways that appear to be much cheaper and 20 

much better to achieve their institutional goals. 21 

 Their institutional goals were not 22 
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provided according to law and so are not 1 

legitimate.  They do not have serious practical 2 

difficulties other than they want to expand to 3 

the degree possible, and there is serious harm 4 

that can occur from this. 5 

 There are hundreds of people that would 6 

be stranded, and at the slow rate of conversion, 7 

of modernization of buildings in Mount Pleasant, 8 

it might be several decades before they can get 9 

the preferred version of sprinkling. 10 

 And the lives of those hundreds of people 11 

are in danger, and they need to have what we have 12 

only recently discovered in the last 3 years 13 

about this discover.  So, of course, without 14 

having that understanding, the access route was 15 

not put into place, because this is very recent 16 

that we can see how dangerous this is. 17 

 Rationally, we cannot ignore the lives 18 

and serious impact on so many hundreds of people 19 

for benefits that actually upon examination seem 20 

to be not there. 21 

 The massive ramps, the courtyard that the 22 
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ANC-1D has issued resolutions that have never 1 

been answered, based upon expert advice about how 2 

they can provide lurking problems and that could 3 

-- the difficulty of access, the four-story wall 4 

that people have to look at, all of these things 5 

are not required by the actual necessity of 6 

serving the Ward 1 and Mount Pleasant and have 7 

very serious detriments. 8 

 Thus, in conclusion, it appears that the 9 

library, aside from simple statements of opinion, 10 

which we know are rational fallacies just to do 11 

things on the basis of opinion, has not 12 

established their burden of proof, and we have 13 

shown indications that there are alternatives 14 

that could be done without the variance that in 15 

fact would have much greater benefits and would 16 

sidestep very serious harm to potentially 17 

hundreds of people. 18 

 I am trying to finish.  I was going to 19 

try to finish a little early, and I thank you for 20 

your attention. 21 

 One of the reasons I wanted to finish is 22 
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I hope to hear some of the questions from the 1 

Board. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I think 3 

that you finished with a minute and 10 seconds to 4 

spare. 5 

 I think at this point in time, I'm not 6 

sure if Board members have questions.  We also 7 

haven't had a chance to ask questions of the 8 

Applicant's witnesses, but what I'm going to do 9 

is I'm going to kind of go out of turn and change 10 

things around a little bit. 11 

 Typically, at this point, we then maybe 12 

ask questions of witnesses.  We then go to OP, 13 

and then we go to the 3-minute witnesses, but I 14 

know people have been waiting in the audience 15 

very patiently to come forward and testify.  So, 16 

at this point in time, I want to give those 17 

individuals that would like to come forward and 18 

testify in favor or in opposition of the case an 19 

opportunity to present their 3-minute testimony 20 

at this time. 21 

 So what I'm going to do is I'm going to 22 
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ask if anybody is interested in testifying either 1 

in -- I'm going to separate these out -- in favor 2 

of the case, please raise your hand.  In favor of 3 

the case. 4 

 [Show of hands.] 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If anybody is 6 

interested in testifying in opposition of the 7 

case, please raise your hand. 8 

 [Show of hands.] 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I 10 

believe that maybe two or three of you guys came 11 

in after the oath was sworn.  So, if someone has 12 

not been sworn in, can you stand up now and we'll 13 

do an administration of the oath or just simply 14 

raise your hand. 15 

 DR. EDWARDS:  No. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You were never 17 

sworn in? 18 

 DR. EDWARDS:  For the other case, but not 19 

for this. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You're not 21 

permitted to provide a 3-minute -- 22 
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 DR. EDWARDS:  No, I'm not, but I thought 1 

before, you had sworn in people. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No.  You were 3 

sworn in at one o'clock. 4 

 DR. EDWARDS:  No.  I thought we all were. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Anybody 6 

-- we'll just swear everybody in at this point in 7 

time, anybody that needs to be sworn in. 8 

 MR. MOY:  Do you solemnly swear or affirm 9 

that the testimony -- do you solemnly affirm or 10 

-- do you solemnly swear or affirm that the 11 

testimony you're about to present in this 12 

proceeding is the truth, the whole truth, nothing 13 

but the truth? 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes.  Including that I've 15 

already -- 16 

 MR. MOY:  You may consider yourself under 17 

oath.  Thank you. 18 

 [Witnesses sworn en masse.] 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So what we're 20 

going to do -- and I just want to look to Ms. 21 

Bray.  If you have any cross-examination of Mr. 22 
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Otten -- 1 

 MR. BRAY:  [No audible response.] 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You don't.  3 

Want to put that on the record?  Can you turn 4 

your microphone on? 5 

 MS. BRAY:  No.  In the interest of time, 6 

we're going to forego cross. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Thank 8 

you.  So that's now on the record. 9 

 Well, now what I'll do is I'll ask if -- 10 

is there a microphone available here?  It's at 11 

the end?  Okay.  So -- 12 

 ATTENDEE:  Can we use just a portable 13 

mic? 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Oh, that's 15 

actually perfect.  Yeah, we can use the portable 16 

mic.  Thank you. 17 

 So what we'll do is we'll just pass the 18 

microphone around, and we can start off here. 19 

 Yes.  Fabulous.  You can start.  And what 20 

we'll do is when you have the microphone, we'll 21 

first ask you to introduce yourself by saying 22 
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your name and your home address, and then you'll 1 

be given 3 minutes.  You can use the entire time 2 

-- you don't have to use the whole time if you 3 

don't want -- to present your individual concerns 4 

and comments that you'd like the Board to be 5 

aware of. 6 

 MS. OWEN:  Oh, I understood that those of 7 

us that were with an organization were given 5 8 

minutes. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes, that is 10 

true.  So if you -- 11 

 MS. OWEN:  Right.  My name is Mary Jane 12 

Owen, and I'm the Executive Director of the 13 

National Concepts on Disability. 14 

 I had a testimony prepared, but I am 15 

going to deviate from that slightly because of 16 

what I have observed here. 17 

 I think that what I have felt with 18 

dealing with the library -- and I was a volunteer 19 

there at one point -- is misinformation, an aura 20 

of misinformation, and I personally experienced 21 

having the commitment, a verbal commitment made 22 
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by representatives of the administration that was 1 

violated.  And I would like to get into that 2 

later. 3 

 But one thing has really struck me, and I 4 

suppose that most of you are just interested in 5 

basic code, right, legal code?  I am very 6 

concerned about universal design. 7 

 Yes, I fought for ADA.  I have been in 8 

touch with the Department of Justice about ADA.  9 

I was up on the Hill for ADA, but I think that 10 

when we are talking about renovating or updating 11 

a beautiful historic building such as we're 12 

talking about here, we should be thinking more 13 

about universal design. 14 

 I want to give you one example.  15 

Colleagues of mine -- I wasn't here at that 16 

point, but colleagues of mine had to go to court 17 

to get the elevators put into the Metro system.  18 

Maybe none of you remember that.  It is true, and 19 

they were told, "Why do we need to put elevators 20 

in all of the Metro stations?  Because we've got 21 

escalators.  Nobody will ride the elevators."  I 22 
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don't know how many of you have to get on the 1 

elevator in the early morning or during rush 2 

hour.  I have to fight my way to get on. 3 

 No, I don't.  I ask people to get on 4 

first, and I sit in the middle. 5 

 But we are talking about a situation when 6 

we should be building for the future, not just 7 

complying with basic standards. 8 

 I also want to offer a situation to you 9 

because I think it takes precedents over even 10 

this meeting, which I think is important.  You 11 

asked, Madam Chairman, earlier where are the 12 

people, and I would say they're not here.  And 13 

they're not here for a reason. 14 

 You know, it was a couple of years ago 15 

that I was asked to testify before Tommy Wells 16 

about human disability issues, about disability 17 

programs.  And a friend and I were there, and 18 

there was no one else.  And we suggested to Tommy 19 

that the reason there were no other 20 

representatives was it was so difficult.  There 21 

was no sign of welcoming. 22 
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 I was going to comment on how wonderful 1 

it was that you had an interpreter, you know, and 2 

now I find out it isn't your interpreter.  I hope 3 

I live to survive long enough to see where you 4 

really as City officials can build an environment 5 

or have meetings where you really do welcome. 6 

 I would hate to tell you.  You probably 7 

wouldn't have gotten here either if you were a 8 

visually impaired, partially hearing old woman in 9 

a wheelchair.  It was a difficult trip to get 10 

here, okay?  And you're not going to find a lot 11 

of us around. 12 

 What Tommy did was have a meeting in 13 

another location, and we had over 300 people -- 14 

people, not representatives, not people that were 15 

talking for other people, but people. 16 

 I really do consider the ramp to be 17 

atrocious. 18 

 Tommy -- Jim.  No, it was Jim Graham 19 

asked me back in December of '09 if I would 20 

gather a group together to speak with the 21 

administration of the library about access, and 22 
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so I did.  I think he tried three times to get 1 

Ms. Cooper to come.  We changed the schedule.  2 

She couldn't make it, so she sent three 3 

representatives whom she said would be speaking 4 

for her. 5 

 We were told that the front ramp, the 6 

ramp that we had all used before, was off the 7 

table.  We couldn't talk about that.  We only 8 

could talk about that atrocious thing that goes 9 

around into the back of the building. 10 

 We talked, we listened, we looked, we 11 

studied, and at the end -- 12 

 Is my time up? 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  You can 14 

just wrap up. 15 

 MS. OWEN:  At the end of the meeting, it 16 

was agreed verbally by the two representatives 17 

from the library that I would be the point 18 

person, and that they would meet with me, and we 19 

would negotiate further and discuss further the 20 

access issues involved.  And I had gotten Jim -- 21 

I'm sorry -- John, John Salmon, who is one of the 22 
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leading experts historically on building access, 1 

was there, and we all said, "Please run things by 2 

John, and Mary Jane Owen is a point person." 3 

 I tried repeatedly to work with the 4 

group, and they said they didn't need me. 5 

 Thank you. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 7 

much for coming down and taking the effort as you 8 

explained to us to be here today and to provide 9 

your testimony.  We do appreciate that, and we 10 

also thank you for not just getting down here, 11 

but also then waiting all this time to provide 12 

your testimony.  I do appreciate that for 13 

everybody. 14 

 MS. OWEN:  But it's an issue that is so 15 

important, so important, and I commend you all.  16 

But please try to make the meetings more 17 

accessible. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'm sorry.  19 

You're not -- right now you're not on the 20 

microphone. 21 

 MS. OWEN:  Okay. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So I apologize. 1 

 MS. OWEN:  I have a loud voice. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I know, but the 3 

reporter has to have everything on the 4 

microphone; otherwise, it won't be recorded. 5 

 MS. OWEN:  Forgive me. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 7 

much. 8 

 Okay.  The next -- how are you doing? 9 

 MR. BREWSTER:  Good evening. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Hello. 11 

 MR. BREWSTER:  My name is Evelyn 12 

Brewster, and I am President of the 3150 16th 13 

Street Residents Association.  We are in strong 14 

opposition to the variance. 15 

 The property is just not unique.  DCPL 16 

states that because the property fronts on two 17 

streets, it makes it unique.  This is really a 18 

misnomer.  Sixteenth Street is a five-lane road 19 

that runs north and south between Georgia Avenue 20 

and Silver Spring and Pennsylvania Avenue in 21 

Washington.  It is more than 100 feet from the 22 
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library's entrance. 1 

 The 16th Street that DCPL references is a 2 

short, one-quarter moon-shaped, one-lane access 3 

road that provides 10 to 12 parking spaces for 4 

the Park Marconi residents; thus, the property 5 

fronts only on Lamont. 6 

 Regarding adverse impact, the expansion 7 

is a detriment to the public good.  This area, as 8 

you heard, is extremely dense, nearly 1,000 9 

residents in four buildings.  In the past 3 10 

years, we have experienced four fires, resulting 11 

in loss of life and property. 12 

 During the Deauville five-alarm fire, 13 

because of the already tight ground-level space 14 

constrictions, firefighters had to enter our 15 

buildings, bring their hoses up our stairs into 16 

our homes and out of our windows to fight the 17 

fire just a few feet away.  Wind gusts took the 18 

flame 6 feet to the church, and it, too, was 19 

consumed. 20 

 I was fortunate.  Only the paint of my 21 

interior walls melted, and only the glass popped 22 
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out of frame guard. 1 

 The drawings in DCPL's brief are 2 

misleading.  For example, the space between Park 3 

Marconi and the Library is at some points less 4 

than 17 feet.  This was left off the drawing. 5 

 DCPL has ignored the outcries of the 6 

community and the mounting evidence regarding the 7 

need for greater access for fire and emergency 8 

assistance, and they began and continue to build 9 

this huge expansion among the mist and decay of 10 

two burned-out hulls, creating even more limited 11 

access to fire and emergency assistance to 1,000 12 

citizens. 13 

 Once completed, it's done.  Our children 14 

and our children's children may have to pay the 15 

cost of our actions today.  We have a 16 

responsibility now not only to ourselves but to 17 

future generations to deny this variance and 18 

protect the public good. 19 

 Oh, and since I got a few seconds left, I 20 

would just like to add that I agree very much 21 

with Mary Jane, because we have met with the 22 
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library.  They have the appearance, the very good 1 

appearance of cooperating, but they, too, write 2 

fairy tales, a lot of which appear on their 3 

website.  They are very nice people individually, 4 

but they are just misguided.  There was plenty of 5 

time before all of this came to be that we as a 6 

community wanted to sit down and actually meet 7 

with them, talk with them sincerely. 8 

 And the scheme that we came up -- and 9 

again, Mary Jane is correct.  We came up with 10 

Scheme G that Dr. Cooper said her people had the 11 

authorization to speak for her.  Once it went 12 

back to her and it came back to the community, it 13 

was back to the same old thing. 14 

 So all the meetings that we held, all the 15 

time we took off from work, all the things that 16 

we did to try to comply were ignored, and I'm 17 

really sorry about that.  But I'm not sorry to 18 

help save lives. 19 

 Thank you. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 21 

 MS. ARMSTRONG:  Good afternoon.  My name 22 
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is Faye Armstrong, and I'm President and Chairman 1 

of Design Review for Historic Mount Pleasant, but 2 

I appear here in my personal capacity as the HMP 3 

Board has not had an opportunity to consider all 4 

the details of the library's submission. 5 

 I oppose the variance being requested.  6 

While the site is not rectangular, it does not 7 

seem exceptional in the city in which a regular 8 

street grate is overlaid with strong diagonals, 9 

nor does the size of the lot seem inadequate for 10 

present purposes. 11 

 This library should not be compared to 12 

modern new libraries such as Benning Road or 13 

Washington Highlands, but rather to the other two 14 

Carnegie Branch Libraries, Takoma Park and 15 

Southwest. 16 

 The Mount Pleasant Library was the last 17 

and the largest of the three Carnegie Branch 18 

Libraries built in the District. 19 

 The historic nature of the library should 20 

be a reason for greater care in the design, any 21 

addition or changes, and thus scrutiny of the 22 
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need for any requested relief from zoning 1 

requirements. 2 

 Contrary to DCPL, you have a statement 3 

there.  I'm not going to look at -- some of these 4 

other points have been covered.  A principal 5 

thing that I want to address is the misstatement 6 

that's in DCPL's assertions and also picked up, 7 

quite to my surprise, in the OP report of what 8 

the Commission on Fine Arts and HPRB said with 9 

respect to the possibility of the location, the 10 

necessary location or not of the addition. 11 

 Neither one -- Commission for Fine Arts, 12 

which is not a historic preservation 13 

organization, its standard for review is general 14 

aesthetic considerations; whereas HPRB is the 15 

historic preservation guru, if you will. 16 

 When this case went to CFA, they heard 17 

our objections.  I appeared at the hearing, and 18 

they raised a number of different concerns about 19 

the initial design, which was the so-called "ice 20 

box" or the glass-fronted box on Lamont Street. 21 

 They picked up, they heard our objections 22 
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to the location and also to other aspects of the 1 

initial proposal, and they -- and I quote here.  2 

What they said about the location after that 3 

first hearing was they encouraged further 4 

exploration of accommodating more of the proposed 5 

building program at the rear of the building 6 

instead of at the northwest side.  So that's as 7 

close to my knowledge as they ever came to 8 

indicating a precise location.  I don't think 9 

they did. 10 

 HPRB in contrast, HPRB considered the 11 

case after CFA had ruled.  My understanding from 12 

working with the staff was that he was not even 13 

necessarily going to take it for an HPRB 14 

decision, but seeing all of the objections and 15 

the ruckus in the neighborhood, they decided it 16 

would be wise to have HPRB rule on the case.  And 17 

the HPRB did accept the design. 18 

 The staff report significantly stated 19 

although the side yard provided possibilities for 20 

an addition, the availability of the rear yard 21 

created an opportunity for approaches more 22 
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satisfactory to the community. 1 

 So I would have to say that both the 2 

reviewing agencies recognized that there were 3 

alternatives out there in terms of the location 4 

and also the size and the shape and the massing 5 

and all the other design considerations that were 6 

at play in this case. 7 

 So I know of no basis in the OP report 8 

that the Historic Preservation's concerns, quote, 9 

"prohibited new construction on the northwest 10 

portion of the lot." 11 

 Other designs were possible and should 12 

have been developed and submitted to CFA and 13 

submitted to HPO and HPRB.  They were not some of 14 

these other designs like Plan G, which I frankly 15 

had forgotten about.  Those were discussed in a 16 

separate -- on a separate track in kind of a Jim 17 

Graham-mediated series of meetings that were 18 

directed primarily -- I was at only one of those 19 

-- was directed primarily at some of these 20 

significant concerns that Mary Jane has, the 21 

disability, the access concerns, and the fire, 22 
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the safety concerns that were raised that were 1 

not as germane to Historic Mount Pleasant.  And 2 

we were not participating in those meetings. 3 

 But what I would say about these other 4 

plans is that those plans did never -- none of 5 

the others or rose -- were actually adopted as a 6 

proposal by the library and put forward into 7 

either CFA or HPRB.  So, while some of these 8 

other designs were sketched out, they were not -- 9 

they were not true alternatives that were fully 10 

discussed. 11 

 So, as I say here in my written 12 

statement, it was -- other designs were clearly 13 

possible.  They might have gone on the rear or 14 

the side, and those should have been developed 15 

formally and submitted.  It was DCPL's inability 16 

or unwillingness to explore such alternatives 17 

with its architects, reviewing agencies, and the 18 

community that has produced the practical 19 

difficulty of which it now complains. 20 

 So I agree.  I won't take much -- I agree 21 

with the line of argument here that Chris and 22 
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Gregg have presented, that the things that the 1 

library has claimed as institutional necessities 2 

are in fact program objectives developed for new 3 

libraries that are not necessarily applicable to 4 

historic buildings.  Under the same building 5 

program for which DCPL insists that Mount 6 

Pleasant must have an oversized addition, it has 7 

given the Takoma Park Branch Library a 8 

beautifully, historically accurate renovation, 9 

with no addition whatsoever, and as we talked 10 

about here, there is no meeting room. 11 

 Why is Mount Pleasant different?  Because 12 

Mount Pleasant had a large enough site.  It was 13 

the largest of the three Carnegie Libraries, and 14 

it had two stories with a basement that's 15 

claimable for more space, a larger lot, not large 16 

perhaps in comparison with some of the modern 17 

libraries, but there was enough space there that 18 

they thought they could get their modern library 19 

wish list -- and I would also call it a "wish 20 

list" -- imposed on this historic building.  And 21 

we object strongly to that effort. 22 
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 Thank you very much. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 2 

much.  Those statements or the points that you 3 

made were very helpful. 4 

 MR. HARGROVE:  Before I start, may I ask 5 

you a question, Madam Chairman? 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Sure. 7 

 MR. HARGROVE:  All right.  That's 8 

wonderful.  So that won't take away from my 9 

pitiful 3 minutes. 10 

 Today, when we saw what happened -- 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'm sorry.  Can 12 

you start off by stating your name and home 13 

address? 14 

 MR. HARGROVE:  Excuse me.  I'm sorry. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That way, we 16 

don't have any issues with the recording. 17 

 MR. HARGROVE:  All right.  My name is Ann 18 

Hargrove.  I'm a longtime resident of Ward 1 and 19 

have been involved with zoning and planning for 20 

many years in other cities as well as in the 21 

District, and I'm very concerned about this 22 
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particular issue. 1 

 But before I go to the testimony, the 2 

question I have has to do with what to do about 3 

the issue that is before us.  I'm a great 4 

believer in citizen participation in these 5 

things, and I'm sure all of you are, too. 6 

 This morning, we heard Chris Otten 7 

attempt to be the person who would be 8 

representing a variety of people who I gather 9 

live with actually within the 500- or 600-foot 10 

area, right around the library. 11 

 The problem with what happened, in 12 

addition to the mistake he made, is that the 13 

people who probably were involved don't know 14 

zoning, although we all might wish people, you 15 

know, enjoyed the subject as much as all of you 16 

do.  They do not know all of the intricacies of 17 

zoning and probably didn't realize that this 18 

would happen, that they would not have any 19 

representation. 20 

 The result is that you've not heard from 21 

them.  We've been very fortunate in having two 22 
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very, very good witnesses today to begin to 1 

explain what it was like to live on a block with 2 

a horrible fire that occurred there a few years 3 

ago that literally took down buildings and a 4 

beautiful church right in their midst, and they 5 

barely escaped themselves from having the same 6 

kind of thing happen to their own buildings. 7 

 These kinds of issues that they have 8 

raised as well as the historic preservation 9 

issues that have been raised are very, very 10 

serious, particularly since it does appear that 11 

the library didn't take into account all of these 12 

factors. 13 

 I wonder if it would be possible for you 14 

to extend this case to another date, so that 15 

these people could be invited.  I'm sure those 16 

people in the community would invite them to come 17 

and be able to participate in the hearing and 18 

have a say-so about their feelings. 19 

 That's particularly important, Madam 20 

Chairman, not just because they're residents who 21 

are deserving of it within the guideline or the 22 
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parameter that you normally give party status to 1 

people for, but because you normally give party 2 

status to people for, but because if they do want 3 

to go to court at some point about this case, 4 

they will need to have party status, and I think 5 

it would be a very generous gesture and 6 

appropriate gesture for the Commission to 7 

consider. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I thank you for 9 

your question.  Let me just address your 10 

question.  I'll answer it now. 11 

 MR. HARGROVE:  All right. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Obviously, you 13 

can continue on with your 3-minute statement. 14 

 I appreciate the concern.  We do have 15 

affidavits which do express individuals' concerns 16 

in writing that were obviously not able to be 17 

here and were not given party status due to some 18 

of the failures in regards to how they were 19 

supposed to provide other documentation. 20 

 In addition to that, I think that, you 21 

know, we are always open to allowing people to 22 
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come in.  There's a large group here that has 1 

taken a large portion of the day and did come, so 2 

it does provide notice that people did get notice 3 

and do come to these meetings and do provide 4 

testimony. 5 

 In addition to that, I think that if 6 

there were individuals that had provided 7 

affidavits that wanted to come, we made that 8 

decision back around 1:30.  It's now almost seven 9 

o'clock.  I think that there is probably 10 

sufficient time for them to have been informed 11 

during any of our breaks, and then they could 12 

have probably gotten here to testify. 13 

 I don't think we will continue this case. 14 

 We're trying, a great effort of all the Board 15 

members and all of our other individuals, the 16 

staff, to wrap this case up today, but I 17 

appreciate your comments. 18 

 And I'll turn back to you now for your 19 

remarks. 20 

 MR. HARGROVE:  Thank you. 21 

 First, as to the Requirement No. 1 in 22 
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terms of the prongs that we've talked about, that 1 

the property exhibit a unique exceptional 2 

situation. 3 

 Taking the OP report and DCPL's 4 

prehearing statement together, the following four 5 

factors are principally relied upon in an effort 6 

to show that this requirement is met; one, a 7 

claimed ambiguity as to where the rear yard is 8 

located, because of the shape of the lot and the 9 

fact that the lot fronts on two streets and meets 10 

the definition of corner lot. 11 

 DCPL argues this at some length and talks 12 

about three options for determining the location 13 

of the rear yard.  I submit that there is no such 14 

ambiguity because, under the definition of rear 15 

yard in Section 199.1, it is the location at the 16 

rear of the building, not the lot street 17 

frontage, that determines the location of the 18 

rear yard. 19 

 In 199.1 and elsewhere of the 20 

regulations, the concept of street frontage and 21 

the choice that the definition of street frontage 22 
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gives to an owner of a lot fronting on more than 1 

one street, whether a corner lot or a through 2 

lot, relate to the determination of allowable 3 

height under the definition of building height in 4 

Section 199.2 and have nothing to do with the 5 

location of the rear yard. 6 

 Whichever Zoning Administrator first 7 

invoked street frontage in connection with a 8 

location of the rear yard considerably obfuscated 9 

the matter and did not -- and did all concerned a 10 

disservice. 11 

 As DCPL's own statement makes clear at 12 

page 11, once you go to the dictionary, as 13 

required by 199.2(g), and determine that "rear" 14 

means opposite the front, no surprise there, it 15 

is obvious that the rear yard of the library 16 

building is the area where DCPL wants to put its 17 

addition.  Opposite the front of the library 18 

building is the area where DCPL wants to put its 19 

addition. 20 

 And enclosed by the southwest and 21 

southeast boundaries, there are no three options, 22 
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and the situation is unambiguous.  DCPL wants to 1 

expand out the rear and does not have room enough 2 

to do so and still meet the rear yard requirement 3 

under Section 404, but this is simply because the 4 

area at the rear is too small, not because of the 5 

five-sided shape or the street frontage of the 6 

lot, which accordingly are irrelevant to the 7 

question of exceptional situation. 8 

 Number two, the size of the lot.  True, 9 

if the lot were bigger, no variance would be 10 

required to accommodate the addition, but the 11 

fact that an owner needs more space for his or 12 

her project is more nearly the norm in area 13 

variance cases than an exception. 14 

 Otherwise, a high proportion of owners 15 

seeking area variances would need to do nothing 16 

more to meet the first prong of the variance test 17 

than show that their lot is too small to 18 

accommodate their desired project and thereby 19 

automatically pass the first test.  Something 20 

more than a mere desire for more space must be 21 

shown to establish exceptional situation. 22 
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 Number three, that being the case, both 1 

DCPL and OP point to the fact that DCPL has 2 

standard requirements for its facilities that it 3 

wants this project to meet, a 100-seat meeting 4 

room.  This seems to me to confuse the first 5 

prong of the variance test with the second.  Any 6 

owner seeking an area variance as project 7 

requirements that he or she asserts cannot be met 8 

without the variance.  Those requirements may be 9 

properly considered in determining whether there 10 

are practical difficulties caused by an 11 

exceptional situation, the second prong of the 12 

variance test, but they don't constitute the 13 

exceptional situation. 14 

 Four, the building status is a 15 

contributing building in a historic district.  16 

The problem here is that the Court of Appeals has 17 

held that a property location in an historic 18 

district is not sufficient to justify a finding 19 

of uniqueness.  Otherwise, every property so 20 

classified would be entitled to the variance.  21 

That's the Myrick versus District of Columbia 22 
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case cited in this statement. 1 

 I can only conclude that the Applicant 2 

has not met its burden of proof to establish a 3 

unique exceptional situation for the property, 4 

and that for that reason alone, the application 5 

should be denied. 6 

 Practical difficulty.  The sole argument 7 

advanced to show a practical difficulty resulting 8 

form the claimed exceptional situation is that 9 

DCPL has standard requirements for its 10 

facilities, including notably a 100-seat meeting 11 

room that it cannot meet without taking up most 12 

of the rear yard. 13 

 OP says DCPL mandates these requirements 14 

for each full-service library, but it's essential 15 

for the Board to bear in mind that these are 16 

DCPL's mandates, and that on their face, they are 17 

like any other owner's requirements for executing 18 

a desired project. 19 

 DCPL correctly notes that the Court of 20 

Appeals has sometimes stated that an entity 21 

oriented to public services can be treated with a 22 
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bit more leniency than a commercial entity or 1 

private landowner, but as those cases themselves 2 

indicate, the asserted project needs of such an 3 

entity are still subject to close scrutiny in 4 

light of the requirements of the Zoning 5 

Regulations. 6 

 The mere fact that a variance is sought 7 

by an agency of the District Government does not 8 

mean that anything goes.  Indeed, anyone who has 9 

followed land use matters in D.C. as long as I 10 

have knows that there is a strong policy interest 11 

on the part of the public in ensuring that the 12 

D.C. and Federal Governments are required to play 13 

by the same zoning rules as everyone else. 14 

 I recall that a provision to that precise 15 

effect regarding the District Government was 16 

included in a comprehensive plan in the 1980s, 17 

and the District Government has improved its 18 

attitude towards that sort of thing. 19 

 So the Board cannot properly simply adopt 20 

DCPL's program mandates as its own, but must 21 

carefully explore whether the agency's implacable 22 
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insistence on imposing a one-size-fits-all plan 1 

on the existing facility with its obvious cost in 2 

terms of loss of open space is warranted.  The 3 

Board must seriously explore whether redesign 4 

should be considered in view of the adverse 5 

effects on zoning integrity, the sincerely 6 

expressed views of the community that the library 7 

is intended to serve, and the arguments that have 8 

been advanced that there are alternative ways to 9 

reasonably approximate DCPL's program objectives. 10 

 Thank you for your attention.  I'm sorry 11 

I rushed through that so rapidly. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No, thank you 13 

very much again for coming down.  I think that, 14 

Ms. Hargrove, a lot of these statements, a lot of 15 

the witnesses have been very helpful, and for 16 

also submitting a written copy of your statement. 17 

 MR. HARGROVE:  Thank you. 18 

 I wonder if I could pass this over to 19 

Robin. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think there's 21 

actually two individuals. 22 
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 MR. ALSA:  Good evening, members of the 1 

Board.  My name is Mario Alas.  I'm co-owner of 2 

the Haydees Restaurant at 3102 Mount Pleasant, 3 

and I also live in Mount Pleasant. 4 

 I am here today to testify on my support 5 

to have more efficiency entrance for the Fire 6 

Department to enter and save the lives of those 7 

in restaurants, apartment buildings, or any other 8 

establishments who serves hundreds of people and 9 

residents. 10 

 With more accessible entrances in the 11 

back of the buildings, it will be easier for the 12 

fire -- okay, I got a little bit lost.  Forgive 13 

me.  It will be easier for the firefighters to do 14 

their jobs and keep thousands of people safer. 15 

 Over the last few years, the area has 16 

suffered two major fires and other emergencies 17 

such as the Deauville fire in 2007 in which I 18 

felt that all buildings will catch fire.  19 

Luckily, they didn't; however, it was very 20 

difficult for the firefighters to enter the 21 

building, because there was no back entrances. 22 
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 And I try all my best to round up as many 1 

people as I could until I was ordered to evacuate 2 

my premises.  Over 200 families were displaced, 3 

and I feel that we should not risk another 4 

situation like this taking place again. 5 

 Even the fire that took place in the 6 

Sarbin Towers on September 2010 in which two 7 

lives were lost and many others with critical 8 

injuries, and the residents of the building 9 

unable to escape and lives were lost because 10 

there was not sufficient evacuation routes. 11 

 I am asking for the City officials to 12 

make the right decision on behalf of who suffer 13 

that destruction fire of emergency and to help 14 

prevent future catastrophes for the people in 15 

this area. 16 

 The people in Mount Pleasant need your 17 

help to prevent future tragedies, and now it is a 18 

good time to make a good start.  Please do not 19 

allow ramp that will prevent emergency response 20 

team to enter the premises to be built. 21 

 Also, since we are in the field of 22 
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keeping the new structures safe, you should also 1 

take a special consideration to the 2 

grandfathering of the buildings in 3100 block of 3 

Mount Pleasant that no longer meet the codes.  4 

The most direct addressing this is to provide a 5 

north-south emergency access route between Mount 6 

Pleasant and 16th Street buildings.  This way, 7 

ladder trucks could rescue residents in the units 8 

five to eight stories up and reach units in the 9 

back in which there are standards set by the 10 

International Fire Code. 11 

 Without the emergency access lane, the 12 

standard can't be met and will not be good for 13 

those who are in danger of not making it out of 14 

burning building. 15 

 We are human beings, and safety is a 16 

requirement.  We demand this requirement in order 17 

to save hundreds of lives, and that the millions 18 

of taxpayers' dollars is investing for building, 19 

they ought to be put into good use by building a 20 

safer building with easy fire access and escape 21 

that is beneficial for the community. 22 
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 Thank you very much. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 2 

much. 3 

 MS. VANEGAS:  Good evening, everyone.  My 4 

name is Haydee Vanegas.  I own a business on 3102 5 

and 3104 Mount Pleasant, and also I live in Mount 6 

Pleasant for 23 years.a 7 

 I want to start with a question today.  I 8 

want to know who is Ms. Cooper, because I going 9 

to many meetings, I never met her.  Only person I 10 

see is the gentleman with the white shirt in the 11 

meetings, but if she is the director, she is not 12 

acting in good faith for the community. 13 

 I live in the community for 23 years.  I 14 

have a lot of family.  I represent the Spanish 15 

community.  We are in danger, and Ms. Cooper 16 

doesn't act in good faith.  She is just worried 17 

about her check and go, and we have to stay in 18 

the community suffering all these fires. 19 

 In the past 3 years -- I want to read my 20 

statement.  The past 3 years, we get the 21 

Deauville fire with 200 people without homes.  22 
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Mount Pleasant was closed for 1 week, no 1 

business.  We lost a lot of the money.  Every 2 

business was closed.  No traffic for one week, 3 

smelling the smoking, a lot of people sad, and 4 

then one year later, the other -- across the 5 

street on 16th Street -- and it's all in the same 6 

block -- another building, Sarbin Towers catch 7 

fire, two people dying.  Many others were 8 

injured. 9 

 We want to plan this for the future to 10 

leave the access to Mount Pleasant who serve -- 11 

have a lot of apartment buildings, a lot of 12 

restaurants, and this is a good chance to get 13 

opportunity to leave the access for those places. 14 

 It's easy to change the plans.  Just 15 

follow the community, what ANC suggests to them. 16 

 A lot of people came last night and signed 17 

petition, and we gave it to Chris.  We told 18 

Chris, 100 percent, but I decide to come by 19 

myself, and I find out those applications are not 20 

accepted. 21 

 But I come, and you have opportunity to 22 
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hear our need. 1 

 Thank you. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 3 

much for coming out and providing us with your 4 

testimony. 5 

 MR. PRICE:  Good afternoon.  My name is 6 

Herbert Price, and I live in the Samuel Kelsey 7 

apartments, a seniors and disabled apartment 8 

building on 14th Street. 9 

 I'm coming to speak to you to let you 10 

know that we -- some -- a large number of us got 11 

involved with trying to have some input into the 12 

library project, you know. 13 

 One of the things that bothers us a whole 14 

lot was the fact that they had a 7-foot-high 15 

ramp, about 120 feet, and I heard people say 16 

today approximately 93 feet.  Okay.  That seems 17 

to be -- represent a big stumbling block for 18 

especially older people and disabled to people to 19 

transfer something like that. 20 

 We also -- to be heard, we got out and we 21 

got active.  We stood in front of the library, 22 
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did some demonstrations.  We also got petitions 1 

signed to have -- to have the library board to 2 

come, and we did have this gentleman here.  I 3 

don't know his name, in the white shirt.  He came 4 

to our building and visited with us, but he 5 

passed out pieces of paper that were nondescript 6 

with nothing that told us what we were going to 7 

anticipate. 8 

 So just as a final, final effort, you 9 

know, since you do kind of control things, you'll 10 

be the final say-so, we will hope that you will 11 

at least think about the community, even though I 12 

don't know if that's your function here or not, 13 

but what the community wants or needs. 14 

 I've heard this over and over again, too, 15 

how parts -- the library board, for example, 16 

didn't seem to be considering the needs of the 17 

community, and I would also say -- and this is 18 

probably out of bounds, but where we live with 19 

the development of 14th Street, the District 20 

Department of Transportation didn't consider our 21 

needs and to this day does not consider our 22 
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needs.  And as a result, we are living in a 1 

traffic hazard at 14th and Park Road where people 2 

have to fight against the traffic.  We can't get 3 

across the street without breaking the law. 4 

 But in any event, you kind of heard what 5 

I have to say.  I hope you will consider us, and 6 

thank you very much for your time. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 8 

 MS. DIENER:  Good evening, Commissioner. 9 

 Thank you so much.  My name is Robin Diener.  10 

You actually have my testimony, which I apologize 11 

for the extraordinary number of typos in this.  I 12 

think I had given you my draft. 13 

 [Laughter.] 14 

 MS. DIENER:  Anyway, I am the Executive 15 

Director of the Library Renaissance Project, 16 

which was founded by Ralph Nader in 2002 to 17 

promote and protect the public interest in the 18 

D.C. Public Library. 19 

 I'm not going to go through all my 20 

testimony here.  I'm just going to give you some 21 

brief highlights. 22 
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 One of the two things I do is that 1 

directors attend a lot of, lot of, lot of, lot of 2 

meetings, as do some of the members of the 3 

library here, too.  Some meetings that I did not 4 

attend were the Blue Ribbon Task Force on 5 

Libraries meetings, because those were closed to 6 

the public.  It was convened by Mayor Williams 7 

first in 2004, and I believe they actually 8 

developed at least the start of the program 9 

design requirements, although I don't remember 10 

them ever being called that. 11 

 The task force issued a draft report in 12 

2006 or at the end of 2005, and our organization 13 

responded to that with a critique wherein the 14 

principal thing we recommended was that the 15 

neighborhood -- that the library create 16 

neighborhood committees to deal with just the 17 

kinds of things that we've seen here today, where 18 

the neighbors' true concerns and worries and 19 

hopes and dreams are not necessarily addressed. 20 

 I have to say if there's one thing, it's 21 

perhaps not relevant to what you're doing, but 22 
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the reason we're here at this very, very late 1 

date, when the building has already been 2 

partially constructed, is because DCPL, which has 3 

done a lot of good work, has a huge Achille's 4 

heel in that it does not like to listen to the 5 

public. 6 

 They don't like suggestions.  They don't 7 

like criticism.  They like the compliments, and 8 

they deserve a lot of compliments for many of the 9 

things that have been done around the city, but 10 

in this case at Mount Pleasant, it's just 11 

completely inexplicable why they have pushed back 12 

so hard on the community, at least that's my 13 

point of view. 14 

 I'm not going to go into the 15 

institutional necessity, but I agree with 16 

everything that's been said about the fact that 17 

this is not necessary to do this, this way. 18 

 And I'm glad that this drawing is up, 19 

because if I could just say, this was stroke of 20 

genius that the CFA and the Historic Preservation 21 

and the library struggled with how to get people 22 
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in the front door to maintain the historic 1 

staircase and the orientation of the building, 2 

which is, you know, wherever the rear yard is.  3 

It is very clear where the front of the building 4 

is, and because of a lot of back-and-forth, they 5 

ended up with this crazy thing on this side, 6 

which is way too long and which nobody likes. 7 

 They can have their addition, hopefully a 8 

little bit smaller, but this little staircase 9 

down, which allows the handicapped access and 10 

regular people without challenges like that, to 11 

come in the same entrance -- and it could even be 12 

on both sides, it's the solution to the problem. 13 

 And I happen to know Henry Myerberg, the 14 

architect in this.  We went to the sixth grade 15 

together, but I have had no communication with 16 

him, because I know that DCPL doesn't like that. 17 

 But he had the original design to take off the 18 

front stairs and allow everyone to come in 19 

through a terrazzo entrance.  That, too, would 20 

have solved the problem, but Historic 21 

Preservation didn't like that -- and 22 
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understandably. 1 

 I mean, we have got the Carnegie Stairway 2 

to Enlightenment.  We don't want to get rid of 3 

that, but here, just go down either side in a 4 

little short staircase or take the accessible 5 

ramp, which is not 7-feet high but now maybe 6 

about 3-feet down and only about 40-feet long, 7 

and you got everybody in the front entrance. 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Less than 2 feet. 9 

 MS. DIENER:  And that's my testimony.  10 

Thank you very much. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 12 

much. 13 

 Is there any further testimony from the 14 

public in regards to the 3-minute statements? 15 

 [No response.] 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 17 

again, thank you so much, everyone, for coming 18 

out this evening. 19 

 We still have Office of Planning.  Let's 20 

do this.  Before we get to OPM -- sorry, we're 21 

not going to get to you just yet -- let me see, 22 
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now that we've had, I think, some good kind of 1 

focused comments by some of these witnesses that 2 

I really appreciate -- your written statements, I 3 

think that they did provide some concise 4 

persuasive comments.  Are there questions from 5 

the Board of any of DCPL's witnesses? 6 

 MR. TURNBULL:  DCPL's witnesses? 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  Or you 8 

can ask any witnesses, any of the witnesses.  You 9 

have your choice. 10 

 MR. TURNBULL:  From the testimony that 11 

was 2 hours, 3 hours ago? 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes. 13 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Oh.  I've got to pull out 14 

my notes here and figure out where I was. 15 

 Well, I think we've had enough questions 16 

about the program.  I had a question on a 17 

program, but I think there's been so many people 18 

have talked about the program.  I don't think I 19 

have to go there. 20 

 I guess some of mine were the same.  I 21 

was basically trying to figure out the existing 22 
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space at 15,000, proposed was to be 22-5, or that 1 

was the goal.  We end up with 21-9, and the 2 

question -- my question was, is the program to 3 

grand? 4 

 At some point when you look at sites -- 5 

and this is Mr. Bonvechio, I guess -- when you 6 

look at libraries, at what point do you say we 7 

can't do this program, that we have to compromise 8 

and go back?  Is there a threshold?  Is there a 9 

process that you go through and say, "Well, where 10 

do we come to grips with the existing building, 11 

and how do we add on?"   And at what point do we 12 

say this, you know, we just can't do it? 13 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  We look at -- obviously, 14 

we look at it when we approach the building.  We 15 

look at it from what are -- as we said, what our 16 

goal is with the overall building program in 17 

terms of maximizing the amount of library 18 

services we can provide to a certain community, 19 

working with our architects, understanding what 20 

is allowable on that site.  We then have to make 21 

a determination of what we can and can't do. 22 
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 I use the examples of Georgetown and 1 

Petworth, which were both existing buildings 2 

where we were able to find ways to maximize that 3 

program.  Georgetown was a case where we were 4 

able to get the program in there.  Petworth even 5 

-- Petworth was a site that had no additional 6 

land around it to expand into, and we were not 7 

able to accommodate the whole program there. 8 

 But being that Mount Pleasant is the only 9 

library within Ward 1, we felt it important to 10 

provide as much library services at a central 11 

location to that community, and we were able to 12 

find a way to maximize that space and that site 13 

in order to get as much library program and 14 

subsequently as much library services to the 15 

Mount Pleasant community and the Ward 1 16 

community. 17 

 MR. TURNBULL:  So it's the only library 18 

in Ward 1.  How far away is the nearest library, 19 

then? 20 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I would have to -- I 21 

don't know off the top of my head how close -- 22 
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 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay. 1 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  -- the nearest libraries 2 

are. 3 

 MR. TURNBULL:  I'm just curious.  If you 4 

look at a matrix of the city and you start 5 

looking at different wards, do yo come to grips 6 

with, you know, we've got a library in Ward 1 7 

that needs to be as complete, there's going to be 8 

one a half-a-mile away or something, and that 9 

doesn't have to be?  Do you go through 10 

enumerations? 11 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I think the bigger thing 12 

where you're getting at is it falls more so on 13 

our operating budgets and how many people are 14 

available to staff library locations. 15 

 We've heard some examples of some smaller 16 

libraries which, unfortunately, were not part of 17 

our original budgeted amount of those 12 or 13 18 

libraries I have mentioned, and we've really 19 

struggled with our budgets to staff those smaller 20 

libraries, such as Deanwood or Northwest 1, which 21 

were parts of mayoral initiatives for collocation 22 
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facilities. 1 

 So I think there's multitudes of factors 2 

that go into where libraries are located, how 3 

they're staffed, and what we're able to do in 4 

each one of those locations. 5 

 MR. TURNBULL:  When you were looking at 6 

it, did you -- I mean, one of -- we ended up with 7 

so much paper today.  We killed a lot of trees. 8 

 I guess in Ms. McCarthy's testimony, we 9 

were talking about the -- one of your comments in 10 

your testimony is that clearly limited relief 11 

from the rear yard requirement is not 12 

inconsistent with the Zone Plan, but this isn't 13 

really limited relief.  This is full relief.  14 

You're asking for the whole 15. 15 

 MR. McCARTHY:  No.  I think another way 16 

to look at it is we are providing a rear yard 17 

that is necessary to provide light and air.  18 

We're just seeking relief from the Board about 19 

the location of that rear yard because the only 20 

place that makes sense to put it, the place where 21 

it's really needed, is along the east side of the 22 
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building between the library and Park Marconi. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can I just make 2 

sure that I clarify that?  What is your relief 3 

that you're requesting?  Are you requesting a 4 

relief from the determination on how you 5 

determine rear yard?  I think this is important. 6 

 Or are you requesting relief from a 15-foot rear 7 

yard setback to a zero rear yard setback? 8 

 MS. BRAY:  We've stated in our 9 

application that the relief requested is from 10 

15-foot setback in theory to a zero condition, 11 

but there is no -- 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So then Mr. 13 

Turnbull's comment would be correct? 14 

 MS. BRAY:  Right.  But I would add just 15 

for the record, there is no clear answer to which 16 

is the rear yard and from which point that 15 17 

feet is -- 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can I interrupt 19 

you for a second?  I'm sorry. 20 

 Who is doing this on the screen here?  21 

It's too distracting.  It's not part of the 22 
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procedures to have a computer going on in the 1 

background.  If you have an exhibit when you're 2 

testifying, you can do that, but otherwise please 3 

disconnect it.  Thank you. 4 

 I'm sorry.  I couldn't concentrate. 5 

 MS. BRAY:  That's okay. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I didn't know 7 

who was doing what, and it's late, so thank you. 8 

 MS. BRAY:  We've self-certified this 9 

application as going from a 15-foot condition to 10 

a zero condition; however, it's not clear from 11 

the record in this case, from the record in Case 12 

18152, what exactly is the rear yard. 13 

 We know what the rear yard is not.  The 14 

rear yard -- this Board's vote in Case 18152, it 15 

is essentially that the rear yard is not the 16 

southern line, southern boundary of the property 17 

between the existing library and the Park 18 

Marconi.  So we have not specifically said we're 19 

asking for a rear yard to be provided elsewhere. 20 

 I think for clarity's sake, what you've 21 

said, Mr. Turnbull, is accurate that we've gone 22 
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from a 15-foot condition, although we don't know 1 

specifically how to measure that, and that is 2 

part of the practical difficulties in this case. 3 

 MR. TURNBULL:  You have gone to the 4 

property line.  Let's, for my purposes, call it 5 

the "rear property line," which is the back -- 6 

which fronts on -- or ends on the back yard of 7 

the adjacent apartment building directly behind 8 

the library.  So the only open space left is the 9 

20-foot rear yard of that apartment building, I 10 

believe, so, I mean -- 11 

 MS. McCARTHY:  In terms of the definition 12 

of "yard," which is open to the sky, you have 13 

that, but you also have the garden area or the 14 

ramp area, which is open to the sky as well and 15 

is one whole side of the property. 16 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Yeah, but that's not a 17 

rear yard. 18 

 MS. McCARTHY:  Well, that's -- I think 19 

that's what Ms. Bray's point is. 20 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Well, I think we've 21 

determined -- 22 
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 MS. McCARTHY:  We know what the rear yard 1 

is not. 2 

 I think my answer is just we are not -- 3 

it's not like we are asking for 100-percent lot 4 

occupancy.  The absence of a rear yard does not 5 

mean that we are not providing setback, and I 6 

would argue we are providing setback in the place 7 

-- the two places where it is most necessary, 8 

where the building encroaches on the side of the 9 

library and where -- 10 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Right.  But you're going 11 

to the -- but you're going right to the property 12 

line with the structure. 13 

 MS. McCARTHY:  Yes. 14 

 MR. TURNBULL:  It's an addition. 15 

 MS. McCARTHY:  Yeah. 16 

 MR. TURNBULL:  The addition goes right to 17 

the property line, so the only really open space 18 

left is the building behind, directly behind. 19 

 MS. McCARTHY:  Right. 20 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  To me, that's not 21 

limited.  That's full relief. 22 
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 I guess I don't know whether the library 1 

ever looked at a program that was -- I mean, did 2 

you ever think why we only need 5 feet, 10 feet, 3 

7-1/2 feet, why do we need the whole 15 feet?  I 4 

guess it's going back to this whole program 5 

issue. 6 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  That was our way to 7 

maximize the library program is to gain that 8 

square footage that was realized by going to the 9 

property line. 10 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  Well, I will leave 11 

that, and maybe others may have some more 12 

questions on the same thing. 13 

 Windows at the rear of that building on 14 

the library.  I was looking for some elevations 15 

or something that would show it, and I really 16 

haven't seen any clear drawing.  I see a lot of 17 

perspectives looking at the back of the building 18 

that fronts on the apartment building, but there 19 

are windows up by the meeting room, I believe.  20 

Are there windows in that? 21 

 MR. STEWART:  On which side? 22 
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 MR. TURNBULL:  Well, let's call it the 1 

"rear" or my version of the rear of the building. 2 

 MR. STEWART:  Yes. 3 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Or what I infer as the 4 

rear of the building. 5 

 MR. STEWART:  There are four windows on 6 

the upper floor that are not in the meeting room. 7 

 They are actually the staff offices area. 8 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay, the staff offices.  9 

So there's no windows other than those four 10 

windows? 11 

 MR. STEWART:  On the rear, that's 12 

correct. 13 

 MR. TURNBULL:  On the rear. 14 

 Is there any -- when you did this 15 

building and came up, modeled this building, were 16 

there any sun studies done or shade in showing 17 

that the -- 18 

 MS. McCARTHY:  This is showing them right 19 

here. 20 

 MR. TURNBULL:  I mean, in one way, you've 21 

got the advantages that you're -- what your 22 
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building going is casting shadows mainly toward, 1 

but there is some from the southeast, probably in 2 

the morning, that's going to -- I was just 3 

wondering.  Did you ever do any shadow studies as 4 

to the impact of the library on the spaces around 5 

it? 6 

 MR. STEWART:  No, we did not. 7 

 MR. TURNBULL:  That's something you could 8 

do, though. 9 

 MR. STEWART:  We could do that. 10 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Could model some of that. 11 

 Okay. 12 

 I'm just curious as to how -- with that 13 

20-foot yard, does that 20-foot yard get light?  14 

Some sunlight is going to get in there, but is it 15 

now going to be totally dark? 16 

 Some of it is from their own building.  17 

You are going to get shade from their own 18 

building, too. 19 

 MR. STEWART:  Right. 20 

 MR. TURNBULL:  But I'm just curious what 21 

the overall impact now is with this structure in 22 
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that area for the residents, mainly because 1 

you've got bedrooms back there, and I'm just 2 

curious as to what that space would finally 3 

evolve.  What is the quality of life in that 4 

space for those people looking out?  Is it 5 

constantly in the shade?  Is there some sunlight? 6 

 MR. STEWART:  No, there is some sunlight, 7 

because as the sun comes around -- 8 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Right.  Well, but that's 9 

what I'm saying.  In one way, you're lucky that 10 

the south is -- the building is not impacting 11 

totally, but there is some, and I'd be interested 12 

in just seeing how that modeling plays out. 13 

 The other thing, I guess, is with -- is 14 

there any impact on the grading with the existing 15 

lots from a drainage standpoint?  The drainage on 16 

your lot, now that you're right up to the 17 

property line, is there any -- you're taking care 18 

of all the water on your site?  There's no 19 

downspouts?  The downspouts all feed internally 20 

and go to the sewer? 21 

 MR. STEWART:  Correct. 22 
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 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  And as far as 1 

you're concerned, you are not impacting the 2 

grades on any of the adjacent property? 3 

 MR. STEWART:  Correct. 4 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  The other question 5 

that I have, talking about impact, is there's a 6 

rather substantial rooftop.  There's rooftop 7 

units that are -- you've got a sloping roof.  8 

There is a penthouse enclosed up there with some 9 

substantial units.  What will be the noise impact 10 

of those units?  Do we have -- are you doing 11 

something to mitigate the noise from those 12 

air-handling units? 13 

 MR. STEWART:  Yes.  We've spent 14 

considerable extra resources to make sure that we 15 

had units that were quiet by comparison to 16 

others.  I can't remember exactly what the STC 17 

noise transmission will be, but there is -- they 18 

meet the Building Code requirements for the noise 19 

relative to the adjacencies to adjacent 20 

properties or distances to adjacent properties. 21 

 So they are special units, and we had a 22 
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lot of research done and talked to the 1 

manufacturers, because we had height issues that 2 

we had to accommodate for those units that were 3 

not possible with some of the manufacturers, so 4 

we had to find the right manufacturer that can 5 

meet the sound criteria but also have the height 6 

limited. 7 

 MR. TURNBULL:  I'm just -- I wouldn't 8 

mind getting a copy of those STC reports, just to 9 

know what those sound levels are, how that 10 

compares.  What did the library have before?  11 

They had minimal, if anything.  They just had 12 

heating.  I don't believe they had 13 

air-conditioning, did they? 14 

 MR. STEWART:  No, but their units were 15 

all on the ground. 16 

 MR. TURNBULL:  On the ground, down below. 17 

 MR. STEWART:  And they were loud. 18 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Yeah.  Okay.  I guess I'm 19 

just curious what would be the impact on these.  20 

I'm mainly looking at bedroom units that are 21 

going to be out, you know, looking over an 22 
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air-handling unit field here and what that -- 1 

 MR. STEWART:  Well, the noise that's 2 

being emitted is actually less than what was 3 

there before, because the units are new.  They 4 

take sound into account.  They're also higher 5 

into the air. 6 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Okay.  Well, if you could 7 

provide us with something on that, I think -- I 8 

mean, I would appreciate seeing something. 9 

 Now, when you go into a project like 10 

this, a renovation, and you end up with the 11 

square footage, what is the ratio of the -- 12 

you've got a lot of public space.  What is the 13 

gross to net square footage as far as usable 14 

space that you have other than the spaces that 15 

are ancillary? 16 

 MR. STEWART:  We're approximately 17 

80-percent usable. 18 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Eighty percent usable.  19 

Okay. 20 

 All right.  Madam Chair, I'll relinquish 21 

my time on this. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 1 

 MR. TURNBULL:  I may think of some more. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You're always 3 

welcome to jump back in. 4 

 Any other questions?  We'll just kind of 5 

go down the loan. 6 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 7 

 Actually, as a follow-up to Mr. 8 

Turnbull's last question, I wanted to see if you 9 

can kind of quantify the additional program 10 

elements or space that you get in this addition, 11 

if there's some sort of general way you can do 12 

that, you know, say X number of square feet, more 13 

work rooms, or X number of square feet, more 14 

bookshelves, storage.  Can you quantify that? 15 

 MR. STEWART:  I don't know that you can 16 

quantify exactly what the addition brings in 17 

terms of additional, because the building was 18 

reconfigured in totality.  But if you look at the 19 

efficiency of the original building, which was 20 

only 65 percent, and with the addition and the 21 

reconfiguration, you're at 80 percent.  Plus, 22 
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you've added two fire stairs and made the 1 

building ADA-compliant as well as compliant for 2 

life safety.  There's a significant improvement 3 

by the use of the addition. 4 

 MR. JORDAN:  If I may, Madam Chair, 5 

following up on that same type of question, 6 

because I think it's important to meet the second 7 

leg of your test, and that is, the services that 8 

is going to be allowed in this new building, 9 

what's the institutional necessity for that?  Is 10 

there a standard that says we need to have X 11 

amount of meeting space to meet, let's say, a 12 

national standard or that there was a local 13 

demand?  Is there some type of other services 14 

that are going on that you have to meet, that 15 

it's required to be in a library, and that you 16 

had to make these changes, and that this 17 

configuration for this building is required, so 18 

that you can meet that standard? 19 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  As I've stated, our 20 

building program does call for the 100-person 21 

meeting room, community room, which is used for a 22 
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multitude of purposes.  It's designed as a 1 

flexible space that allows us to hold our 2 

hundreds of library programs that we run 3 

throughout the day, as well as those community 4 

programs that need it. 5 

 One of the mission statements of the 6 

library is the library as community space.  So, 7 

by providing a 100-person meeting room, as well 8 

as providing two 12- to 15-person conference 9 

rooms, as well as individual study carrels that 10 

are all -- or study rooms and private tutor rooms 11 

that we like to call them, those are all part of 12 

our program that we believe help us meet that 13 

mission statement of library as community space. 14 

 MR. JORDAN:  Maybe I wasn't clear.  15 

That's the desire of the library to do that, and 16 

that's kind of an optional choice.  It's not a 17 

necessity that you expand to 150 people or 250.  18 

It's a selection that you made, so there's no 19 

standard.  Is there a standard that says that a 20 

library situated in this type of community with 21 

this amount of people around requires this much 22 
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meeting space, and that it should have maybe 1 

automated bookshelves or something? 2 

 I can understand what you may want to do, 3 

but is it a necessity based upon some standard 4 

that it meets these basic criteria? 5 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  Without being a 6 

librarian, I wouldn't be able to say what that -- 7 

if there is or isn't a national standard for the 8 

ideal size of a meeting room in a public library. 9 

 What I do know is by providing the space, 10 

we do give the community access to free meeting 11 

room space, and we are the only agency in the 12 

District that does provide free meeting room 13 

space at no cost to any organization that wants 14 

to use it. 15 

 MR. JORDAN:  So, without a standard or -- 16 

I'm not hearing you recite the standard.  So it 17 

could have less meeting room space at the 18 

selection or option of the library, and you can 19 

have some other configurations at the option of 20 

the library? 21 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I think we would want to 22 
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assure that we could meet that program.  Starting 1 

to reduce program size then takes away from those 2 

services that we're able to provide. 3 

 I wish there was a standard that I could 4 

point to that says here's why a 100-person 5 

meeting room is ideal.  I just don't have that 6 

knowledge with me right now, but it is one of 7 

those rules that we have, we've established for 8 

our neighborhood libraries. 9 

 MR. STEWART:  If I may, we're all getting 10 

hung up on this issue of 100-person meeting room. 11 

 The 100-person meeting room is only 12 

approximately 800 square feet. 13 

 If you took 800 square feet out of this 14 

program, it doesn't change with any significant 15 

impact what's happening with the building on the 16 

site.  So forget about the 100-person meeting 17 

room.  It's really irrelevant here in the grand 18 

scheme of things.  It's the whole programmatic 19 

requirement in its totality, not an individual, 20 

single component. 21 

 MR. JORDAN:  Well, as I determine and 22 
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look at the cases, I'm trying to get to where 1 

your necessity is for your programmatic layout of 2 

this building and thus the design of the 3 

building, so that's why I asked the question. 4 

 I used 100 because that's been kind of 5 

floating around.  Whether it was a 50-seat room, 6 

I wanted to know what necessitated it being 50.  7 

That's what I'm asking.  It could be 50-seated or 8 

whatever.  I just needed to know was there a 9 

standard somewhere that you're required to meet, 10 

such as hospitals now basically have to have 11 

semi-private rooms.  You can't have wards anymore 12 

because that's a standard somewhere.  That's kind 13 

of what I was asking. 14 

 MS. McCARTHY:  If I can take a crack?  I 15 

think it is -- 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can I just ask 17 

a quick question?  I think that Mr. Bonvechio had 18 

made a comment at the very beginning of the 19 

hearing.  He was talking about the programmatic 20 

needs, and he referenced the fact that -- you 21 

talked about where you came up with these 22 
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programmatic needs; is that correct? 1 

 I think that what would be great at the 2 

end -- I think we've already identified some 3 

additional, supplemental information we'd like to 4 

see.  If we could actually see that in writing or 5 

see where you're getting this programmatic or 6 

this institutional requirements from -- there was 7 

a reference, I think, to some sort of database 8 

that you have that kind of created some of the 9 

specs.  Just the information as to where you got 10 

this from, you identified there was a board of 11 

librarians and experts that kind of put together 12 

these issues, kind of laying out how you got 13 

here, how you got to these different 14 

requirements, and what expertise and what 15 

methodology brought you to those needs. 16 

 In addition to that, I also had a 17 

question, separate and apart from all of this, so 18 

I'm going to throw it in now. 19 

 Looking at the architectural PowerPoint 20 

that we got, page 10 -- the architectural 21 

PowerPoint, page 10 -- it shows that what you're 22 
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doing -- and I remember a discussion on this at 1 

some point in the appeal, but it's not in this 2 

case right now, so that's why I'm asking this 3 

question. 4 

 You're leaving open the exterior facade 5 

of the building, and it looks to me like you're 6 

creating an open lobby, is that correct, and 7 

conference center on the ground level?  And then 8 

you're pushing all of -- you then go to page 11, 9 

which shows the next.  You see gallery on the 10 

lower level or whatever level this is.  I can't 11 

see.  And then you are seeing the building room 12 

pushed all the way back to the rear of the lot.  13 

Is there a reason why design-wise you couldn't 14 

push this forward towards the front of the 15 

building and pull it away from the rear line? 16 

 I am looking at the design layout.  I 17 

don't understand why you couldn't push some of 18 

the density towards the rear of the existing 19 

facade and pull it away from the rear line of the 20 

building, and that's my question for -- for 21 

whoever wants to take it at this point. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  444 

 MR. STEWART:  Plan 10 is the terrace 1 

level.  That's the below-grade level, and what 2 

you see in the lower left corner of that is the 3 

mechanical rooms.  That's where all the 4 

mechanical spaces are. 5 

 The other darker gray area are the toilet 6 

rooms and the circulation space that connects to 7 

the upper level on the lower -- in the center 8 

piece there.  There's also a conference room in 9 

that wedge between the new building and the old 10 

building.  So there's really no extra space there 11 

to compress. 12 

 When you look at the first floor plan 13 

with the new entrance located on the side of the 14 

building where the handicap ramp is brought to 15 

the porch -- the area is located as porch -- and 16 

also where that Children's Stair access is, 17 

that's the new building lobby essentially.  And 18 

from that lobby, you have the break.  That lobby, 19 

that "gallery space" is what it's called, is kind 20 

of the breakout room, breakout area from that 21 

main meeting room.  It serves as the circulation 22 
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spine to get into the new building.  It connects 1 

to the monumental stair that connects up to the 2 

upper level.  That's really the main circulation 3 

space of the building.  That also functions as 4 

the -- it's glass-lit from above and separates 5 

the old from the new in that space. 6 

 And that space is really only about 7 

9-feet wide, so it's a circulation space.  It's 8 

not wasted space. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Why could you 10 

not -- I see you also have a circulation space in 11 

the main portion of the building, which is 12 

identified on Section 11, first floor, as "lobby" 13 

by the porch.  Is there a reason why you couldn't 14 

reconfigure this layout, even with the 15 

mechanical, move the mechanical up? 16 

 I'm just trying to understand if there's 17 

not another design rather than asking for 18 

100-percent relief on the rear yard. 19 

 MR. STEWART:  I don't think it gains you 20 

anything.  I think that if you -- if we didn't 21 

have -- if we weren't building all the way to the 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  446 

property line, then we would have to infill on 1 

the side yard. 2 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I would also -- you know, 3 

with now the main entrance of the library being 4 

at the top of the handicap ramp, that is our main 5 

grand entrance now to the library.  One of the 6 

things we heard today and at those meetings was 7 

the ability for that equal entrance experience 8 

for everyone, and we feel that creating this 9 

circulation space up here does give a grand 10 

entrance into the building and also provides that 11 

distinguished -- between what is new and what's 12 

old on the building. 13 

 So having the space does allow us to 14 

provide that entrance that everyone was looking 15 

for in terms of equal access. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'll open up 17 

the floor to any other questions from Board 18 

members. 19 

 MR. HINKLE:  Yeah.  Thank you, Madam 20 

Chair. 21 

 I just wanted to go back to the issue 22 
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with the program, and I'm having issues trying to 1 

understand the decisions that were made to get to 2 

where you are now. 3 

 I think I have heard that there was a 4 

process of looking at different schemes on this 5 

site to fit that program, and you've landed on 6 

this one that we have in front of us, but was 7 

there a process before that?  Did you look at 8 

other sites that could accommodate the entire 9 

program?  Did you look at splitting the program 10 

up?  How does that process work, and was there 11 

any decisions before getting the program that 12 

you're asking for on this particular site? 13 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  The decision on the 14 

actual location of the building, as we've heard, 15 

it's the one library in all of Ward 1. 16 

 Splitting the program up is not feasible 17 

from an operational standpoint of us trying to 18 

maintain multiple facilities.  The operational 19 

budget is just not there for us to create a new 20 

library, and we've struggled in the past when new 21 

facilities have been in different locations. 22 
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 Deanwood and Northwest 1, we've struggled 1 

operationally to try to staff those at adequate 2 

levels.  So splitting the program wasn't an 3 

option from that operational budget standpoint. 4 

 In a perfect world -- and we're getting 5 

to that point where we're now coming up with a 6 

facilities and service plan that will help direct 7 

what are those -- what are some good locations 8 

for libraries moving forward, and that plan 9 

specifically talks about moving forward and not 10 

addressing those libraries that were already 11 

under construction. 12 

 Again, it's a tough situation we're in 13 

because the money that was given for the Mount 14 

Pleasant -- or when the money was appointed for 15 

the Mount Pleasant Library as well as the other 16 

12 that we are working on, it was all done back 17 

in 2006 as part of the -- when there were 18 

discussions about creating a new central library, 19 

and at the time, the City Council voted that 20 

money should be dedicated first to the 21 

neighborhood libraries and not to a central 22 
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library. 1 

 So this was the funding we were given to 2 

create the Mount Pleasant Library as well as 3 

Anacostia and Petworth and Francis Gregory and 4 

those locations.  That's what drove the location. 5 

 That's what wanted us to -- or was one of the 6 

things pushing us towards maximizing the library 7 

services we could provide here on that site. 8 

 MS. McCARTHY:  Right.  And I think we 9 

should also add, though, that that -- for one 10 

thing, that is one difference between Takoma 11 

Park, which was mentioned, as not having had the 12 

room to expand and this, because Takoma Park was 13 

not in the set of libraries designated by the 14 

Council to receive this kind of major 15 

modernization.  Only $2 million, only a very 16 

small amount was allocated to that, so it wasn't 17 

an arbitrary decision on the library's part to 18 

say, "Oh, we'll have a uniform program some 19 

places and not others."  It was constraints 20 

established by the Council, number one. 21 

 And then, number two, there was a very 22 
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strong theme that people deserved that the 1 

library should not be saying to people in Ward 1, 2 

"Well, you know what, you're not going to get 3 

quite as big and nice a library as the people in 4 

Anacostia or Washington Highlands."  There was a 5 

strong attempt to make some parity between those 6 

libraries. 7 

 In this case, in particular, there were 8 

some fairly stark contrasts, because a lot of the 9 

initial opponents of adding to the library 10 

maintained that there was nothing that was needed 11 

to be added.  This was perfectly acceptable in 12 

terms of size, but they were not the people that 13 

didn't have computers at home and needed to have 14 

bilingual story times or do job applications at 15 

computers or have literacy classes. 16 

 So the kinds of things that drove the 17 

program for this site are important 18 

considerations that are germane to the 19 

neighborhoods around Mount Pleasant and in Ward 20 

1, and we can't just say, "Oh, the library just 21 

wanted to have a bigger facility."  There are a 22 
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lot of considerations. 1 

 MR. JORDAN:  That's kind of what I was 2 

asking in my question, and that there was also 3 

some Council direction as to having more 4 

neighborhood libraries by the way they budgeted. 5 

 MS. McCARTHY:  Right.  And there's also a 6 

Council requirement that we haven't really 7 

specifically mentioned, which is that all D.C. 8 

Government construction projects be LEED 9 

Silver-certified, so there was a substantial 10 

amount of resource that goes into that as well. 11 

 MR. JORDAN:  Madam Chair, if I can ask 12 

Commissioner Edwards a question, or are we going 13 

to wait? 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I actually have 15 

one more question for DCPL. 16 

 Do you have any other questions for DCPL? 17 

 Are you finished?  You're not finished? 18 

 MR. HINKLE:  I have one more.  19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Please go 20 

ahead. 21 

 MR. HINKLE:  It's a small one, so -- 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No, no.  Please 1 

go ahead. 2 

 MR. HINKLE:  I think this is to Mr. 3 

Stewart. 4 

 I was curious.  You said that for the 5 

plans, you eliminated the trees on the south side 6 

of the library as a request from the ANC; is that 7 

correct? 8 

 MR. STEWART:  My understanding is that a 9 

recent meeting, there was a request to remove 10 

those trees, so that access for the firemen was 11 

simplified. 12 

 MR. HINKLE:  Are there currently planned 13 

fences to go into that area, or is eliminating 14 

the trees just sufficient enough for that access? 15 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  We would eliminate -- at 16 

that ANC meeting, we would eliminate the 17 

plantings as well as the fence.  We would make 18 

sure that that area stayed clear for any sort of 19 

access that might be needed. 20 

 MR. HINKLE:  Okay.  Thank you. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I just have one 22 
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last question.  It was actually comment that Mr. 1 

Jordan made that made me think of it and also a 2 

comment that Mr. Turnbull made about the 3 

efficiency of the library, and that maybe 4 

different ways, whether they were considered by 5 

DCPL or by Mr. Stewart in regards to design. 6 

 Did you consider at all -- and I haven't 7 

thought about this probably since I was in law 8 

school, but electronic stacks where you have 9 

stacks, especially in cities where you don't 10 

maybe have the size or the room or the lot size 11 

to satisfy your 80,000 books, you know, in all 12 

nicely laid-out stacks, but rather have stacks 13 

which crank close and crank open in order to gain 14 

access to more books in order to maybe satisfy 15 

the programmatic needs, but at the same time not 16 

requiring such a large number for relief? 17 

 MR. BONVECHIO:  I don't think the driver 18 

of the program is the actual number of materials. 19 

 I would have to look at it to see what some of 20 

those bigger space drivers are, but I don't think 21 

linear feet of shelving is one of the big 22 
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constraints that we try to work around.  I think 1 

there's other elements like the children's 2 

program space and the children's room and the 3 

teen space and then the general reading spaces 4 

and spaces set up for computers that take up more 5 

of the square footage in the building than those 6 

shelving units. 7 

 And again, not being a librarian, I don't 8 

know what the benefits or the disadvantages are 9 

of those movable storage units. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I don't either. 11 

 I haven't thought about those in a long time, 12 

but it might be something to look into or at 13 

least maybe address in a supplemental.  Just 14 

making sure that if this is a programmatic issue 15 

-- and, Mr. Stewart, I think I heard you say 16 

earlier that the meeting room isn't the issue 17 

alone.  Well, then we just want to make sure that 18 

whatever the issue is, whether it's a confluence 19 

of issues, that you've considered all of the 20 

different factors, and that if there is maybe a 21 

way to reduce the relief that's requested by 22 
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making other more efficient decisions, that those 1 

have been considered and have at least been 2 

presented to us as something that's been 3 

considered. 4 

 MR. STEWART:  I do know that those 5 

shelving units do have certain safety risks 6 

associated with them.  There can be people in 7 

between those.  Somebody else comes along, 8 

decides they're going to crank it down just 9 

because they want to see it work, and they do 10 

require additional people to staff them, so that 11 

those kind of things don't happen, because you 12 

don't want the public moving them. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I can foresee 14 

some of those potential problems, but I think we 15 

got one more -- 16 

 MS. McCARTHY:  It's probably not as much 17 

as risk in law school. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You never know, 19 

though.  Competitive people in law school. 20 

 [Laughter.] 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But I think we 22 
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have one more question for DCPL.  Then we'll turn 1 

back to Mr. Jordan for some questions of the ANC 2 

witnesses. 3 

 MS. SORG:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  Just 4 

one last question for Mr. Stewart. 5 

 It looks like in the design of the 6 

addition that you're retaining a good portion of 7 

the rear facade of the building; is that correct, 8 

first? 9 

 MR. STEWART:  That's correct.  The entire 10 

limestone facade is retained. 11 

 MS. SORG:  And is that at the direction 12 

of HPRB, or is that something that was discussed 13 

or required by them or by any other input of 14 

Historic Preservation type? 15 

 MR. STEWART:  No.  I think as we started 16 

to develop the solution that we currently have, 17 

we realized that that was a possibility, and that 18 

if we could retain that, that was something we 19 

wanted to do, because, one, it leaves the 20 

building intact, which was very important to HPRB 21 

-- 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  457 

 MS. SORG:  And it's also nice. 1 

 MR. STEWART:  It's also nice, and we 2 

needed to make a distinction between the old and 3 

the new anyway. 4 

 MS. SORG:  But it wasn't something that 5 

was required or mandated or requested necessarily 6 

by HPRB or any of the other folks? 7 

 MR. STEWART:  No. 8 

 MS. SORG:  Okay.  Thanks. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 10 

 I think we have one question now.  Mr. 11 

Jordan, if you have any questions for Mr. Otten? 12 

 MR. JORDAN:  Or the ANC. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Or the ANC. 14 

 MR. JORDAN:  And whoever wants to answer. 15 

 My question is, if the public libraries 16 

just did a matter-of-right development, thus not 17 

be here today because they have the 15-feet 18 

setback and what have you, would that be 19 

acceptable to you?  Would you still be opposed? 20 

 DR. EDWARDS:  If I understand, as a 21 

matter of right, they would not have the 15-foot. 22 
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 MR. JORDAN:  If they did, say if they 1 

developed to their matter of right development. 2 

 DR. EDWARDS:  No.  We have been trying to 3 

get a compromise for many years. 4 

 The Council, when Jim Graham had more 5 

influence, he asked them to stop and work with 6 

us, because we wanted to work with them and get a 7 

compromise, but we're -- 8 

 MR. JORDAN:  I wasn't talking about a 9 

compromise.  I'm saying if they get a 10 

matter-of-right development. 11 

 And my follow-up question, then -- 12 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes. 13 

 MR. JORDAN:  -- does that provide you 14 

more fire protection, even though that the 15 15 

feet is on their land and doesn't -- it's not 16 

public space for a fire truck to come on? 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Yes.  Because so long as 18 

they're asked to cooperate -- we've talked with 19 

most of the owners all the way down, because 20 

there's a series of rear yards that provides this 21 

access that has been there since the oldest 22 
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person in Mount Pleasant, and it was very 1 

important for our work. 2 

 We have had a number of issues where we 3 

have gone in and talked with the building owners 4 

about rat abatements and removing shacks and so 5 

on, and they have always cooperated. 6 

 So I believe that we can get everything 7 

that we need if we can maintain their -- 8 

 MR. JORDAN:  So you have fire trucks 9 

coming behind that area already? 10 

 DR. EDWARDS:  No.  Because there is a -- 11 

there's a dip and a concrete little wall, but I 12 

brought out the top officials of D.C. Fire, and 13 

they say that it would be really straightforward 14 

to do this. 15 

 MR. OTTEN:  Mr. Jordan, can I respond to 16 

the issue about -- 17 

 MR. JORDAN:  I'm fine. 18 

 MR. OTTEN:  Okay.  Because you brought up 19 

the Council before directing things. 20 

 MR. JORDAN:  No, I was fine with this 21 

response, I think. 22 
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 DR. EDWARDS:  And thank you for 1 

questioning, because our understanding of what 2 

happened is very often substantially different 3 

from the answers you have gotten. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Well, I 5 

think now we've had all the questions from the 6 

Board, and I appreciate all the Board's 7 

questions. 8 

 At this point in time, we are now going 9 

to turn to the Office of Planning.  I know it's a 10 

late hour, and I think that your report is quite 11 

thorough, so I'd ask if you have any additions 12 

based on comments made today or any supplements 13 

to the report that you have. 14 

 MR. JESICK:  Thank you, Madam Chair and 15 

members of the Board.  My name is Matt Jesick. 16 

 I am happy to, for the most part, rest on 17 

the record.  I would just like to maybe clarify a 18 

little bit of information in my report. 19 

 In my analysis, I listed several factors 20 

which contributed to the exceptional conditions 21 

which applied to this site, the first one of 22 
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which is the size of the lot. 1 

 The size of this lot is similar to the 2 

size of the Tenley Library site.  These are 3 

different situations, of course.  That was a 4 

brand-new construction there, but the size of the 5 

lot in that case was one of the factors which the 6 

Board felt contributed to the uniqueness of the 7 

property. 8 

 Similarly, on that application, the 9 

program that is put forth by DCPL for its 10 

neighborhood libraries, in the case of the Tenley 11 

Library was also considered to be a factor, which 12 

contributed to the exceptional conditions 13 

impacting the property. 14 

 So those two items, I just wanted to 15 

clarify, were previously considered by the Board 16 

to be exceptional conditions. 17 

 But I'd be happy to take any questions on 18 

the rest of my report, and Office of Planning 19 

recommends approval of the variance. 20 

 Thank you. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  462 

much. 1 

 I'll turn to the Applicant.  Do you have 2 

any questions for the Office of Planning? 3 

 MS. BRAY:  No, we do not. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  5 

Commissioner Edwards, do you have any questions 6 

for the Office of Planning? 7 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I assume that we can put in 8 

affidavits later. 9 

 [Pause.] 10 

 DR. EDWARDS:  There is a question about 11 

the air and light considerations.  First of all, 12 

do you know -- I have attended other BZA meetings 13 

in which the Office of Planning has provided 14 

extensive air and light and shadow analyses.  15 

Have you done any studies for air and light and 16 

shadow analyses? 17 

 MR. JESICK:  No, we've done no studies 18 

for -- no specific studies for air and light and 19 

shadow. 20 

 DR. EDWARDS:  But you do for others.  For 21 

example, there was a small addition to a deck, 22 
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and you provided that kind of analysis. 1 

 MR. JESICK:  I'm not aware of the Office 2 

of Planning providing such an analysis on a BZA 3 

case. 4 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay.  Well, I have a 5 

recording of it. 6 

 So, next, there are quite a few buildings 7 

that have rear windows that are impacted by this 8 

large structure.  Did you consider all of those, 9 

that that might be in the shadow or that for 10 

which this restricts a lot of the visualization? 11 

 Can you just say out loud the list that you 12 

thought was important, the Monticello?  Only that 13 

list. 14 

 MR. JESICK:  Let me quote the statement 15 

here from the OP report.  It says the design 16 

protects -- 17 

 DR. EDWARDS:  No, no, no. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Are we -- I'm 19 

sorry.  Only questions from Commissioner Edwards. 20 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Can you show me a list?  If 21 

you can't, well, then I can't.  Okay. 22 
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 MR. JESICK:  Yeah, I have it right here. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Again, 2 

you're both on the microphone, and it's very 3 

confusing. 4 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Then let me -- 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So, if you can 6 

please, just Mr. Edwards.  Thank you.  Thank you, 7 

Commissioner. 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  There are Lots 802, 200, 9 

and 634. 10 

 MR. JESICK:  I"m not sure which lot 11 

numbers you're referring to, but we did consider 12 

light and air impacts to all surrounding 13 

buildings. 14 

 The library historic preservation 15 

concerns notwithstanding could have expanded to 16 

either side yard to the property line, the 17 

southern property line or the northwestern 18 

property line.  In both cases, they would have 19 

been impacting adjacent buildings and the windows 20 

on those buildings.  The property to the south, 21 

of course, has at-risk windows, which are right 22 
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on the property line.  The property to the 1 

northwest, which does slightly encroach onto the 2 

library's lot, would also be highly impacted 3 

should the library building be expanded in that 4 

direction to the property line. 5 

 So we felt that the design proposed 6 

balanced those competing interests for light and 7 

air from all the surrounding buildings. 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I'd like to pick up with 9 

Board Member Turnbull's question about the impact 10 

on the Marconi Park, which is immediately to the 11 

south. 12 

 They are impacted apparently by a very 13 

tall wall, which was not clear to everybody, from 14 

the building permit, and also from the noise 15 

element from elevation of the mechanical units, a 16 

few feet away from their windows; whereas, 17 

before, they were in the ground with a lot of 18 

ground cover.  Have you considered the impact of 19 

air and light and noise upon windows that are 20 

perhaps even less than 20 feet away? 21 

 MR. JESICK:  Yes.  As I just stated, we 22 
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did consider the light and air impacts to the 1 

building to the south; however, we did not 2 

consider in our report the noise impacts. 3 

 DR. EDWARDS:  And what was your 4 

conclusion?  Because apparently, it seems to me 5 

that -- and I just don't understand how, given 6 

the great increase of mass, you could -- I don't 7 

understand how rationally you could conclude that 8 

there is no significant difference. 9 

 MR. JESICK:  Well, we did not conclude 10 

that there would be no difference in the light 11 

and air.  What we concluded is that there would 12 

be no undue impact to light and air to adjacent 13 

properties. 14 

 DR. EDWARDS:  What does "undue impact" 15 

mean?  Because I'm used -- my doctorates are in 16 

science and engineering, and so I don't 17 

understand rationally what you mean.  Those words 18 

"undue" hide what your standards are. 19 

 MR. JESICK:  There's no numerical 20 

standard.  It is evaluated on a case-by-case 21 

basis, and that's the conclusion I came to on 22 
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this case.  The Zoning Regulations do not require 1 

direct sunlight, or they do not specify an amount 2 

or volume of air that must be provided to 3 

adjacent buildings. 4 

 It is, I think, purposely an ambiguous 5 

standard, so that it can be evaluated on a 6 

case-by-case basis. 7 

 DR. EDWARDS:  So this is your opinion? 8 

 MR. JESICK:  Yes. 9 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay.  And anyway, but we 10 

asked about some other lots, and you don't 11 

recognize those.  And I don't want to prolong 12 

this any further, but it appears that you don't 13 

-- 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I don't believe 15 

he said that he didn't recognize those.  I'll go 16 

ahead and let OP respond to that, because I just 17 

wanted to make sure you're not incorrectly 18 

rephrasing someone's statements. 19 

 MR. JESICK:  I believe what I said is 20 

that the lot numbers were not familiar to me, but 21 

I did say that we considered light and air 22 
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impacts to all surrounding buildings. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Commissioner 2 

Edwards, do you have any other -- 3 

 DR. EDWARDS:  That's different from the 4 

report. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do you have any 6 

other questions? 7 

 DR. EDWARDS:  I do, but that would get us 8 

off into the issue of confluence and a number of 9 

other issues, because I was unable to follow the 10 

logic of their report, and you can see why, 11 

because we have a different kind of logic.  And 12 

mine, I hope is derived from case law, which 13 

demands that there be not just opinions, but that 14 

there be specific -- 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Commissioner 16 

Edwards, I'm just asking if you have any further 17 

questions for the Office of Planning.  Do you 18 

have any further questions? 19 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Not at this time. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  All right. 21 

 Then at this point in time, we have heard 22 
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from all of the individuals.  I appreciate you 1 

coming forward.  We will turn back to the 2 

Applicant for brief, I hope, closing rebuttal 3 

comments.  Thank you. 4 

 MS. BRAY:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  I 5 

will try to be as brief as possible. 6 

 You've heard today that the library has 7 

adopted a standard building program for all 8 

budgeted renovation programs undertaken.  That is 9 

a program that has been developed using best 10 

practices for libraries nationwide and with the 11 

combined experience of 50 years of library 12 

operations, and these standards have been 13 

developed by DCPL staff, experts in library 14 

services, and have driven the renovation projects 15 

in not just this case but in also other cases 16 

that this Board has considered. 17 

 And I'd like the Board to take notice of 18 

the fact that in Case No. 17973 and 17993, which 19 

the latter is the Tenley case that OP referred to 20 

in their report, this Board has taken notice of 21 

the program standards developed by the District 22 
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of Columbia Public Library as institutional 1 

necessities which have driven the need for 2 

variance relief in other situations. 3 

 In this particular case, in addition to 4 

the institutional necessities, we also have a 5 

confluence of factors, including the size and 6 

shape of the lot, the historic character of the 7 

building, the design of this building on its lot 8 

as a highly symmetrical building which the 9 

relevant historic preservation and required 10 

design review authority, the Commission of Fine 11 

Arts, has commented on and driven. 12 

 The other extraordinary situation that 13 

has not been discussed in depth today but is 14 

referenced in all of our acknowledgments of Case 15 

No. 18152 is that in addition to all of these 16 

factors that we have discussed, the property is 17 

under construction.  The library relied on a 18 

validly issued building permit by the District of 19 

Columbia, began construction, and that 20 

construction was thrown into question by an 21 

appeal of ANC-1D. 22 
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 This Board has made one determination in 1 

that case, which is that the rear yard, which was 2 

approved by the Zoning Administrator, is not the 3 

appropriate rear yard, and thus, the building 4 

plan that has already been approved by the 5 

District of Columbia does not meet the Zoning 6 

Regulation requirements. 7 

 So we are coming to you with a request 8 

that -- with the variance request.  That flows 9 

directly from your findings in Case No. 18152, 10 

and there is a clear basis on which to grant that 11 

variance relief absent what has already happened, 12 

because of all of these confluence of factors. 13 

 These unique conditions all result in 14 

practical difficulties in accommodating the 15 

library's program and in providing a renovation 16 

that meets those program elements.  17 

 With respect to the third prong of the 18 

variance test, adverse impacts are minimal, if 19 

any, on this property.  You've heard testimony 20 

from OP, from our expert in planning, from our 21 

architectural representative stating that this 22 
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plan poses no adverse impacts.  It meets the Fire 1 

Code requirements. 2 

 We understand that the neighbors are 3 

concerned with fire safety and understandably so 4 

given the history in this neighborhood, but as 5 

this Board determined at the outset, the building 6 

permit met all fire/safety requirements, met all 7 

ADA requirements.  There is no evidence that the 8 

proposed addition imposes a life safety concern. 9 

 Moreover, there is ample distance around 10 

the building between a minimum of 10 feet and an 11 

average, I think, of something on the order of 12 

between 16 and 20 feet.  That is on neighboring 13 

properties, but the building is not going to a 14 

situation where it is immediately abutting 15 

additional properties and placing windows at 16 

risk, which minimizes impacts on light and air 17 

available to other properties. 18 

 With respect to some of the testimony 19 

that was provided by persons appearing in 20 

opposition to the case, I just remind the Board 21 

about the Monaco Standard.  It applies only to 22 
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public service uses. 1 

 This case will not serve as precedent for 2 

any private developer to claim that they need to 3 

meet their program and it is their mere 4 

convenience of -- it is their mere wish to 5 

include certain program requirements in their 6 

development.  That's not what Monaco says; in 7 

fact, that's what the Myrick case says is not 8 

sufficient. 9 

 I also would like to acknowledge -- 10 

before my last point, I'd like to acknowledge the 11 

work of the Office of Planning and the Office of 12 

Zoning in this case and thank the Board for your 13 

time and your cautious review. 14 

 One last point with respect to some of 15 

the procedural matters that have been before the 16 

Board today.  The Applicant would ask that the 17 

Board take great care in weighing the evidence 18 

that has been provided, particularly the evidence 19 

from the ANC. 20 

 Under a long line of cases with respect 21 

to the great weight requirement under the ANC 22 
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law, it is clear that the ANC's resolution is 1 

entitled to great weight, and that the testimony 2 

brought forward by the ANC that is consistent 3 

with that resolution is entitled to great weight. 4 

 But with respect to other evidence and testimony 5 

that has been provided to this Board, that is not 6 

necessarily entitled to great weight, and we 7 

would ask that the Board carefully weigh the 8 

evidence, look at the materials that the library 9 

has presented along with letters in support that 10 

are in the record, and we urge you to approve the 11 

requested relief. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  At this point 13 

in time, this hearing will then be concluded. 14 

 What we will do, I think that there were 15 

a couple of documents that were being requested. 16 

 Mr. Turnbull, I think you identified that you 17 

were looking for some information that you might 18 

want to see prior to putting this case on a 19 

decision calendar. 20 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Yes. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Why don't we go 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  475 

ahead and list those, and then I'll list anything 1 

else. 2 

 MR. TURNBULL:  I said I think one of the 3 

things was the sound, the STC, and -- oh, if 4 

you've got any sun studies or shading that shows 5 

what the impact of the library is as it goes 6 

around.  I think it's going to be de minimis, but 7 

I think I wouldn't mind seeing something myself, 8 

just to see what the impact would be like. 9 

 I don't know what my other colleagues 10 

feel about that. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think that 12 

those are both very -- would be valuable 13 

submissions. 14 

 I'd like to just maybe have some 15 

additional confirmation as to the different 16 

layouts that were reviewed or presented and 17 

considered, and the fact how the DCPL came to 18 

this final layout and the relief that's being 19 

requested. 20 

 In addition to that, I'm trying to think. 21 

 Is there anything else that any other Board 22 
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members would look for? 1 

 I think that there was a lot of questions 2 

about the programmatic need.  I think we did hear 3 

some testimony, both from Ms. McCarthy and from 4 

DCPL about how maybe that was answered, but I 5 

think, obviously, you guys heard our questions 6 

and maybe provide some additional information 7 

that might answer the question. 8 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Quick question.  The ANC 9 

has not given a brief summary opportunity as the 10 

-- 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No, you are 12 

not. 13 

 DR. EDWARDS:  Okay. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  When I provide 15 

the initial opening statement, I provide the 16 

order of procedures, and the Applicant gets 17 

rebuttal and closing.  And you used all but 1 18 

minute, so you were given all of your time, and I 19 

think that we even allotted sufficient 20 

opportunity for you to ask multiple questions and 21 

provide submissions. 22 
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 Since the record will still be remaining 1 

open for these additional elements, you will have 2 

an opportunity to provide a written response to 3 

those documents in writing. 4 

 So what we'll do is we're going to put 5 

this on decision for September 13th.  We will 6 

then ask that the Applicant provides those 7 

documentation by -- 8 

 How long would you take potentially to 9 

obtain that information? 10 

 MS. BRAY:  The application would request 11 

2 weeks to put that information together. 12 

 [Pause.] 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So what we'll 14 

do is 2 weeks -- we don't have August in here, so 15 

2 weeks from today would be -- why don't we say 16 

if you can get that into our office by Monday, 17 

August 8th, and provide ANC-1D with copies of all 18 

of your submissions and documentation.  That will 19 

give ANC-1D enough time to call an emergency 20 

meeting, because I'm sure you don't meet in 21 

August, or if you do meet in August, it will 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  478 

provide you enough time to call an emergency 1 

meeting -- to then meet and provide any response 2 

that's necessary, if there is any response 3 

necessary, to our office by September 8th, prior 4 

to our meeting. 5 

 And no documentation will be accepted if 6 

it's filed late, and we will close the record 7 

after September 8th at 4:59 p.m., when the office 8 

closes, just to make sure that everyone is clear. 9 

 That then concludes this hearing for 10 

today.  I appreciate everybody coming down and 11 

taking the time. 12 

 At this point in time, I'd like to 13 

indicate for the record that as the Chair of the 14 

Board of Zoning Adjustment for the District of 15 

Columbia in accordance with Section 407 of the 16 

Open Meeting Amendment Act for 2010, I move that 17 

the Board of Zoning hold a closed emergency 18 

meeting on July 26th, 2011, from 8:30 a.m. until 19 

12:30 p.m. for purposes of conducting an internal 20 

training pursuant to Section 405(b)(12) of the 21 

Open Meeting Amendment Act of 2010. 22 
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 Is there a second? 1 

 MS. SORG:  Second. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Will the 3 

Secretary please take a roll call on the motion 4 

before us that has been made and seconded. 5 

 MR. MOY:  Yes.  When I call the Board 6 

member's name, if you could respond by "yes" or 7 

"no," "yea" or "nay." 8 

 Mr. Turnbull? 9 

 MR. TURNBULL:  Yea. 10 

 MR. MOY:  Ms. Sorg? 11 

 MS. SORG:  Yea. 12 

 MR. MOY:  Ms. Moldenhauer? 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yea. 14 

 MR. MOY:  Mr. Jordan? 15 

 MR. JORDAN:  Yea. 16 

 MR. MOY:  Mr. Hinkle? 17 

 MR. JORDAN:  Yea. 18 

 MR. MOY:  It's a unanimous vote, Madam 19 

Chair. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  As it appears 21 

that the motion has passed, I hereby give notice 22 
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that the Board of Zoning Adjustment will hold a 1 

closed emergency meeting in the Office of Zoning 2 

hearing room and conference room to conduct an 3 

internal training session on July 26th, 2011, 4 

from 8:30 a.m. until 12:30 p.m. 5 

 Notice will also be posted in the Office 6 

of Zoning's Electronic Reading Room and placed in 7 

the Office of Zoning's Electronic Calendar, on 8 

its website, and published with the District of 9 

Columbia's Registry in as timely manner as 10 

practicable. 11 

 Thank you very much, everyone, and have a 12 

good evening. 13 

 [Whereupon, at 8:10 p.m., the Public 14 

Meeting was adjourned.] 15 

 16 

 17 

 18 

 19 

 20 
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